





"BioTechNan – Program Interdyscyplinarnych Środowiskowych Studiów Doktoranckich KNOW z obszaru Biotechnologii i Nanotechnologii"

Synthesis of chiral 2-azabicycloalkane derivatives and their application in asymmetric synthesis

Franz Steppeler

Ph.D. Thesis

Supervisor:dr hab. inż. Elżbieta Wojaczyńska, prof. uczelniCo-supervisor:Prof. Marie-Christine Scherrmann, University Paris-Saclay

Wrocław 2023



Projekt współfinansowany przez Unię Europejską w ramach Europejskiego Funduszu Społecznego

Acknowledgement



"Think, think, think."

Winnie the Pooh in Disney's *"The book of Pooh"*, based on *"Winnie-the-Pooh"* by A. A. Milne

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor Prof. Elżbieta Wojaczyńska for the possibility to conduct my doctoral studies. Her kindness, support, and constant encouragement helped me to develop. Further, I would like to thank my second supervisor Prof. Marie-Christine Scherrmann, as well as Prof. Alberto Marra for their advice. Their insight into many aspects of chemistry and requested accuracy let me grow as a chemist.

When I first arrived Karolina, Kuba and Dominika were already a well-coordinated team. I am grateful for their help, fruitful discussions and that they immediately incorporated me into the team. We became good lab mates and friends beyond the laboratory. Special Thanks to Dominika, with whom I started my PhD for her positive attitude and continues help filling endless amounts of documents and dealing with the bureaucratic jungle we had to fight through. Thanks also to Radek and Kuba T. for many enjoyable conversations, you both will find your ways in chemistry!

Many thanks to dr inż. Sławomir Paluch and mgr inż. Paweł Dąbrowski for helping and running NMR experiments and dr inż. Gabriela Maciejewska for conducting HRMS analyses and to all co-workers in and outside PWR who had an impact on my studies and development.

Last, but not least, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my family. Without their continues support, love and tolerance this thesis would not have been possible. Special Thanks are due to Klaudia, who lived through it all with me, who was accepting me and my moods and was supporting me through all up and downs during my doctoral studies.

Scientific Achievements

Publication:

- **Steppeler, F.**; Iwan, D.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Wojaczyński, J., Chiral Thioureas Preparation and Significance in Asymmetric Synthesis and Medicinal Chemistry, *Molecules* **2020**, 25, 401.
- **Steppeler, F.**; Górecki, M.; Wojaczyńska, E., Synthesis of terminal alkynes based on (1S,3R,4R)and (1S,3S,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane, *Arkivoc* **2021**, ii, 25-36.
- **Steppeler, F.**; Kłopotowska, D.; Wietrzyk, J.; Wojaczyńska, E., Synthesis and Antiproliferative Activity of Triazoles Based on 2-Azabicycloalkanes. *Materials* **2021**, 14, 2039.
- Wojaczyńska, E.; **Steppeler, F.**; Iwan, D.; Scherrmann, M.-C.; Marra, A., Synthesis and Applications of Carbohydrate-Based Organocatalysts, *Molecules* **2021**, 7291.
- Kacprak, K.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Trochimczuk, A.; **Steppeler, F.**; Wojaczyński, J. Alkaloids as Chiral Building Blocks, Auxiliaries, Ligands, and Molecular Diversity. In book: Chiral Building Blocks in Asymmetric Synthesis. **2022**, Wiley-VCH.

Patents and patent application:

- Wojaczyńska, E.; Steppeler, F., Pochodne (1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-fenyloetylo)-4-(1H-1,2,3-triazol-1-ylo)-2-azabicyklo[3.2.1]oktanu lub 1S,4R,5R)-2-((S)-1-fenyloetylo)-4-(1H-1,2,3-triazol-1-ylo)-2-azabicyklo[3.2.1]oktanu oraz sposób ich wytwarzania, PL241225B1, 2022.
- **Steppeler, F.**; Wojaczyńska, E., Triazole o symetrii C2 i C3 pochodne (1S,4R,5R)-2-((S)-1fenyloetylo)-2-azabicyklo[3.2.1]okt-anu lub (1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-fenyloetylo)-2azabicyklo[3.2.1]oktanu oraz sposób ich wytwarzania, PL241235B1, 2022.
- **Steppeler, F.**; Wojaczyńska, E., Epimeryczne bicykliczne dihalogenoalkany i epimeryczne alkiny oparte na szkielecie 2-azabicykloalkanowym oraz sposób wytwarzania epimerycznych alkinów opartych na szkielecie 2-azabicykloalkanowym, application nr P.434219; 05.06.2020.

Oral presentation:

• **Steppeler, F.**, Kłopotowska, D., Wietrzyk, J., Wojaczyńska, E., 2-Azabicyloalkane-1,2,3-triazole assemblies – Synthesis and antiproliferative activity, ChemBiotIC - Chemistry & Biotechnology International Conference, **2021**, online.

Poster presentation:

- **Steppeler, F.**, Wojaczyńska, E., Synthesis of New chiral Triazoles based on 2-azabicycloalkanes, VI Konferncja Związki biologicznie czynne: aktywność, struktura, synteza, 2019, Białystok, Poster.
- **Steppeler, F.**, Wojaczyńska, E., The development of a triazole-bearing modular system based on 2-azabicycloalkanes, 5th Symposium on Asymmetric Synthesis, 2019, Warsaw, Poster.

- **Steppeler, F.**, Wojaczyńska, E., Synthesis of novel 2-Azabicycloalkane thioureas, XXII International Symposium "Advances in the Chemistry of Heteroorganic Compounds", 2019, Łódż, Poster.
- **Steppeler, F.**, Wojaczyńska, E., Synthesis of new chiral mono-, di- and trivalent triazols based on 2-azabicycloalkanes, 21st Tetrahedron Symposium. 2021, Online, Poster.
- Wojaczyńska, E., **Steppeler, F.**, Iwan, D., Synthesis of 2-azabicycloalkane thioureas for the use as organocatalysts, 21st Tetrahedron Symposium. 2021, Online, Poster.
- Steppeler, F., Iwan, D., Wojaczyńska, E., 2-Azabicycloalkane thioureas synthesis and application as organocatalysts, 13.-17.09.2021, Łódż, 63. Zjazd Naukowy Polskiego Towarzystwa Chemicznego
- **Steppeler, F.**, Iwan, D., Wojaczyńska, E., Novel 2-azabicycloalkane thioureas and their application in Michael addition, 22nd Tetrahedron Symposium. **2022**, Lisbon, Poster.

Scientific stays:

- In connection with the doctoral thesis's project a scientific internship was conducted at the University of Montpellier, Institut des Biomolécules Max Mousseron (IBMM) under the supervision of Dr. Alberto Marra. March to May 2022, 6 weeks.
 Subject of stay: "Synthesis and characterization of several calixarene derivatives to be used for the preparation of new multivalent organocatalysts"
- In connection with the BioTechNan project on the subject of stereoselective synthesis a scientific internship was conducted at the University of Bristol, School of Chemistry under the supervision of Prof. Varinder Aggarwal. July to September 2022, 9 weeks.
 Subject of stay: "Development of vital protocols of Poly-Matteson-homologation reaction and Poly-protodeboronation reaction in course of the synthesis of the natural product β-mycoketide"

Abstract

The thesis is devoted to the stereoselective synthesis of 2-azanorborane derivatives. The bicyclic system was obtained in the asymmetric aza-Diels-Alder cycloaddition. The DA-products were in turn modified giving a set of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes and 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes, and a series of triazole and thiourea derivatives were prepared. During the preparation of the compounds diverse aspects were considered, including substitution, various linkers and functional groups towards multifunctional complex compounds and multivalency in the approach towards calix[4] arene based thiourea organocatalysts. Application of chosen triazoles yielded one characterized palladium(II) complex alongside valuable insight in the formation of possible square-planar complexes with triazole functionalized 2-azabicycloalkanes. The thiourea derivatives were designed analogously to previously successful bifunctional organocatalysts with chiral moieties based on proline or Cinchona alkaloids. The substitution of the chiral backbone by the intrinsically chiral 2-azabicycloalkane yielded numerous novel thiourea organocatalysts. The obtained catalysts were used in model Michael-addition reactions. The addition of dimethyl malonate to β -nitrostyrene was catalyzed with up to 67% ee, whilst the addition of cyclohexanone to the latter nitro-vinyl compound yielded enantiomeric excesses of up to 96%. All triazoles and a selection of the derived thioureas were tested for their biological activity in broad scope of biological tests including satisfying initial results. The triazoles were tested as antiproliferative agents against various malicious cancer cell lines, accompanied by a structure-activity study. Chosen triazoles and thioureas exhibited also a promising behavior as antiviral and antifungal agents.

Streszczenie

Praca doktorska poświęcona jest stereoselektywnej syntezie pochodnych 2-azanorboranu. Podstawowy układ bicykliczny otrzymany został na drodze asymetrycznej cykloaddycji aza-Dielsa-Aldera. Produkty DA były następnie modyfikowane, dając zbiór 2-azabicyklo[2.2.1]heptanów i -2azabicyklo[3.2.1]oktanów, w tym pochodnych triazolowych i tiomocznikowych. Podczas planowania syntez skupiano się na apektach takich, jak miesce podstawienia, rodzaj łącznika oraz różnorodność grup funkcyjnych, mając na uwadze możliwość tworzenia związków kompleksowych oraz wielofunkcyjnych organokatalizatorów tiomocznikowych opartych na kaliks[4]arenie. W wyniku zastosowania wybranych triazoli otrzymano jeden scharakteryzowany kompleks palladu(II), uzyskano również cenny wgląd w możliwość tworzenia płaskokwadratowych kompleksów z 2triazolami. azabicykloalkanami funkcjonalizowanymi Pochodne tiomocznikowe zostały zaprojektowane analogicznie do stosowanych wcześniej z powodzeniem bifunkcyjnych organokatalizatorów opartych na prolinie lub alkaloidach drzewa chinowego. W wyniku zastąpienia tych układów przez wewnętrznie chiralny 2-azabicykloalkan otrzymano wiele nowych organokatalizatorów tiomocznikowych. Zostały one wykorzystane w modelowych reakcjach addycji Michaela. Addycja malonianu dimetylu do β -nitrostyrenu zachodziła z enancjoselektywnością do 67% ee, natomiast addycja cykloheksanonu do tego samego alkenu dawała nadmiar enancjomeryczny do 96%. Wszystkie triazole oraz wybrane pochodne tiomocznikowe zostały przebadane pod kątem ich aktywności biologicznej w szerokim spektrum testów biologicznych, a wstępne wyniki były interesujące. Triazole badano jako środki antyproliferacyjne wobec różnych złośliwych linii komórek nowotworowych, z określeniem zależności między strukturą i aktywnością. Wybrane triazole i tiomoczniki wykazały również obiecującą aktywność jako środki przeciwwirusowe i grzybobójcze.

List of Abbreviations

Ac	acetyl
Ar	aryl
API	active pharmaceutical ingredient
aq.	aqueous
Aza-DA	aza-Diels Alder reaction
BA	Brönsted acid
9-BBN	9-borabicyclo[3.3.1]nonane
BHT	butylhydroxytoluene
Вос	tert-butoxycarbonyl
BSA	bis(trimethylsilyl)acetamide
Bu	butyl
Bz	benzoyl
Bn	benzyl
Cbz	carboxybenzyl
CD	circular dichroism
cod	cycloocta-1,5-diene
СрН	cyclopentadiene
CuAAc	Copper-Catalyzed Azide–Alkyne cycloaddition
Су	cyclohexyl
DA	Diels-Alder reaction
DACH	1,2-Diaminocyclohexane
dba	dibenzylideneacetone
DBAD	di-tert-butyl azadicarboxylate
DBU	1,8-diazabicyclo[5.4.0]undec-7-ene
DCC	N,N'-dicyclohexylcarbodiimide
DCM	dichloromethane
DCU	1,3-Dicyclohexyl urea
DCE	dichloroethane
de	diasteromeric excess
DEA	diethanolamine
DEAD	diethyl azodicarboxylate
DIAD	diisopropyl azodicarboxylate
DIPEA	diisopropylethylamine
DFT	discrete function-theory calculation
DMAP	4-dimethylaminopyridine
DMF	N, N-dimethylformamide
DMP	Dess-Martin periodinane
DMSO	dimethylsulfoxide
DPPA	diphenylphosphoryl azide
dr	diasteromeric ratio

E+	electrophile
EA	activation energy
ECD	electronic circular dichroism
EDG	electron donating group
ee	enantiomeric excess
er	enantiomeric ratio
Et	ethyl
EWG	electron withdrawing group
HFIP	1,1,1,3,3,3-hexafluoroisopropanol
HMDS	hexamethyldisilylazide, (Si(CH ₃) ₃) ₂ N-
HRMS	high resolution mass spectrometry
Cat.	catalyst
L	ligand
LA	Lewis acid
LG	leaving group
Μ	metal
MAGL	monoacylglycerol lipase
Me	methyl
MeLi	methyl lithium
MLL	mixed-lineage leukemia
MS	mass spectrometry
Ms	mesyl, -SO ₂ Me
NMP	N-methyl-2-pyrrolidone
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
Nu	nucleophile
NS5A	nonstructural protein 5A
OPNB	<i>p</i> -nitrobenzoyloxy group, 4-NO ₂ C ₆ H ₄ -COO-
OTf	triflate group, CF₃SO₃-
PG	protective group
Ph	phenyl
Ph <i>H</i>	phenyl-hydrogen
PhC	phenyl-carbon
PIFA	phenyliodine bis(trifluoroacetate), (bis(trifluoroacetoxy)iodo)benzene
PMPI	<i>p</i> -maleimidophenyl isocyanate
Pr	propyl
Ру	pyridine
quart.	quaternary
R	any type of group
rac.	racemate
rt	room temperature
SI	selectivity index
TBS	<i>tert</i> -butyldimethylsilyl, ((CH ₃) ₃ C)(CH ₃) ₂ Si-

TBDPS	<i>tert</i> -butyldiphenylsilyl, ((CH ₃) ₃ C)(Ph) ₂ Si-
ТВНР	tert-butyl hydroperoxide
TES	triethylsilane, Et₃Si-
Tf	trifluoromethyl
TFA	trifluoroacetic acid
THF	tetrahydrofuran
TLC	thin layer chromatography
TMS	trimethylsilyl group, (Me₃C)Me₂Si-
TS	transition state
Ts	tosyl
wrt	with respect to
wt%	weight percent
X, Y, Z	various groups

Table of Contents

Acknowledgement	I
Scientific Achievements	11
Abstract	IV
Streszczenie	v
List of Abbreviations	VI
1 Introduction and Goal of the Work	1
2 Theoretical Part	3
2.1 Stereoselective synthesis	3
2.2 Nitrogen-containing heterocycles	4
2.2.1 Natural polycyclic sources	6
2.2.2 Synthetic methods for the preparation of polycyclic structures	9
2.2.3 Synthesis of artificial nitrogen polycycles	12
2.3 Applications of nitrogen heterocycles with focus on 2-azabicycloalkanes	17
2.3.1 Chiral auxiliaries	
Yamada's chiral auxiliaries	19
Ender's chiral auxiliaries	19
Evans' oxazolidine auxiliaries	20
Oppolzer's chiral auxiliary	21
2.3.2 Chiral complexes with nitrogen containing ligands	
Asymmetric hydrogenation with 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane ligands	22
Asymmetric deprotonation-substitution reactions with cyclic diamines	
Various further asymmetric reactions with 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane ligands	30
2.3.3 Organocatalysis	
From proline and cinchona alkaloid organocatalyst to the rapid development of new organocata	lysts 33
2-Azabicylcoalkanes as organocatalysts	
2.3.4 Biological activity	39
3 Scientific Work	42
3.1 Asymmetric synthesis of functionalized 2-azabicycloalkanes	42
3.1.1 Aza-Diels-Alder reaction towards 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes	42
3.1.2 Towards the synthesis of triazoles	43
Synthesis of 4-azido-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes	44
Synthesis of 3-ethynyl-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes	45
Synthesis of 1,2,3-triazoles	46
3.1.3 Towards the synthesis of thioureas	49
Synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane thioureas	50
Synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane thioureas	53
Synthesis of calix[4]arene and complex clusters	54

3.2 Formation of complexes	59
3.3 Chiral induction in asymmetric reactions	62
3.4 Biological activities of chosen chiral 2-azabicycloalkanes	68
3.3.1 Antiproliferative activity	70
Tests on HS294T, MIA-PaCa-2 and NCI-H1581	
Tests on HeLa and A549	
Tests on HT29 and PC3	
3.3.2 Antiviral activity	
3.3.3 Antibacterial activity	
3.3.5 Anthelmintic activity	
4 Discussion and Summary	
5 Experimental data	
General information	
5.1 2-Azabicvcloalkanes	
5.2 Towards 2-azabicvcloalkane alkvnes	
5.3 (1S,4S,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane triazoles	
5.4 (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane triazoles and substrates	
5.5 Towards (1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane triazoles	
6.6 Various N-Boc protected 2-azabicycloalkanes and substrates	
6.7 <i>N</i> -Boc protected 2-azabicycloalkane thioureas	
5.8 Deprotected 2-azabicycloalkanes thioureas and side products	
5.9 Various N-Cbz protected 2-azabicycloalkanes	
5.10 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1] octane substrates for the thiourea synthesis	
5.11 (1 <i>S</i> ,4 <i>S</i> ,5 <i>R</i>)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane thioureas	
5.12 (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane thioureas	
5.13 Calix[4]arene derivatives	
5.14 Synthesis of complexes	
References	
Appendix	
A.1 Crystallographic data	
A.2 NMR spectra	
A.3 High resolution mass spectra of triazole-palladium complexes	
A.4 Selected HPLC chromatograms	

A.4.1 Asymmetric Michael addition of dimethyl malonate to β -nitrostyrene	206
A.4.2 Michael addition of cyclohexanone and β -nitrostyrene by (1 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> ,4 <i>R</i>)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane	
catalysts	.217

1 Introduction and Goal of the Work

"Science, my lad, is made up of mistakes, but they are mistakes which it is useful to make, because they lead little by little to the truth."

Jules Verne,

A Journey to the Center of the Earth

In organic chemistry selectivity, particularly stereoselectivity, is one of the biggest challenges posed to scientists. The synthesis of selected stereoisomeric compounds and their application is deeply intertwined with nature – stereoselectivity and chirality influence everything down to life itself. It is not surprising, that a series of Nobel prizes were awarded in recognition of the field:^{1,2} 1969 Barton and Hassel were awarded "for their contributions to the development of the concept of conformation and its application in chemistry", 1975 Cornforth "for his work on the stereochemistry of enzymecatalyzed reactions" and Prelog "for his research into the stereochemistry of organic molecules and reactions", 1987 Cram, Lehn and Pedersen "for their development and use of molecules with structurespecific interactions of high selectivity", 2001 Knowles and Noyori "for their work on chirally catalysed hydrogenation reactions" and Sharpless "for his work on chirally catalysed oxidation reactions" together with the recent Nobel prize in 2021 of List and MacMillan "for the development of asymmetric organocatalysis". Reading the explanations for the awarded prizes gives parallelly a short mental stroll through the great development modern stereochemistry has taken. With the advances in chemistry the demand for chiral pure and active compounds has risen tremendously. The search for chiral compounds is unbroken due to the interest of industry, e.g. pharmaceutical or fine chemicals; these chemicals are applied as active pharmaceutical ingredients, ligands or catalysts in asymmetric reactions.

For some time, our research group has worked on the stereoselective synthesis of azabicycloalkane derivatives. Besides 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes (2-azanorbornanes), explored in biological and catalytic applications, more recent research concentrates on their ring expanded homologues, 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes. These intrinsically chiral systems can be treated as bicyclic analogues of nitrogen-containing cyclic compounds, such as pyrrolidine, piperidine or azepane, and with appropriate functionalization they can serve as analogues of amino acids or alkaloids. The synthesis of 2-azanorbornene by *aza*-DA reaction is well established, and two isolated diastereomers may be subjected to further modifications.

The main aim of the thesis was the stereoselective synthesis of novel 2-azabicycloalkanes, and the development of new routes towards complex multifunctional systems, their characterization, and the application of these bicyclic amino acid/alkaloid analogues as possible ligands, organocatalysts and as biologically active compounds.

The field of 2-azabicyclic ligands is especially well researched towards hydrogenation reaction, particularly coordinated to iridium, ruthenium and copper. Only a few publications attempted the application of 2-azabicycloalkane derivatives as organocatalysts. Both fields, ligands and organocatalysts, are interwoven with the field of biological activity.

Two structural motifs, triazoles and thioureas were chosen as the target functionalities explored within this dissertation. Both structures exhibiting great bonding qualities are known to be potent ligands, especially thioureas well established for their organocatalytic properties and the biorthogonal 1,2,3-triazole group is often successfully applied in ligation and as a fragment of biologically active compounds. Manifold amino acids and alkaloids were bound with them forming compounds with great potential and many desired qualities, which lead to the initial thought of combining those two structural motifs with 2-azabicycloalkanes as analogues of natural structural motifs such as *e.g.* proline, tropane or quinuclidine in *Cinchona* alkaloids. Upon establishment of suitable routes towards various bicyclic substrates a variety of triazoles and thioureas were synthesized and fully characterized. Those multifunctional molecules are in turn valuable materials for many applications: triazoles were tested in ligation and for their biological activities and thioureas for their organocatalytic properties and biological activity as well.

2 Theoretical Part

2.1 Stereoselective synthesis

An inherent aspect of chemistry, and in particular organic chemistry, is the selectivity of reactions. Often students learn in early stages, that certain reactions give certain products, but this is only part of the truth. A simple change in the conditions might give rise to other products or complex mixtures may be received ultimately. Often, a reaction can produce not only one, but two or even more products which may differ in various ways. In organic chemistry, this means that reactions can be controlled, and products may be received depending on reaction type, reaction conditions or catalysts, to name only a few. The importance of stereochemistry can additionally be pointed out: the structure on a microscopic level influences properties on the macroscopic level. The inherent properties of chemical compounds are therefore dependent not only on constitution, but on configuration and conformation as well. Generally, there are four main categories of selectivity: chemo-, regio-, diastereo- and enantioselectivity (Figure 1). Their general influence on reactions will be a constant companion within this whole doctoral thesis and will appear, mentioned or not mentioned all over it. The influence will be ubiquitous in planning, execution of syntheses, as well as for the purpose of all synthesized compounds.



Figure 1 Types of selectivity in reaction (reproduced from Poppe et al.² page 129).

Chemoselectivity is by definition of the "Golden Book" of IUPAC³ the preferential reaction of a chemical reagent with certain functional groups. High chemoselectivity is observed if a reaction only occurs with limited numbers of different groups. This happens due to careful choice of the right chemical compounds and reactions on the way to complex structures, keeping in mind the chemoselectivity of reactants and the groups that might need protection in certain steps. A step deeper into the careful choice of reactants is regioselectivity. It is defined as the preferential direction a reaction may go in cases of bond making or breaking, in particular at certain positions in a molecule over other positions.³ If one chooses a reactant carefully there might still be two groups with different locations in the molecule and when only one of them reacts – a complete regioselectivity is possible and favorable.

Chemoselectivity and regioselectivity are the backbone of classical organic chemistry; powerful tools to generate a plethora of compounds but limited to produce generally only racemates (a set of enantiomers), or mixtures of diastereomers (Figure 2).



Figure 2 Differentiation between isomers (reproduced from Poppe et al.² page 26).

With a deeper knowledge and understanding of biochemical processes a greater desire for enantiomerically pure compounds rose, since certain enantiomers have preferable properties, others might be harmful – Thalidomide can serve as an example.⁴ Organic chemists had to come up with powerful methodologies to introduce such selectivity during the synthesis.

The synthesis of the racemate and separation of the enantiomers is one possibility, however for more efficient synthesis other methods were developed. Approaches include the use of compounds from a *"chiral pool"* offering already chiral building blocks applicable for further reaction. Nature itself offers a variety of chiral compounds:⁵ amino acids⁶, sugars⁷, and plenty of metabolites such as alkaloids⁸, to name a few. Chiral auxiliaries might be used in the synthesis as well⁹ – it is the application of chiral compounds in at least equimolar amounts to help transferring a desired stereogenic element or block the possibility of receiving the undesired. Chiral, natural and synthetically received compounds may be used to induce chirality during the reaction, transferring desired properties. Other very potent methods include catalysis by chiral metal complexes. Only very small amount of a catalyst is typically necessary for a highly selective reaction. However, downsides for that application are possible metal contamination of the product, expensive materials and usually stringent, often air-free, conditions. A variety of metals are highly toxic and even the smallest amounts of them might hassle with any possible positive outcome of medicinal treatments. For such applications, this methodology is limited to a handful of easily removable and mostly non-toxic metals. Instead, organocatalysis has been significantly developed in the past decades and receives more and more attention.

2.2 Nitrogen-containing heterocycles

The abundance of elemental nitrogen on earth often leads to the misconception of a general abundance of bio-available nitrogen. In many ecosystems nitrogen is in fact a limiting factor for primary production, since nitrogen gas cannot be transformed easily into biologically available forms (until the industrial applied Haber-Bosch process). However, it plays a major role in many metabolic pathways. The sheer quantity of amino acids, proteins, nitrogen bases in the nucleic acids, as well as alkaloids in nature with various cyclic moieties is another proof for its importance. Nitrogen containing heterocycles, but especially non-aromatic heterocycles (important for this chapter) are typically a part of a complex biological system. Among them, aziridine, azetidine, pyrrolidine, piperidine, azepane and azocane, to name the smallest (Figure 3).



Figure 3 Smallest single nitrogen-containing non-aromatic heterocycles.

An often-cited article from 2014 puts the importance of nitrogen-containing heterocycles in a better perspective. Solely concentrating on the American market, it is analyzing the FDA approved pharmaceuticals considering nitrogen heterocycles (Figure 4).¹⁰ The paper not only gives a deeper insight into the distribution and use of cyclic nitrogen compounds but also states, that a staggering number of 910, 84% of all unique FDA approved drugs, contain at least one nitrogen atom. 640 (59%) of all unique approved drugs contain at least one nitrogen heterocycle; both, aromatic and non-aromatic heterocycles can be found among the biologically highly active compounds.

#1	72	#2	62	#3	59	#4	41	#5	37	#6	30	#7	24				
N R							S СООН	N R		√_N S		N R R					
Piperidine		Pyridine		Piperazine		Cephem		Pyrrolidine		Thiazole		Imidazole					
#8	22	#9	17	#10	16	#10	16	#10	16	#13	14	#13	14				
H N O					S N	N			O NR	H NF							
Pen	am	Indo	ole	Tetrazo		ole Phenothiazine		Pyrimidine		4-Quinolinone		Morphinan					
#15	13	#15	13	#17	12	#17	12	#19	11	#19	11	#21	10				
N N R									NR								
Benzimidazole		Trop	ane	Morpholine		Ergoline		Imidazolidine		azolidine isoquin		Imidazoline					
	#21	10	#21	10	#24	9	#24	9	#24	9	#24	9					
				N N R	N= // . F	-NR		Ň		N N	N R	NR O					
	1,4-Dih pyric		Pu	rine	1,2,4-	Triazole	Isoxazole		Isoxazole Qi		xazole Quina		Quinazoline		Tetrahy pyrimic	dro-2- dinone	

Figure 4 Top 27 most frequent nitrogen containing heterocycles in US FDA approved drugs, with the number of drugs 2014 (reproduced from Njardarson et al. 2014¹⁰).

Five- and six-membered cycles are especially prominent, but also four- and seven-membered cyclic nitrogen compounds can be found. For this dissertation bridged and polycyclic structures are of special interest (Figure 5). Whilst polycyclic structures may contain aromatic structures, they are typically absent in bridged aza-cycles where the bridge is at least containing one atom ("azabicyclo[X.Y.Z]", with $Z \ge 1$). This originates from the strain associated with bridge formation and the tetrahedral character this poses upon the compound, together with the definition of aromatic systems as planar to ensure efficient π -conjugation. Both, natural and synthetic sources are available and readily usable as building

blocks for the synthesis of biologically active compounds, but they are also used as reagents, chiral auxiliaries, ligands and organocatalysts.



Figure 5 The four most common aza-polycyclic moieties of the form azabicyclo[X.Y.Z], with $Z \ge 1$ in US FDA approved drugs with the number of drugs 2014 (reproduced from Njardarson et al. 2014¹⁰).

2.2.1 Natural polycyclic sources

The origin of nitrogen containing polycycles, bridged and fused ones, is various. Biologically, they are metabolic products – alkaloids – originating from amino-acids, from which they inherit chirality. Synthetically many starting materials may be used, however, amino-acids and alkaloids themselves are still prime material with already fixed stereocenters. They are therefore very interesting and an often-used resource of chiral nitrogen cycles, building blocks for the synthesis of chiral nitrogen cycles or inspiration for synthetic approaches of analogues.

Using nature's various materials, easily available units and mimicking them is one major field of chemistry. As such amino acids are one of the most important set of chiral compounds in nature – building blocks of proteins, alkaloids and part of many metabolic pathways. In nature there is an abundance of amino acids and the access to these cheap, renewable sources of chirality makes them a prime starting point for organic synthesis, their vast history is therefore not surprising. The sheer amount of applications as building blocks,^{6,11–14} chiral auxiliaries^{9,15,16} or in organocatalysis¹⁷ seem to be non-ending. Amino acids contain various cyclic structures and structures prone to be converted into nitrogen containing cyclic systems (Figure 6).



Figure 6 Examples of six canonical amino acids with nitrogen containing cycles or the ability of forming easily accessible polycyclic nitrogen-containing systems.

Many metabolic pathways are explored of which the synthesis of alkaloids is a major part. Various paper dealt already with the subject.^{6,18–20} Enzymes are highly chemo- and regiospecific and powerful tools in biosynthesis. Starting from the set of mere amino acids a plethora of compounds can be received. The following paragraph is based on the excellent review of B. Lichman on scaffold forming steps in the alkaloid biosynthesis.²⁰

As precursors for major alkaloid classes the simple polyamines putrescine and cadaverine are readily received via biosynthetical routes. For example, two routes starting from arginine yield putrescine: either by arginase removing urea, followed by decarboxylation by ornithine decarboxylase or by

decarboxylation by arginine decarboxylase followed by agmatine iminohydrolase forming *N*-carbamoylputrescine and hydrolysis using *N*-carbamoylputrescine aminohydrolase. The formed putrescine then in turn may be further used in the synthesis of hygrine and nicotine type of alkaloids, as well as for tropane type of alkaloids, such as scopolamine (Scheme 1). Similarly, lysine is transformed by simple lysine or ornithine decarboxylase to cadaverine, which in turn is converted to 1-piperidiene, a precursor of quinolizindes, granatanes, lycopodium alkaloids as well as sparteine (Scheme 2).



Scheme 1 Putrescine, biosynthetically received from L-arginine and examples of alkaloids derived from it.²⁰



Scheme 2 Cadaverine, biosynthetically received from lysine, and examples of alkaloids derived from it.²⁰



Scheme 3 Biosynthetic route to various alkaloids from L-tyrosine.²⁰

Both, L-tyrosine and L-tryptophan are readily transformed by tyrosine decarboxylase and tryptophan decarboxylase to yield the corresponding amines - tyramine and tryptamine, respectively. Parallelly, L-tyrosine can be transformed into L-DOPA, which in turn can be transformed into dopamine and *cyclo*-

DOPA. Ultimately, L-tyrosine is a precursor for various alkaloid families including Amayllidaceases, Benzylisoqunolines, Colchicaceaes, Ipecac alkaloids and betains (Scheme 3). L-tryptophan on the other hand is a precursor for Monoterpene, β -Carboline and Cinchona alkaloids (Scheme 4).



Scheme 4 Biosynthesis of tryptamine from tryptophan, and derived alkaloids.²⁰

As biosynthetically received from just a relatively small number of canonical amino acids the alkaloid family consists of circa 20 000 very heterogeneous members. Various polycyclic nitrogen structures can be found among them and application of them can be found all over life sciences (Figure 7).



Figure 7 Various example alkaloids together with their application (adapted from Kacprzak, 2022).8

2.2.2 Synthetic methods for the preparation of polycyclic structures

There is an endless interest in natural products and compounds. Their biological activities and other possible applications are widely investigated. It is estimated, that in developing countries plant-based drugs contribute to as much as 80% of all medicines, while developed countries still depend on one fourth of their drugs with natural origin. However, their accessibility is limited by availability of plants and by extensive isolation procedures.²¹ Total synthesis is therefore a desired tool, not only to investigate natural products, but also for the determination of stereocenters, as well as for the synthesis of analogues. Of special interest for this work are the key-steps for the formation of nitrogencontaining bridged structures.

An early example of the preparation of a major building block moiety is the total synthesis of tropinone in a one-pot tandem reaction by Robinson in 1917 (Scheme 5).²² After salt formation of acetone dicarboxylic acid methylamine reacts in a condensation with the dialdehyde, followed by a second condensation step – the **bridge construction step**. Decarboxylation of the intermediate by hydrochloric acid yields tropinone. The synthesis's simplicity and biomimetic approach makes it one of the classical total syntheses.²¹ Over the years vast improvements of the reaction could be achieved and conditions were changed to implement different functional groups in the final product.^{19,23}



Scheme 5 Robinson's one-pot tropinone synthesis from succindialdehyde, methylamine and acetone dicarboxylic acid including the formation of a bicyclic moiety.²²

Another interesting approach towards tropane alkaloids is a [4+3]-cycloaddition including pyrroles.²⁴ A variety of natural products can be received from a single precursor, set in an one pot, two step synthesis (Scheme 6).^{25–28} 1,1,3,3-tetrabromoacetone is activated by an organozinc compound, followed by the addition a suitable pyrrole derivative. After the [4+3] cycloaddition the nortropinone precursor can be easily received after debromination as *meso* intermediate. Various synthetic routes



Scheme 6 [4+3]-cycloaddition towards nortropinone precursor and natural products received from it. ^{25–28} (adapted from Chiu et al.²⁴)

from this precursor have been reported yielding (±)-scopoline, 27 (–)-hyoscyamine, 25 and (+)-pervilleine C. 28

The quinuclidine moiety present in, among others, cinchona, sarpagine and koumine alkaloids is considered to be an important bridged structure. In the biosynthesis it is formed starting from L-tryptophane.²⁹ A simple literature research reveals many independent total syntheses of (+)- and (–)-quinine,^{30–39} with the earliest by Woodward et al. in 1945 ³⁰ and the first entirely stereoselective synthetic route published just in 2001 by Stork et al.^{32,33} Still, further attempts on the total synthesis of quinine were conducted. Reading the formerly mentioned syntheses^{30–39} reveals interesting insight in the development of organic chemistry and the continues application of new methodologies within the stereochemical syntheses. By the huge number of different approaches and the everlasting revision of synthetic routes up to now the importance of this class of alkaloids and the challenge of their preparation are demonstrated continuously. The chosen method for the synthesis of 7-



Scheme 7 Total synthesis of the quinine analogue 7-hydroxyquinine including the formation of a chiral bicyclic moiety from commercially available starting material. ³⁹

hydroxyquinine, is not the most recent methodology (Scheme 7),³⁹ yet it is chosen for a couple of reasons: the protocol is elegant, including amino acids as chiral auxiliaries, and the use of orthogonal protection groups to direct the selectivity. The synthesis starts from chiral, commercially available (+)-(2S,3R)-6-oxo-2,3-diphenylmorpholines – an amino acid protected with a chiral auxiliary. Especially in the *cyclization steps* the synthesis applies orthogonal protection groups on different alcohols: mesyl (Ms) and triethylsilane (TES) in the cyclization step, as well as benzoyl (Bz), trimethylsilyl (TMS) and TES in the *bridge construction step*, followed by final deprotection of TES yielding the product. Through the proactive choice of reaction sequence and chiral auxiliary, the desired stereochemistry could be achieved. The final product was received with reasonable yield and with very high stereoselectivity.

Amino acids, canonical ones and non-canonical ones, are of great interest for the synthesis of complex structures and pharmaceuticals.⁴⁰ Another approach toward quinuclidine derivatives starts from L-tryptophane (Scheme 8),⁴¹ similarly to the beforehand mentioned biosyntheses of *e.g.* Cinchona, monoterpene and β -carboline alkaloids (Scheme 4). After a first cyclization step with the help of formaldehyde the use and preservation of the amino acid stereocenter becomes essential for all further steps towards optically pure compounds. In the course of the *first bridge construction step* the given stereocenter dictates the highly stereocontrolled reaction path by cyclopropane ring opening. The *second bridge construction step* is in turn influenced by the conformation; with the use of pyrrolidine base an enamine structure is formed, which then reacts intramolecularly with a silver(I)-activated alkyne. The allene moiety in the quinuclidine intermediate was used in the total synthesis of five distinctive sarpagine alkaloids and three koumine alkaloids.



Scheme 8 Synthesis of important quinuclidine-containing intermediate of the total synthesis of *sarpagine* and *koumine* alkaloids.⁴¹

2.2.3 Synthesis of artificial nitrogen polycycles

2-Azanorbornane structures are intrinsically chiral (Figure 8),⁴² in contrast to the naturally available bicyclic moieties in tropane alkaloids or quinuclidine. As all bridged bicyclic structures they are more rigid than their monocyclic pendants, *e.g.* pyrrolidine, piperidine, azepane (Figure 9). This makes them interesting building blocks for the substitution of monocyclic analogues.



azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes

azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes



Figure 8 2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane and 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane enantiomers and artificial and natural bicyclic structures.



Figure 9 2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane and 2-azabicyclo [3.2.1]octane as analogues of pyrrolidine, piperidine and azepane.

Among other reactions,⁴³ cycloadditions are powerful instruments in the synthesis of interesting bicyclic complex structures.^{44–46} First described in 1928 by two German chemists - Otto Diels and Kurt Alder,⁴⁷ the name bearing reaction has become one of the most used, versatile and efficient cycloaddition reactions to set in a single reaction step conveniently up to four stereocenters in a regio-



Scheme 9 Overview of aza-DA reaction (adapted from Xu et al.⁵⁴).

and stereoselective manner.^{2,48–52} It's nitrogen counterpart, the *aza*-DA reaction,^{53–55} is widely used and probably the easiest and most powerful method to synthesize 2-azanorbornane structures. Generally, consisting of conjugated diene and dienophile the *aza*-DA reaction may include the nitrogen both, in diene or in dienophile (Scheme 9).

Imines and Schiff bases have a long history in the Diels-Alder reaction and were used as early as 1943, briefly mentioned by Alder.⁵⁶ Various publications and efforts have been made since then applying various nitrogen-containing compounds, both as dienophiles and as dienes.^{57,58} Only a couple of years after the first application of imines in a DA reaction a method for the synthesis of 2-azanorbornenes was published by Kresze and Albrecht.^{59,60} The reaction of 4-methyl-*N*-(2,2,2-trichloroethylidene)-benzenesulfonamide with cyclopentadiene in refluxed benzene yielded 93% of racemic 2-aza-bicyclo[2.2.1]heptane (Scheme 10).



Scheme 10 First synthesis of 2-azanorbornanes.59

It took roughly another 20 years for further meaningful development in the field of the synthesis of 2azanorbornanes, when Grieco *et al.* worked on the *aza*-DA reaction of cyclopentadiene and cyclohexa-1,3-diene.^{61–63} First attempts in 1985⁶¹ gave a set of six reactions conducted in water at various temperatures (Scheme 11); two are interesting from stereoselectivity point of view. The first four cycloadditions produce no *exo* and *endo* epimers (there are two hydrogen atoms at position 3), but two enantiomers - (1*S*,4*R*) and (1*R*,4*S*)-2-azanorbornene. The last reaction produced also the sets of *exo* and *endo* forms, yielding a total of four products in two sets of enantiomers. The most interesting cycloaddition employs the chiral auxiliary (*S*)-phenylethylamine in the imine formation. This is directly reflected in the stereochemistry of the formed 2-azanorbornene (4:1 ratio of (1*R*,4*S*):(1*S*,4*R*)).



Scheme 11 First aza-DA reaction of iminium salts with dienes to generate aza-bicycloalkanes.⁶¹

The second paper by Grieco *et al.* published a year later was focused on the tuning of *exo:endo* ratio (Scheme 12).⁶² It employed activated aldehydes, which in turn were converted into imines applying ammonium chloride or methylammonium chloride. The reactions were conducted in water with only slightly varying duration times. *Exo* and *endo* were formed as racemates – a downside for any biomimetic application and exchange of monocycles with the more rigid bicyclic structures.



Scheme 12 Aza-Diels Alder reaction of activated aldehyde-derived imines.

The topic of more stereoselective synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptene was taken on by Stella *et* $al.^{64}$ A vast analysis of the received products made it possible to synthesize certain diastereomers stereoselective, depending on the use of chiral auxiliary.^{62,65–69} Using (*S*)-phenylethylamine (1*R*,4*S*)-product can be received as a major isomer (Scheme 13),^{64–66,69} while (*R*)-phenylethylamine favors (1*S*,4*R*)-2-azanorbornene. Later, various attempts of the exploration of the mechanism were conducted; interesting excerpts of those studies include the importance of Lewis acid catalytic system and the resulting non-concerted tandem Mannich-Michael type of reaction, as well as studies on the applied solvent systems towards more environmentally friendly and even biphasic systems.^{70–75}



Scheme 13 Synthesis and mechanism of the TFA/BF₃-catalyzed aza-DA reaction forming 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptenes.^{64,69}

The Diels-Alder reaction itself, applying also to *aza*-DA, produces two pairs of epimers. The *exo:endo* ratio is dependent on the reaction conditions: at room temperature the thermodynamic *endo* products are favored, whilst at lower temperature the kinetic *exo* products are prevailing. Depending on *si*-face attack (diene is above the dienophile) or *re*-face attack (diene is below the dienophile) two *exo* products and two *endo* products are possible (Figure 10). Achiral dienes and especially dienophiles will produce two sets of enantiomers. To omit this problem, the chiral auxiliary, either (*S*) or (*R*), was introduced. Two factors influence the reaction greatly: the low temperature increases the *exo* products and the stereochemistry of the chiral auxiliary favors *re*-face attacks over *si*-face attacks. The two *exo* products are diastereomers, but also pseudo enantiomers (differing only in the stereocenter of the chiral auxiliary). Since diastereomers differ by physical properties, they may be simply separated using achiral column chromatography on silica gel. This founding was first noticed by Grieco *et al.*⁶¹, but

Stella *et al.*⁶⁴ first applied its full potential, being able to produce the full set of all 4 diastereomers using (*S*)- and (*R*)-phenylethylamine. The methodology is very helpful and straightforward yielding stereochemically pure compounds which then may be modified. The conditions applied in the *aza*-DA in Scheme 13 are trimmed for a maximum output of *exo*-(1*R*,3*R*,4*S*)-product as major diastereomer by the use of the Lewis acid catalytic system, as well as the temperature set to -78 °C favoring the kinetic product.



Figure 10 All possible diastereomers of the Aza-Diels-Alder reaction with indication of main and minor product pathways applying (*S*)-phenylethylamine; (*R*)-auxiliary yields the opposing set (reproduced from Stella et al.⁶⁴).

Besides the application of chiral phenylethylamine other stereoselective methodologies were applied in the synthesis of 2-azanorbornene structures. A good overview can be found in a 2015 review by Wojaczyńska et al. on 2-azanorbornenes;⁴² various stereoselective,^{76–82} chiral auxiliary^{83–89} and metalcatalyzed^{90–92} *aza*-DA methodologies were addressed, as well as competing [4+2]- and [3+2]cycloaddition and multistep protocols. The application of chiral auxiliaries can be seen in Scheme 14. ^{83–88} Besides the use of different auxiliaries the interesting difference to the previously published methodology is the use of chiral auxiliary in the activated aldehyde, rather than using a chiral amine. Various chiral auxiliaries, such as menthol, Corey's menthol derivative, Oppoltzer's camphorsultam or other camphor-based chiral auxiliaries were applied.



Scheme 14 Application of various chiral auxiliaries during the stereoselective synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes followed by removal of the auxiliary.^{83–88}

Mechanistically, the DA reaction is reversible. Stella et al.⁶⁴ conducted experiments on the retro-DA reaction of the 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptenes, concluding that at 100 °C the reaction is swiftly carried out. To omit such behavior at high temperatures and over time, the unsaturated cycloadducts can be

easily reduced.^{93–95} Various hydrogenation conditions were applied and depending on the aim various products may be received (Scheme 15). Valuable α -amino ester building blocks may be produced by the hydrogenation in either pure acetic acid or in an acetic acid/methanol solvent mixture. Omitting the acidic media hydrogenations in ethanol yielded 2-azanorbornanes, either with reduced double bond, or with the removal of the phenylethyl substituent on the nitrogen depending on the conditions (with or without potassium carbonate and the applied hydrogen pressure). It has to be pointed out, that upon reduction the configurations of bridgehead stereocenters changes due to CIP rules.



Scheme 15 Various possible hydrogenation products of chiral 2-azanorbornene.93-95

The ring expansion of β -amino alcohols is a powerful tool in stereoselective synthesis.⁹⁶ Well known for its application in the stereoselective transformation of prolinol derivatives it may be applied to piperidines as well, such as in the synthesis of tropane alkaloid analogues (formal 8-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes) from 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane alcohols, which are readily available (Scheme 16).^{93,97,98}



Scheme 16 Reduction of 2-azanorbornane esters to alcohols. 93,97,98

Gore *et al.* firstly encountered the ring expansion of the 2-azanorbornane skeleton upon nucleophilic substitution,⁹⁹ later Wojaczyńska *et al.* explored this possibility applying various nucleophiles, leaving groups and reaction methodologies.^{100–102} The *N*-phenylethyl-substituted bicyclic alcohols can be converted in S_N 2-type reactions expanding the ring by one carbon, with inversion of the stereocenter (Scheme 17). Former (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes yield (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes, with the functional group still facing "up"; analogue pseudo-enantiomeric

(1R,3S,4S)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes yield (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes. The ring expansion proceeds through an aziridinium intermediate (the proposed mechanism was supported by DFT calculations) and was proven by X-Ray structure analysis and 2D NMR measurements of the formed products. Clear indications were found to distinguish between 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane and 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane structures through differences in their ¹H-NMR spectra.



Scheme 17 Nucleophilic substitution reaction of the S_N2-type leading to 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes via ring expansion.^{99–102}

As expected, the ring expansion was relying on the +I effect of the nitrogen substituent as previously observed for monocyclic ring expansions.⁹⁶ However, literature research came short on examples of nucleophilic substitution reactions of Boc protected 2-azanorbornane alcohols, just one example is given in a patent by Gilead Sciences Inc.¹⁰³ Upon installation of mesyl leaving group on the alcohol, nucleophilic substitution gave an exchange of hydroxyl group with azide without ring expansion from 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane to 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane (Scheme 18).

$$\begin{array}{c} & 1. \text{ MsCl, TEA} \\ & & \\ &$$

Scheme 18 Nucleophilic substitution of Boc-protected 2-azanorbornane alcohol.¹⁰³

The possibilities for the modification of the alcohol based on 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane to 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane structures, depending on the substituent on the nitrogen within the heterocycles are manifold. Both structures are easily accessible as rigid, intrinsically chiral building blocks for various applications and as analogues of monocyclic nitrogen-containing moieties.

2.3 Applications of nitrogen heterocycles with focus on 2-azabicycloalkanes

There is a plethora of various cyclic and bicyclic nitrogen compounds and their application is deeply incorporated in stereoselective synthesis, as well as in biologically active compounds. A couple of examples presented in this section are chosen to show the structural diversity and miscellaneous application and activities (Figure 11). Wherever it is possible 2-azabicycloalkane examples are especially pointed out in the sub-sections to indicate their importance in depth.





2.3.1 Chiral auxiliaries

Chiral auxiliaries are, as the name suggests, helping agents in organic chemistry.^{7–9,15,16} For a long time they have dominated the organic chemistry methodologies to produce stereoselective products. They may be used when substrate molecules have enantiotopic faces or groups which then in turn can be tuned. Besides pushing reactions into certain directions chiral auxiliaries form diastereomers. A plethora of auxiliaries have been discovered from nature and synthetically developed, providing many examples of highly stereoselective reactions. If, however, stereoselectivity is poor or insufficient, separations of the diastereomers comes easy with simple purification methods, such as column chromatography, but also repeated crystallization or distillation.

Yamada's chiral auxiliaries

For the development of new methodologies, a first glance is probably always taken at nature. In 1969 Yamada et al. firstly reported the application of L-proline in the development of asymmetric alkylation reactions.^{104,105} His group published various auxiliaries received from the chiral amino acid proline and applied them. The chiral auxiliary forms enamines which then in turn dictates the favorable product of the alkylation reaction. Many examples, such as the presented synthesis by Yamada from 1971, include cyclization, for which the methodology has become well known (Scheme 19).¹⁰⁶ Condensation gave an enamine which then reacted in a stereoselective way with Michael acceptors, and the addition of acetic acid resulted in the formation of the first ring. After all stereocenters were set by the chiral auxiliary, yet another condensation yields (+)-mesembrine. Comparison with experimental data, including NMR, IR, TLC and optically rotation of naturally occurring (–)-mesembrine led to the conclusion of a successful total synthesis.



Scheme 19 Application of Yamada's L-proline derived chiral auxiliary in the total synthesis of (+)-mesembrine.¹⁰⁶

Ender's chiral auxiliaries

Another set of amino acid-derived chiral auxiliaries were developed by Ender *et al.*^{107–112} Both (*S*)-1amino-2-methoxymethylpyrrolidine (SAMP)^{107,109} and the (*R*)-enantiomer RAMP¹⁰⁸ were described in 1976. Whilst SAMP is derived from L-proline, RAMP is obtained from (*R*)-glutamic acid. Similarly to Yamada's type (enamines), Ender's chiral auxiliaries (hydrazones) react by forming a carbon-nitrogen bond. Often, the hydrazones can be used without further purification; they are reasonably stable under purification conditions and can be stored at low temperatures under inert atmosphere. Their use in asymmetric alkylation reaction is well known and still an often-used methodology in asymmetric synthesis.¹¹³

As a proof of concept and advanced possibilities offered by the commercially available chiral auxiliaries SAMP and RAMP, Ender's group published the total synthesis of the 18-membered cyclic ester (+)-aspicilin (Scheme 20).¹¹⁴ All stereocenters can be set by the use of relatively simple hydrazone starting materials incorporating either SAMP or RAMP for the installation of (*S*)- or (*R*)-stereogenic centers, respectively. The clever introduction of two (*R*) 1,3-hydroxy stereocenters by RAMP is particularly interesting. Conveniently the reaction first yields a singly substituted intermediate, which then in turn can be reacted a second time, followed by oxidation. Further transformation yielded the desired macrocycle with an excellent enantiomeric excess and diastereomeric ratio. The methodology has been developed into a potent way of installing (1*S*,3*S*) or (1*R*,3*R*)- trans stereocenters and is used efficiently in many total syntheses (for more examples see^{113,115–117}).



Scheme 20 Synthesis of (+)-aspicilin by setting the stereocenters conveniently with the help of SAMP and RAMP.¹¹⁴

Evans' oxazolidine auxiliaries

Another widely used chiral auxiliary is Evans' oxazolidine.^{9,118–120} First applied in an aldol condensation reaction in 1981 it found vast use in asymmetric total syntheses.¹²¹ Among others, it is used in alkylation, aldol, intra-molecular DA and 1,4 addition reaction. Major investigations were conducted on aldol reactions; often various metals, lithium, titanium or zirconium, but also boron found application.^{122,123} Other examples included the asymmetric alkylation of enones, such as the total synthesis of taranabant by Lee *et al.* published in 2007, an cannabinoid-1 receptor inverse agonist as a potential drug candidate (Scheme 21).¹²⁴ Upon coupling of the acetic acid derivative with oxazolidine the chiral precursor could be received. A following alkylation of the enolate proceeded in a stereoselective manner due to the installed chiral auxiliary. Lithium hydroperoxide conveniently removed the oxazolidine in 92% yield leaving the chiral carboxylic acid, which was in turn transformed to the Weinreb amide, followed by Grignard reaction yielding a chiral ketone. The second stereocenter was installed using the diastereoselective reduction by L-Selectride, followed by H₂O₂/NaOH oxidation. With all stereocenters set in the previous steps, further transformations yielded taranabant. Unfortunately, the publication did not give any further insight into the stereoselectivity, besides the diastereomeric ratio of the intermediate alcohol. It was stated, that in the NMR were no recognizable



Scheme 21 Synthesis of taranabant with asymmetric key steps including Evans' chiral auxiliary.¹²⁴

peaks of other diastereomers. The yield of every step towards the precursor do suggest high stereoselectivities and good separability of the diastereomers.

Another, more recent total synthesis was towards Baulamycin A; Evans' auxiliary, alongside a further developed chiral thiazolidinethione auxiliary were used (Scheme 22).¹²⁵ Application of them by Crimmins *et al.* and use of the Lewis acid titanium tetrachloride became a powerful method in the stereoselective synthesis.^{120,126–128} Nearly all stereocenters, including the *trans*-1,3-methyl centers in the substrate of the Horner-Wadsworth-Emmons olefination were installed using chiral auxiliaries, either by Crimmins aldol reaction or by Evans methylation.



Scheme 22 Synthesis of Baulamycin A by the application of chiral oxazolidine and thiazolidinethione auxiliaries.¹²⁵

Oppolzer's chiral auxiliary

Among other chiral auxiliaires Oppolzer's was already briefly mentioned during the synthesis of 2azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes (Scheme 14). Resorting to chiral natural products, Oppolzer developed (1R)-(+)-2,10-camphorsultam and its enantiomer.¹²⁹ Both sultams, nowadays commercially available, proved to be useful for diverse transformations.^{130–133} One recent example is the synthesis of (+)bakuchiol by Takao *et al.* (Scheme 23)¹³⁴ During Claisen rearrangement in toluene and butylhydroxytoluene at 140 °C in a pressure vial the auxiliary affected the rearrangement yielding an asymmetric outcome. Without the auxiliary diastereomeric ratio is 1:1 and racemates are formed. Therefore, separation of the diastereomers with camphorsultam auxiliary proceeded easily, and the isolated chiral fractions were then further reacted. Upon the basic deprotection and Grignard reaction (+)-bakuchiol product was received in two more steps.



Scheme 23 Synthesis of (+)-bakuchiol using Oppolzer's camphorsultam auxiliary.¹³⁴

Being for long time nearly the only methodology of introducing stereocenters, chiral auxiliary approach can be illustrated by other applications, but discussing all of them lies beyond the scope of this section. The examples shown were chosen due to their nature of incorporating nitrogen atom into rings and their wide scope, being able to influence a broad variety of reaction types. Many other interesting examples do exist,^{9,15,16,135} and proved to be complementary to the presented chiral auxiliaries in many cases offering a plethora of possibilities, which can be applied in the stereoselective synthesis. Unfortunately, there are also some disadvantages of auxiliaries, which should be mentioned. Besides often being expensive, their need to be used in stoichiometric quantities and removed at later stages increases waste and lowers the overall yields. This approach is thus time consuming, and unfavorable from the economic and environmental points of view. The drawbacks of this classical method gave rise to the development of new methodologies - catalysis with metal complexes and organocatalysis.

2.3.2 Chiral complexes with nitrogen containing ligands

Ligands, in general, are anions or neutral compounds coordinating to metal ions in a complex ion. Historically, appropriate achiral ligands were used to modulate the energy levels of the metal center, making it suitable for catalysis. With the emerging need of stereochemically pure compounds as pharmaceuticals, various methodologies have arisen, one of which is the development of chiral ligands for asymmetric catalytic reactions. However, not only catalytic reactions are dependent on ligands, but also stoichiometric reactions. To introduce those two modes of action various reaction types with cyclic nitrogen-containing ligands are chosen.

Asymmetric hydrogenation with 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane ligands

Asymmetric transfer hydrogenation rejoiced a great interest at the beginning of this century.¹³⁶ Many different metals and ligands were applied to optimize the reaction outcomes. A prominent naturederived example is the application of β -amino alcohols in the ruthenium(II)-catalyzed asymmetric
transfer hydrogenation.¹³⁷ Structures of ligands used in this reaction became an inspiration for the application of their analogues in other catalytic processes.

An extraordinary example of synthetic bicyclic nitrogen-containing compounds in catalysis are the sets of various ligands based on 2-azabicycloalkanes developed by the group of Andersson. Their pioneering work brought a great interest for this class of compounds and their possible applications. Many different approaches were tested by the group and later on adapted by other research teams. The first publication, that appeared in 1998, was dedicated to the comparison of L-prolinol and the simple bicyclic β -amino alcohol ((1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-yl)methanol (Scheme 24, left).¹³⁸ To the surprise of the authors and contraceptive to chemical sense not only did the (*S*)-prolinol-catalyzed reaction have poor conversion (16%) and enantiomeric excess (8%), but the bicyclic (*R*)-amino alcohol (92% yield, 95% *ee*) led to the same (*S*)-enantiomer. Later on, many theoretical studies and optimizations substantiated the results obtained with the use of bicyclic ligands.^{139,140}

In the same year Andersson and co-workers developed various new β -amino alcohols and applied them with a limited success as ligands in borane reduction.¹⁴¹ Two years later the group presented a work applying the previously developed ligands together with new ones. They further broadened the substrate scope. Again, good to very good conversions and enantiomeric excesses could be observed, however, the novel ligands did not improve the results of the previously successful "simple" ligand and the information drawn from the publication remains the scope, together with tendencies for further investigations (Scheme 24, right): more steric hindrance is counterproductive for both yield and enantiomeric excess.¹⁴²



Scheme 24 Application of bicyclic β -amino alcohol in the ruthenium(II)-catalyzed transfer hydrogenation of various ketones.^{138,142}

On the continuous search for improved ligands with better substrate scopes and tolerances, including electron withdrawing substituents, which were vastly problematic previously, a new set of ligands was synthesized, of which the best one can be seen in Scheme 25.^{140,143,144} Except of one example (1-(perfluorophenyl)ethan-1-one, 32% *ee*), all received enantiomeric excesses for the asymmetric hydrogenation of various ketones were very good to excellent, together with very high conversion rates, generally above 90%.^{140,143} Applying the same ligand with similar asymmetric hydrogenation conditions to prochiral azirines gave enantiomerically enriched chiral aziridines; however, while conversions remained mostly good (just one example below 72% yield) enantiomeric excesses were moderately good with only up to 72% *ee*.¹⁴⁴



Scheme 25 Bicyclic β -amino alcohol ligand with additional stereocenters applied in the ruthenium(II)-catalyzed transfer hydrogenation with various ketones and application in hydrogenation of azirines to chiral aziridines. ^{140,143,144}

First applications of 2-azanorbonane-based ligands in the iridium-catalyzed hydrogenation gave rather poor results. Application of chiral sulfides and sulfoxides only gave enantiomeric excess of up to 63% for the asymmetric transfer hydrogenation of acetophenone.⁹⁸ By 2004 the first oxazoline-based ligands were developed, however, in the asymmetric transfer hydrogenation with iridium rather poor results were achieved again.¹⁴⁵ A breakthrough in research was achieved, once the group of Andersson developed their platform towards Crabtree catalyst analogues.¹⁴⁶ Especially, Pfaltz's utilization of phosphine-oxazoline ligands in the iridium-catalyzed hydrogenation of imines¹⁴⁷ led to an accelerated development, which did not stop until today. Because of the lack of very comprehensive reviews on this matter after 2015,⁴² the following part includes all references the author found on the subject of the 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane skeleton used as ligands in iridium-catalyzed asymmetric hydrogenations. However, reviews partly covering the subject may be found.^{148–155}

Initial studies were performed on alkenes and imines.^{156,157} Both, alkenes and imines could be efficiently hydrogenated using the described protocols with up to 99% conversion and up to 98% and 91% enantiomeric excess, respectively (Scheme 26). However, the biggest drawback is steric hindrance, from which both conversion and enantiomeric excesses are suffering. In addition, Lewis bases such as the formed products (amines) are known to be inhibitors of phosphorous-nitrogen-based ligands in the hydrogenation.



Scheme 26 Iridium-catalyzed hydrogenation of various alkenes and imines with the help of 2-azanorbonane-phosphine-oxazoline ligands. ^{156,157}

Further development of ligands led to the introduction of phosphine-thiazoline based ones. At first unselective in the hydrogenation of enamines in 2008 they have developed to be equally powerful

ligands to the oxazoline analogues.¹⁵⁸ All further developed ligands, up to date, are based on a phosphine moiety, which generally moderates reactivity and on a coordinating nitrogen-containing moiety – oxazoline or thiazoline, which modulates selectivity (Figure 12).¹⁵⁹ All Crabtree-type iridium catalysts can be received in their crystalline form and are stable at room temperature under inert atmosphere. An exemplary structure of the [Ir(cod)L]BAr_F salt can be seen in Figure 13.



Figure 12 General structure of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane ligands with phosphine-oxazoline/thiazoline functionalization and proposition of structure/activity relationship in ligands.¹⁵⁹



Figure 13 Example of Crabtree-type iridium complex with 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-phosphine-thiazoline ligand.

The scope of application was developed along the way of ligand development. Many diversely substituted alkenes can be successfully hydrogenated, which include α , β -unsaturated ester,¹⁶⁰ allylic alcohols,¹⁶¹ trisubstituted enones,¹⁶² enamides and amides,¹⁶³ divinyl carbinols and carbamides,¹⁶⁴ chiral sulfones,^{165,166} enol-phosphinates,^{167,168} fluorinated alkenes,^{169–172} and others (Scheme 27).^{173–183} Further publications addressed kinetic resolution methodologies^{154,184,185} and application in total synthesis^{154,166}

Over the years the applications and substrate scopes of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane based phosphineoxazoline/thiazoline ligands were investigated in more detail. Various relationships of activities and substituents in either complexing moiety were revealed and overall very efficient sets of catalysts for relatively simple hydrogenation conditions were developed. Except for stated examples the conditions were similar: reaction at room temperature in dichloromethane with low catalyst loadings and reaction times in the range of several minutes up to 72 hours. The only drawback included occasionally very high hydrogen pressures - practically not available in some laboratories. Conversions were in general excellent and resulting isolated yields good to very good – nearly all steric hindrances could be overcome with a change of ligand. The same can be stated for the enantiomeric excesses, which were only in some examples poor and in the broad majority of cases excellent.

The examples of thiazoline-based ligands **H** and **ent-H** are interesting to mention. Both could be efficiently used in hydrogenation reaction of fluorinated vinyl alcohols offering access to both enantiomeric products. Further investigations showed that ligand **H** yielded one specific enantiomer if used in an iridium-catalyzed asymmetric hydrogenation of *Z*-fluoro-alkenes and the opposite enantiomer upon conversion of the *E* isomer. *Vice versa*, **ent-H** offered a powerful methodology complementary to its enantiomer enabling a chemist to apply either of them to achieve the desired outcome.





Scheme 27 Overview of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane ligands and scope of application in iridium-catalyzed asymmetric hydrogenation.^{158,160–172}

The continuous efforts of Andersson's group provided a plethora of ligands (including not only 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes). The versatility of the catalysts can be seen in two chosen examples of formal total syntheses (Scheme 28 and Scheme 29).¹⁵⁴ Using the formerly developed methodology of asymmetric hydrogenation of divinyl alcohols with ligand **ent-H** (Scheme 27)¹⁶⁴ the prochiral starting material could be efficiently hydrogenated. Follow-up ozonolysis gave the α -hydroxy ketone in good yields with excellent enantiomeric and diastereomeric excess. The *cis*-product was then reacted in a Wittig type of transformation and a following Mitsunobu reaction of the hydroxy group inverted the stereocenter. Following reduction gave the *trans*-diastereomer. The same hydrogenation conditions,

previously used, do not only cause reduction of the α , β -unsaturated ester, but also initiate a stereoselective intramolecular transesterification. Further transformations yielding (+)-invictolide were previously published by Ziegler *et al.*¹⁸⁶



Scheme 28 Formal total synthesis of (+)-invictolide by two asymmetric hydrogenations using a bicyclic ligand.^{154,186}

In another example ligand **H** was applied in a kinetic resolution (Scheme 29). Whilst the (*S*)-vinyl alcohol is efficiently reduced by the catalytic system, the (*R*)-enantiomer remains completely unreacted (99% *ee*). Upon separation the alcohol was protected and ozonolysis gave the protected α -hydroxyketone with a retained stereocenter. Further formerly published transformation give (15*R*)-pumiliotoxin A.¹⁸⁷ The chiral precursor was synthesized in a simple and short two step procedure opposing to the formerly used 7 step synthesis from glycidol.



Scheme 29 Kinetic resolution of a racemic vinyl alcohol in the synthesis of a chiral precursor for the formal total synthesis of (15*R*)-pumiliotoxin A.^{154,187}

Asymmetric deprotonation-substitution reactions with cyclic diamines

Unlike chiral auxiliaries, ligands generally are external sources of chirality within a reaction, which do not necessarily bond to the substrates, but to the reactive center. Historically, coordinating solvents, such as THF, DME or TMEDA improved the reactivity of lithium in reactions. By introducing chiral ethereal and amino ligands the coordination of the metal center could be altered (in competition with the solvent), reactivity remained good, but asymmetry was introduced into the reaction.

The application of the natural alkaloid sparteine (especially the more abundant (–)-sparteine) in lithiation reaction was primarily investigated and the first application was published in 1968 by Nozaki, Toraya, and co-workers.¹⁸⁸ Attempts of the asymmetric addition of n-BuLi to benzaldehyde employing

(–)-sparteine as a ligand gave the product in high yields, however, chiral induction was rather poor (6% *ee*). Three years later, a study on the scope employed, besides two other carbonyl compounds, also phenyl lithium and the Grignard compound ethyl magnesium bromide.¹⁸⁹ All organometallic compounds reacted yielding chiral alcohols, however, chiral induction was poor (up to 22% *ee* 5% yield) (Scheme 30).



Scheme 30 First application of the cyclic diamine (-)-sparteine in asymmetric lithiation and Grignard reaction.188,189

While the additions of organometallic compounds to aldehydes or ketones were not very stereoselective, deprotonation reactions applying (–)-sparteine as a base proved to be.¹⁹⁰ Continuous efforts, among others by Strohmann *et al*.^{191–193} and Beak *et al*.,^{194–196} explored the conformers of sparteine theoretically, together with NMR and crystallography studies and the scope. Deprotonation of a carbonyl moiety coordinated to lithium proceeds stereoselectively under temperature control, followed by stereoretentive trapping with an electrophile (Scheme 31).^{197,198}



Scheme 31 Ligation of lithium by (–)-sparteine during the stereoselective deprotonation with a following electrophilic substitution (reproduced from Aggarwal et al.).^{197,198}

Good yields and very good enantiomeric excesses could be achieved in the stereoselective deprotonation-electrophilic substitution of *N*-Boc protected pyrrolidines (Scheme 32).^{195,199} Generally, the reactions were conducted in diethyl ether at -78 °C for the deprotonation, while a subsequent electrophilic substitution was performed after reaching room temperature. Lithium complexes are stable at -78 °C and become reactive at higher temperature. Understandably, best enantiomeric excess results can be achieved by applying stoichiometric amounts of sparteine in the reaction. However, the reaction is still asymmetric (with lower *ee*) when applying substoichiometric amounts of the ligand. Separation of sparteines from the reaction mixture is easily afforded by extraction: products usually stay in the organic phase, while sparteine is soluble in water and can be recovered by acid/base treatment.



Scheme 32 Stereoselective deprotonation/electrophilic substitution example of lithium with sparteine as ligand.^{195,199}

Among other examples, the intramolecular lithium-mediated cyclization of *N*-Boc-protected amines forming stereoselectivly pyrrolidines is of interest.¹⁹⁶ Mediated by lithium and (–)-sparteine the reaction is a great methodology for cyclization because due to the carbamate the *N*-Boc protected amine is forming alongside stereoselectivity a strong regioselectivity is given. Besides one example applying *para*-methoxyphenyl as aryl moiety (42% yield, 3% *ee*) all enantiomeric excesses were good to excellent.



Scheme 33 Intramolecular lithium-mediated stereoselective cyclization.¹⁹⁶

Various further asymmetric reactions with 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane ligands

Various lithium-catalyzed epoxide ring opening reactions were conducted applying bicyclic diamines. The group of Andersson was the sole research team with contributions toward the development of catalysts and investigation of the scope. A set of ten substrates was tested with different conditions and various ligand loadings, together with tests of the influence of solvent and theoretical investigations (Scheme 34).^{80,200–203} The same catalyst was applied in the kinetic resolution of racemic epoxide mixtures with mediocre conversions and good enantiomeric excess.²⁰⁴



Scheme 34 Asymmetric epoxide ring opening with bicyclic diamine ligands.^{80,200–203}

The development of new catalysts led to the optimal ligand for the asymmetric epoxide ring opening,²⁰⁵ which, in turn, was also very successful in the kinetic resolution of racemic epoxides leaving unreacted epoxides with general very good to excellent enantiomeric excess (Scheme 35).²⁰⁶



Scheme 35 Kinetic resolution of racemic epoxides by a chiral bicyclic diamine. 202,204–206

The groups of Hongo and Andersson worked on the 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-promoted addition of diethylzinc to aldehydes and imines (phosphinyl imines). A set of various γ -amino alcohols was obtained and tested. Hongo (Scheme 36)^{93,207} and Andersson (Scheme 37)^{95,208,209} parallelly applied similar ligands with good to very good yields and good to very good enantiomeric excess. Whilst Hongo reacted various aldehydes, the group of Andersson applied the 2-azanorbornane based ligands on phophinyl imines. Both groups received (*S*)-enantiomers, which is surprising given the opposite configuration of catalysts and might be explained by the bulky substituent on Hongo's catalyst and by using different substrates.



Scheme 36 Addition of Et₂Zn to various aldehydes with bicyclic ligands by Hongo et al.^{93,207}



Scheme 37 Asymmetric addition of Et₂Zn to phosphinyl imines with bicyclic ligands by Andersson et al.^{95,208,209}

A couple of applications of chiral 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes as ligands were reported by Wojaczyńska *et al.* The asymmetric reactions included palladium-catalyzed Tsuji-Trost alkylation reaction,¹⁰¹ copper-catalyzed Henry reaction¹⁰⁰ and zinc-catalyzed aldol reaction.²¹⁰

For the application in a palladium-catalyzed alkylation reaction a set of eight N,X-ligands was synthesized, where X is either nitrogen, sulfur or selenium.¹⁰¹ The best ligand was incorporating a dithiane moiety. Although initial testing was very promising with very high yields and enantiomeric excess, no further attempts on the asymmetric Tsuji-Trost reaction were published (Scheme 38).



Scheme 38 Asymmetric palladium-catalyzed Tsuji-Trost alkylation with the help of bicyclic ligands.¹⁰¹

A set of nine *N*,*N*-chelating ligands, including one chiral tertiary amine unit together with a second primary, secondary or tertiary unit, was prepared and tested in the Henry reaction of various aldehydes

with nitromethane (Scheme 39).¹⁰¹ The reaction proceeded with good to very good yield, chiral induction, however, was rather mediocre. The structures, at first mistakenly identified as a (1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane derivatives were later identified as ring-expanded (1S,4S,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes.¹⁰² Further, the stereochemistry of the claimed *endo*-epimer was found to be the pseudo-enantiomer ((1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane derivative), rather, then the epimer. Either way, the opposite chiral induction upon the application of the pseudoenantiomer of the best ligand was particularly interesting; higher yields were accompanied by the decrease of the enantiomeric excess.



Scheme 39 Asymmetric copper-catalyzed Henry reaction with bicyclic ligands.¹⁰⁰

The most recent attempt on applying 2-azabicycloalkanes as ligands in asymmetric reactions was published by the group of Wojaczyńska in 2016 with a zinc-catalyzed aldol reaction (Scheme 40).²¹⁰ The best ligand was an 1,10-anthryl-functionalized 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane, however, either the yields were limited, while enantiomeric and diastereomeric excess were good or reasonable yields were accompanied with poor asymmetric inductions, which also appeared to be substrate dependent. The publication unfortunately was not followed-up and remains therefore preliminary.



Scheme 40 Asymmetric zinc-catalyzed Aldol reaction with the help of bicyclic ligands.²¹⁰

2.3.3 Organocatalysis

Many different strategies are available for the enantioselective synthesis. In addition to the previously reviewed methodologies of chiral auxiliaries and the use of chiral ligands in metal catalysis, organocatalysis is a powerful alternative with many advantages.^{211,212} Besides relatively low toxicity of the organocatalysts, compared with toxic heavy metals, this class of compounds offers great opportunities; often they are even compared to enzymes, natural organocatalysts. They are

inexpensive and rather easy to prepare, simple to apply, often available as both enantiomers and stable in air and water. To support the great interest in organocatalysis and stereoselective synthesis in organic chemistry the number of documents accessible with the keywords "stereoselective synthesis" and "organocatalysis" using the Scopus.com website is shown in Figure 14. The interest in organocatalysts and stereoselective synthesis remains very high, although the rise stagnated and even sunk a bit.



Figure 14 Graphs of number of documents including the keywords "Stereoselective Synthesis" (left; total number of documents 29808) and "Organocatalysis" (right; total number of documents 7505) on the Scopus website accessed on the 02.12.2022.

From proline and cinchona alkaloid organocatalyst to the rapid development of new organocatalysts Due to the interest of pharma industry in the stereoselective synthesis of pharmaceuticals many new methodologies were developed to cope with this need. In contrast to simple catalysts bifunctional catalysts activate or interact with two partners of a reaction. The outstanding idea behind using two moieties within one catalyst, one for each substrate, offers new possibilities in directing reactions before not fathomed. While monofunctional catalyst may produce chiral products the scope of bifunctional catalysts is much more broadened and their application in asymmetric reactions are beneficial. Generally, all bifunctional catalysts consist of three necessary building blocks/moieties, two of which are the functionalities interacting with the substrates and a chiral backbone fixing the functionalities in a three-dimensional space (Figure 15).



Figure 15 Schematic picture of chiral bifunctional catalysts with the reaction space.

L-Proline, bearing amine and carboxylic acid functionalities, enables effective aminocatalysis of Lewis base-type iminium and enamine-based catalysis.²¹³ Early on examples of L-proline, bearing amine and carboxylic acid functionality being used as bifunctional organocatalysts were published in the beginning of the 1970s by two independent industrial research groups. Both groups started from the

same Michael-addition of vinyl ketones and cyclic 1,3-diketones. A following intramolecular cyclization was in both cases catalyzed by L-proline, and dehydration catalyzed by acids.

In a patent application from 1970, granted in 1971, a two-step procedure was described and later on published in an scientific journal by Hajos and Parrish.^{214,215} Initial research was targeting the stereoselective synthesis of the steroid precursors known as Wieland-Miescher ketones and used low organocatalytic loadings installing the stereocenters with up to 93% *ee* and a quantitative yield (Scheme 41).



Scheme 41 First example of L-proline being applied as organocatalyst in the stereoselective synthesis of steroid precursors. 214,215

The second industrial group of Eder, Wiechert and Sauer patented a similar procedure in 1971 applying L-proline and acid in a one-pot procedure under reflux for 20 hours (Scheme 42).^{216,217} The reaction did yield good enantiomeric excesses, however, the organocatalyst was used in half-stoichiometric amount. The publication included the use of other chiral amino acids as organocatalysts, together with various solvents, acids and different temperatures. The authors further stated that the application of D-proline resulted in the formation of the (*R*)-enantiomer (75% yield, 67% *ee*).



Scheme 42 Early one-pot intramolecular cyclization/dehydration catalyzed by L-proline/perchloric acid.^{216,217}

Similar approach of applying existing natural products as bifunctional organocatalysts in asymmetric reaction were published by Hiemstra and Wynberg in 1981, they used various *Cinchona* alkaloids (and two ephidrines) in the *thio*-Michael reaction (Scheme 43).²¹⁸ Best initial results could be achieved using cinchonidine producing (except one example) exclusively (*R*)-enantiomers. Yields were generally good to excellent and enantiomeric excess mediocre to good. Investigations on the influence of solvent and initial mechanistic considerations were conducted as well. Overall results were notable enough to pursue further scope and functionalization of the abundant natural compounds.



Scheme 43 First application of alkaloids as organocatalysts in the thio-Michael reaction.²¹⁸

In spite of promising results organocatalysis remained a niche subject in organic chemistry until the beginning of the 21st century.²¹⁹ The interest in natural products rose, accompanied by intense testing and modification of newly found organocatalysts pushing forward the fast-rising field of stereochemistry. Previously investigated amino acids proved once again to be powerful molecules for asymmetric transformations like aldol reaction.²²⁰ The development of organocatalysts changed fast from purely natural compounds to optimized natural compounds modifying one of the two functionalities of the bifunctional organocatalysts introducing and modulating reactivities and selectivities with *e.g.* urea or thiourea-hydrogen bond-donor moieties.²²¹ Good examples of those implementation are both, Cinchona alkaloids^{222–225} and pyrrolidine;²²⁶ the cyclic amine remained one functionality and an artificial group was generally added producing new potentially powerful organocatalysts. Development did, however, include all types of chiral backbones, such as carbohydrate,²²⁷ DACH-based catalysts^{228,229} or also compounds basing on axial chirality.²³⁰

Over the years various modes of catalysis were identified²³¹: enamine catalysis, as previously shown with proline,^{213,220,232,233} hydrogen-bonding catalysis,^{234–236} iminium catalysis,²³⁷ singly occupied molecular orbital-catalysis (SOMO)²³⁸ and counterion catalysis.^{239,240} The perhaps greatest breakthrough of organocatalysis was the development of generic modes of catalysis. Every of the previously mentioned catalytic modes can be used in a generic mode. As the name suggests they are able to activate not only very specific substrates, but many different substrates – directing and participating in many reactions with a multitude of compounds in a highly selective manner. Combination of functionalities in bifunctional catalysts adds another great modifiable feature.

One of those features enjoying increased interest in the recent two decades are hydrogen bonding bifunctional thiourea catalysts.^{17,221,241} Various renowned scientists developed a diversity of catalysts. Jacobsen's chiral Schiff's base organocatalyst for the highly enantioselective Strecker reaction²⁴² and Takemoto's organocatalyst for the asymmetric Michael and *aza*-Henry reaction²²⁹ both are based on 1,2-DACH as chiral moiety.

In 2005 Soos, Connon and Doobson introduced Cinchona alkaloids as chiral backbone for the asymmetric induction in addition reactions. The hydroquinine derivative appeared to be the best *Cinchona*-thiourea catalyst, proven also in independent studies. The group of Soos applied the (8*S*,9*S*)-alkaloid in the addition reaction of nitromethane to various chalcones (Scheme 44).²²⁵ The reaction proceeded with good to very good yields and enantiomeric excesses. The same excellent yields were

achieved in the somewhat similar Michael reaction of malonates and nitroolefines published by the group of Connon (Scheme 45).²⁴³. Both groups concluded that toluene was the best solvent for high stereoselectivity of the organocatalysts. Lower temperatures favored higher enantiomeric excesses. The reaction proceeded with such a success, that both number of citations and further application show the importance of the found catalysts. Quinine-based organocatalysts are widely applied, also in asymmetric multicomponent reactions, such as the Mannich reaction of benzoxazoles with aldehydes and dialkyl malonates proceeding with good yields and good to excellent enantiomeric excesses (Scheme 46).^{244,245}



Scheme 44 Asymmetric addition of nitromethane to various chalcones catalyzed by a bifunctional Cinchona alkaloid organocatalyst.²²⁵



Scheme 45 Asymmetric Michael addition of dimethyl malonate to nitroolefines catalyzed by a Cinchona alkaloid organocatalyst.²⁴³



Scheme 46 Asymmetric multicomponent Mannich-type reaction catalyzed by a quinine thiourea organocatalyst.^{244,245}

It is noticeable, that all presented thiourea organocatalysts bear a 3,5-triflouromethyl-substituted phenyl ring. The extremely electron withdrawing group is used to activate the thiourea moiety to produce more efficient hydrogen bonds.²²¹ The same thiourea-substituted phenyl moiety, together with a chiral pyrrolidine (ι-proline derived) was an efficient bifunctional organocatalyst introduced by Tang and co-workers.²²⁶ Together with acid additive the neat Michael reaction of cyclohexanone with various nitroolefins was efficiently catalyzed giving high to quantitative yields, always excellent diastereomeric ratios and very high to near perfect enantiomeric excesses. Both cyclic and bicyclic structures proved to be excellent chiral moieties for organocatalysts (Scheme 47).



Scheme 47 Michael addition of cyclohexanone to nitrooolefins catalyzed by L-proline-derived bifunctional thiourea organocatalyst.²²⁶

2-Azabicylcoalkanes as organocatalysts

Although similarities with cinchona alkaloids and pyrrolidine-based organocatalysts are obvious, not many 2-azabicycloalkanes were applied as organocatalysts. The quantity of very good examples of ligands, however, indicate that a lot of potential lies within the rigid structural moiety.

The group of Loh applied bicyclic γ -amino alcohols for the catalysis of vinylogous Michael addition and epoxidation reaction. Similar ligands were previously applied in the addition of diethylzinc to aldehydes. Five new organocatalysts were applied in Michael additions with good yields and enantioselectivities (in some cases 99% *ee* after recrystallization, Scheme 48). Various conditions were tested including temperature, solvent and reaction time. The secondary amine moiety was crucial to enable the catalytic induction proceeding through an enamine activation. Experiments with a similar pyrrolidine catalyst indicated that the rigidity of the ring is essential in the chiral induction in the reaction.



Scheme 48 Asymmetric Michael addition catalyzed by bicyclic γ-amino alcohols.²⁴⁶

The optimal organocatalyst was used for the epoxidation of various α , β –unsaturated ketones (Scheme 49).²⁴⁷ Good yields and good to very good enantiomeric excesses were achieved. Temperature did not affect the reaction; however, the prolonged time was necessary to achieve good yields, with consistent enantiomeric excesses.



Scheme 49 Organocatalytic epoxidation of α , β -unsaturated ketones catalyzed by a bicyclic amino alcohol.²⁴⁷

Eight years after the first use of the amino alcohol organocatalyst the group of Nakano came back to this class of organocatalysts. Application of already published compounds were accompanied by two novel catalysts in the enantioselective aldol reaction of indole-2,3-dione with cyclohexanone under acidic conditions (Figure 16).²⁴⁸ Neither of the used organocatalysts produced high enantiomeric excess. The previously used catalyst (first one in Figure 16) was the best with 40:60 *syn:anti* ratio and 38 and 30% enantiomeric excess, respectively. Experiments with different substituted indole-2,3-diones did not yield better results.



Figure 16 Various new bicyclic catalysts used in aldol reactions by Nakano et al.248

The same group applied a chiral 2-azanorbornane-based amino alcohol in asymmetric Michael reactions of various β -keto esters and nitroolefins (Scheme 50).²⁴⁹ Good diastereomeric ratios around 9:1 were achieved, together with good to excellent yields and moderate chiral induction. Alongside various novel organocatalysts the reaction conditions were varied, including temperature and solvents, and the experimental studies were supported by DFT calculations.



Scheme 50 Asymmetric Michael addition catalyzed by a chiral bicyclic amino alcohol.²⁴⁹

The group of Wojaczyńska, who previously worked on aspects of the stereoselective synthesis of 2-azabicycloalkanes and their applications as ligands enriched the scope by further organocatalysts and reaction types. An asymmetric epoxide ring opening was investigated, catalyzed by various non-racemic sulfinamides (Scheme 51).²⁵⁰ The asymmetric reaction of cyclohexene oxide and aniline was successfully influenced by the organocatalysts with 4:1 and 6:1 diastereomeric ratios. Unfortunately, experimental data did not include yields nor conversion; crude reaction mixture was analyzed for the stereochemical determination. The application of quinine-derived sulfinamides was tested as a comparison to the more efficient 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane-based ones. A clear origin of chiral induction can be found in the application of (*S*) and (*R*)-sulfur stereocenter yielding the opposing *trans*-products.



Scheme 51 Epoxide ring opening reaction, catalyzed by chiral sulfinamide organoocatalysts.²⁵⁰

Chiral diamines and amine-amide bifunctional organocatalysts were tested in the asymmetric aldol reaction by reacting acetone (neat) or cyclohexanone (in chloroform or brine) with *para*-benzaldehyde (Scheme 52).²⁵¹ Various catalysts were tested in the publication, and generally the results were better using brine as solvent. While diastereomeric induction was good, enantiomeric excess was mediocre.



Scheme 52 Asymmetric aldol reaction, catalyzed by various bifunctional bicyclic organocatalysts.²⁵¹

2.3.4 Biological activity

Cyclic nitrogen structures are vastly employed as biologically active compounds (Figure 4 and Figure 5). The proline ring, tropane- or quinuclidine bicyclic system are proven to be important structures in pharmaceuticals.^{10,13,252–254} Besides natural available aza-bicyclic structures the exchange of proline or

piperidine with the more rigid and intrinsically chiral 2-azanorbornanes proved to be a valid option.^{255,256} 2-Azabicycloalkanes are themselves biologically active moieties which in cooperation with other functional groups become interesting for pharmaceutical applications.⁴²

Early examples of bicyclic analogues were the analogues of meperidine and arecoline, in which the cyclic nitrogen-containing structure is exchanged by a bicyclic one (Figure 17). In case of the analgesic drug meperidine to the replacement with the more rigid system increased both activity and toxicity for the (*5R*)-diastereomer and did not change activity and toxicity of the (*5S*)-diastereomer.²⁵⁵ The muscarinic agonist arecoline's bicyclic analogues were prepared in the group of Pombo-Villar and tested for their cholinergic properties, however, their activity was only traded with a better selectivity.²⁵⁶



Figure 17 Biologically active bicyclic meperidine and arecoline analogues. 255,256

More recent examples of the proline exchange are the synthesis and evaluation of L-proline-Lleucylglycinamide (PLG) analogue synthesis conducted in the group of Rodiguez-Borges (Figure 18).⁹⁷ In a straightforward synthesis enantiomerically pure peptidomimetics could be received and tested on their D₂ receptor binding activity. The same methodology of exchanging proline by 2-azanorbornane moieties was applied in vasopressin receptor antagonist,²⁵⁷ Glypromate analogues with prolyl and pipecolyl surrogates,²⁵⁸ KRAS inhibitor probings,²⁵⁹ PAD-4 inhibitors^{260,261} or Janus Kinase.²⁶²



Figure 18 2-Azabicyclo alkane analogue of PLG.⁹⁷

Dipeptidyl peptidase 4 (DDP-4) inhibitors were targeted by the groups of Schiöth and Trukhan. Promising results were found, with high selectivity for DPP-4. In particular, the structure-activity relationship of the bicyclic structures was investigated and compared with 2-substituted pyrrolidines (Figure 19).²⁶³



Figure 19 Pyrrolidine and 2-azabicycloalkane analogue rotamers as DPP-4 inhibitors.²⁶³

Among the biologically active compounds incorporating 2-azabicycloalkanes ledipasivir is the most prominent and most successful (Figure 20).²⁶⁴ The hepatitis C (HCV) API which was developed as NS5A inhibitor was proven to be very efficient in the treatment. Many further developments on the implementation and probing to inhibit NS5A were conducted as well.^{265–268}



Figure 20 Ledipasavir.

Two other recently patented drug candidates including 2-azabicycloalkane moieties show the structural and applicational diversity (Figure 21). A menin-MLL inhibitor exhibits promising antileukemia activity,²⁶⁹ whilst the bicyclic rigid 2-azabicycloalkane skeleton was used as a linker in the drug candidate to treat prophylaxis of neuroinflammation inhibiting MAGL.²⁷⁰



Figure 21 Recently patented drug candidates incorporating 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane moieties.^{269,270}

The group of Wojaczyńska published several papers on various biological activities of small molecules, such as polyamines²⁷¹ and sulfonamides incorporating bicyclic nitrogen compounds.^{272,273} The tested polyamines exhibited antiproliferative action, however, they were less efficient than *cis*-platin. The sulfonamides were tested also for their antiproliferative activities, which were found to be good. Selectivity indices (SI) were good with up to $3.1.^{272}$ Various novel sulfonamides were tested later for their anticancer and their antiviral activities were good with an SI of up to 40.3. Interesting features of the studies included the use of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes and -[3.2.1]octanes. Biological activity surveys were generally only applying the former, *i.e.* 2-azanorbornane structure, and not the tropane ring analogue, whereas 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes remained vastly uninvestigated.

3 Scientific Work

The Thesis's goal was the development of novel routes towards variously applicable substrates for the synthesis of complex bicyclic molecular structures derived from 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes and 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes, especially towards triazoles and thioureas (Figure 22). Both structural motifs have had a great impact in various fields, such as ligands, functionality in mono- and bifunctional organocatalysts, and in biological activity assays. This work is therefore focused on the synthesis of bicyclic compounds and later on their tests in the aforementioned applications.



Figure 22 Previous work of the author's research group and his contributions.

3.1 Asymmetric synthesis of functionalized 2-azabicycloalkanes

3.1.1 Aza-Diels-Alder reaction towards 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes

The synthesis and stereoselective installation of three stereocenters within the presented *aza*-DA reaction is a powerful methodology to yield 2-azabicycloalkane structures. Commercially available (+)-diethyl L-tartrate was oxidized using periodic acid in diethyl ether yielding two equivalents of ethyl glyoxylate, followed by a condensation reaction with chiral (*S*)-(-)-1-phenylethylamine forming the dienophile for the following *aza*-Diels-Alder reaction. The reaction was conducted using trifluoroacetic acid, the Lewis acid trifluoroborane and cyclopentadiene as diene, as previously discussed in detail (Section 2.2.3). The reaction was conducted in dichloromethane at -78° C to shift the reaction to the kinetically more stable *exo* products and *endo* is mostly avoided. Due to the application of the chiral auxiliary the products formed are the two possible *exo* diastereomers, the major product *exo*-

(1R,3R,4S)-**1** and the minor product of the reaction *exo*-(1S,3S,4R)-**1** (Scheme 53, more detail in Scheme 13).⁶⁹ As it is depictured in Figure 10, a set of four products is theoretically possible, whereas only two products are formed in any meaningful amount, which are pseudoenantiomerical to one another; the only common stereocenter is present in the chiral auxiliary. Often both diastereomers are used in the following parts, however generally (1R,3R,4S)-**1** was used to establish synthetic routes first and for optimization, while (1S,3S,4R)-**1** was used on a smaller scale, after trials being conducted. Outgoing from an error in the 2015 review article on 2-azanorbornanes⁴² initially the stereochemistry of the minor product was wrongfully assigned as *endo*-(1R,3S,4S)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane (X-Ray structure and crystallographic data of *exo*-(1S,3S,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane **1** in the Appendix A.1). All structures in this thesis are corrected in aspect of that mistake.



Scheme 53 Aza-Diels-Alder reaction producing one set of pseudoenantiomers.⁶⁹

To avoid the possible retro-Diels-Alder reaction, the double bond in **1** is reduced by hydrogenation. Generally, a high-pressure apparatus and a hydrogen generator is used, though the reaction also proceeds at atmospheric hydrogen pressure from a balloon under similar conditions. Palladium on carbon is applied as a catalyst together with potassium carbonate in dry ethanol and substrate **1** reacted with hydrogen at 3.5 bars (see Scheme 15).^{93,94} The following ester **2** can then be efficiently transformed using lithium aluminum hydride into the corresponding alcohol **3**, which is a valuable precursor for many reactions (Scheme 54). Both diastereomers can be received by this protocol.



Scheme 54 Synthesis of bicyclic alcohols 3.69,93,94

3.1.2 Towards the synthesis of triazoles

Biologically active compounds and catalysts or ligands are having some common characteristics, both interact through their functionalities with substrates, groups or pockets, either creating or filling gaps with their designed properties, *e.g.* bonding capabilities, electron density, etc. It is not surprising that catalysts might exhibit biological activities and biologically active compounds exhibit catalytic or ligation properties (Figure 23). Triazoles are great bioisosteres and peptidomimetics and this offers a broad space of application making them great targets and modified with various functionalities a broad chemical space/ many application may be tackled (Figure 24).^{274–277}



Figure 23 Various active sides and possible substitutions of 1,2,3-triazoles.^{274–277}



Figure 24 1,2,3-Triazoles as bioisosteres (left) and peptidomimetics (right). 274-277

Synthesis of 4-azido-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes

Both diastereomers ((1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**4** and (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**4**) can be synthesized in a one-step transformation in a Mitsunobu type of nucleophilic substitution from alcohols **3** (Scheme 55, mechanism in Scheme 17).^{99,100,102} The reaction protocol includes the addition of triphenylphosphine, which together with an appropriate azodicarboxylate generates a phosphonium ion, which in turn binds with the alcohol activating it as a leaving group. Through an aziridinium intermediate, the ring expanded products, *i.e.* both diasteromers **4** can be received.¹⁰² Proof of the ring expanded structure of both diastereomers **4** and the correctness of configuration assignment of its stereocenters may be found in the X-ray structure of their triazole derivatives shown in the appendix A.1.



Scheme 55 Mitsunobu reaction to synthesize bicyclic azides proceeding with ring expansion.^{100,102}

Another methodology of synthesizing bicyclic azides is the use of DBU together with DPPA as source of azide. Published for the transformation of (1S, 3R, 4R)-**3** to (1S, 4S, 5R)-**4** the same conditions, with the exception of addition of two equivalent sodium azide, were applied for the transformation of (1R, 3S, 4S)-**3** at room temperature (Scheme 56).¹⁰² However, the reaction did not proceed, but stopped at the phosphoryl stage, as proven by MS- and NMR-analyses. The intermediate was stable enough to be efficiently purified by flash column chromatography and could then be transformed into the corresponding ring-expended (1R, 4R, 5S)-**4** by reacting it with sodium azide in DMF at 100°C. The literature procedure of the standard reaction with DPPA and DBU includes the transformation at 100°C.²⁷⁸ Generally, azidations were conducted with the Mitsunobu protocol, however, applies the very toxic hydrazoic acid as source of azide; the reaction with DPPA and DBU yields similar results with significantly less harmful reactants.



Scheme 56 Azide synthesis using DBU and DPPA with isolatable diphenyl phosphate.

Synthesis of 3-ethynyl-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes

Whilst the synthesis of bicyclic azides **4** is known, the bicyclic terminal alkyne, which could be also applied in the preparation of the corresponding triazoles, remained to be synthesized. For this purpose, two approaches which included C-C-bond formation were chosen: a non-Wittig approach including a vinyl dichloride-intermediate^{279,280} and a Wittig-type reaction procedure forming a vinyl dibromide-intermediate.^{280–283} Both reactions start from aldehydes known in literature.^{200,208,284} To synthesize them, Swern oxidation was chosen as a good stereoretentive methodology. The chiral pure alcohols **3** were reacted with oxalyl chloride and DMSO in dichloromethane at -78°C (Scheme 57).^{203,208,285} Both, (1*S*,3R,4*R*)-**6** and (1*R*,3*S*,4*S*)-**6**, diastereomers could be received in proper amounts for further transformations.



Scheme 57 Swern oxidation of bicyclic alcohols 3 to bicyclic aldehydes 6.203,208,284,285

A first attempt to receive terminal alkynes was undertaken with the more abundant aldehyde (1S,3R,4R)-6 (Scheme 58). The reaction sequence included trichloromethyl anions generated by decarboxylation, forming trichloromethyl carbinols.²⁸⁶ Addition of acetic anhydride acetylated the alcohol intermediate, which then in turn was converted into vinyl dichloride (1S,3R,4R)-7. Several attempts to reduce the dichlorovinyl compound to the alkyne **8** were unsuccessful; various conditions and reducing agents were tried but mostly unreacted substrate **7** was recovered in each case.



Scheme 58 Non-Wittig-type reaction approach to bicyclic terminal alkynes 8 using a vinyl dichloride intermediate. 279,280

To overcome the issue of lack of desired reactivity of (1S,3R,4R)-**7**, another attempt was made on the same aldehyde (1S,3R,4R)-**6**. The Corey-Fuchs reaction sequence was applied, successful as a one-pot methodology earlier applied by Abbott Laboratories on *N*-Boc protected bicyclic analogues.^{281,283} In the first reaction step a triphenylphosphine-dibromomethylene ylide species was formed which was then converted in a Wittig reaction to the dibromovinyl derivative (1S,3R,4R)-**9**. The vinyl species was in turn easily reduced by *n*-BuLi in hexane at -78°C yielding pure (1S,3R,4R)-**8**. Attempts with the

diastereomeric aldehyde (1*R*,3*S*,4*S*)-**6** were equally successful in receiving the terminal alkyne (Scheme 59).



Scheme 59 Corey-Fuchs reaction for the synthesis of bicyclic terminal alkynes 8 using a vinyl dibromide intermediate.^{280–283}

Although the Corey-Fuchs reaction sequence is the better-known procedure of the synthesis of terminal alkynes from aldehydes at first the non-Wittig type of reaction was applied. The key idea was to use less sterically hindered substrates and the excellent reported yields on cyclic saturated compounds, which are often used as models for transformation of bridged bicyclic compounds. Compounds **8** and **9** were easily accessible and differ only by their halogens. The dibromovinyl compounds **9** are reduced more easily as bromide is a better leaving group compared with chloride and the dichlorovinyl compound **7**. This becomes especially apparent considering the various attempts of eliminating dichloroalkene **7**, even doubling the reactive lithium species. Besides the obvious non-reactivity of the vinyl compound with the used methyl lithium and *n*-butyl lithium, an important reason of the failing reaction can be excluded: a wrong molarity of the used lithium compound, which was not titrated prior usage. The successful reaction of dibromoalkenes **9**, together with the complete lack of starting product in the crude reaction mixture proofs a sufficient quality of the used chemicals.

Synthesis of 1,2,3-triazoles

The synthesis of 1,2,3-triazoles is relatively easy and well researched. Two regioselective main routes are known and used predominantly, the copper(I)-catalyzed azide alkyne cycloaddition – CuAAc, producing 1,4-substituted 1,2,3-triazoles, and the ruthenium(I)-catalyzed version, RuAAC, yielding a 1,5-substituted product (Scheme 60). Both mechanisms are examples of so-called "click"-reaction.



Scheme 60 General schemes of CuAAc and RhAAc reactions.²⁷⁷

Both azides **4** and alkynes **8** were used together with commercial and non-commercial complementary reactants to synthesize a vast set of different triazoles. Most of the synthesized triazoles are, however, based on azides **4** and only a few compounds containing (1S,3R,4R)-**8** were synthesized as a proof of concept.

For the synthesis both optically pure azides (1S,4S,5R)-**4** or (1R,4R,5S)-**4** were used. They were reacted with commercially available alkynes, which were either mono-, di- or in one case trimeric offering the introduction of C_2 and C_3 symmetries in triazoles **10-30** (Scheme 61 and Scheme 62).^{280,287–289}

Copper(II)sulfate was reduced *in situ* to the reactive Cu(I) species by sodium ascorbate. After the reaction the remaining copper was removed from the reaction mixture by the addition of sodium sulfide solution. The highly insoluble copper(II)sulfide is precipitated and can be filtered off easily. Purifications were usually conducted by column chromatography on silica with various ratio of dichloromethane to methanol. However, a bigger scale reaction showed that recrystallization from methanol is also a potent method in some cases; still, column chromatography of the remaining reaction mixture was necessary to increase the overall yield. It must be pointed out that the click reactions proceeded with such a good conversion, that only one product was received in each case; complex mixtures with various singly or doubly reacted starting materials (used for C_{2^-} and C_{3^-} symmetrical triazoles) were not isolated.



Scheme 61 Synthesis and overview of C1-, C2- and C3-symmetrical triazole-(1S,4S,5R) 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1] octenes 10-20.287-289



Scheme 62 Synthesis and overview of C1-, C2- and C3-symmetrical triazole-(1R,4R,5S) 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octenes 21-30.287-289

With bicyclic alkyne (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**8** in hand, it was applied in two click reactions.²⁸⁰ The first reaction included alkyne and an *N*-Boc-protected pyrrolidine azide **21**, easily accessible by standard Mitsunobu reaction from *N*-Boc-L-prolinol (Scheme 63). Similarly, the reaction in Scheme 64 proceeded

incorporating two bicyclic moieties in the final product, 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane and 2-azabicyclo-[3.2.1.]octane, by applying both bicyclic components, alkyne **8** and azide (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**4**.



Scheme 63 CuAAC reaction of bicyclic alkyne with a cyclic nitrogen-containing azide.²⁸⁰



Scheme 64 CuAAc reaction of bicyclic alkyne and bicyclic azide.²⁸⁰

Further analysis of the structure of **32** was conducted.²⁸⁰ The Boc protecting group directs the compound to form conformers, of which two rotamers are the main distinctive ones (see ¹H- and ¹³C-NMR spectra). A single crystal of **32** was investigated using X-ray diffraction and the obtained structure can be seen in Figure 25; the crystallographic data can be found in the appendix A.1. The R factor was, however, 24.3% which might be explained by a poor quality of the received single crystal. It led to further investigations including chiroptical methods supported by quantum chemical simulations conducted by Dr. Marcin Górecki, whose results are published along others²⁸⁰ and will be paraphrased to some extent in the upcoming paragraph.



Figure 25 X-ray structure of 32.280



Figure 26 Three most populated conformers of 32 calculated by DFT method using wB97X-D/6-311+G(d,p) basis set.²⁸⁰

DFT analyses led to six conformers of **32** within the range of 1.5 kcal/mol, whereas the three most abundant (highest population in %) can be found in Figure 26. Only small differences in the pyrrolidine ring can be seen between conformer **32a** and **32b**, whereas **32c** is obviously different.

A good methodology to determine absolute configurations is carrying out quantum chemical calculation supported experimental studies such as ECD-, UV-spectroscopy and optical rotation studies.^{290–296} ECD- and UV spectra of compound **32** at room temperature were measured together with its calculated TD-DFT simulations performed at the CAM-B3LYP/def2-TZVP level of theory basing on the previously calculated and optimized six conformers (Figure 27).



Figure 27 Comparison of experimental ECD (left) and UV (right) spectra with calculated ones.²⁸⁰

Another independent confirmation of the equilibrium between the six most abundant conformers is the quantum chemical calculation of optical rotation. Particularly for rotamers it is a good methodology to further support the absolute configuration.^{296–298} Various different sets were used for the calculation and can be found in the paper, together with deeper insight in the quantum chemical calculations. Altogether, experimental and theoretical analysis led to the absolute configuration and unambiguous assignment of **32**.

3.1.3 Towards the synthesis of thioureas

A lot of different thiourea organocatalysts have been already prepared (Section 2.3.3). Most of them incorporate three units: two functionalities, a hydrogen bonding thiourea moiety together with a second reversible binding or coordinating moiety are connected over the third chiral unit – the backbone. Depending on the configuration of the second binding/coordinating moiety various catalytic states and substrate scopes may be tackled. In the approach described in this dissertation the thiourea unit is connected over a chiral bicyclic backbone with a secondary or tertiary amine offering possibilities of chiral base or enamine catalytic activations. The structures may be achieved by reacting bicyclic amines or isothiocyanates in condensation reactions with their complementary partner, isothiocyanate or amine, respectively (Scheme 65 and Scheme 66).²²¹

$$R^{1}-NH_{2} + SCN-R^{2} \longrightarrow R^{1}_{N} \underset{H}{\overset{N}{\longrightarrow}} R^{2}$$

Scheme 65 Condensation of amines and isothiocyanates yielding thioureas.²²¹



Scheme 66 Conceptual idea of introducing bicyclic moiety in thioureas together with secondary and tertiary amine functionality.

Synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane thioureas

As Andersson's group extensively described, the change in conditions during hydrogenation reactions has a great impact on the reaction outcome (Scheme 15).^{95,138} Omitting the addition of potassium carbonate and the increase of hydrogen pressure, as well as duration of the reaction (in opposite to the reduction in Scheme 54) leads to **34** (Scheme 67). The reaction has two purposes: reduction of the double bond, and therefore prohibition of the retro-DA reaction and the removal of the methyl benzyl chiral auxiliary in quantitative yields.



Scheme 67 Reduction of double bond and hydrogenative removal of methyl benzyl group.^{95,138}

Upon protection of the secondary nitrogen with the electron withdrawing tert-butyloxycarbonyl (BOC) protecting group the conversions towards enantiopure 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane amines and isothiocyanates were conducted in general as before for 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes (Scheme 68).^{97,98,299} Reduction of *N*-Boc protected ester by LiAlH₄ yielded the alcohol **35**.^{93,103} Opposing to the reduction to alcohol **3** (Scheme 54) the alcohol is not dropped into a solution of LiAlH₄ in THF, but a cooled solution of LiAlH₄ (\sim 1 M) is added dropwise to a stirred solution of intermediate-35. Additionally, the reaction time was reduced to only 3 hours to omit side reactions. The following Mitsunobu type $S_N 2$ reaction yielded, as described earlier (Scheme 18), 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane product **36**. This is due to the electron withdrawing character of the protection group, which prevents the formation of the aziridinium ion-intermediate as Gore⁹⁹ and Wojaczyńska described.^{100,102} Subsequently, there are two possibilities to reduce the azide to amine functionality yielding 37, as for the bridged azepanes 4. Either reflux in methanol with triphenylphosphine or hydrogenation can be performed. The latter methodology yields a crude product, which often may be used without any further purification.^{95,97,98,103,300,301} Reaction of **37** with an excess of carbon disulfide and equimolar DCC yields 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane isothiocyanate 38 in good yields after fast and simple purification.³⁰² Compounds 35-37, as well as their enantiomers, are known in literature.¹⁰³ Generally, a mixture of two rotamers is observed in solution, which originates from the hindrance of rotation around the nitrogencarbon bond of *N*-Boc due to the protection group. Whilst ¹H-NMR spectra generally become harder to interpret due to splitting and overlap of signals, ¹³C-NMR spectra and two-dimensional spectra usually resolve such issues.



Scheme 68 Synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane amines and isothiocyanates.^{95,97,98,103,283,300–303}

As shown in Scheme 66, the bicyclic moiety may be introduced during the condensation of amine and isothiocyanate towards thiourea as a part of both reaction partners. Amine **37** was reacted with a couple of isothiocyanates, which are either commercially available or were synthesized similarly to the bicyclic isothiocyanate **38** by reacting commercially available amines with an excess of carbon disulfide and equimolar amounts of DCC.³⁰²

The condensation conditions yielding thioureas are relatively simple and mild, besides the use of argon flushed round bottom flasks and dry dichloromethane or chloroform no precautions were taken. The reaction partners were generally used in equimolar amounts, however, a small increase (up to 1.2 equiv.) of less valuable reaction partner improved the yields. A set of four thioureas **39–42** was synthesized, applying various groups, with the focus on the incorporation of thiourea activating groups, as well as different linker lengths to the aromatic unit (Scheme 69). Both routes were used, to compare their reactivities for further bigger batch reactions. Yields were generally good to very good and generally higher in **Route A**, applying a bicyclic amine. Especially **39**, synthesized by **Route B** is only produced in 17% yield. Due to the electron withdrawing character of the trifluoromethyl groups on the aromatic unit, which deactivate the amine. Besides higher yields, achieved by **Route A** the total step count of the synthesis of the organocatalysts is lower making this approach more favorable (amine **37**



Scheme 69 Synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane thioureas.

may be used and is not transformed to **38**). The easier the synthesis of the catalysts, the better they can be received by the community of chemists.

To receive the final pyrrolidine-based analogues the Boc protection must be removed, which usually is achieved by treatment with trifluoroacetic acid (Scheme 70). Standard conditions, 3 mL of an 1:1 mixture of trifluoroacetic acid per 1.2 mmol of *N*-Boc protection, were applied and the reaction was monitored by TLC, followed by rendering the reaction mixture basic by aqueous ammonia solution. Only two desired products could be received, **43** and **45**, however, all reaction mixtures developed a distinctive smell of some sulfur containing compounds.



Scheme 70 Deprotection attempts of 39 - 42.

During the purification of **43**, a side product (**44**) could be isolated in comparably high yields (Scheme 71). The carbodiimide was identified by NMR spectra analysis and high-resolution mass spectrometry, proving unambiguously the structure of this compound. Precedents can be found in the literature of 1,3-substituted thioureas converted into carbodiimides by base or acid catalysis. As a side-product in a set of reactions carbonyl sulfide is received, which might be the explanation for the distinctive smell. ^{304–306} Another possibility is the acid catalyzed formation of hydrogen sulfide which is applied in pharmacotherapy studies.^{307,308} Both side-products are known for their distinctive pervasive smell.



Scheme 71 Deprotection of 40 yielding 43 and a side-product 44.

Another approach towards secondary amine-thiourea bifunctional catalysts based on 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes applied benzyl carbamate (Cbz) as protecting group (Scheme 72). Upon reaction of bicyclic secondary amine **34** with benzyl chloroformate³⁰⁹ the protected ester is reduced similarly to *N*-Boc bicyclic intermediate during the synthesis of **46** by dropping a solution of dissolved lithium aluminium hydride in the ester solution.⁹³ Mitsunobu reaction yielded **47** without ring expansion due to the electron withdrawing effect of the Cbz protecting group. The following reduction may be afforded with triphenylphosphine with good yields.^{100,102,103,300,301} Various different conditions were applied to remove the protecting group, which is normally readily cleft under hydrogenation

conditions, but due to faster hydrogenation of the azide the palladium catalyst is mildly poisoned by the formed amine. The deprotection is prohibited leading not to **49**, but to **48** instead. Reaction of **48** with isothiocyanates gave the expected thioureas, which are, however, of no greater interest and therefore will not be described. They could not be reduced due to the non-reversible poisoning of the palladium catalyst by sulfur.



Scheme 72 Synthesis of N-Cbz protected amine.93,100,102,103,300,301,309

Synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[*3.2.1*]*octane thioureas*

From the chiral pure azides **4** both pseudoenantiomers, amines (1S,4S,5R)-**50** and (1R,4R,5S)-**50** can be obtained. To yield the amines **50** two protocols, reduction by triphenylphosphine¹⁰² and palladium-catalyzed hydrogenation were applied, however, the latter proved to be a more convenient protocol giving often quantitative yields without further purification necessary.

For the synthesis of isothiocyanates various synthetical methodologies are available. Reacting amines **50** with carbon disulfide and equimolar amounts of DCC in diethyl ether was the chosen method, again.³⁰² By-product dicyclohexyl thiourea is easily filtered off and product isothiocyanates **51** can be achieved after purification in good to very good yields (Scheme 73). It might be worth considering reacting the known 4-chloro-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane³¹⁰ with potassium isothiocyanate, however, such attempts were not conducted given the well-established route.



Scheme 73 Synthesis of 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1] octane amines and isothiocyanates. 102,302

Either amines **50** or isothiocyanates **51** were applied in the synthesis of a set of thioureas in good to very good yields. Thioureas **52–55** were synthesized in cooperation with mgr inż. Dominika Iwan (**Route B** was conducted by her) and the author of this thesis synthesized compounds **52** and **55** applying **Route A** after initial tests in asymmetric reactions. Additionally, one thiourea with a C_2 -symmetry **56** and a saccharide-based organocatalyst **57**,²²⁷ were received in mediocre yields (Scheme 74). As the general tendency was already revealed during the synthesis of *N*-Boc protected thioureas **39–42**, and again proven by the yields of **52–55**, the preferential route is **A**.



Scheme 74 Synthesis of (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane thioureas.

As a consequence of the earlier findings solely **Route A** was applied for the synthesis with the much rarer pseudoenantiomeric starting material (1R,4R,5S)-**50**. A similar set to **39** to **42** and **52** to **55** was synthesized in good yields: thioureas **58** – **61** (Scheme 75).



Scheme 75 Synthesis of (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane thioureas.

Synthesis of calix[4] arene and complex clusters

In cooperation with two French research groups, the group of Alberto Marra (IBBM University of Montpellier) and Marie-Christine Scherrmann (ICCMO University Paris-Saclay) and in collaboration with Dominika Iwan, attempts towards the application of calix[4]arenes as backbone for multivalent compounds were conducted. The French research groups already had experience in working with the calixarene scaffold^{311–314} and they were used efficiently in the synthesis of various

organocatalysts,^{241,315–319} but also used with triazoles in chemosensors,³²⁰ or for biological delivery systems and clusters,^{311–314} to name a few examples.

Among others, modifications of calixarenes with thioureas were envisaged. Especially calix[4]arenes are of interest, due the relatively easy synthesis and the commercial availability of precursors.^{321–323} Conformationally, calix[4]arene exists in various forms (Figure 28).^{324,325} Depending on the substitution of the hydroxy groups and substituents R the conformation may be fixed or free to rotate. Conformational changes are also dependent on other factors, mainly temperature. For the purpose of clean conformations, it was fixed to be in cone conformation (Figure 29). This may be achieved by the attachment of substituents on the lower rim which induce a steric hindrance, big enough to prevent rotations.



Figure 28 The four possible conformations of calix[4]arene .324,325



Figure 29 Three possible representations of the cone conformation.

Transformations of calix[4]arenes need to be complete to omit working with complexly substituted mixtures. A good reactivity and rather simple reaction should be used intending the full transformation of starting materials. The synthesis of various calix[4]arene backbones was targeted. Besides lower rim functionalization of the hydroxy groups the upper rim may be functionalized, as well as upper and lower rim at the same time. The challenge for a full transformation rises, as the normality of the solution rises with more functional groups to be reacted simultaneously.

The synthesis of the lower rim derivatives starts from commercially available calix[4]arene-25,26,27,28-tetraol (Scheme 76). Tetraallyl derivative **62** was received by reacting the hydroxy groups with allyl bromide and a strong base.³²¹ Follow-up hydroboration-oxidation procedure yields tetraol derivative **63**, its azidation with DPPA, DBU and sodium azide yielded lower rim tetraazide calix[4]arene **64**.³¹³ Simple hydrogenation led to amine **65**, thus readily available for further transformation towards possible thioureas.³¹⁴ Purification of the calix[4]arenes was possible by flash column chromatography, but often the best methodology was trituration with various hot solvents due to the low solubility, which often became problematic during purification by chromatography.



Scheme 76 Lower rim calix[4] arene route towards tetra-amine derivative 65.313,314,321

The second approach targeted the synthesis of upper rim amines (Scheme 77). The route, known until the stage of tetraazides,³¹³ is a challenging one. From earlier synthesized tetra-allyl derivative **62** an atypical Claisen rearrangement (*para*, not *meta* transfer of the substituent) gives **66**.³²³ Special attention must be given to the reaction time, as the terminal alkene is prone to an irreversible rearrangement at high temperatures to the thermodynamically more stable form. Furthermore, **66** may change its conformation due rotational changes of its structure (Figure 28). As the hydroxy groups on the lower rim are not posing especially big sterical hindrance upon the calix[4]arene they need to be functionalized quickly to guarantee a single conformer of the product. This may be attained, like previously, by substituting the hydroxy groups.³¹¹ Hydroboration/oxidation,³¹¹ followed by azidation gave upper rim tetra-azide calix[4]arene **69**.³¹² A subsequent hydrogenation yielded the novel upper rim amine **70**.



Scheme 77 Upper rim calix[4] arene route towards tetra-amine derivative 70.311-313,323

Calix[4]arene derivatives **65** were reacted under typical thiourea forming conditions. The tetra-amine was easily soluble in dichloromethane and readily reacted with the bicyclic isothiocyanate **51** (only the

more abundant (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-diastereomer was applied) yielding the cluster **71** in 54% yield after purification with Sephadex[®] LH-20 (Scheme 78).



Scheme 78 Synthesis of multivalent calix[4]arene thiourea with bicyclic moiety.

Analysis of the tetrathiourea **71** posed a challenge. Even though complex chiral molecules, such as sugars have been connected in clusters with calix[4]arenes,^{311,313} the product is not easily analyzed due to the complex hydrogen bonding capabilities of the thiourea units. Already posing certain problems during the analysis of the analogous mono-thiourea compounds **52-55** the degree of conformational freedom the system has, together with the various intramolecular interactions resulted in very broad peaks in the ¹H- and ¹³C-NMR (Figure 30 and Figure 31). Measurement of spectra, in various solvents, deuterated chloroform, methanol and DMSO together with different NMR instruments (400, 500 and 600 MHz) were conducted to improve the resolution and omit hydrogen bondings. Further variable temperature experiments and cryoprobe carbon NMR spectra, together with MALDI-TOF and ESI-TOF mass spectrometry gave a set of data proving the structure and purity of the substance.



Figure 30 ¹H-NMR (400 MHz, d6-DMSO, 296K) spectra of calix[4]arene tetrathiourea 71



Figure 31 ¹³C-NMR spectra (proton decoupled – 126 MHz, d6-DMSO, 300K and APT – 101 MHz, CDCl₃, 298 K) of calix[4]arene tetrathiourea **71**

A second approach towards calixarene thioureas was undertaken by reacting amine **70** with (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**51** (Scheme 79). Unfortunately, the solubility of **70** was very low in various solvents, such as dichloromethane, chloroform, diethyl ether, toluene, acetone or acetonitrile. Suspicions of the substrate being present in its salt form were refuted by the lack of solubility in water. Further treatment with 1 M sodium hydroxide and extraction did not resolve the issue. Only alcohols, such as methanol, ethanol and isopropanol were able to dissolve the tetraamine, whereas the simple addition reaction did not proceed. Attempts of reacting substrate **70** in dichloromethane and toluene as emulsions did not proceed. High-resolution mass spectrometry indicated starting material and only singly substituted upper rim calix[4]arene. Cleaned by Sephadex[®] LH-20 gave a complex mixture cleaned of unreacted isothiocyanate substrate **51**, which was recovered.



Scheme 79 Attempted synthesis of upper rim tetra-thiourea calix[4]arene.

A more recent reaction was conducted in DMF under the same conditions. Upon purified on Sephadex[®] LH-20 an off-white solid was yielded. Initial characterization by ¹H-NMR and HRMS gave promising
results, but further analyses are pending. A more detailed description in this thesis was therefore omitted due to the lack of comprehensive data.

3.2 Formation of complexes

In an initial cooperation with the group of Iwona Łakomska (University of Toruń) two planar triazoleplatinum(II) complexes were synthesized for the application as anti-cancer agent (Figure 32, no experimental data available to the author). Starting material for the synthesis are triazole **13** and an *n*-butyl substituted triazole prepared in the research group the author is a member of.²⁸⁸ Independent investigations towards the synthesis of complexes with palladium(II) salts were conducted to receive initial insight into square-planar complexes formed by bicyclo-alkane triazole compounds.



Figure 32 Two triazole-platinum(II) complexes for the possible application as anticancer compound.

As palladium(II) forms square planar complexes, such as platinum(II) and due to lower, but still high costs of the starting material initial investigations were limited to a set of different expectedly good ligands (Scheme 80). For a better solubility in organic solvents, PdCl₂ was initially transformed to the solvated (MeCN)₂PdCl₂ by refluxing PdCl₂ in acetonitrile and recrystallizing it from a mixture of acetonitrile and hexane.³²⁶ In adapted literature procedures, ^{327,328} the palladium substrate was stirred in dichloromethane or tetrahydrofuran with various equivalents of triazoles **13**, **14**, **19** and **20** at room temperature under argon atmosphere for one day. Initial analyses were conducted by mass spectrometry (Appendix A.3). The solid, but not crystalline products were analyzed, however, in all but one case the majority of the crude mixture consisted of starting materials. Mass peaks, associated with the product were clearly visible, but purification, by either crystallization with various solvents or column chromatography most often did not yield any meaningful result.

74 and **75** could be synthesized, however, they were never successfully isolated. Mass spectrometry, only as an indication, shows, that the complexes **74** are much more likely to form than **75**, as for the more positive character of the amine on the benzene ring. The preferential complex, if the palladium center was saturated with bonding partner, was two triazole-ligands, which exchanged the solvating acetonitrile ligands. It was surprising, that in turn a dimeric triazole **76** did not complex the palladium at all. No indications in the spectra could be found.

The one, outstanding result could be achieved by complexing palladium with the trimeric triazole **20**. Product **77** (Figure 33) could be received with 50% isolated yield after column chromatography. The success of the synthesis might be found in the more flexible linker within the trimeric triazole ligand **20**, rather than the rigid benzene structure in **19**.

(<i>R</i>) _{(S}	n eq. 14, 19, 20	H + (CH ₃ (R = 1,2 or 3	CN) ₂ PdCl ₂ 1 eq.	CH ₂ Cl ₂ or THF	(Triazole)₀(CH₃(74 - 77	CN) _p PdCl _q
n = 1				n = 2	n = 3	
R:	$\langle \rangle$		NH ₂	R:	R:	N
	74	75		76		77
	Input	Equivalents	complex	formula (by HRMS)	Isolated yield	_
	74-1	1	(13)Pd(Cl ₂ and (13) ₂ PdCl ₂	-	
	74-2	2		(13) ₂ PdCl ₂	-	
	74-3	3		(14) ₂ PdCl ₂	-	
	75-1	1		(14)PdCl ₂	-	
	75-2	2		(14) ₂ PdCl ₂	-	
	76	1	Ν	lo product	-	
	77	1		(20)PdCl	50 %	_

Scheme 80 Triazole-palladium(II)-complex synthesis trials.



Figure 33 Proposed structure of the complex 77.

Crystallization attempts were not successful, but NMR analysis could give an initial insight into the structure of the square-planar complex (Figure 34). A first glance at the carbon-13 spectra reveals a complex spectrum, compared with the spectra of **20** (Figure 35), which is very easy to analyze. Each carbon has a different chemical shift and therefore a different chemical environment. For ease of description the numbering of the atoms is only applied for one of the three bicyclic subunits of the trimer (Figure 33).

Broader peaks make the analysis of the ¹H-NMR harder, however, a fast insight may be found by the chemical shift of the protons attached at positions 9 of **77** - 7.86, 8.99 and 9.14 ppm, compared to 8.29 ppm for the shift of all three protons on 9-C in triazole **20**. This clearly shows an influence of the complex, where two protons are shifted to higher frequencies and one to lower frequencies. The downfield shift originates in the deshielding effect of the palladium towards the triazole, indicating

two complexing triazoles, whilst the upfield shift originates from a shielding effect and a further distance from the complex center. The complexing properties of the trimer are strong enough, that it successfully competes not only with the solvating ligands, but also with the chlorides, effectively losing one proton to exist as anion. Computational analysis might be necessary to locate the preferential position for the negative charge. Additional indication for the aforementioned hypothesis is the general NMR spectral pattern in the midfield, where a clear separation between two signals and a third one (combining to three hydrogens per position, as for **20**) showing a deeper separation between units bound directly in the complex and the third free unit. Additionally, the molecular peak of complex **77** and the characteristic palladium isotopic pattern may be found in the mass spectrum (Figure 36).





Figure 34 ¹H and ¹³C-NMR spectra of triazole-palladium-complex 77

Figure 35 ¹H and ¹³C-NMR spectra of triazole 20



Figure 36 High resolution mass spectrum of triazole-palladium-complex 77

3.3 Chiral induction in asymmetric reactions

As described earlier, thioureas are useful functionalities for bifunctional organocatalysts. The combination of hydrogen-donor moiety with a second functionality bound by a chiral backbone especially gained momentum at the brink of the 21st century. The design of the bicyclic organocatalysts in the previous synthesis of thioureas was tailored to a couple of qualities to become analogues of already successfully applied catalysts, such as Takemoto's DACH-based,²²⁹ Soos', Connon's and Dobson's *Cinchona*-based^{225,329,330} and Yong Tang's pyrrolidine (proline-derived)²²⁶ thiourea organocatalyst (Figure 37). All mentioned catalysts were successfully applied in various asymmetric Michael-addition reactions in reactions of malonates or ketones/aldehydes (cyclic and non-cyclic) with nitroalkenes and the focus of the upcoming catalytic attempts is similar.



Figure 37 Three successfully applied thiourea organocatalysts compared to the structure developed during this thesis.^{225,226,229,329,330}

The shown structures share certain features, the thiourea moiety is connected by two bonds (both σ) with the second amine functionality. Either tertiary or secondary amines may be used, depending on the intended use and form of activation mechanism (Figure 38). Takemoto's and Soos', Connon's and Dobson's thiourea catalysts were developed as combination of hydrogen donor moiety and chiral base to activate the substrates and bring them into favorable chiral proximity to react substrates in Michael-additions in asymmetric manner. Yong Tang's pyrrolidine-based catalyst reacts similar to proline with an enamine intermediate.



Figure 38 Modes of activation during Michael addition catalyzed by bifunctional thiourea organocatalysts.

Another feature many of the existing thiourea organocatalysts have in common is the 3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)benzyl substituent. It is not only an electron withdrawing moiety, which activates the thiourea efficiently, but it is also involved in the Lewis-basic binding with an *ortho*-CH coordination.³³¹

Among others, the 3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)benzyl-substituent was used during the synthesis of a set of bicyclic organocatalysts (**52**, **58**). Other incorporated groups are a phenyl ring (**43**, **53**, **59**), a benzyl group (**54**, **60**) and a phenylpropyl one (**45**, **55**, **61**). These groups were incorporated to get a first insight into the reactivity and chirality transfer during the asymmetric reactions. This is especially interesting considering the tetravalent organocatalyst **71**, which is based on calix[4]arenes and may be described as analogue of the monovalent **55**. Further syntheses included a C_2 -symmetrical bicyclic thiourea **56** and, in accordance with - Ma Jun-An's chiral tertiary amine thiourea catalyst based on saccharides one bicyclic analogue **57**.^{227,332} Three different chiral backbones were used, whereas two are pseudoenantiomeric to each other: (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane (**52-57,71**) and (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane (**58-61**), together with (1*S*,3*S*,4*R*)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane (**43**,**45**).

In the upcoming section two Michael additions were tested to assess the initial efficiency of the synthesized organocatalysts: the reaction of dimethylmalonate to β -nitrostyrene and the addition of cyclohexanone to the same alkene.^{225,226,229,329,330} Initially, reaction mixtures were purified by column chromatography before being analyzed for their enantiomeric excesses, but the majority of them were tested before purification. This is not only due to the simplicity and often efficient separation of the enantiomers from other substances in the crude mixture during the high-performance liquid chromatography analysis, but foremost because of the possible altering the results by self-disproportionation of the enantiomers. This effect often occurs during the applications, *e.g.* column chromatography, precipitation, evaporation or distillation, among others, may greatly influence the enantiomeric excess and lead to inaccurate results.

During the addition of dimethylmalonate to β -nitrostyrene, (15,35,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes (43,45) and (15,45,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes (51-57,71) were applied. leading preferentially to (S) enantiomers of the adduct (Table 1). No chiral induction was observed for 43 and 45 and very little for the chiral bicyclic diamine 51 (4% ee). Comparing 52-55, thiourea 52 was the most active and best in the induction of chirality (67% ee and 98% conversion). The descending conversions from 52 to 55 is in accordance with the electron withdrawing -I effect of the substituents and additionally proves the importance of the substituents. The best results and highest conversions were achieved with 52, whose 3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)benzyl substituent activated the thiourea. Catalysts 53-55 do not differ much in their asymmetric induction (42%, 54% and 48% ee, respectively) from the chiral bicyclic alkane-thiourea catalytic system. Good conversions, with mediocre chiral induction were achieved by the C_2 -symmetrical thiourea 56, and low yields and poor enantiomeric excesses by the saccharidebased catalyst 57. Calix[4]arene-tetravalent thiourea organocatalyst 71 was designed to check the influence of more catalytic centers within one molecule. It is an analogue to catalyst 55 and should be compared with it if it is coming to its activity; as it includes four catalytic centers it was applied in lower catalytic loading to have equal normality of catalytic units (2.5 mol%, in contrast to 55 10 mol%). Whilst the chiral induction of **71** was greater than the one of **55** (57% > 48% *ee*), its activity was limited (31% < 66% conversion).



Table 1 Catalyst screening of (15,35,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane and (15,45,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane catalysts.

All reactions were carried out at room temperature in 0.125 mmol scale; ¹)all *ee* values were determined from crude reaction mixtures on either Chiralpak[®] AD-H or Chiralpak[®] IA columns with 80:20, 90:10 or 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol eluent if not differently stated; ²conversions were determined by ¹H-NMR; ³isolated yield.

DCM

3d

57

2.5

71

The pseudoenantiomers (1S,4S,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes (51, 58-61) induced the opposing stereocenter in the Michael-addition product (Table 2). Amine (1R,4R,5S)-51 was, as its (1S,4S,5R)-51 counterpart, not efficient in transferring chirality. Again, the catalyst with the 3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)benzyl substituent was found to be the most efficient regarding the conversion

31

(75%) and was among the two best catalysts for the chiral induction (51% *ee*). No general tendency can be determined with the received results of organocatalysts **59-61**



Table 2 Catalyst screening of (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane organocatalysts.

All reactions were carried out at room temperature in 0.125 mmol scale; ¹)all *ee* values were determined from crude reaction mixtures on either Chiralpak[®] AD-H or Chiralpak[®] IA columns with 80:20, 90:10 or 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol eluent; ²conversions were determined by ¹H-NMR; ³)isolated vield.

Upon initial tests optimization attempts were conducted with the best organocatalyst **52** (Table 3). The catalyst, received from the more abundant *aza*-DA product *exo*-(1*R*,3*R*,4*S*)-**1**, was applied under various reaction conditions. Tests with 5 mol%, 10 mol% and 20 mol% catalyst loadings were conducted; the conversion remained high (97%, 98% and >99%, respectively), but the enantiomeric excess was affected (48% *ee* for 5 mol%, 67% for 10 mol% and 74% *ee* for 20 mol%). Other tests included the reaction mixture to be stirred at 3 °C and -20 °C compared with the same loading (10 mol%) at room temperature the *ee* rose at lower temperatures to 71%, but the conversion rate suffered (83% and 79% respectively). Introduction of acid additives, often used as co-catalysts in Michael-addition reaction,³³⁴ proved to be highly counterproductive. Both, salicylic acid and benzoic acid additives (10 mol%) only yielded traces of product. Solvent tests were conducted including acetonitrile, THF, toluene and DMSO. Some good results for the enantiomeric excess and some very good conversion rates were found (best: 63% *ee*, 95% conversion in toluene), however, none of which exceeded the initial results applying **52** in dichloromethane.

Table 3 Optimization of the conditions for the best catalyst 52.



	10	Denn		10	0,	30
52	20	DCM	RT	1d	74	>99
52	10	DCM	3	1d	71	83
52	10	DCM	- 20	1d	71	79
52	10 ³	DCM	RT	1d	-	traces
52	104	DCM	RT	1d	-	traces
52	10	MeCN	RT	1d	57	92
52	10	THF	RT	1d	57	48
52	10	Toluene	RT	1d	63	95⁵
52	10	DMSO	RT	1d	_	0

All reactions were carried out at room temperature in 0.125 mmol scale; ¹)all *ee* values were determined from crude reaction mixtures on either Chiralpak® AD-H or Chiralpak® IA columns with 80:20, 90:10 or 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol eluent; ²conversions were determined by ¹H-NMR, ³)addition of 0.1 mol% salicylic acid, ⁴) addition of 0.1 mol% benzoic acid, ⁵)isolated yield.

A clear chiral induction can be seen for the developed catalysts. Some very good conversion rates were achieved and good enantiomeric excesses. The application of both pseudoenantiomeric thioureas offers the possibility inducing (*S*) and (*R*)-stereocenters in the Michael-addition products, as it is observed for pseudoenantiomeric *Cinchona* alkaloids.^{225,329,330}

Catalysts **43** and **45** are capable to function as chiral base and as enamine in the catalytic substrate activation. The asymmetric Michael-addition reaction of ketones or aldehydes with nitroalkenes is therefore a long-used test reaction to assess chiral induction and activity of organocatalysts and was applied for Yong Tang's earlier mentioned L-proline-based thiourea catalyst ²²⁶ The same reaction of cyclohexane and β -nitrostyrene was chosen to initially assess the two received secondary amine/thiourea catalysts. Two sets of tests were conducted with 10 mol% loading of catalysts at either room temperature or 2 °C for one or three days, respectively. Best enantiomeric excess results were achieved for catalyst **45** at 2 °C after three days (96% *ee*), however, at room temperature the *ee* was not significantly worse (93%). A prolongation of the reaction time increased the conversion from 19% for one day reaction time to 29%. Either way no significant increase of the conversion rate could be achieved, leaving the catalyst as a highly stereoselective, but not active one which is why no further tests were conducted.

Table 4 Michael addition of cyclohexanone and β -nitrostyrene catalyzed by (15,35,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane catalysts



All reactions were carried out at room temperature in 0.125 mmol scale; ¹⁾all *ee* values were determined from crude reaction mixtures on Chiralpak[®] IH columns with 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol eluent; stereochemistry determined according to the literature reference³³⁵ ²conversions were determined by ¹H-NMR

3.4 Biological activities of chosen chiral 2-azabicycloalkanes

The exchange of monocyclic nitrogen containing cycles, such as pyrrolidine, piperidine or azepane for their more rigid bicyclic analogues is a well-known methodology in the development of biological active compounds.^{255,256} However, also natural existing moieties, such as tropane or quinuclidine structures are important pharmaceutically active building blocks.^{10,13,252–254} It is therefore a promising approach for the development of new biologically active compounds to resort to a mix of combining known active moieties together and test them for various application in a broader biological space. Combination with triazoles or with thioureas was not only conducted to develop possible ligands and catalysts, but also for the application in biological assays.^{221,275,277,336–340} A set of different tests, including antiproliferative activity, cytotoxicity, antiviral, antibacterial and antifungal activity were conducted with different cooperating parties.

All synthesized triazoles, including (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)- and (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane derivatives (Figure 39 and Figure 40, respectively) and 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes (Figure 41) were applied in comprehensive antiproliferative testing²⁸⁷ and some chosen examples of mono-, di- and trivalent triazoles were tested in a broader scope, together with the thioureas presented in Figure 42. The application of 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octanes was especially interesting, since the majority of existing research applied 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptanes and comprehensive tests of octanes were not yet conducted.







Figure 39 (15,45,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane derivatives applied in biological activity testing.



Figure 40 (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane-triazoles applied in biological activity testing.



Figure 41 (1*S*,4*R*,5*R*)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-triazoles applied in biological activity testing.



Figure 42 (15,45,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane-thioureas applied in biological activity testing.

3.3.1 Antiproliferative activity

Tests on HS294T, MIA-PaCa-2 and NCI-H1581

In a cooperation with the group of Joanna Wietrzyk (Hirszfeld Institute of Immunology and Experimental Therapy, Polish Academy of Science, Wrocław) tests on the antiproliferative activity (the suppression of cell growth) were conducted for compounds **10-33**. Three human cancer cell lines, melanoma Hs294T, pancreatic MIA PaCa-2 and lung NCI-H1581 cancer, were tested and their cytotoxicity against normal cell lines was evaluated by normal murine fibroblasts cell line BALB/3T3 clone A31. Activities were compared to *cis*-platin (Table 5). The following description and structure activity discussion is based on a publication by the author from 2021.²⁸⁷

A couple of triazoles expressed lower IC₅₀ values than the known cancer treatment *cis*-platin for cell line NCI-H1581 (as low as 2.4 μ M for compound **20**, compared to 7.3 μ M for *cis*-platin; eight triazoles with better activity and significantly better SI). Overall, the results on this cell line were good, especially in light of the selectivity index which is an indicator for a more selective treatment.

The biological effects of the applied triazoles were systematically less good for pancreas cancer cell line MIA PaCa-2. The best result, again compound **20**, was about half as active compared to *cis*-platin, but still exhibits much better selectivity, if compared with the toxicity towards normal murine fibroblasts cell line BALB/3T3. Better results were noted against melanoma cell line Hs294T, with four compounds **12**, **16**, **26** and **27** in the range of 9.5 to 13.7 μ M compared to 1.3 μ M for *cis*-platin. Unfortunately, they are toxic towards BALB/3T3.

Literature offers various criteria of selectivity. Certain margins must be applied for a preliminary classification. Some compounds exhibit high toxicities towards malicious cell lines, but also towards normal cells, which would be counterproductive. There is no omnipotent guideline, however, some approaches describe SI of two to three as good.^{341,342} Given, that a total of twelve SI values are >3, whereas the majority is even above 6 and go as high as 9 and 9.5, the results may be considered very promising.

	_	_			
Compound	Hs294T	MIA PaCa-2	NCI-H1581	BALB3T3	SI
Cisplatin	1.30±0.50	12.63±3.13	7.27±2.83	1.83±0.70	0.3
10	na¹	na	na	na	-
11	88.53±9.41	99.90±4.46	11.27±1.25	94.44±1.89	8
12	9.52±2.51	87.73±1.66	7.91±1.20	1.75±0.76	0.2
14	74.54±14.94	84.42±1.04	30.76±3.51	77.08±1.10	2.5
15	73.81±10.11	79.12±0.5	15.48±0.12	61.46±3.28	4
16	10.35±3.39	40.19±1.60	4.20±0.36	11.85±5.03	3
17	32.42±7.83	51.47±1.60	6.00±0.86	44.40±7.50	7
18 ²	77.26±9.50	na	20.91±15.20	na	-
19 ²	na	na	53.93±5.07	na	-
20	20.83±5.02	25.67±0.26	2.44±0.07	23.08±2.72	9.5
21	na	na	72.34±33.99	na	-
22	72.8±9.71	86.31±0.35	18.77±4.45	28.54±22.68	1.5
24	65.87±8.30	76.95±1.98	7.39±1.15	52.69±6.16	7
25	70.88±5.86	76.47±4.37	8.52±1.39	50.03±3.25	6
26 ²	9.71±3.08	37.58±5.51	4.40±0.61	26.72±4.76	6
27	13.65±2.31	44.91±3.69	4.88±0.41	46.06±11.29	9
28 ²	58.82±4.07	111.47±9.55	6.87±1.46	59.5±11.71	9
29	na	na	na	na	-
30	29.13±1.36	31.84±2.31	3.27±0.42	27.65±3.24	8.5
32 ²	92.58±21.97	90.28±0.69	77.57±8.68	na	-
33	57.01±13.64	63.01±7.29	6.25±1.37	39.40±4.86	6

Table 5 Antiproliferative activity of triazoles

¹⁾not active ($IC_{50} > 100 \mu M$), ²⁾poor or no solvability in DMSO. The IC_{50} value defined as the concentration of a compound which inhibited cell proliferation in 50%. The SI (Selectivity Index) was calculated for each compound using the formula: SI = IC_{50} for normal cell line BALB/3T3/ IC_{50} for NCI-H1581 human lung cancer cell line. The beneficial SI > 1.0 indicates a compound with efficacy against tumor cells greater than the toxicity against normal cells.

The only systematic notable results can be found for lung cancer cell line NCI-H1581, on which the upcoming structure-activity-analysis is based. During the synthesis of the triazoles a couple of aspects were covered and found to have an impact on their activity: the number of triazole units, the stereochemistry of the bicyclic units, the type of 2-azabicycloalkane and the substituent or linker. A general dependence on each of those aspects could be found and will be discussed.

Whilst the most active compound **20** has (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-stereochemistry the overall activity was better for the (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane derivatives. The tendencies show that by the increase of the number of 2-azabicycloalkane-triazole moieties the activity rises as well. For each set of stereochemically different triazoles **10–20** and **21–30** ((1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)- and (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-derivatives, respectively) the trimeric triazoles **20** (2.44 μ M) and **30** (3.27 μ M) were the most active ones. Monomeric triazoles exhibited lower activities, with a stepwise rise through dimeric to trimeric units. This clearly shows the activity of the compounds to originate from azabicycloalkanes and/or triazoles. The influence of the bicyclic part can further be manifested by comparing compounds **10-20** with **32** and **33**. Both of the latter compounds possess (1*S*,3*S*,4*R*)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane units, but **33** also includes a (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane one. Activities differ vastly; whilst **32** has an IC₅₀ value of 77.57 μ M the addition of the tropane analogue in **33** gave rise of its activity of 6.25 μ M.

Differences within the groups of monomeric and dimeric triazoles could be found. Their influence may lay within a couple of reasons: type of substitution, electron density, aromatic character, and in case of linkers also a degree of freedom and distance between the active units. Generally, more rigid structures, such as benzene-linked C_2 -symmetrical compounds **18**, **19**, **28** and **29** exhibit lower antiproliferative activities (with exception of **28**, 6.87 μ M). But their disadvantage does not only lay within possibly low IC₅₀ values, but also their problematic solubility which pose significant issues on the way towards pharmaceuticals. On the counter side, more flexible assemblies, such as propyl or ether linked **16,17** and **26,27** exhibit higher activities (4.20 μ M, 6.00 μ M and 4.40 μ M, 4.88 μ M) and less restrictions in their solubility making them better options for further investigations given also their good SI. The same positive effect also applies for the flexible trimeric **20** and **30**.

Tests on HeLa and A549

In cooperation with the group of Agnieszka Olejniczak (Institute of Medical Biology, Polish Academy of Science, Łódż) tests on the cytotoxicity of two human cancer cell lines, namely cervic adenocarcinoma HeLA and lung carcinoma A549 were conducted. Further the cytotoxicity against non-cancer cell lines, namely Vero (*Cercopithecus aethiops* normal kidney cells), LLC-MK2 (*Macaca mulatta* normal kidney cells), and MRC-5 (human lung normal fibroblasts) was tested. The tested compounds, triazoles **13**, **14**, **19** and **20** and thioureas **52–57**, all possessed the same (1S,4S,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane moiety. Some good results were achieved, including CC₅₀ values of as low as 2.70 μ M for cervic adenocarcinoma HeLA and 3.33μ M against lung carcinoma A549 for **52**; unfortunately, this thiourea is also the most toxic compound against all checked three normal cell lines. Two other thioureas, **55** and **56**, exhibited good cytotoxicities. Unfortunately, all promising compounds were toxic against normal cell lines Vero, LLC-MK2 and MRC-5 cells.

	СС ₅₀ [µМ]					
Compound	HeLa	A549	Vero	LLC-MK2	MRC-5	
13	75.33 ± 8.08	71.33 ± 2.08	28.27 ± 0.23	6.07 ± 0.231	76.50 ± 9.58	
14	37.50 ± 4.95	69.67 ± 9.50	7.17 ± 1.04	6.57 ± 0.21	81.67 ± 3.51	
19	79.33 ± 10.07	>1000	10.33 ± 1.53	7.70 ± 1.01	>1000	
20	76.50 ± 2.12	118.50 ± 6.26	>1000	50.75 ± 1.77	>1000	
52	2.70 ± 0.10	3.33 ± 0.06	3.23 ± 0.15	1.53 ± 0.12	6.27 ± 1.66	
53	20.93 ± 2.90	27.80 ± 1.22	22.83 ± 0.29	24.40 ± 1.20	27.33 ± 2.52	
54	14.93 ± 1.29	17.70 ± 0.99	22.83 ± 5.58	18.60 ± 1.97	18.07 ± 2.25	
55	4.07 ± 0.23	9.30 ± 1.08	6.27 ± 0.92	4.77 ± 0.74	6.67 ± 1.22	
56	5.33 ± 0.61	28.67 ± 1.15	17.6 ± 2.09	4.23 ± 0.25	6.53 ± 1.17	
57	139.33 ± 3.06	194.00 ± 8.49	117.5 ± 10.61	190.67 ± 9.81	259.33 ± 8.08	

Table 6 Toxicity tests of various bicyclic compounds against HeLA and A549 cancer cell lines.

Tests on HT29 and PC3

In a cooperation with the group of Wessjohann (Leibniz-Institute für Pflanzenbiochemie, Halle, Germany) tests on the antiproliferative activity (CV – cell growth assay) and cell viability assay (MTT) were conducted applying bicycloalkane-based triazoles **13**, **14**, **19** and **20** and thioureas **52–57** (Table 7). The human colon cancer HT29 and prostate cancer PC3 cell lines were investigated and tested

compared with the pharmaceutical Digitonin. The assays were normed against a control medium which was set as 100%, as growth and viability were not impacted.

Overall, the impact of all tested (1S,4S,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane-based compounds was very limited. The best results were achieved by thiourea **54**, which inhibited the cell viability of the colon cancer cell line HT29 slightly, as well as their cell growth. Unfortunately, none of the given results encourages any further investigation into these cell lines.

		HT29		PC	3
		MTT ¹	CV ²	MTT ¹	CV ²
Compound	Conc [µM]	[% of control]	[% of control]	[% of control]	[% of control]
D ³	0.1	-0.4 ± 7.2	-0.3 ± 10.7	-0.3 ± 6.5	-0.1 ± 11.1
C ⁴	0	100.0 ± 7.9	100.0 ± 8.4	100 ± 9.1	100 ± 7.1
13	0.01	124.3 ± 7.2	92.7 ± 3.7	93.3 ± 5.9	96.8 ± 5.0
	10	152.7 ± 7.6	84.8 ± 9.7	102.3 ± 9.4	97.6 ± 5.1
14	0.01	109.6 ± 10.6	95.9 ± 2.9	98.2 ± 3.1	99.3 ± 4.3
	10	144.5 ± 8.9	100.7 ± 3.9	98.8 ± 2.4	96.7 ± 1.3
19	0.01	88.2 ± 10.6	92.5 ± 2.0	100.6 ± 2.2	93.3 ± 3.1
	10	146.4 ± 3.3	95.2 ± 10.2	113.1 ± 4.0	79.2 ± 45.3
20	0.01	90.0 ± 14.3	99.7 ± 4.0	96.0 ± 3.5	109.1 ± 3.9
	10	144.0 ± 4.1	95.9 ± 2.3	100.3 ± 1.6	104.0 ± 3.6
52	0.01	117.1 ± 6.4	86.2 ± 3.4	93.9 ± 2.6	95.8 ± 3.2
	10	138.0 ± 6.6	94.5 ± 4.4	109.9 ± 5.9	96.2 ± 3.0
53	0.01	63.6 ± 4.9	105.1 ± 3.8	101.3 ± 2.5	81.6 ± 6.7
	10	116.6 ± 22.7	107.4 ± 3.9	109.3 ± 6.3	81.0 ± 3.1
54	0.01	72.3 ± 9.6	89.4 ± 4.9	110.0 ± 7.1	103.7 ± 9.8
	10	74.1 ± 4.9	75.0 ± 8.5	110.7 ± 3.7	91.5 ± 5.1
55	0.01	111.8 ± 7.1	94.0 ± 4.9	91.2 ± 6.1	109.0 ± 8.8
	10	134.7 ± 8.9	97.1 ± 10.8	108.3 ± 3.7	113.0 ± 7.6
56	0.01	103.2 ± 10.1	92.8 ± 5.5	104.2 ± 4.7	105.6 ± 5.7
	10	100.4 ± 15.9	76.1 ± 7.7	92.6 ± 1.2	101.3 ± 3.6
57	0.01	99.7 ± 4.0	96.3 ± 7.8	90.7 ± 3.2	88.9 ± 8.0
	10	127.9 ± 5.3	103.4 ± 3.9	92.2 ± 7.5	80.0 ± 5.5

Table 7 Cell viability (MTT) and cell growth (CV) assays of various bicyclic compounds against HT29 and PC3

¹⁾MTT = cell viability assay, ²⁾CV = cell growth assay, ³D = Digitonin, 125µg/mL, ⁴⁾C = Control (Medium)

3.3.2 Antiviral activity

In cooperation with the group of A. Olejniczak (Institute of Medical Biology, Polish Academy of Science, $\pm \dot{0} d\dot{z}$) antiviral activity tests on five viruses, herpes simplex virus HSV-1, human parainfluenza virus HPIV-3, human adenovirus AdV5, Human cytomegalovirus HCMV and encephalomyocarditis virus EMCV were conducted. Four triazoles including mono-, di- and trimeric **13**, **14**, **19** and **20** and seven thioureas **52–57** were tested. Promising results were achieved, although the data set given is often inconclusive (Table 8). Values are often presented without proper standard deviation, making it difficult to correctly assess the true impact of those values; the initial analysis is, however, possible. Special attention may be given to the thioureas **52**, **55** which have IC₅₀ values of below 10 μ M for all tested virus variants. Many good to very good results were found for HPIV-3 with six from ten tested compounds with low IC₅₀ values. Again, **52** and **55** were good with >1.53 μ M and 1.70 μ M, respectively.

Considering the SI and the earlier established threshold of two to three as promising, **53** and **55** seem interesting with SI of 2.18 and 2.81 with respect to HPIV-3, respectively. Further investigation and more certain antiviral data are necessary for definite assessment of the compounds.

Antiviral activity IC ₅₀ [μ M]						
Compound	HSV-1	HPIV-3	AdV5	HCMV	EMCV	SI
13	>28.27	>6.07	>75.33	>76.50	>71.33	ND
14	>7.17	>6.57	>37.50	>81.67	>69.67	ND
19	>10.33	>7.7	>79.33	>1000	>1000	ND ^b
20	>1000	>50.75	>50.75	>1000	>118.50	ND
52	>3.23	>1.53	>2.70	>6.27	>3.33	ND
53	>22.83	11.15 ± 0.13	>20.93	>27.33	>27.80	2.18 (HPIV-3)
54	>22.83	>18.60	>14.93	>18.07	>17.70	ND
55	>6.27	1.70 ± 0.26	>4.07	>6.67	>9.30	2.81 (HPIV-3);
56	>17.60	>4.23	>5.33	>6.53	>28.67	ND
57	>117.5	176.00 ± 8.00	75.67 ± 5.51	>259.33	>194.00	1.08 (HPIV-3) 1.84 (ADV-5)

Table 8 Antiviral activity tests of various 2-azabicycloalkanes against HSV-1, HPIV-3, AdV5, HCMV and EMCV

^a Selectivity index (SI) = CC₅₀/IC₅₀.; ^b ND = not determined

3.3.3 Antibacterial activity

In a cooperation with the group of L. Wessjohann (Leibniz-Institute für Pflanzenbiochemie, Halle, Germany) antibacterial activity studies on two basic strains, *A. fischeri* and *B. subtilis* were conducted applying the same triazoles **13**, **14**, **19** and **20** and thioureas **52–57** as already tested (Table 9). The activities were compared with the antibacterial impact of the known broad spectrum antibiotic API chloramphenicol. The antibacterial properties of the tested compounds can be clearly divided in two groups: the rather inactive triazoles **13**, **14**, **19** and **20** and the active thioureas **52** – **56** (with the exception of the saccharide-azabicycloalkane thiourea **57**). Especially against *Aliivibrio fischeri*, a gramnegative bacteria, the activities were consistently high, above 90% inhibition at 100 μ M concentration compared with the control. Compounds **55** and **56** have an advantage against the known antibacterial drug: after just one hour at the higher concentrations. Unfortunately, the inhibition drastically dropped with smaller concentration (1 μ M).

Comparing the obtained values for the inhibition of *Bacillus subtilis*, a gram-positive bacteria, with the activity of the antibiotic three very good results could be found. Tests for a lower concentration of $1 \,\mu$ M of chloramphenicol were not conducted by the cooperation partners; conclusions on the concentration dependency of chloramphenicol and the three active thioureas **52**, **55** and **56** could not be drawn.

Overall, especially compounds **55** and **56** stood out (at 100 μ M concentration). And the pursue of 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane-thioureas as antibiotics might be worth considering, if not for earlier cytotoxic behavior against non-malicious cell lines. Calculations and deeper investigations into SI could procure remedy on that.

		Aliivibr	Bacillus subtilis	
		[% inhibition]		[% inhibition]
Compound	conc. [µM]	t = 1h	t = 24h	t = 20h
Chloramphenicol	1	-7.59 ± 1.84	96.18 ± 0.55	-
	100	-31.43 ± 1.66	99.97 ± 0.00	99 ± 0
13	1	8.38 ± 2.01	-27.93 ± 10.61	35 ± 12
	100	10.41 ± 1.91	37.49 ± 4.69	18 ± 16
14	1	6.78 ± 3.87	-13.19 ± 23.20	50 ±10
	100	41.62 ± 6.04	65.65 ± 3.06	-2 ± 13
19	1	1.46 ± 1.82	-21.25 ± 16.27	15 ± 10
	100	-1.22 ± 1.17	-49.88 ± 16.87	27 ± 17
20	1	0.77 ± 1.88	7.48 ± 15.95	28 ± 14
	100	2.17 ± 2.30	-74.22 ± 11.88	1 ± 15
52	1	-11.99 ± 3.02	18.61 ± 12.40	53 ±9
	100	28.67 ± 2.69	95.2 ± 0.68	101 ± 1
53	1	6.06 ± 2.56	-33.16 ± 9.03	11 ± 4
	100	-10.47 ± 1.47	99.58 ± 0.73	-66 ± 29
54	1	3.00 ± 2.16	-25.81 ± 6.90	33 ±28
	100	29.19 ± 16.52	95.29 ± 4.73	-23 ± 16
55	1	4.09 ± 3.31	-46.99 ± 7.57	29 ± 6
	100	93.53 ± 5.25	97.57 ± 0.85	95 ± 3
56	1	3.06 ± 2.02	-24.86 ± 6.49	14 ± 11
	100	99.31 ± 0.58	99.91 ± 0.19	100 ± 1
57	1	9.26 ± 4.66	-55.28 ± 31.52	5 ± 21
	100	10.86 ± 3.13	-16.91 ± 22.24	25 ± 30

Table 9 Antibacterial activity against A. fisheri and B. subtilis.

Tests were evaluated towards a control sample. Negative values might indicate accelerated growth.

3.3.4 Antifungal activity

The cooperation with the group of L. Wessjohann (Leibniz-Institute für Pflanzenbiochemie, Halle, Germany) yielded a broad spectrum of results against three fungal cell lines, *S. tritici, B. cinerea* and *P. infestans*. The assay was conducted applying four triazoles (**13**, **14**, **19** and **20**) and six thioureas (**52** – **57**). Comparison of their inhibition in percent is given by the application of the fungicides epoxiconazole (for *S. tritici* and *B. cinerea*) and terbinafine, for (*P. infestans*). Some good results were found against *S. tricitici* and *B. cinerea*, but overall good to very good results were achieved by triazoles and thioureas likewise against the fungal stem *P.infestans*.

Again, the best results were achieved by the thioureas **55** and **56** likewise, however, only with the higher concentration of 125 μ M applied. Against the oomycete *Phytophthora infestans* a total of eight of the ten tested compounds had above 80% of inhibition and seven had even better activity at lower concentration compared with the known antifungal agent Terbinafine. The best antifungal agent was **55** with 98.91% inhibition at 125 μ M concentration and 96.82% at 42 μ M. As all the tested fungi are infecting plants. Their application has to be tailored for the application as fungicide for crops. Former toxicities against human cell lines have less of an impact on the evaluation.

		S. tritici	B. cinerea	P. infestans
Compound	Conc.[µM]	Inhibition [%]	Inhibition [%]	Inhibition [%]
Epoxiconazole	125	97.71 ± 0.32	96.92 ± 1.98	-
	42	99.28 ± 0.21	100.30 ± 0.44	-
Terbinafine	125	-	-	97.65 ± 0.94
	42	-	-	11.72 ± 1.32
13	125	24.34 ± 9.95	57.28 ± 12.28	56.02 ± 7.79
	42	27.90 ± 16.45	50.49 ± 5.64	87.90 ± 2.80
14	125	-2.25 ± 14.31	78.16 ± 5.31	89.10 ± 3.09
	42	-23.03 ± 4.52	47.20 ± 4.19	6.98 ± 3.77
19	125	-33.39 ± 13.37	-33.34 ± 18.22	6.10 ± 0.91
	42	-5.26 ± 9.23	8.69 ± 9.16	4.10 ± 1.52
20	125	-62.07 ± 14.89	-36.30 ± 8.73	94.24 ± 2.38
	42	-27.06 ± 3.52	7.26 ± 14.71	94.44 ± 2.41
52	125	86.80 ± 4.5	20.9 ± 12.4	96.1 ± 0.4
	42	50.60 ± 14.80	34 ± 13	88.0 ± 12.6
53	125	58.8 ± 9.5	49.6 ± 14.5	94.3 ± 1.5
	42		38.8 ± 10.7	83.7 ± 2.6
54	125	32.4 ± 10	49.3 ± 9.5	93.1 ± 2.5
	42	27.80 ± 4.60	40.4 ± 5.4	87.2 ± 1.6
55	125	108.36 ± 2.22	96.25 ± 3.37	98.91 ± 0.34
	42	22.52 ± 19.70	44.40 ± 10.33	96.82 ± 0.46
56	125	99.3 ± 1.4	82.1 ± 5.7	93.5 ± 2.8
	42	58.00 ± 7.80	48.1 ± 5.7	84.3 ± 3.0
57	125	45.18 ± 14.64	25.25 ± 9.25	10.24 ± 3.45
	42	0.64 ± 23.47	5.61 ± 23.57	0.69 ± 2.11

Table 10 Antifungal activity against S. tritici, B. cinerea and P. infestans.

3.3.5 Anthelmintic activity

With the help of the group of L. Wessjohann (Leibniz-Institute für Pflanzenbiochemie, Halle, Germany) initial results on possible anthelmintic activities of triazoles **13**, **14**, **19** and **20** and thioureas **52–57** were received. The antiparasitic properties of the ten bicyclic derivatives were tested against *Caenorhabditis elegans* (Table 11) and evaluated compared to the known pharmaceutical Ivermectin. Overall, no significant activity could be observed, the highest activity was given by **55** with mere 7.22%, compared to 96.47%to the existing drug. It is therefore of no interest to further investigate any deeper into the matter of application as anthelmintic agent.

Table 11 Anthelmintic assay against *C. elegans*.

Compound	Activity [%]
2% DMSO	2,27 ± 3,21
Ivermectin	96,47 ± 2,50
13	$1,45 \pm 1,04$
14	0,00 ± 0,00
19	2,95 ± 2,24
20	4,70 ± 2,06
52	3,14 ± 2,33
53	$0,00 \pm 0,00$
54	4,92 ± 1,94
55	7,22 ± 2,67
56	1,23 ± 1,74
57	3,36 ± 1,33

4 Discussion and Summary

Various novel 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane and 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane-based triazoles and thioureas were synthesized. The synthesis of known compounds, as well as the development of new routes applying established methodologies led to the synthesis of various new substrates for the synthesis of multifunctional triazole and thiourea derivatives. Building on known bicyclic azides a set of triazoles was synthesized by CuAAC "click" reaction. The Corey-Fuchs methodology led to two pseudoenantiomeric bicyclic alkynes (through a dibromovinyl intermediate) which in turn could be applied in the preparation of further triazoles. For the synthesis of thioureas, the condensation of amine and isothiocyanate derivatives was chosen. Bicyclic amines and three bicyclic isothiocyanates were reacted with various complimentary partners modulating the inductive effect on the catalytic center and adjusting linker lengths. A set of protected 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane and 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane derivatives were synthesized and attempts of deprotection of the heptane-thiourea derivatives were partially successfully carried out and side-products were analyzed. Attempts to overcome the issue were conducted in using another protecting group (Cbz); a full set of novel protected 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane precursors was synthesized, which may find application whereas the deprotection conditions of other protecting groups are too harsh. Further, two calix[4]arene derivatives were obtained for the purpose of development of multivalent organocatalysts. In addition to known lower-rim tetra-amines a novel upper-rim calix[4]arene was successfully synthesized. Both tetra-amines were applied in the condensation reaction with bicyclic 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane isothiocyanates to form tetra-thiourea clusters. Whereas lower-rim tetra-thiourea 71 was successfully synthesized, the upper-rim thiourea could not be obtained (with a full characterization) due to solubility issues of the starting material, which might have been overcome by conducting the reaction in DMF.

The 2-azabicycloalkane products were tested in various applications. Four triazoles were applied in the synthesis of square-planar palladium(II) complexes. One product **77** could be isolated successfully with 50% yield and the remaining attempts provided some insight into the possible complexation of palladium(II) by various bicyclic triazoles. Triazole **20** ligand shown clear indications of anionic character in the complex and could successfully chelate palladium as a tridendate ligand, competing with the solvent and chloride ligands likewise. Application of other non-rigid, non-aromatic dimeric triazoles may be promising, such as compounds **16**, **17**, **26**, **27**. Furthermore, the initial idea of complexing platinum(II) may be tackled again: similarly to *cis*-platin the square-planar complexes are promising targets for modification and optimization for their anti-cancer properties.

The thioureas were applied in asymmetric model Michael-addition reactions and gave good to very good enantiomeric excesses and up to very good conversion rates. The addition of dimethyl malonate to β -nitrostyrene was efficiently catalyzed by the thiourea catalysts (up to 74% *ee* and >99% conversion for **52**) and it was possible to control the stereochemical outcome by application of either (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)- or (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane-thioureas (**52-57,71** or **58-61**, respectively), whereas the best results for the opposite (*R*)-stereochemistry of the product was achieved by the pseudo-enantiomer **58** (51% *ee*, 75% conversion). The conversion rates of both compounds are good, which proves their activity and sufficient basicity of the amines, however, enantiomeric excesses are at best good and not sufficient enough to be considered for practical applications.

What might be an issue is the relatively big, sterically hindering substituent on the basic nitrogen atom which additionally includes an independent stereocenter inhibiting a clear transition state. Compared to the DACH-based Takemoto catalyst the basicity is similar, but the steric hindrance significantly higher. The removal of the chiral methylbenzyl substituent proved to be problematic, as at suitable stages, such as azide or amine stage of precursors the hydrogenation does not proceed completely due to the mild amine-poisoning. Other possibilities for future transformation might include the removal of the methylbenzyl substituent by hydrogenation after *aza*-DA cycloaddition (products **2**) and a following non-reversible methylation of the amine. Tests on the nucleophilic substitution and accompanying possible ring-expansion are necessary, but the +I effect of the alkyl group should allow the aziridinium ion formation followed by substitution accompanied by ring expansion. This procedure would have the advantage, that formerly pseudo-enantiomeric products (after removal of the only identical stereogenic center) would become enantiomers and asymmetric reaction should proceed with the opposite stereochemical outcome and better enantiomeric excesses.

In the second model reaction, the Michael addition of cyclohexanone to β -nitrostyrene, two secondary amine organocatalysts were applied. The best results were achieved for **45**, while the conversion was low (up to 29%), the enantiomeric excesses were very good (up to 96% *ee*). The main problem of the reaction was the lack of the activation from the 3,5-di(flouromethyl)benzene substituent, as for **52** and **58**. Deprotection reaction, however, never yielded the targeted product **42**, because of a competing desulfiration side-reaction and this problem has never been fully overcome.

All synthesized triazoles and part of thioureas were applied in biological activity assays. The triazoles were comprehensively tested as anti-cancer drugs and a chosen set of triazoles and thioureas were applied in broad spectrum tests in frame of various international cooperations. Tests on their antiproliferative, antiviral, antibacterial, antifungal and anthelmintic activity were conducted.

Antiproliferative activity assays of the triazoles were conducted and a structure-activity analysis accompanied the good results, especially against the lung cancer cell line NCI-H1581. *Cis*-platin exceeding results and significantly much better selectivity indices could be found for the bicyclic triazole derivatives, whereas a tendency in activity increase from monomeric, to dimeric and trimeric could be observed. The best results were observed for **20**, which also exhibited good antiproliferative activity against pancreas cancer cell line MIA PaCa-2 together with a significant lower toxicity against murine normal fibroblast BALB/3T3 clone A31 compared to *cis*-platin. Similar results with slightly less activity for both cancer cell lines were found for the trimeric pseudo-enantiomer **30**.

The broad scope tests of various selected triazoles and thioureas gave insight into promising biological activities worth pursuing. Toxicity tests against cervic adenocarcinoma HeLA and lung caricnoma A549 cancer cell lines revealed good activity for some thioureas (**53**, **55**, **56**), however, accompanied by very high toxicities against three chosen non-cancer normal cell lines. Assays against colon cancer and prostate cancer were unsatisfactory. Antiviral tests against five chosen virus variants are promising, especially in light of some derived SI. Generally good results against human parainfluenza virus HPIV-3 were achieved, by triazole and thiourea samples likewise. Best results were found for thioureas **52** and **55**, which both exhibited antiviral activities against all five tested variants and its calculated SI of 2.81 against HPIV-3 is a good initial result. Tests against gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria stems, *B. subtilis* and *A. fischeri*, respectively, were to some extend favorable. High concentration of some thioureas were successful against both, with **55** and **56** exhibiting the overall best activities. They also

demonstrated the fastest antibacterial response against *A. fischeri* with high inhibition after already one hour and high inhibition against *B. subtilis*, comparably good as the control drug. Antifungal activity tests revealed overall very high inhibition of *P. infestans* at high and low concentrations for a variety of both triazole and thiourea derivatives, exceeding the antifungal agent Terbinafine. Some good results against *S. tritici* and *B. cinerea* at higher concentration by **55** and **56** were found. Anthelmintic activity tests revealed very low impact on the chosen parasite.

All conducted tests gave an initial insight into possible biological applications of the applied triazoles and thioureas. Some good results were collected against viruses, which, however, need to be further investigated concerning their toxicities against normal cell lines. The most promising results were achieved as antifungal agent. For this application, toxicities against human cell lines are to some extent negligible. The overall most active compound was **55**, exhibiting some anti-cancer, good antiviral, good antibacterial and excellent antifungal activities. The biological activity tests add to the understanding of biological activity exhibited by the tropane alkaloid analogues 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane, especially in contrast to the majority of previous collected data which was focused on 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane derivatives.

The results of the presented thesis, up to the date of submission include among others published information from two research articles and two patents, and insight into the subject from two review papers and one book chapter. It includes the successful synthesis of numerous new and fully characterized (published and not yet published) compounds, products and analyzed intermediates or side-products, bearing 2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane or 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane units. Among them, 23 novel triazoles and 16 new thiourea derivatives were synthesized, together with 15 novel precursors or side-products. The final products were then applied successfully in various ways, including the complexation of palladium(II), asymmetric model Michael addition reaction and broad biological activity tests (antiproliferative, antiviral, antibacterial, antifungal and anthelmintic activity). Critical discussion of the results indicate future possibilities and inspirations laying the groundwork for further investigations on the promising skeleton of 2-azabicycloalkanes.

5 Experimental data

General information

All reagents were acquired from Merck and were used without further purifications. Column chromatography was performed on silica gel 60 (70-230 mesh) and Sephadex® LH-20 and flash column chromatography on silica gel 60 (230-400 mesh). Thin layer chromatography was conducted on precoated plates (Silica gel 60, with fluorescent indicator 254 nm). Wherever concentrations of starting materials in solvents were mentioned the Molarity M was calculated as following: $M\left[\frac{mol}{r}\right] = \frac{n}{v}$ with V is volume of solvent and is therefore by design only an approximation. NMR spectra were, if not otherwise stated, measured on Jeol 400yh and Bruker Avance II 600 instruments. ¹H-NMR spectra were measured at 400 and 600 MHz, and ¹³C-NMR spectra at 100 and 151 MHz, respectively. If not otherwise stated, the experiments were conducted at 298 K and in deuterated solvents (CDCl₃, CD₃OD and d6-DMSO, indicated in the description of the spectra), whose residual peaks were used for calibration. All numbering of the products in the upcoming experimental data are not correct by IUPAC standards and are only applied for assignment reasons; wherever possible assignments were given. High resolution mass spectra were collected using Waters LCT Premier XE TOF instrument with electrospray ionization, if not otherwise mentioned. Optical rotations were measured using an Optical Activity Ltd. Model AA-5 automatic polarimeter. Infrared spectra in the range of 500 – 4000 cm⁻¹ were recorded using a Perkin Elmer 2000 FTIR spectrophotometer. Melting points were determined on the Schmelzpunkt Bestimmer Apotec apparatus using standard open capillary. Elementary analyses were conducted with a vario EL cube from Elementar. HPLC analyses were conducted on an Agilent 1260 Infinity II with 4.6 x 250 mm chiral columns from Daicel (indications of the column at the spectra).

5.1 2-Azabicycloalkanes

Ethyl-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]hept-5-ene-3-carboxylates 1



A synthesis was typically conducted in a one tenth scale of the literature method.⁶⁹ Diethyl L-tartarte (8.00 g, 0.039 mmol, 0.50 equiv.) was dissolved in Et₂O (100 mL, 0.39 M) and cooled to 0 °C. Periodic acid (8.84 g, 0.039 mmol, 0.50 equiv.) was then added portionwise over a period of 30 min and the reaction mixture was allowed to reach room temperature and stirred for additional 30 min. The liquid phase was then decantated, the solid was washed with Et₂O and combined organic phases were concentrated under reduced pressure. The formed ethyl glyoxylate was transferred into a three-neck round bottom flask equipped with a mechanical stirrer, dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (120 mL, 0.65 M), and 4 Å molecular sieves (approximately 40 g) were added. The reaction mixture was cooled by an ice bath and (*S*)-phenylethylamine (10 mL, 0.078 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was added dropwise and stirred for 1 to 2 h. The reaction mixture was cooled to -78°C with a cryostat and in roughly 10 min intervals trifluoroacetic

acid (6.0 mL, 0.078 mmol, 1.00 equiv.), boron trifluoride diethyl etherate (10.0 mL, 0.078 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and freshly distilled cyclopentadiene (7.8 mL, 0.093 mmol, 1.2 equiv.) were added. The reaction was stirred overnight, quenched by aq. Na_2CO_3 , extracted by CH_2Cl_2 (3x 75 mL) and the combined organic phases concentrated under reduced pressure. The crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 35x4 cm, 90:10 hexane:EtOAc) yielding the two diastereomers, major *exo*-(1*R*,3*R*,4*S*)-1 and minor *exo*-(1*S*,3S,4*R*)-1 as colourless to slightly yellow oils. Comparable yields to the literature could be achieved with up to 63% combined yield.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

Ethyl (1R,3R,4S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]hept-5-ene-3-carboxylate 1

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.29 – 7.24 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.22 – 7.18 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.17 – 7.12 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 6.39-6.40 (m, 1H, C=CH), 6.24 – 6.26 (m, 1H, C=CH), 4.29-4.27 (m, 1H, C3H), 3.85 – 3.73 (m, 2H, C9H₂), 3.01 (m, 1H, C11H), 2.88 – 2.85 (m, 1H, C1H), 2.18 (m, 1H, C4H), 2.08 (m, 1H, C7H₃),1.38-1.41 (m, 4H, C7H_b, C12H₃), 0.92 (t, *J* = 6.8 Hz, C10H₃) ppm.

Ethyl (1S,3S,4R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]hept-5-ene-3-carboxylate 1

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.56 – 7.29 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.28 – 7.24 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 6.41 – 6.39 (m, 1H, C=CH), 6.02 – 6.01 (m, 1H, C=CH), 4.26 – 4.20 (m, 2H), 3.52 (s, 1H), 3.08 – 3.00 (m, 2H), 2.48 – 2.44 (m, 1H), 1.90 –1.86 (m, 1H), 1.33 – 1.15 (m, 7H) ppm.

Crystals formed in the fridge over time. X-Ray structure was measured to prove the structure unambiguously.

Ethyl-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-3-carboxylate 2



According to literature,⁹⁴ a standard reduction of the double bond was conducted with the separated fractions of (1R,3R,4S)-1 and (1S,3S,4R)-1 individually yielding (1S,3R,4R)-2 and (1R,3S,4S)-2, respectively. The weighed fractions of *aza*-DA-products were dissolved in absolute EtOH and 10 % Pd/C (10 wt%) and K₂CO₃ (1.00 equiv.) was added. The reaction was put into a hydrogen generator, three times purged and set to react at 3.5 bar H₂ pressure. Pressure loss could be observed and roughly be calculated according to the used starting material. Reaction times varied between two and five hours, after filtration through celite the solvent was removed under reduced pressure and completeness of the reduction was controlled by ¹H-NMR. The reaction yield was usually quantitative, and no further purification was necessary.

Some recorded spectroscopic data did not match previously reported ones. Comments concerning the observed differences are provided.

Ethyl (1S,3R,4R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-3-carboxylate 2

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.33 – 7.28 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.25 – 7.19 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.19 – 7.13 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.77 – 3.74 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.72 – 3.69 (m, 2H, C9H₂), 3.50 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C11H), 2.54 (s,

1H, C3H), 2.31 - 2.24 (m, 1H, C1H), 2.17 - 2.06 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 2.05 - 1.93 (m, 1H, C5H_a), 1.70 - 1.60 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.46 - 1.35 (m, 2H, C5H_b, C6H_b), 1.34 (d, J = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C12H₃), 1.31 - 1.26 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 0.91 (t, J = 7.1 Hz, 3H, C10H₃) ppm. In the published data⁹⁴ some errors must have occurred while integrating the spectra (2 protons too much), which are corrected in the data given here; chemical shifts are concordant with the reported values.

Ethyl (1R,3S,4S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-3-carboxylate 2

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.40 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.33 – 7.27 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.25 – 7.19 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.70 (q, *J* = 7.0 Hz, 2H, C9H₂), 3.58 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C11H), 3.46 (s, 1H), 3.04 (m, 1H), 2.85 (d, *J* = 11.2 Hz, 1H), 2.52 – 2.46 (m, 1H), 1.94 – 1.80 (m, 2H), 1.67 – 1.53 (m, 1H), 1.44 – 1.34 (m, 1H), 1.27 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C12H₃), 1.23 – 1.20 (t, *J* = 7.0 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.19 – 1.06 (m, 2H) ppm.

(2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-yl)methanol 3



According to literature, 93,100 a standard reduction of ester to alcohol was conducted as following: to a stirred solution of LiAlH₄ (2.30 equiv.) in dry THF (0.8 M) at 0 °C a solution of diastereomerically pure **2** (1.00 equiv.) in THF (0.1 M) was added dropwise. The cooling was removed and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at room temperature, quenched by 10 wt% aq. NaOH breaking the emulsion and precipitating white hygroscopic LiOH. Upon filtration through a pad of celite the filtrate was dried with Na₂SO₄ and concentrated under vacuum. Opposing literature procedure generally no further purification was necessary and the yields were quantitative, if it became necessary, column chromatography was applied (SiO₂, 83.3:16.7 to 75:25 hexane:EtOAc).

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

((1S,3R,4R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-yl)methanol 3

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.33 – 7.16 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 3.77 – 3.69 (m, 1H, OH), 3.65 – 3.60 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.50 (q, *J* = 6.5 Hz, 1H, C10H), 2.73 (dd, *J* = 10.5, 2.0 Hz, 1H, C3H), 2.29 (dd, *J* = 10.5, 6.1 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 2.12 (dd, *J* = 4.1, 2.1 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.05 (dd, *J* = 6.1, 2.3 Hz, 1H, C8H_b), 1.97 (m, 1H, C5H_a), 1.85 – 1.82 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.59 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.40 – 1.34 (m, 1H, C5H_b), 1.33 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C11H₃), 1.31 – 1.21 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.21 – 1.15 (m, 1H, C7H_b) ppm.

((1R,3S,4S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-yl)methanol 3

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.38 – 7.26 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.26 – 7.17 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.67 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C10H), 3.54 (dd, *J* = 10.2, 6.7 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 3.47 (dd, *J* = 10.2, 2.4 Hz, 1H, C8H_b), 3.01 – 2.95 (m, 1H), 2.38 (dd, *J* = 6.7, 2.4 Hz, 1H), 2.27 (dd, *J* = 4.1, 2.1 Hz, 1H), 1.93 (dddd, *J* = 13.4, 9.2, 4.5, 2.5 Hz, 1H), 1.88 – 1.81 (m, 1H), 1.81 – 1.73 (m, 1H), 1.57 (tt, *J* = 12.2, 4.4 Hz, 1H), 1.32 (d, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 3H, C11H₃), 1.31 – 1.18 (m, 1H), 1.18 – 1.09 (m, 1H), 1.09 – 1.03 (m, 1H) ppm.

4-azido-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane 4



According to literature,^{100,102} a general synthesis of azides **4** was conducted by dissolving diasteriomerically pure alcohols **3** (1.00 equiv.) and triphenylphosphine (PPh₃, 1.30 equiv.) in toluene (0.13 M) at 0 °C, followed by addition of hydrazoic acid (1 M in toluene, 1.3 equiv.) in one portion and the dropwise addition of either DEAD (40% in toluene, 1.50 equiv.) or DIAD (40% in toluene, 1.50 equiv.). The reaction was allowed to reach room temperature and stirred overnight before it was quenched by the addition of aq. NaOH (10 wt%) to basify the solution. Upon extraction (3 times with CH_2Cl_2) the organic phase was concentrated under reduced pressure. To remove the majority of triphenylphosphine oxide side product, the crude mixture was dissolved in 1:1 hexane:Et₂O and the undissolved side product was filtered off. Purification was achieved by column chromatography (SiO₂, 90:10 to 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc).

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

(1S,4S,5R)-4-azido-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane 4

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.37 – 7.26 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.25 – 7.18 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.60 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.36 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C9H), 3.27 (tt, *J* = 3.7, 1.7 Hz, 1H, C4H), 2.56 (dd, *J* = 13.4, 1.3 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.34 (q, *J* = 5.3, 4.4 Hz, 1H, C5H), 2.24 (dd, *J* = 13.3, 3.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.18 – 2.07 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 1.84 – 1.66 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.48 – 1.38 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.36 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.33 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.31 – 1.24 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm.

(1R,4R,5S)-4-azido-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane 4

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.37 – 7.26 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.24 – 7.17 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.43 – 3.33 (m, 2H, C4H, C9H), 3.08 – 3.00 (m, 2H, C1H, C3H_a), 2.45 (dd, *J* = 13.0, 3.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.39 – 2.31 (m, 1H, C5H), 1.98 (dd, *J* = 11.5, 2.8 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.82 – 1.73 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.73 – 1.63 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.39 – 1.31 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.31 – 1.19 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.26 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.12 (dtd, *J* = 11.3, 4.7, 1.8 Hz, 1H, C8H_b) ppm.

Diphenyl (((1R,3S,4S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-yl)methyl) phosphate 5



To a solution of (1R,3S,4S)-**3** (1.155 g, 5.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in toluene (10 mL, 0.5 M) sodium azide (0.650 g, 10.00 mmol, 2.00 equiv.) was introduced under argon atmosphere. DPPA (1.62 mL, 7.50 mmol, 1.50 equiv.) followed by DBU (1.12 mL, 7.50 mmol, 1.50 equiv.) were added dropwise at 0 °C. After 15 min. the cooling was removed and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight. It was then diluted with H₂O (15 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (2x 15 mL). The combined organic phases

were dried over Na_2SO_4 and the solvent was removed under reduced pressure. Flash column chromatography (SiO₂, 15x4.5 cm, 90:10 to 75:25 *c*-Hex:EtOAc) yielded 983 mg (2.12 mmol, 43% yield) of colourless needles. Analyses concentrated only on the identification of the intermediate product, without full characterisation; all experimental data are presented.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.35 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.29 – 7.24 (m, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.20 (m 3H, 3x *p*-PhH), 4.15 (ddd, *J* = 10.0, 6.5, 3.4 Hz, 1H), 3.88 (q, *J* = 9.9 Hz, 1H), 3.59 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C9), 2.88 (s, 1H), 2.47 (dd, *J* = 9.8, 3.3 Hz, 1H), 2.35 (d, *J* = 4.0 Hz, 1H), 1.93 – 1.82 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.61 (d, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 1H, C7H_a), 1.54 (dt, *J* = 12.2, 4.4 Hz, 1H, C5H_a), 1.29 (d, *J* = 6.5 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.25 – 1.16 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.13 – 1.02 (m, 2H, C5H_b, C7H_b) ppm. **MS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF): calculated for C₂₇H₃₀NO₄P [M+H]⁺: 464.20, found 464.20.



To a solution of bicyclic phosphate **5** (100 mg, 0.22 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in DMF (1.0 mL, 0.22 M) sodium azide (112 mg, 1.72 mmol, 7.8 equiv.) was added. The reaction mixture was heated to 100°C and stirred overnight under nitrogen atmosphere. The reaction mixture was concentrated under reduced pressure and purified by flash column chromatography (SiO₂, 15x1 cm, 83.3:16.7 *c*-Hex:EtOAc) yielding 56 mg azide (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**4** (0.21 mmol, 93 %) as yellowish crystals.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones above.

2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-3-carbaldehyde 6



According to literature,²⁰⁸ a standard synthesis of aldehydes **6** was conducted by adding oxalyl chloride (1.10 equiv.) in dry CH₂Cl₂ (0.4 M) to a solution of DMSO (2.4 equiv.) in CH₂Cl₂ (8 M) at -78 °C over 5 min. The reaction was stirred for 10 additional minutes, followed by the addition of a solution of diasteromerically pure alcohol **3** (1.00 equiv.) in CH₂Cl₂ (3 M) over 5 min. After an additional stirring for 15 min an excess of Et₃N (3.50 equiv.) was added over 5 min, before the reaction mixture was left to reach room temperature. After the addition of water (3.5 mL/mmol substrate) the mixture was extracted by CH₂Cl₂ (3x 1.75 mL/mmol substrate). Combined organic phases were washed by brine, dried over Na₂SO₄ and concentrated under vacuum. Column chromatography (SiO₂, 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc) yielded aldehydes **6**. Yields varied vastly between 29 and 88%; the reference yield is 92%.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

(1S,3R,4R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-3-carbaldehyde 6

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 9.02 (d, *J* = 3.1 Hz, 1H, CHO), 7.38 – 7.26 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.26 – 7.18 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.81 (dd, *J* = 2.7, 1.6 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.55 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C9H), 2.47 – 2.40 (m, 2H, C1H,

C3H), 2.05 (dddd, *J* = 13.3, 9.0, 4.7, 2.5 Hz, 1H, C5H_a), 1.77 – 1.72 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.72 – 1.61 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.55 – 1.37 (m, 2H, C5H_b, C6H_b), 1.42 (d, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.37 – 1.33 (m, 1H, C7H_b) ppm.

(1R,3S,4S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-3-carbaldehyde 6

Aldehyde (1*R*,3*S*,4*S*)-**6** was previously used in publications, but described as a different stereoisomer. All received experimental data, including ¹H-, ¹³C-NMR and HRMS are enclosed.

¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 9.70 (d, *J* = 3.1 Hz, 1H, CHO), 7.42 – 7.28 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.28 – 7.20 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.65 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C9H), 3.12 (tt, *J* = 1.8, 0.8 Hz, 1H, C4H), 2.68 (d, *J* = 2.9 Hz, 1H, C3H), 2.57 (dd, *J* = 4.1, 2.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 1.93 (dddd, *J* = 13.6, 9.3, 4.9, 2.4 Hz, 1H, C5H_a), 1.68 (ddt, *J* = 9.6, 4.3, 2.3 Hz, 1H, C7H_a), 1.61 (dt, *J* = 12.4, 4.4 Hz, 1H, C6H_a), 1.46 – 1.36 (m, 1H, C5H_b), 1.23 (d, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.26 – 1.14 (m, 2H, C6H_b, C7H_b) ppm.¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 206.0 (CHO), 145.3(C11), 128.5 (2x PhC), 127.5 (2x PhC), 127.1 (*p*-PhC), 74.4 (C3), 59.9 (C9), 59.0 (C4), 42.8 (C1), 36.7 (C7), 29.3 (C6), 24.7 (C5), 23.1 (C10) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₅H₁₉NO [M+H]⁺ 230.1545; found 230.1542.

5.2 Towards 2-azabicycloalkane alkynes

(1S,3R,4R)-3-(2,2-dichlorovinyl)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane 7



According to literature,²⁷⁹ to a stirred solution of aldehyde (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**6** (1.295 g, 5.65 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and trichloroacetic acid (1.41 g, 8.6 mmol, 1.50 equiv.) in DMF (37 mL, 0.15 M) at room temperature sodium trichloroacetate (1.57 g, 8.65 mmol, 1.55 equiv.) was added portionwise. After 2 h, when the CO₂ evolution was finished, the solution was cooled to 0 °C and acetic anhydride (1.07 mL, 11.34 mmol, 2.00 equiv.) was added dropwise. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h to reach room temperature. Then, concentrated acetic acid (5.3 mL, 0.94 mL/mmol substrate) and zinc powder (0.80 g, 12.24 mmol, 2.17 equiv.) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 60 °C overnight. After cooling to room temperature, the reaction mixture was extracted with *n*-hexane, washed with water and the crude product was recrystallized using an *n*-hexane/ethyl acetate mixture yielding 421 mg (1.42 mmol, 27 %) white needles.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.34 – 7.16 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 5.42 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 1H, C8H), 3.68 – 3.62 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.52 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C10H), 2.71 (d, *J* = 8.3 Hz, 1H, C3H), 2.06 (dd, *J* = 4.1, 1.9 Hz, 1H, C1H), 1.98 (ddt, *J* = 13.3, 10.9, 4.4 Hz, 1H, C5H_a), 1.77 – 1.68 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.69 – 1.57 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.44 – 1.31 (m, 3H, C5H_b, C6H_b, C7H_b), 1.30 (d, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 3H, C11H₃) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR:** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 145.2 (C12), 135.0 (C8), 128.1 (2x PhC), 128.1 (2x PhC), 127.3 (*p*-pPhC), 117.2 (C9), 68.2 (C3), 60.9 (C10), 58.5 (C4), 43.8 (C1), 36.2 (C7), 29.4 (C6), 23.2 (C11), 22.4 (C5) ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₆H₁₉NCl₂ [M+H]⁺ 296.0973; found 296.0970. **IR** (ϑ_{max} /cm⁻¹, KBr): 3065, 2959, 2876, 1613, 1490, 1455, 1445, 1365, 1311, 1188, 1099, 1080, 955. [α]²⁵_D: -12.5 (c = 0.48, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 129-135 °C.

Elimination approaches towards (1S,3R,4R)-8 from (1S,3R,4R)-7



Attempt 1

According to literature,²⁷⁹ the dihalogenalkene (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**7** (421 mg, 1.42 mmol, 1 equiv.) was dissolved in dry THF (3 mL, 0.5 M) and cooled to -20 °C. MeLi (1.07 mL, 1.6 M in hexanes, 1.71 mmol, 1.20 equiv.) was added dropwise and the reaction mixture was allowed to reach room temperature and stirred for 1 h, before being quenched by saturated aq. NH₄Cl (3 mL), extracted by hexanes (3x3 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄ and concentrated under vacuum. The crude product was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 90:10 hexanes:EtOAc) yielding no product, but recovering 378 mg of starting material **7** indicating no reaction.

Attempt 2

According to the modified literature protocol,²⁷⁹ the dihalogenalkene (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**7** (538 mg, 1.82 mmol, 1 equiv.) was dissolved in dry THF (5 mL, 0.3 M) and cooled to -20 °C. *n*-BuLi (0.9 mL, 2.5 M in hexanes, 2.18 mmol, 1.20 equiv.) was added dropwise and the reaction mixture was allowed to reach room temperature and stirred for 1 h, before being quenched by saturated aq. NH₄Cl (5 mL), extracted by hexanes (3x 5 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄ and concentrated under vacuum. The crude product was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 90:10 hexanes:EtOAc) yielding no product, but recovering 487 mg of starting material **7** indicating no reaction.

Attempt 3

According to the modified literature protocol,²⁷⁹ the dihalogenalkene (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**7** (487 mg, 1.64 mmol, 1 equiv.) was dissolved in dry n-hexane (5 mL, 0.3 M) and cooled to -78 °C. *n*-BuLi (1.64 mL, 2.5 M in hexanes, 4.10 mmol, 2.50 equiv.) was added dropwise, the reaction mixture was kept stirring for 3 h, allowed to reach room temperature and stirred for an additional 1 h, before being quenched by saturated aq. NH₄Cl (5 mL), extracted by hexanes (3x 5 mL), dried over Na₂SO₄ and concentrated under vacuum. The crude product was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 90:10 hexanes:EtOAc) yielding no product, but recovering 487 mg of starting material **7** indicating no reaction.

(1S,3R,4R)-3-(2,2-dibromovinyl)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane 9



According to literature,^{281,282} triphenylphosphine (4.70 g, 17.9 mmol, 4.00 equiv.) was added in one portion to a stirred suspension of zinc (1.18 g, 18.0 mmol, 4.00 equiv.) in dry CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL) under

argon atmosphere. The reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C using an ice bath and carbon tetrabromide (3.18 g, 9.6 mmol, 2 equiv.) dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (7 mL, 1.4 M) was added dropwise. Aldehyde (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**6** (1.02 g, 4.5 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL, 0.45 M) was then added dropwise and the reaction mixture was left to reach room temperature and was stirred overnight. The solution was extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3x 10 mL), washed with brine (10 mL) and the combined organic phases were dried over MgSO₄. The crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 1.00 g (2.60 mmol, 58 %) of red crystals.

¹**H-NMR**: (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.30 – 7.19 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 5.96 (d, *J* = 7.8 Hz, 1H, C8H), 3.68 – 3.64 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.52 (q, *J* = 6.5 Hz, 1H, C10H), 2.61 (d, *J* = 7.8 Hz, 1H, C3H), 2.09 (d, *J* = 4.4 Hz, 1H, C1H), 1.96 (qt, *J* = 6.9, 4.5 Hz, 1H, C5H_a), 1.72 (dt, *J* = 9.8, 2.1 Hz, 1H, C7H_a), 1.64 (dt, *J* = 14.7, 4.4 Hz, 1H, C6H_a), 1.42 – 1.34 (m, 2H, C5H_b, C6H_b), 1.33 – 1.28 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.30 (d, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 3H, C11H₃) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 145.1 (C12), 143.6 (C8), 128.2 (4x PhC), 127.4 (*p*-PhC), 85.6 (C9), 71.1 (C3), 60.9 (C10), 58.5 (C4), 43.7 (C1), 36.3 (C7), 29.5 (C6), 23.1 (C11), 22.4 (C5) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₆H₁₉NBr₂ [M+H]⁺ 383.9962; found 383.9960. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr**): 3064, 3024, 2968, 2870, 1604, 1490, 1453, 1364, 1310, 1188, 1162, 1094, 942. [*α*]²⁵_D: +7.7° (c = 0.52, CH₂Cl₂). **mp**: 133-138°C.

(1R,3S,4S)-3-(2,2-dibromovinyl)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane 9



According to literature,^{281,282} triphenylphosphine (3.55 g, 13.6 mmol, 4.00 equiv.) was added in one portion to a stirred suspension of zinc (0.89 g, 13.6 mmol, 4.00 equiv.) in dry CH_2Cl_2 (30 mL) under argon atmosphere. The reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C using an ice bath and carbon tetrabromide (2.28 g, 6.8 mmol, 2.00 equiv.) dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (5 mL, 1.36 M) was added dropwise. Aldehyde (1R,3S,4S)-**6** (780 mg, 3.4 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL, 0.3 M) was then added dropwise and the reaction mixture was left to reach room temperature and stirred for 21 h. The solution was extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3x 10 mL), washed with brine (10 mL)and the combined organic phases were dried over MgSO₄. The crude product obtained after removal of solvent was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 83.3:17.6 hexanes:EtOAc yielding 632 mg (1.64 mmol, 48 % yield) of a solidifying red oil.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.37 – 7.27 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.25 – 7.16 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 6.61 (d, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 1H, C8H), 3.62 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C10H), 3.02 – 2.96 (m, 1H, C4H), 2.90 (d, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 1H, C3H), 2.30 – 2.24 (m, 1H, C1H), 1.92 – 1.80 (m, 1H, C5H_a), 1.73 – 1.66 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.58 (tt, *J* = 12.2, 4.4 Hz, 1H, C6H_a), 1.40 (dddt, *J* = 11.9, 9.2, 4.6, 2.3 Hz, 1H), 1.24 (d, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 3H, C11H₃), 1.15 (d, *J* = 9.6, 1H, C7H_b), 1.13 – 1.04 (m, 1H) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR:** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.0 (C12), 144.9 (C8), 128.4 (2x PhC), 127.4 (2x PhC), 126.9 (*p*-PhC), 85.5 (98), 69.8 (C3), 60.2 (C10), 59.2 (C4), 44.6 (C1), 36.3 (C7), 29.5 (C6), 24.5 (C11), 22.6 (C5) ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₆H₁₉NBr₂ [M+H]⁺ 383.9962; found

383.9965. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3063, 3027, 2963, 2870, 1604, 1491, 1453, 1304, 1191, 1079, 1016, 954, 858. [α]_D²⁵: +5.4° (c=0.61, CH₂Cl₂).

(1S,3R,4R)-3-ethynyl-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane 8



According to literature,^{281,282} to a mechanically stirred solution of dibromoalkene (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**9** (1.00 g, 3.5 mmol, 1 equiv.) in *n*-hexane (90 mL, 0.05 M) at -78 °C under argon *n*-BuLi (3.5 mL, 2.5 M in hexanes, 8.8 mmol, 2.50 equiv.) was added dropwise. After 3.5 h the reaction was allowed to reach room temperature, quenched by water (50 mL), extracted using *n*-hexane (3x 50 mL) and the combined organic layers were dried over MgSO₄. The crude was concentrated under reduced pressure and purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x3 cm, 90:10 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 413 mg (1.83 mmol, 52 % yield) of a colorless oil.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.45 – 7.38 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.33 – 7.26 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.26 – 7.20 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.71 – 3.65 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.49 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C10H), 2.70 – 2.65 (m, 1H, C3H), 2.36 – 2.29 (m, 1H, C1H), 2.13 – 2.02 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 2.04 – 1.93 (m, 1H, C5H_a), 1.88 (d, *J* = 2.0 Hz, 1H, C9H), 1.69 – 1.57 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.46 – 1.35 (m, 2H, C5H_b. C7H_b), 1.33 (d, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 3H, C11H₃), 1.31 – 1.23 (m, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR:** ¹³**C** NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 144.9 (C12), 128.5 (2x PhC), 128.1 (2x PhC), 127.3 (*p*-PhC), 86.8 (C8), 68.9 (C3), 61.8, 59.3, 58.6 (C4), 45.2 (C1), 36.9 (C7), 28.3 (C6), 23.4 (C11), 22.8 (C5) ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₆H₁₉N [M+H]⁺ 226.1596; found 226.1595. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3307, 2972, 2871, 1493, 1454, 1370, 1303, 1164, 1058, 1024, 8301 760. [*α*]²⁵_D: +7.0° (c 1.06, CH₂Cl₂).

(1R,3S,4S)-3-ethynyl-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane 8



According to literature,^{281,282} to a mechanically stirred solution of dibromoalkene (1*R*,3*S*,4*S*)-**9** (558 mg, 2 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in *n*-hexane (60 mL, 0.03 M) at -78°C under argon *n*-BuLI (2.5 mL, 2.5 M in hexanes, 5.0 mmol, 2.50 equiv was added dropwise. After 3 h the reaction was led to reach room, quenched by the addition of water (30 mL) extracted by *n*-hexane (3x 30 mL) and the combined organic layers were dried over MgSO₄. After the crude was concentrated under vacuum it was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 90:10 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 220 mg (0.98 mmol, 50 % yield) of a yellowish solid.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.40 – 7.31 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.35 – 7.25 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.27 – 7.17 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.57 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C10H), 3.06 – 3.00 (m, 1H, C4H), 2.87 (d, *J* = 2.4 Hz, 1H, C3H), 2.46 (d, *J* = 4.3 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.32 (d, *J* = 2.1 Hz, 1H, C9H), 2.00 – 1.91 (m, 1H, C7H₃), 1.82 (dddd, *J* = 13.3, 9.2,

4.5, 2.4 Hz, 1H, C5H_a), 1.56 (tt, J = 12.4, 4.4 Hz, 1H, C6H_a), 1.45 (d, J = 6.4 Hz, 3H, C11H₃), 1.38 – 1.24 (m, 1H, C5H_b), 1.25 – 1.17 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.09 (tdd, J = 12.4, 4.7, 2.8 Hz, 1H, C6H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) $\delta = 145.5$ (C12), 128.4 (2x PhC), 127.6 (2x PhC), 126.9 (*p*-PhC), 88.1 (C9), 69.6 (C3), 61.3, 58.9, 58.4 (C4), 45.8 (C1), 36.8 (C7), 28.9 (C6), 24.7 (C11), 22.7 (C5) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₆H₁₉N [M+H]⁺ 226.1596; found 226.1589. IR (ϑ_{max} /cm⁻¹, KBr): 3307, 2972, 2871, 1491, 1453, 1373, 1304, 1162, 1114, 1079, 1028, 828. [α]²⁵_D: +5.6 (c 1.04, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 72-75 °C.

5.3 (1S,4S,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane triazoles

1-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)methanol 10



According to literature,³⁴³ azide (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**4** (288 mg, 1.12 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and propargyl alcohol (71 mg, 1.27 mmol, 1.13 equiv.) were dissolved in *t*-ButOH:water (2:1, 3 mL, 0.3 M) together with pyridine (0.20 mL). Subsequently CuSO₄·5H₂O (72 mg, 0.29 mmol, 0.26 equiv.), sodium ascorbate (123 mg, 0.62 mmol, 0.55 equiv.) and potassium carbonate (135 mg, 0.98 mmol, 0.87 equiv.) were added. The mixture was stirred overnight, before CH₂Cl₂ (5 mL) and aq. NH₃ (25 %, 0.5 mL) were added and the mixture was stirred for another night and quenched by sat. sodium sulfide nonahydrate (0.2 mL). After stirring the quenched solution for another 5 min. the reaction mixture was filtered through a pad of silica, washed by CHCl₃:MeOH (50 mL, 90:10). The filtrate was concentrated under reduced pressure and purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm 95:5 to 90:10 CHCl₃:MeOH) yielding 280 mg (0.90 mmol, 80%) of a yellow oil.

¹**H-NMR**: (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.99 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.31 (d, J = 6.9 Hz, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.25 – 7.19 (m, 1H, C16H), 4.76 (s, 2H, C11H₂), 4.41 (t, J = 4.6 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.76 (t, J = 5.1 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.40 – 3.30 (m, 1H, C12H), 3.06 (br. s, 1H, OH), 2.73 – 2.69 (m, 1H, C5H), 2.69 – 2.66 (m, 1H, C3H_a), 2.62 – 2.55 (m, 1H, C3H_b), 1.89 – 1.82 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.64 – 1.59 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 1.59 – 1.52 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.51 – 1.45 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.38 (d, J = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C13H₃), 1.32 – 1.27 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.5 (C14), 144.7 (C10), 128.7 (2x C15), 127.5 (C16), 127.4 (2x C14), 122.0 (C9), 66.0 (C11), 63.1 (C12), 59.8 (C4), 56.3 (C1), 47.8 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.8 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 21.7 (C7), 21.1 (C13) ppm. **HRMS** (m/z): (ESI-TOF): calculated for C₁₈H₂₄N₄O₂ [M+H]⁺: 313.2029, found 313.2023. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 69.20, H 7.74, N 17.93; found C 68.97, H 7.72, N 17.69. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , neat): 3435. 3061, 2925, 2868, 1667, 1600, 1492, 1453, 1347, 1212, 1058, 779, 704, 549. [*α*]²⁵: +108.8° (c=0.68, CH₂Cl₂).

(1-((15,45,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)methanamine 11



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**4** (263 mg, 1.03 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and propargyl amine (58 mg, 1.07 mmol, 1.04 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 124 mg (0.40 mmol, 39%) of an orange oil.

¹H-NMR: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.92 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.37 – 7.26 (m, 4H, 4xPhH), 7.25 – 7.14 (m, 1H, C17H), 4.43 – 4.36 (m, 1H, C4H), 4.06 – 3.90 (m, 2H, C11H₂), 3.75 (t, *J* = 4.7 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.34 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 1H, C12H), 2.73 – 2.68 (m, 1H, C5H), 2.67 (d, *J* = 14.2 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.56 (dd, *J* = 13.8, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.45 (s, 2H, NH₂), 1.91 – 1.77 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.62 (dt, *J* = 11.9, 1.9 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.58 – 1.51 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.52 – 1.41 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.38 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C13H₃), 1.33 – 1.24 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 147.6 (C10), 144.9 (C14), 128.7 (2x C16), 127.5 (C17), 127.4 (2x C15), 121.1 (C9), 63.0 (C12), 59.8 (C4), 56.2 (C1), 47.9 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.8 (C8), 27.3 (C6), 25.5 (C11), 21.7 (C7), 21.1 (C13) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₈H₂₅N₅ [M+H]⁺ 312.2188; found 312.2190. Elementary analysis: calculated C 69.42, H 8.09, N 22.49; found C 69.56, H 8.17, N 22.10. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^1 , neat): 3148, 2933, 2868, 2824, 1658, 1492, 1452, 1346, 1212, 1133, 1046, 956, 779, 704. [α]²⁵_D: +128.0° (c 0.25, CH₂Cl₂).

(1-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)methyl acrylate **12**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1S,4S,5R)-**4** (256 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and propargyl acrylate (110 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 250 mg (0.68 mmol, 68%) of an orange solid.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.12 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.36 – 7.27 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.22 (m, 1H, C20H), 6.48 (dd, J = 17.3, 1.7 Hz, 1H, C14H_{trans}), 6.18 (dd, J = 17.3, 10.5 Hz, 1H, C13H), 5.88 (dd, J = 10.5, 1.6 Hz, 1H, C14H_{cisf}), 5.36 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, C11H_a), 5.26 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, C11H_b), 4.43 (t, J = 4.4 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.77 (t, J = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.34 (q, J = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C15H), 2.70 (m, 1H, C5H), 2.65 (d, J = 13.8 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.55 (dd, J = 13.7, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 1.86 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_b), 1.64 – 1.56 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 1.60 – 1.49 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.53 – 1.41 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.39 (d, J = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C16H₃), 1.31 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 166.0 (C12), 144.8 (C17), 141.6 (C10), 131.4(C14), 128.8 (2xC19), 128.3

(C13), 127.4 (C20), 127.4 (2xC18), 124.1 (C9), 63.0 (C15), 59.8 (C4), 58.0 (C11), 56.1 (C1), 47.9 (C3), 40.3 (C5), 33.8 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 21.5 (C7), 21.2 (C16) ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF): calculated for $C_{21}H_{26}N_4O_2$ 367.2134; found 367.2130. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 68.83, H 7.15, N 15.29; found C 68.71, H 7.17, N 15.14. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr):** 3148, 2959, 2830, 1973, 1726, 1629, 1492, 1453, 1413, 1376, 1337, 1292, 1182, 1132, 1097, 1058, 1049, 982, 925, 815, 773, 708, 546. $[\alpha]_p^{25}$: +114.3° (c 0.51, CH₂Cl₂).

(1S,4S,5R)-4-(4-benzyl-1H-1,2,3-triazol-1-yl)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane 13



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1S,4S,5R)-**4** (326 mg, 1.27 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and phenylacetylene (130 mg, 1.27 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 386 mg (1.08 mmol, 85%) of colourless crystals.

¹**H-NMR**: (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.23 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.84 (dd, *J* = 8.2, 1.4 Hz, 2H, 2x C12H), 7.46 (dd, *J* = 8.8, 6.9 Hz, 2H, 2x C13H), 7.42 – 7.39 (m, 2H, 2x C19H), 7.39 – 7.35 (m, 2H, 2x C18H), 7.35 – 7.32 (m, 1H, C14H), 7.28 – 7.25 (m, 1H, C20H), 4.48 – 4.43 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.81 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.37 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C15H), 2.81 (q, *J* = 4.4 Hz, 1H, C5H), 2.75 (dd, *J* = 13.8, 1.1 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.63 (dd, *J* = 13.8, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 1.94 – 1.85 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_b), 1.66 (d, *J* = 12.2 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.64 – 1.57 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.57 – 1.47 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.42 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C16H₃), 1.37 – 1.31 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.5 (C10), 145.2 (C17), 131.4 (C11), 128.9 (2x C13), 128.7 (2x C18), 127.9 (C14), 127.6 (C20), 127.4 (2x C19), 125.7 (2xC12), 120.2 (C9), 63.1 (C15), 59.7 (C4), 56.1 (C1), 48.1 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.9 (C8), 27.3 (C6), 21.7 (C7), 21.2 (C16) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₃H₂₆N₄ [M+H]⁺ 359.2236; found 359.2229. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3150, 3023, 2959, 2810, 1609, 1492, 1452, 1370, 1339, 1229, 1211, 1129, 1073, 1059, 955. [*α*]²⁵: +264° (c = 0.48, CH₂Cl₂)

3-(1-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)aniline 14



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1S,4S,5R)-**4** (263 mg, 1.03 mmol, 1.03 equiv.) and 3-ethynylaniline (138 mg, 1.18 mmol, 1.15 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 300 mg (0.80 mmol, 78%) of off-white crystals.

¹**H-NMR:** (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.19 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.41 – 7.38 (m, 2H, 2x C20H), 7.37 – 7.32 (m, 2H, 2x C21H), 7.28 (m, 1H, C12H), 7.26 (m, 1H, C15H), 7.26 – 7.21 (m, 1H, C22H), 7.15 – 7.11 (m, 1H, C16H), 6.67 (ddd, *J* = 7.9, 2.4, 1.0 Hz, 1H, C14H), 4.44 (t, *J* = 4.3 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.80 (t, *J* = 4.9 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.76

(s, 2H, NH₂), 3.37 (q, J = 6.7 Hz, 1H, C17H), 2.80 (q, J = 4.3 Hz, 1H, C5H), 2.74 (d, J = 13.8 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.62 (dd, J = 13.8, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 1.93 – 1.84 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.65 (d, J = 12.4 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.63 – 1.57 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.55 – 1.47 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.42 (d, J = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C18H₃), 1.36 – 1.30 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: (151 MHz, CDCl₃) $\delta = 147.0$ (C11), 146.6 (C10), 145.2 (C19), 132.3 (C13), 129.8 (C122), 128.8 (2x C21), 127.6 (C15), 127.5 (2x C20), 120.3 (C9), 116.1 (C16), 114.7(C14), 112.3 (C12), 63.1 (C17), 59.7 (C4), 56.1 (C1), 48.1 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.9 (C8), 27.3 (C6), 21.8 (C7), 21.2 (C18) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₃H₂₇N₅ [M+H]⁺ 374.2345; found 374.2344. Elementary analysis: calculated C 73.96, H 7.29, N 18.75; found C 73.75, H 7.47, N 18.43. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3351, 3223, 3142, 2934, 2820, 1613, 1590, 1491, 1452, 1363, 1349, 1280, 1225, 1132, 1057, 956, 874, 780, 703, 548. [α]²⁵_B: +247.5° (c 0.56, CH₂Cl₂).

(1S,4S,5R)-4-(4-((benzyloxy)methyl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-1-yl)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane **15**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1S,4S,5R)-**4** (279 mg, 1.09 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and benzyl propargylether (145 mg, 1.10 mmol, 1.01 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 346 mg (0.86 mmol, 79%) of a yellow oil.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.95 (s, 1H, C9), 7.34 – 7.27 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.26 – 7.15 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 7.14 – 7.09 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 4.62 (d, *J* = 3.2 Hz, 2H, C11H₂), 4.54 (s, 2H, C12H₂), 4.35 (t, *J* = 4.4 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.69 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.27 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C17H), 2.69 – 2.63 (m, 1H, C5H), 2.63 – 2.56 (m, 1H, C3H_a), 2.49 (dd, *J* = 13.7, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 1.85 – 1.73 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.58 – 1.52 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 1.52 – 1.43 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.43 – 1.33 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.31 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C18H₃), 1.24 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 144.9 (*q*PhC), 143.8 (*q*Ph-C), 138.2 (C10), 128.7 (2x PhC), 128.5 (2x PhC), 128.0 (2x PhC), 127.8 (*p*-PhC), 127.4 (*p*-PhC), 127.3 (2x PhC), 122.8 (C9), 72.4 (C12), 64.0 (C11), 63.0 (C17), 59.7 (C4), 56.1 (C1), 47.9 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.8 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 21.6 (C7), 21.2 (C18) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₅H₃₀N₄O₂ [M+H]⁺ 403.2498; found 403.2490. **Elementary analysis**: calculated C 74.59, H 7.51, N 13.92; found C 74.26, H 7.80, N 14.14. **IR (ϑ_{max}/cm⁻ ¹, KBr)**: 3147, 2953, 2866, 2097, 1684, 1600, 1492, 1453, 1347, 1094, 1046, 778, 737, 702. [*α*]²⁵_D: +83.6° (c 0.55, CH₂Cl₂). 1,3-Bis-(1-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl) propane **16**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**4** (264 mg, 1.03 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and hepta-1,6-diyne (51 mg, 0.55 mmol, 0.53 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 284 mg (0.47 mmol, 85 %) of a white solid.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.83 (s, 2H, 2x C9H), 7.36 – 7.23 (m, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.22 – 7.13 (m, 2H, 2x C18H), 4.45 – 4.37 (m, 2H, 2x C4H), 3.77 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 2H, 2x C1H), 3.34 (q, *J* = 6.8 Hz, 2H, 2x C13H), 2.81 (td, *J* = 7.3, 3.1 Hz, 4H, 2x C11H₂), 2.72 (q, *J* = 4.0 Hz, 2H, 2x C5H), 2.68 (d, *J* = 13.4 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_a), 2.56 (dd, *J* = 13.5, 4.8 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_b), 2.07 (p, *J* = 7.7 Hz, 2H, C12H₂), 1.92 – 1.78 (m, 4H, 2x C6H_a, 2x C7H_a), 1.65 (d, *J* = 12.2 Hz, 2H, 2x C8H_a), 1.61 – 1.53 (m, 2H, 2x C6H_b), 1.53 – 1.42 (m, 2H, 2x 7H_b), 1.39 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 6H, 2x C14H₃), 1.35 – 1.26 (m, 2H, 2x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.4 (2x C9), 145.0 (2x C15), 128.7 (4x C17), 127.5 (2x C18), 127.4 (4x C16), 121.1 (2x C10), 63.1 (2x C13), 59.6 (2x C4), 56.2 (2x C1), 48.0 (2x C3), 40.5 (2x C5), 33.9 (2x C8), 29.3 (C12), 27.3 (2x C6), 25.5 (2xC11), 21.6 (2x C7), 21.2 (2x C14) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₃₇H₄₈N₈ [M+H]⁺ 605.4080; found 605.4084. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 73.47, H 8.00, N 18.53; found C 73.12, H 8.27, N 18.26. **IR** (*ϑ*_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3144, 2936, 2865, 2820, 1683, 1548, 1492, 1442, 1347, 1211, 1132, 1046, 955, 761, 703, 548. [*α*]_{*D*²⁵}: +121.1° (c 0.83, CH₂Cl₂).

(1S,1'S,4S,4'S,5R,5'R)-4,4'-(4,4'-(oxybis(methylene))bis(1H-1,2,3-triazole-4,1-diyl))bis(2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane) **17**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**4** (249 mg, 0.97 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and propargyl ether (65 mg, 0.69 mmol, 0.71 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 244 mg (0.40 mmol, 83%) of a yellow solid.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.09 (s, 2H, 2x C9H), 7.37 – 7.23 (m, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.23 – 7.14 (m, 2H, 2x C17H), 4.72 (d, J = 4.4 Hz, 4H, 2x C11H₂), 4.44 (t, J = 4.5 Hz, 2H, 2x C4H), 3.77 (t, J = 5.2 Hz, 2H, 2x C1H), 3.36 (q, J = 7.3 Hz, 2H, 2x C12H), 2.77 – 2.66 (m, 4H, 1, 2x C3H_a), 2.63 – 2.53 (m, 2H, 2x C3H_b), 1.90 – 1.82 (m, 4H, 2x C6H_a, 2x C7H_a), 1.66 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 2H, 2x C8H_a), 1.59 – 1.53 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_b), 1.53 – 1.44 (m, 2H, 2x 6H_b), 1.39 (d, J = 6.6 Hz, 6H, 2x C13H₃), 1.34 – 1.25 (m, 2H, 2x8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR:** (101
MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 149.9 (2x C10), 144.7 (2x C14), 128.7 (4x C16), 127.5 (2x C17), 127.4 (4x C15), 123.1 (2x C9), 63.7 (2x C11), 63.1 (2x C12), 59.8 (2x C4), 56.3 (2x C1), 47.9 (2x C3), 40.4 (2x C5), 33.8 (2x C8), 27.3 (2x C6), 21.7 (2x C7), 21.1 (2x C13) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₃₆H₄₆N₈O [M+H]⁺ 607.3873; found 607.3885. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 71.26, H 7.64, N 18.47; found C 71.52, H 7.76, N 18.21. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr)**: 3145, 2965, 2866, 2820, 1684, 1599, 1492, 1452, 1346, 1225, 1132, 1093, 1046, 956, 778, 703. [α]²⁵₂: +118.9° (c 0.61, CH₂Cl₂).

1,4-Bis-(1-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl) benzene **18**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**4** (263 mg, 1.03 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 1,4diethynylbenzene (63 mg, 0.50 mmol, 0.49 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 301 mg (0.47 mmol, 94 %) of an off-white solid.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.19 (s, 2H, 2x C9H), 7.85 (s, 4H, 4x C12H), 7.36 – 7.28 (m, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.22 – 7.19 (m, 2H, 2x C18H), 4.38 (d, *J* = 4.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C4H), 3.75 (t, *J* = 5.1 Hz, 2H, 2x C1H), 3.30 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 2H, 2x C13H), 2.79 – 2.72 (m, 2H, 2x C5H), 2.69 (d, *J* = 13.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_a), 2.57 (dd, *J* = 13.8, 4.7 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_b), 1.89 – 1.77 (m, 4H, 2x C6H_a, 2x C7H_a), 1.61 (d, *J* = 12.4 Hz, 2H, 2x C8H_a), 1.57 – 1.50 (m, 2H, 2x C6H_b), 1.50 – 1.40 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_b), 1.36 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 6H, 2x C14H₃), 1.28 – 1.23 (m, 2H, 2x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.2 (2x C10), 145.3 (2x C15), 130.7 (2x C11), 128.8 (4x C17), 127.7 (2x C18), 127.5 (4x C16), 126.0 (4x C12), 120.3 (2x C9), 63.1 (2x C13), 59.7 (2x C4), 56.0 (2x C1), 48.2 (2x C3), 40.4 (2x C5), 33.9 (2x C8), 27.3 (2x C6), 21.7 (2x C7), 21.2 (2x C14) ppm. **HRMS** (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₄₀H₄₆N₈ [M+H]⁺; found 639.3921. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 75.20, H 7.26, N 17.54; found C 74.87, H 7.43, N 17.22. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3141, 2966, 2866, 28220, 2096, 1682, 1491, 1452, 1348, 1225, , 1132, 1057, 956. [*α*]²_D²: +321.3° (c 0.39, CH₂Cl₂)

1,3-Bis-(1-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl) benzene **19**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1S,4S,5R)-**4** (256 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 1,3 diethynylbenzene (76 mg, 0.60 mmol, 0.60 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 307 mg (0.48 mmol, 96%) of a yellow solid.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.36 (s, 2H, 2x C9H), 7.83 (dd, *J* = 7.7, 1.8 Hz, 2H, 2x C12H), 7.45 – 7.39 (m, 4x C18H, 4x C19H), 7.33 – 7.20 (m, 4H, 2x C20H, C13H, C14H), 4.48 (t, *J* = 4.4 Hz, 2H, 2x C4H), 3.82 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 2H, 2x C1H), 3.37 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 2H, 2x C15H), 2.86 – 2.80 (m, 2H, 2x C5H), 2.80 – 2.70 (m, 2H, 2x C3H_a), 2.68 – 2.59 (m, 2H, 2x C3H_b), 1.97 – 1.83 (m, 4H, 2x C6H_a, 2x C7H_a), 1.70 (d, *J* = 12.4 Hz, 2H, 2x C8H_a), 1.63 (ddd, *J* = 11.3, 4.7, 2.5 Hz, 2H, 2x C6H_b), 1.56 – 1.46 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_b), 1.42 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 6H, 2x C16H₃), 1.39 – 1.34 (m, 2H, 2x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.4 (2x C10), 145.1 (2x C17), 131.9 (PhC), 129.4 (PhC), 128.9 (4x C19), 127.7 (2x C20), 127.4 (4x C18), 124.9 (2x C9), 122.7 (PhC), 120.5 (2x C12), 63.1 (2x C15), 59.8 (2x C4), 56.1 (2x C1), 48.1 (2x C3), 40.4 (2x C5), 33.9 (2x C8), 27.3 (2x C6), 21.7 (2x C7), 21.2 (2x C16) ppm. One PhC peak is accounting for 2 carbons (C10), but cannot be distinguished. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₄₀H₄₆N₈ [M+H]⁺ 639.3924; found 639.3920. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 75.20, H 7.26, N 17.54; found C 74.94, H 7.51, N 17.31. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3140, 2953, 2866, 2820, 1683, 1616, 1492, 1452, 1347, 1226, 1132, 1057, 778. [*α*]²⁵_D: +307.9° (c 0.93, CH₂Cl₂).

N,*N*,*N*-tri((1-((1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-2-((*S*)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)methyl) amine **20**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**4** (257 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and tripropargylamine (43 mg, 0.33 mmol, 0.33 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 222 mg (0.25 mmol, 76%) of white crystals.

 C3H_a), 2.63 – 2.55 (m, 3H, 3x C3H_b), 1.90 – 1.83 (m, 6H, 3x C6H_a, 3x C7H_a), 1.80 (d, J = 11.8 Hz, 3H, 3x C8H_a), 1.60 – 1.55 (m, 3H, 3x C6H_b), 1.51 – 1.44 (m, 3H, 3x C7H_b), 1.40 (d, J = 6.6 Hz, 9H, 3x C13H₃), 1.36 – 1.30 (m, 3H, 3x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR:** (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 144.8 (3xC14), 142.7 (3x C10), 128.6 (6x C16), 127.4 (6x C15), 127.2 (3x C17), 123.8 (3x C9), 63.0 (3x C12), 59.7 (3x C4), 56.1 (3x C1), 47.9 (3x C3), 47.0 (3x C11), 40.4 (3x C5), 33.8 (3x C8), 27.3 (3x C6), 21.5 (3x C7), 21.2 (3x C13) ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₅₄H₆₉N₁₃ [M+H]⁺ 900.5877; found 900.5876. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 72.05, H 7.73, N 20.23; found C 72.32, H 7.46, N 20.11. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr):** 3143, 2953, 2867, 2821, 1650, 1492, 1452, 1335, 1211, 1132, 1045, 956, 759. [α]_D²⁵: +233.3° (c 0.06, CH₂Cl₂).

5.4 (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane triazoles and substrates

(1-((1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)methanol 21



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*R*,4*R*,5S)-**4** (257 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and propargyl alcohol (67 mg, 1.20 mmol, 1.20 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 182 mg (0.90 mmol, 58%) of a yellow solid.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDDCl₃) δ 8.33 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.37 – 7.31 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.30 – 7.22 (m, 1H, C17H), 4.86 (d, *J* = 5.5 Hz, 2H, C11H₂), 4.66 – 4.59 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.47 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C12H), 3.27 (d, *J* = 12.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 3.16 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.82 (dd, *J* = 13.1, 4.8 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.78 (s, 1H, OH), 2.67 (q, *J* = 4.6 Hz, 1H, C5H), 1.92 – 1.83 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.82 – 1.74 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.63 – 1.56 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.54 – 1.48 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 1.32 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C13H₃), 1.39 – 1.24 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.14 – 1.05 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDDCl₃) δ = 146.5 (C10), 145.3 (C14), 128.7 (2x C16), 127.4 (2x C15), 127.2 (C17), 122.0 (C10), 62.2 (C12), 60.0 (C4), 57.5 (C1), 56.8 (C11), 46.5 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.5 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 21.8 (C7), 21.8 (C13) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₈H₂₄N₄O [M+H]⁺ 313.2029; found 313.2021. **Elementary analysis**: calculated C 69.20, H 7.74, N 17.93; found C 69.07, H 8.01, N 17.61. **IR (ϑ_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr)**: 3144, 2968, 2868, 1722, 1492, 1452, 1343, 1224, 1119, 1054, 1019, 953, 766, 702. [*α*]²_D²: +28.6° (c 0.21, CH₂Cl₂).

(1-((1S,4R,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)methyl acrylate **22**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**4** (269 mg, 1.05 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and propargyl acrylate (122 mg, 1.11 mmol, 1.06 equiv) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 239 mg (0.65 mmol, 62%) of an orange solid.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.43 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.39 – 7.32 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.31 – 7.23 (m, 1H, C20H), 6.48 (dd, *J* = 17.3, 1.5 Hz, 1H, C14H_{trans}), 6.18 (dd, *J* = 17.3, 10.4 Hz, 1H, C13H), 5.87 (dd, *J* = 10.5, 1.5 Hz, 1H, C14H_{cis}), 5.37 (d, *J* = 1.7 Hz, 2H, C11H₂), 4.63 (t, *J* = 4.4 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.48 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C15H), 3.26 (d, *J* = 13.1 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 3.16 (t, *J* = 4.8 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.83 (dd, *J* = 13.1, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.75 – 2.64 (m, 1H, C5H), 1.92 – 1.83 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.83 – 1.74 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.64 – 1.52 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.49 (dd, *J* = 12.1, 2.4 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.41 – 1.34 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.32 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C16H₃), 1.14 – 1.04 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 166.1 (C17), 145.3 (C13), 141.8 (C9), 131.4 (C19), 128.7 (2xC15), 128.3 (C18), 127.4 (2xC14), 127.2 (C16), 124.1 (C8), 62.1 (C11), 59.9 (C7), 58.2 (C10), 57.5 (C4), 46.4 (C6), 40.3 (C1), 33.5 (C5), 27.2 (C2), 21.9 (C3), 21.8 (C12) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₁H₂₇N₄O₂ [M+H]⁺ 367.2134; found 367.2125. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 68.83, H 7.15, N 15.29; found C 68.47, H 7.37, N 15.21. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm^{-1}, KBr)**: 3148, 2964, 2869, 1726, 1634, 1492, 1452, 1407, 1268, 1183, 1047, 954, 770, 702. [α]²_D²: +12.1° (c 0.52, CH₂Cl₂).

(1R,4R,5S)-4-(4-phenyl-1H-1,2,3-triazol-1-yl)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane 23



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**4** (256 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and phenyl acetylene (102 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 230 mg (0.64 mmol, 64%) of white crystals.

¹H-NMR: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.55 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.92 – 7.85 (m, 2H, 2x C12H), 7.51 – 7.45 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.37 (d, J = 5.0 Hz, 4x PhH), 7.36 – 7.33 (m, 1H, p-PhH), 7.32 – 7.26 (m, 1H, p-PhH), 4.66 (t, J = 4.4 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.55 (q, J = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C15H), 3.31 (dd, J = 13.1, 1.1 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 3.22 (t, J = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.89 (dd, J = 13.1, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.75 (q, J = 4.2 Hz, 1H, C5H), 1.97 – 1.77 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.64 (d, J = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.59 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.45 – 1.29 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.37 (d, J = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C16H₃), 1.14 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.8 (C10), 145.2 (C17), 131.3 (C11), 129.0 (2x C13), 128.8 (2x C19), 128.0 (C14), 127.5 (2x *o*-PhC), 127.3 (C20), 125.9 (2x *o*-PhC), 120.0 (C9), 62.2 (C15), 59.9 (C4), 57.9 (C1), 46.2 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.6 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 22.2 (C7), 21.4 (C16) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₃H₂₆N₄ [M+H]⁺ 359.2236; found 359.2231. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3131, 3061, 2929, 2851, 1483, 1452, 1364, 1225, 1126, 1053, 771, 699. [*α*]²⁵₂: +86.2° (c = 0.55, CH₂Cl₂)



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1R,4R,5S)-**4** (257 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 3-ethynylaniline (130 mg, 1.11 mmol, 1.11 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 283 mg (0.76 mmol, 76%) of off-white crystals.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.62 (s, 2H, NH₂), 8.51 (s, 1H, C9), 7.67 (tt, J = 7.6, 1.8 Hz, 1H, C15H), 7.37 – 7.35 (m, 3H, 3x PhH), 7.33 – 7.30 (m, 1H, PhH), 7.29 – 7.24 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.22 – 7.18 (m, 1H, PhH), 6.72 – 6.63 (m, 1H, C14H), 4.65 (t, J = 4.4 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.54 (q, J = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C17H), 3.30 (d, J = 13.1Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 3.21 (t, J = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.88 (dd, J = 13.2, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.73 (q, J = 4.4 Hz, 1H, C5H), 1.96 – 1.86 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.86 – 1.76 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.62 (q, J = 5.0, 4.0 Hz, 1H, C6H_b), 1.60 – 1.52 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 1.44 – 1.28 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.36 (d, J = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C18H₃), 1.18 – 1.07 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 150.0 (C11), 147.0 (C19), 146.9 (C10), 132.2 (C15), 129.9 (C22), 128.8 (2x C21), 127.5 (2x C20), 127.3 (C13), 120.1 (C9), 116.2 (C12), 114.8 (C14), 112.4 (C16), 62.2 (C17), 59.9 (C4), 57.8 (C1), 46.3 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.5 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 22.1 (C7), 21.4 (C18) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₃H₂₇N₅ [M+H]⁺ 374.2345; found 374.2343. Elementary analysis: calculated C 73.96, H 7.29, N 18.75; found C 74.15, H 7.17, N 18.40. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3351, 3138, 2958, 2822, 1610, 1591, 1484, 1351, 1281, 1224, 1138, 1055, 874, 791. [α]²_D²: +102.4° (c 0.42, CH₂Cl₂).

(1R,4R,5S)-4-(4-((benzyloxy)methyl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-1-yl)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane **25**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1R,4R,5S)-4 (261 mg, 1.02 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and benzyl propargylether (137 mg, 1.04 mmol, 1.02 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 231 mg (0.57 mmol, 56%) of an orange oil.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.36 (s, 1H, C9), 7.45 – 7.23 (m, 10H, 10x PhH), 4.77 (s, 2H, C12H₂), 4.67 (s, 2H, C11H₂), 4.63 (t, J = 4.3 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.47 (q, J = 6.7 Hz, 1H, C17H), 3.32 – 3.24 (m, 1H, C3H_a), 3.21 – 3.12 (m, 1H, C1H), 2.83 (dd, J = 13.1, 4.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.68 (q, J = 4.1 Hz, 1H, C5H), 1.94 – 1.84 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.84 – 1.74 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.59 (ddd, J = 9.0, 4.3, 2.4 Hz, 1H, C6H_b), 1.56 – 1.50 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 1.46 – 1.21 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.32 (d, J = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C18H₃), 1.14 – 1.04 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C**-**NMR:** (101 MHz, CCl₃) δ = 145.3 (*q*PhC), 144.1 (*q*PhC), 138.2 (C10), 128.7 (2x PhC), 128.6 (2x PhC), 128.0 (2x PhC), 127.8 (*p*-PhC), 127.4 (2x PhC), 127.2 (*p*-PhC), 122.9 (C9), 72.5 (C12), 63.9 (C11), 62.1 (C17),

59.9 (C4), 57.5 (C1), 46.5 (C3), 40.4 (C5), 33.5 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 21.9 (C7), 21.8 (C18) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) C₂₅H₃₀N₄O [M+H]⁺ 403.2420; found 403.2454. **Elementary analysis:** calculated for C 74.59, H 7.51, N 13.92; found C 74.32, H 7.57, N 14.33. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm^{-1}, KBr)**: 3141, 2968, 2866, 1720, 1600, 1493, 1452, 1343, 1226, 1098, 1046, 953, 737, 700. [α]_D²⁵: +25.1° (c 0.47, CH₂Cl₂).

1,3-Bis-(1-((1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl) propane **26**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1R,4R,5S)-**4** (272 mg, 1.06 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and hepta-1,6-diyne (50 mg, 0.54 mmol, 0.51 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 234 mg (0.39 mmol, 73 %) of an off-white solid.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.12 (s, 2H, 2x C9H), 7.35 – 7.32 (m, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.26 – 7.20 (m, 2H, 2x C18H), 4.60 (t, *J* = 4.4 Hz, 2H, 2x C4H), 3.47 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 2H, 2x C13H), 3.26 (d, *J* = 13.0 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_a), 3.16 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 2H, 2x C1H), 2.91 (t, *J* = 7.6 Hz, 4H, 2x C11H₂), 2.81 (dd, *J* = 13.0, 4.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_b), 2.67 (q, *J* = 4.2 Hz, 2H, 2x C5H), 2.24 – 2.12 (m, 2H, C12H₂), 1.95 – 1.84 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_a), 1.78 (m, 2H, 2x C6H_a), 1.62 – 1.53 (m, 4H, 2x C6H_b, 2x C8H_a), 1.37 – 1.27 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_b), 1.32 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 6H, 2x C14H₃), 1.14 – 1.04 (m, 2H, 2x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.7 (2x C10), 145.3 (2x C15), 128.7 (4x C17), 127.5 (4x C16), 127.2 (2x C18), 121.2 (2x C9), 62.2 (2x C13), 59.8 (2x C4), 57.6 (2x C1), 46.5 (2x C3), 40.5 (2x C5), 33.6 (2x C8), 29.8 (C12), 27.2 (2x C6), 25.6 (2x C11), 21.9 (2x C7), 21.7 (2x C14) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₃₇H₄₈N₈ [M+H]⁺ 605.4080; found 605.4088. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 73.47, H 8.00, N 18.53; found C 73.56, H 8.30, N 18.14. **IR (ϑ_{max}/cm⁻ ¹, KBr)**: 3140, 2935, 2866, 2820, 2095, 1546, 1492, 1452, 1343, 1213, 1136, 1047, 953, 761, 701, 550. [*α*]²⁵: +46.7° (c 0.46, CH₂Cl₂).

(1R,1'R,4R,4'R,5S,5'S)-4,4'-(4,4'-(oxybis(methylene))bis(1H-1,2,3-triazole-4,1-diyl))bis(2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane) **27**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**4** (262 mg, 1.02 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and propargyl ether (52 mg, 0.55 mmol, 0.54 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 235 mg (0.39 mmol, 76%) of an off-white solid.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.40 (s, 2H, 2x C9H), 7.36 – 7.32 (m, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.28 – 7.22 (m, 2H, 2x C16H), 4.88 – 4.78 (m, 4H, 2x C11H₂), 4.63 (t, *J* = 4.4 Hz, 2H, 2xC4H), 3.46 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C12H), 3.28 (d, *J* = 13.1 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_a), 3.16 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 2H, 2x C1H), 2.82 (dd, *J* = 13.1, 4.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_b), 2.72 – 2.65 (m, 2H, 2x C5H), 1.92 – 1.83 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_a), 1.82 – 1.74 (m, 2H, 2x 6H_a), 1.60 – 1.50 (m, 4H, 2x C6H_b, 2x C8H_a), 1.31 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 6H, 2x C13H₃), 1.37 – 1.25 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_b), 1.13 – 1.05 (m, 2H, 2x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 145.2 (2x C14), 143.5 (2x C10), 128.7 (4x C16), 127.5 (4x C15), 127.2 (2x C17), 123.3 (2x C9), 63.7 (2x C11), 62.2 (2x C12), 60.0 (2x C4), 57.4 (2x C1), 46.6 (2x C3), 40.4 (2x C5), 33.5 (2x C8), 27.2 (2x C6), 21.9 (2x C7), 21.8 (2x C13) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₃₆H₄₆N₈O [M+H]⁺ 607.3873; found 607.3866. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 71.26, H 7.64, N 18.47; found C 71.45, H 7.84, N 18.32. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm^{-1}, KBr**): 3140, 2967, 2867, 2820, 2095, 1683, 1492, 1452, 1343, 1226, 1118, 1098, 1077, 1046, 953, 760. [α]²⁵: +23.5° (c 0.37, CH₂Cl₂).

1,4-Bis-(1-((1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl) benzene **28**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1R,4R,5S)-4 (272 mg, 1.06 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 1,4diethynylbenzene (70 mg, 0.56 mmol, 0.52 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 239 mg (0.38 mmol, 72%) of an off-white solid.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.58 (s, 2H, 2x C9H), 7.95 (d, *J* = 31.8 Hz, 4H, 4x C12H), 7.44 – 7.35 (m, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.31 – 7.26 (m, 2H, 2x C18H), 4.67 (t, *J* = 4.3 Hz, 2H, 2x C4H), 3.58 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C13H), 3.32 (d, *J* = 12.4 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_a), 3.25 (t, *J* = 4.8 Hz, 2H, 2x C1H), 2.91 (dd, *J* = 13.3, 4.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_b), 2.80 – 2.71 (m, 2H, 2x C5H), 1.96 – 1.88 (m, 2H, 2x C6H_a), 1.86 – 1.79 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_a), 1.68 – 1.56 (m, 4H, 2x C6H_b, 2x C8H_a), 1.50 – 1.31 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_b), 1.40 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 6H, 2x C14H₃), 1.21 – 1.11 (m, 2H, 2x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.5 (2x C10), 145.1 (2x C15), 130.8 (2x C11), 128.8 (4x C17), 127.5 (4x C16), 127.3 (2x C18), 126.2 (4x C12), 120.1 (2x C9), 62.2 (2x C13), 59.9 (2x C4), 58.0 (2x C1), 46.1 (2x C3), 40.4 (2x C5), 33.6 (2x C8), 27.2 (2x C6), 22.3 (2x C7), 21.2 (2x C14) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₄₀H₄₆N₈ [M+H]⁺ 639.3924; found 639.3937. Elementary analysis: calculated C 75.20, H 7.26, N 17.54; found C 75.52, H 7.13, N 17.25. IR (*θ*_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3136, 2966, 2867, 2821, 1722, 1492, 1451, 1345, 1225, 1054, 761. [*α*]²⁵₂: +106.2° (c 0.37, CH₂Cl₂).

1,3-Bis-(1-((1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl) benzene **29**



According to literature,³⁴³ (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**4** (270 mg, 1.05 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and propargyl alcohol (70 mg, 0.56 mmol, 0.53 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 239 mg (0.37 mmol, 71%) of white crystals.

¹**H-NMR:** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.60 (s, 2H, 2x C9H), 7.88 (dd, *J* = 7.7, 1.8 Hz, 2H, 2x C12H), 7.40 – 7.36 (m, 8H, 4x C18H, 4x C19H), 7.30 – 7.20 (m, 4H, 2x C20H, C13H, C14H), 4.68 (t, *J* = 4.4 Hz, 2H, 2x C4H), 3.55 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C15H), 3.33 (d, *J* = 13.3 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_a), 3.25 (t, *J* = 4.9 Hz, 2H, 2x C1H), 2.90 (dd, *J* = 13.1, 4.6 Hz, 2H, 2x C3H_b), 2.77 (d, *J* = 6.1 Hz, 2H, 2x C5H), 1.94 – 1.80 (m, 4H, 2x C6H_a, 2x C7H_a), 1.69 (d, *J* = 19.9 Hz, 2H, 2x C8H_a), 1.62 (d, *J* = 3.7 Hz, 2H, 2x C6H_b), 1.45 – 1.38 (m, 2H, 2x C7H_b), 1.36 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 6H, 2x C16H₃), 1.16 (dtd, *J* = 12.2, 4.5, 1.5 Hz, 2H, 2x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.7 (2x C9), 145.0 (2x C13), 132.0 (PhC), 129.5 (PhC), 128.8 (4x C15), 127.5 (2x C14), 127.3 (2x C16), 125.5 (2x C8), 123.2 (PhC), 120.3 (2x C17), 62.3 (2x C11), 60.0 (2x C7), 57.8 (2x C4), 46.2 (2x C6), 40.5 (2x C1), 33.7 (2x C5), 27.2 (2x C2), 22.3 (2x C3), 21.1 (2x C12) ppm. One PhC peak is accounting for 2 carbons (C10), but cannot be distinguished. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₄₀H₄₆N₈ [M+H]⁺ 639.3924; found 639.3939. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 75.20, H 7.26, N 17.54; found C 75.02, H 7.29, N 17.43. **IR (ϑ**_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3136, 2967, 2867, 2822, 2095, 1616, 1492, 1452, 1344, 1226, 1137, 1054, 953. [*a*]²_D²: +72.1° (c 0.43, CH₂Cl₂).

N,*N*,*N*-tri((1-((1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-2-((*S*)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)methyl) amine **30**



According to literature,³⁴³ Azide (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-4 (258 mg, 1.01 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and tripropargylamine (49 mg, 0.37 mmol, 0.37 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10** yielding 213 mg (0.24 mmol, 71%) of slightly yellow crystals.

¹**H-NMR**: (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.61 (m, 3H, 3x C9H), 7.24 – 7.33 (m, 12H, 12x PhH), 7.21 – 7.18 (m, 3H, 3x *p*-PhH), 4.63 (dt, *J* = 6.6, 2.9 Hz, 3H, 3x C4H), 4.06 – 3.81 (m, 6H, 3x C11H₂), 3.49 – 3.42 (m, 3H, 3x C12H), 3.37 (d, *J* = 13.0 Hz, 3H, 3x C3H_a), 3.17 (t, *J* = 4.9 Hz, 3H, 3x C1H), 2.86 – 2.77 (m, 3H, 3x C3H_b), 2.75 – 2.67 (m, 3H, 3x C5H), 1.91 – 1.78 (m, 6H, 3x C6H_a, 3x C7H_a), 1.63 (d, *J* = 11.6 Hz, 3H, 3x C8H_a), 1.60 – 1.54 (m, 3H, 3x C6H_b), 1.48 (m, 3H, 3x C7H_b), 1.35 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 9H, 3x C13H₃), 1.13 – 1.06 (m, 74.10 Hz), 1.48 (m, 74.10 H

3H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR**: (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 145.5 (3x C14), 142.7 (3x C9), 128.7(6x C15), 127.7 (6x C14), 127.5 (3x C16), 123.7 (3x C9), 62.2 (3x C12), 59.9 (3x C4), 57.3 (3x C1), 47.1 (3x C11), 46.6 (3x C3), 40.5 (3x C5), 33.6 (3x C8), 27.3 (3x C6), 22.0 (3x C7), 21.7 (3x C13) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₅₄H₆₉N₁₃ [M+H]⁺ 900.5877; found 900.5879. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 72.05, H 7.73, N 20.23; found C 71.77, H 8.05, N 19.91. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3140, 2965, 2866, 2821, 1721, 1644, 1492, 1452, 1335, 1262, 1098, 1045, 801, 702. [α] $_D^{25}$: +35.6° (c 0.43, CH₂Cl₂).

5.5 Towards (1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane triazoles

tert-butyl (S)-2-(azidomethyl)pyrrolidine-1-carboxylate 31



According to a previously applied literature procedure,^{100,102} to a solution of *N*-Boc-L-prolinol (1.006 g, 5.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.), triphenylphosphine (1.443 g, 5.5 mmol, 1.10 equiv.) in toluene (0.25 M) hydrazoic acid (1.0 M in toluene, 5.5 mL, 5.5 mmol, 1.1 equiv.) was added in one portion. Following, a solution of DIAD (0.1 M in toluene 1.10 mL, 5.50 mmol. 1.10 equiv.) was dropped in under stirring at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was left to reach room temperature and was stirred overnight, before it was quenched by the addition of aq. NaOH (10 wt%) to basify the solution. Upon extraction by CH_2Cl_2 (3 times) the organic phase was concentrated under reduced pressure. To remove the majority of triphenylphosphine oxide side product the crude product was dissolved in 1:1 hexane:Et₂O and the undissolved side product was filtered off. Purification was achieved by column chromatography (SiO₂, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 799 mg (3.53 mmol, 71%) of a yellowish oil.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 4.03 – 3.82 (m, 1H), 3.63 - 3.23 (m, 4H), 2.06 - 1.76 (m, 4H), 1.47 (s, 9H) ppm. As a mixture of two conformers.

(2S)-tert-butyl 2-((4-((1S,3R,4R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-1-yl)-methyl)pyrrolidine-1-carboxylate **32**



According to literature,³⁴³ azide **31** and (0.11 g, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and alkyne (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**8** (0.11 g, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10**. The crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 115 mg (0.26 mmol, 52%) of a yellow solid.

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, CDCl₃, 283 K) δ 7.31 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.24 – 7.19 (m, 2H. 2x PhH), 7.10 – 7.04 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.03 – 6.97 (m, 1H, C23H), 4.35 (dd, *J* = 13.5, 2.9 Hz, 1H), 4.32 – 4.23 (m, 1H), 3.94 (tt, *J* = 8.0, 3.2 Hz, 1H), 3.80 – 3.72 (m, 1H), 3.59 (dd, *J* = 6.6, 4.7 Hz, 1H), 3.36 (d, *J* = 12.9 Hz, 1H), 3.32 – 3.25 (m,

1H), 3.14 (ddd, J = 11.2, 7.7, 3.5 Hz, 1H), 2.28 (dd, J = 48.3, 4.3 Hz, 1H), 2.09 (tdd, J = 13.2, 4.5, 2.5 Hz, 1H), 1.81 – 1.67 (m, 5H, C5H_a, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.61 (s, 3H), 1.57 (s, 6H, 29, 30, 31), 1.55 – 1.45 (m, 3H, C6H_b, C7H_b), 1.40 (d, J = 6.5 Hz, 3H, C19H₃), 1.34 – 1.26 (m, 1H, C7H_b). Mixture of two conformers. Wherever possible assignments were added. ¹³C-NMR (151 MHz, CDCl₃, 283 K) $\delta = 154.7$, 154.2, 153.9, 153.5, 145.3 and 145.0 (C20), 128.5, 128.4, 127.7, 127.6, 126.7 (23), 122.6 and 121.7 (C9), 80.2 and 79.9 (C16), 65.1 and 65.1 (C18), 61.3, 61.2, 58.6, 58.5, 57.2, 57.2, 51.8, 50.7, 47.0, 46.7, 45.1, 44.9, 35.5, 35.1, 29.1, 28.9, 28.7, 28.6, 28.6, 28.0, 23.3, 22.6, 22.5, 22.3, 22.2 ppm. Mixture of two conformers. Wherever possible assignments were added. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₆H₃₇N₅O [M+H]⁺ 452.3026; found 452.3026. Elementary analysis: calculated C 69.15, H 8.26, N 15.51; found C 68.93, H 8.48, N 15.25. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3426, 2968, 2931, 2869, 2770, 1697, 1455, 1397, 1365, 1174, 1118, 1051, 762. [α]²/₂⁵: +44.8° (c 0.23, CH₂Cl₂).

(1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-4-(4-((1S,3S,4R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-yl)-1H 1,2,3-triazol-1-yl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane **33**



According to literature,³⁴³ azide (1*S*,4*S*,4*R*)-**4** and (0.15 g, 0.60 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and alkyne (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-**8** (0.13 g, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) were reacted in similar manner as previously for **10**. The crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 177 mg (0.37 mmol, 62%) of an orange oil.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.53 (s, 1H, C8H), 7.45 – 7.39 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.38 – 7.32 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.30 – 7.22 (m, 3H, 2x PhH, *p*-PhH), 7.04 – 6.98 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 6.98 – 6.90 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 4.18 (s, 1H, CH), 3.82 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 3.63 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, CH), 3.36 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 1H, CH), 2.61 – 2.43 (m, 3H, 3x CH), 2.18 – 2.06 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.91 – 1.74 (m, 3H, 3x CH), 1.72 – 1.61 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.56 – 1.47 (m, 5H, 5x CH), 1.45 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, CH₃), 1.43 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, CH₃), 1.29 – 1.24 (m, 2H, 2x CH) ppm. Wherever possible assignments were added. ¹³C-NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 152.4 (C8), 145.4 (*q*-PhC), 145.4 (*q*-PhC), 128.7 (2x PhC), 128.3 (2x PhC), 127.8 (2x PhC), 127.5 (2x PhC), 127.4 (*p*-PhC), 126.7 (*p*-PhC), 121.7 (C9), 65.4, 63.1, 61.5, 59.2, 58.6, 56.0, 48.1, 45.4, 40.3, 35.4, 33.9, 28.9, 27.3, 23.1, 22.8, 21.6, 21.5 ppm. Wherever possible assignments were added. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₃₁H₄₀N₅ [M+H]⁺ 482.3280; found 482.3280. **Elementary analysis:** calculated C 77.30, H 8.16, N 14.54; found C 77.06, H 8.38, N 14.24. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3435, 2967, 2868, 2788, 1492, 1453, 1359, 1348, 1258, 1210, 1165, 1133, 1104, 142, 761. [α]^D_D²: +127.4° (c 0.33, CH₂Cl₂).

6.6 Various N-Boc protected 2-azabicycloalkanes and substrates

ethyl (1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-3-carboxylate 34



According to literature, 95,283,300,303 a standard reduction of the double bond/hydrogenation of the amine was conducted with chiral pure ester (1*R*,3*R*,4*S*)-**1**. The weighed fractions of *aza*-DA-product (1.00 equiv.) were dissolved in absolute ethanol (with varying concentrations 0.5–3 M) and 10 % Pd/C (10 wt%) as catalyst. The reaction was placed into a hydrogen generator, three times purged and set to react at 7 bar H₂ pressure. Pressure loss could be observed and roughly be calculated according to the used starting material. Generally, the reaction was left overnight, filtered through celite and concentrated under reduced pressure. Completeness of the reaction was controlled by ¹H-NMR. The reaction yield was usually quantitative, no further purification was necessary. The product was then directly transformed.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 4.17 (q, J = 7.1 Hz, 2H, C9H₂), 3.56 (s, 1H, C4H), 3.34 (s, 1H, C1H), 2.65 – 2.60 (m, 1H, C3H), 2.28 (s, 1H, NH), 1.70 – 1.35 (m, 5H, 2x C5H, 2x C6H, C7H_a), 1.27 (t, J = 7.1 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.26 – 1.22 (m, 1H, C7H_b) ppm.

tert-butyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-(hydroxymethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 35



According to literature, 97,98,103,300,301 a standard *N*-Boc protection was conducted by dissolving ester **34** (1.00 equiv.) in dry CH₂Cl₂ (with varying concentrations, 0.2–0.5 M) and follow-up addition of triethylamine (2.00 equiv.) and di-*tert*-butyl dicarbonate (Boc₂O, 1.50 equiv.) at 0 °C until the cease of carbon dioxide development. The reaction was led to reach room temperature and stirred overnight. Upon concentration under reduced pressure the dry reaction mixture was dissolved in EtOAc and washed by aq. NaHCO₃ solution and brine. The organic phase was dried with Na₂SO₄ and solvent was removed under reduced pressure. The reaction proceeded generally quantitatively and the *N*-Boc protected bicyclic intermediate-**25** was used without further purification.

To a stirred solution of intermediate-**25** (1.00 equiv.) in THF (0.5 - 1 M) at 0 °C an emulsion of LiAlH₄ (1 M in THF, 2.3 equiv.) is added slowly dropwise and the reaction mixture was kept stirring for 2-3 h. The reaction was quenched by aq. NaOH (10 wt%), filtered through a pad of celite, dried over Na₂SO₄ and concentrated giving the alcohol as a colourless oil, usually with 90–99 % yield.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 4.09 (tt, *J* = 2.1, 1.2 Hz, 1H, C3H), 3.56 (d, *J* = 6.1 Hz, 2H, C8H₂), 3.43 (br s, 1H, OH), 3.42 (t, *J* = 6.3 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.34 – 2.28 (m, 1H, C4H), 1.74 – 1.69 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.63 – 1.55 (m, 2H, C5H_a, C6H_a), 1.45 (s, 9H, 3x C12H₃), 1.47 – 1.38 (m, 2H, C5H_b, C6H_b), 1.24 (ddd, *J* = 10.1 Hz, 1H,

C7H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 80.4 (C11), 67.3, 66.7, 58.0, 39.9, 35.8, 29.8, 28.6 (3x C12), 28.0 ppm. C9=O not visible.

2-(tert-butyl) 3-ethyl (1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2,3-dicarboxylate intermediate-35

 $\begin{array}{c}
& 13 \\
& 7 \\
& 6 \\
& 5 \\
& 4 \\
& 3 \\
& 8 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 9 \\
& 1 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\
& 12 \\$

intermediate-35

10

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ (4.37 and 4.24 td)(J = 2.3, 1.1 Hz, 1H, C3H), , 4.23 – 4.10 (m, 2H, C9H₂), (3.84 and 3.73)(s, 1H, C1H), 2.71 – 2.66 (m, 1H, C4H), 1.97 – 1.90 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.79 – 1.73 (m, 1H), 1.69 – 1.60 (m, 2H), 1.57 – 1.49 (m, 1H), (1.48 and 1.41)(s, 9H, 3x C13H₃), 1.30 – 1.26 (m, 4H, C7H_b, C10H₃) ppm. As a mixture of two rotamers.

tert-butyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-(azidomethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 36



According to literature, ^{100,102,103,300,301} alcohol **35** (1.00 equiv.) and triphenylphosphine (PPh₃, 1.30 equiv.) were dissolved in toluene (0.1–0.3 M) at 0 °C, followed by addition of hydrazoic acid (1 M in toluene, 1.3 equiv.) in one portion and the dropwise addition of either DEAD (40% in toluene, 1.50 equiv.) or DIAD (40% in toluene, 1.5 equiv.). The reaction was allowed to reach room temperature and stirred overnight, before it was quenched by the addition of aq. NaOH (10 wt%) to basify the solution. Upon extraction by CH_2Cl_2 (3 times) the organic phase was concentrated under reduced pressure. To remove the majority of triphenylphosphine oxide side product the crude product was dissolved in 1:1 hexane:Et₂O and the undissolved side product was filtered off. Purification was achieved by column chromatography (SiO₂, 90:10 to 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc). Yields were between 55 and 92 %.

Most of the recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones. In the published description there was one proton too much for the chiral backbone in the area between 1 and 2 ppm. ¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 4.20 – 4.02 (m, 1H, C3H), 3.64 – 3.46 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 3.42 – 3.21 (m, 1H, C8H_b), 3.10 – 2.91 (m, 1H, C4H), 2.48 (d, *J* = 4.6 Hz, 1H, C1H), 1.78 – 1.65 (m, 3H, C5H_a, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.64 – 1.55 (m, 2H, C5H_b, C6H_b), 1.45 (s, 9H, 3x C11H₃), 1.26 (dd, *J* = 9.6, 2.4 Hz, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. As a mixture of two rotamers.

tert-butyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-(aminomethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 37



According to literature, 95,283,300,301,303 to a solution of azide **36** in absolute ethanol (varying conenctration, 0.3 – 2 M) Pd/C (10 wt%) as catalyst. The reaction was put into a hydrogen generator,

three times purged and set to react at 3.5 bar H_2 pressure. Pressure loss could not be observed properly due to released N_2 in the process. The reaction proceeds within 2-3 hours before being filtered through celite and concentrated under reduced pressure. The reaction yield was usually quantitative, no further purification was in most cases necessary, if it became necessary usually a short silica column was prepared (SiO₂, 10 cm height, 90:10 CH₂Cl₂:MeOH).

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 4.03 (s, 1H, C3H), 3.27 – 3.02 (m, 1H, C1H), 2.88 (dd, *J* = 12.9, 6.0 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 2.63 – 2.44 (m, 1H, C8H_b), 2.44 – 2.36 (m, 1H, C4H), 2.02 (s, 2H, NH₂), 1.76 – 1.65 (m, 2H, C7H_a, CH), 1.65 – 1.53 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.44 (s, 9H,C11H₃), 1.43 – 1.33 (m, 1H, CH), 1.26 – 1.19 (m, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. As a mixture of two rotamers.

tert-butyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-(isothiocyanatomethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 38



In accordance with literature procedure,³⁰² to a solution of DCC (1.280 mg, 6.20 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and CS_2 (2.4 mL, 39.7mmol, 6.4 equiv.) in Et_2O (50 mL, 0.1 M) at -10 °C (NaCl/ice) was added the bicyclic amine **37** (1.40 mg, 6.20 mmol, 1.00 equiv.). The reaction kept stirring and led to reach room temperature and kept stirred overnight. After filtering off the precipitate the filtrate was concentrated under reduced pressure and purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x3 cm, 90:10 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 1.368 g (5.10 mmol, 82 %) of a colourless oil.

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, 283 K, CDCl₃) δ 4.10 (d, J = 62.5 Hz, 1H, C3H), 3.77 (ddd, J = 75.6, 14.0, 3.6 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 3.41 (ddd, J = 59.8, 9.5, 3.5 Hz, 1H, C8H_b), 3.30 (ddd, J = 13.8, 9.5, 7.3 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.56 (dd, J = 12.9, 5.0 Hz, 1H, C4H), 1.82 – 1.71 (m, 2H, C7H_a, CH), 1.68 (d, J = 9.0 Hz, 1H, CH), 1.64 – 1.52 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.44 (d, J = 6.4 Hz, 9H, 3x C12H₃), 1.30 (dd, J = 9.8, 4.0 Hz, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. As a mix of two rotamers. ¹³**C-NMR** (151 MHz, 283 K, CDCl₃) δ = 155.1 and 154.3 (C9), 130.7 and 130.5 (C10), 80.4 and 80.1 (C11), 62.9 and 62.7, 58.0 and 57.2, 46.4 and 45.8, 39.8 and 39.2, 34.7 and 33.9, 30.1 and 29.6, 28.6 (3x C12), 27.5 and 27.5 ppm. As a mix of two rotamers. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₃H₂₀N₂O₂S [M+Na]⁺ 291.1143; found 291.1137. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr):** 2994, 2974, 2869, 2207, 2122, 1674, 1457, 1394, 1252, 1187, 1100, 1080, 951, 793, 702.

6.7 N-Boc protected 2-azabicycloalkane thioureas

tert-butyl (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-3-((3-(3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)phenyl)thioureido)methyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate **39**



A solution of bicyclic amine **37** (0.224 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and commercially available 1-isothiocyanato-3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)benzene (0.274 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was stirred in CHCl₃ (4 mL, 0.25 M) at room temperature overnight. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.260 g (0.52 mmol, 52 %) of a white solid.

Alternatively, a solution of bicyclic isothiocyanate **38** (134 mg, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and commercially available 3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)aniline (115 mg, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was stirred in CH_2Cl_2 (2 mL, 0.25 M) at room temperature overnight. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography yielding 42 mg (0.08 mmol, 17%) of an white solid. Spectroscopic data of both products matched.

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 10.58 (s, 1H, NH), 8.72 (2x s, 1H, C14H), 8.03 – 7.55 (m, 2H, 2x C11H), 4.03 (2x s, 1H, C3H), 3.87 – 3.55 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 3.47 – 2.91 (m, 2H, C1H,C8H_b), 2.43 (2x s, 1H, C4H), 1.76 – 1.63 (m, 3H, C5H_a, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.60 – 1.54 (m, 1H, CH), 1.46 (m, 6H, 6H of 3x C17H₃), 1.39 – 1.33 (m, 1H, CH), 1.32 – 1.27 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.25 – 1.19 (m, 3H, 3H of 3x C17H₃) ppm. One NH is missing or could not be assigned. ¹³**C-NMR** (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 180.7 and 180.0 (C9), 157.5 and 155.4 (C15), 142.9 and 139.3 (C10), 132.7 and 131.2 (q, *J* = 33.7 Hz, 2x C14), 125.1 and 123.3 (2x C11), 119.5 and 117.6 (C16), 81.5 and 80.6 (2x C14), 63.9 and 62.9 (C1), 58.4 and 56.9 (C3), 52.8 and 46.5 (C8), 41.4 and 40.8 (C4), 35.5 and 35.3 (C7), 30.0 and 29.7 (C5), 28.3 and 28.1 (3x C17), 27.5 and 27.4 (6) ppm. 2x C12 is missing. As a mixture of two rotamer. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₁H₂₅N₃F₆O₂S [M+H]⁺ 498.1650, [M+Na]⁺ 520.1469; found 498.1643, 520.1490. **IR (ϑ_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr):** 3435, 3286, 2979, 1663, 1592, 1477, 1425, 1381, 1280, 1174, 1131. [*α*]²³_P: +46° (c = 0.48, CH₂Cl₂), **mp:** 121-123 °C.

tert-butyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-((3-phenylthioureido)methyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 40



A solution of bicyclic amine **37** (0.224 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and isothiocyanatobenzene (0.140 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was stirred in $CHCl_3$ (4 mL, 0.25 M) at room temperature overnight. After

concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.146 g (0.40 mmol, 40 %) of an off-white solid.

Alternatively, a solution of bicyclic isocyanate **38** (268 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and aniline (99 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was stirred in CHCl₃ (5 mL, 0.2 M) at room temperature overnight. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography yielding 212 mg (0.59 mmol, 59 %) of a white solid. Spectroscopic data of both products matched.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.24 (s, 1H, NH), 7.66 (s, 1H, NH), 7.38 (t, J = 7.7 Hz, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.29 – 7.19 (m, 3H, 2x PhH, *p*PhH), 3.99 (s, 1H, C3H), 3.86 (d, J = 9.6 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 3.36 (s, 2H, C1H, C8H_b), 2.37 (d, J = 4.1 Hz, 1H, C4H), 1.81 (d, J = 10.4 Hz, 1H, C6H_a), 1.72 – 1.60 (m, 1H, CH), 1.60 – 1.48 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.48 – 1.40 (m, 1H, CH), 1.39 – 1.33 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.27 (s, 9H, 3x C16H₃) ppm. ¹³C-NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) $\delta = 180.8$ (C9), 157.2 (C14), 136.3 (C10), 129.8 (2x PhC), 127.1 (C13), 126.1 (2x PhC), 80.3 (C15), 63.0 (C1), 58.3 (C3), 52.9 (C8), 41.0 (C4), 35.7 (C5), 29.8, 28.4 (3x C16), 27.6 ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₉H₂₇N₃O₂S [M+H]⁺ 362.1902; found 362.1903. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3278, 3187, 2976, 1929, 1677, 1538, 1398, 1365, 1246, 1168, 1084, 970, 739. [α]²⁵_D: +19° (c = 0.16, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 185.2°C.

(isothiocyanatomethyl)benzene



According to literature,³⁰² to a solution of DCC (3.09 g, 15.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and CS₂ (6 mL, 99.00 mmol, 6.6 equiv.) in Et₂O (50 mL, 0.3 M) at -10 °C (NaCl/ice) was added benzyl amine (1.68 g, 15.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.). The reaction kept stirring and led to reach room temperature and kept stirred overnight. After filtering off the precipitate the filtrate was concentrated under reduced pressure and purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x3 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 1.527 g (10.25 mmol, 68 %) of a colourless oil.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.³⁴⁴

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.45 – 7.38 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.38 – 7.29 (m, 3H, 2x PhH, *p*-PhH), 4.72 (s, 2H, C5H₂) ppm.

tert-butyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-((3-benzylthioureido)methyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 41



A solution of bicyclic amine **37** (0.224 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and (isothiocyanatomethyl)benzene (0.149 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CHCl₃ (4 mL, 0.25 M) was stirred at room temperature overnight. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.301 g (0.80 mmol, 80%) of white crystals.

Alternatively, a solution of bicyclic isocyanate **38** (268 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and benzylamine (107 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CHCl₃ (5 mL, 0.2 M) was stirred at room temperature overnight. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography yielding 159 mg (0.42 mmol, 42%) of off-white solid.

¹**H NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.35 – 7.30 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.30 – 7.26 (m, 1H, *p*PhH), 4.82 – 4.32 (br s, 2H, C10H₂), 4.05 (s, 1H, C3H), 3.48 – 3.33 (m, 2H, C1H, C8H_a), 2.40 (s, 1H, C4H), 1.89 – 1.77 (m, 1H, CH), 1.76 – 1.63 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.63 – 1.50 (m, 3H, 3x CH), 1.40 (s, 9H, 3x C17H₃), 1.34 – 1.26 (m, 2H, C7H_b, CH) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 181.1 (C9), 136.8 (C15), 128.8 (2x PhC), 128.2 (2x PhC), 127.8 (*p*PhC), 81.2 (C16), 63.2 (C1), 58.2 (C3), 52.1 (C8), 47.9 (C10), 40.9 (C4), 35.5 (C7), 30.0, 28.5 (3x C17), 27.6 ppm. Quartenerary phenyl carbon not visible. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₀H₂₉N₃O₂S [M+H]⁺ 376.2059, [M+Na]⁺ 398.1878; found 376.2059, 398.1830. **IR** (ϑ_{max} /cm⁻¹, KBr): 3282, 3086, 2974, 2880, 1664, 1567, 1415, 1364, 1245, 1167, 1129, 1102, 698. [α]²⁵_D: +15° (c = 0.78, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 138.1 – 139.7 °C.

(3-isothiocyanatopropyl)benzene



According to literature,³⁰² to a solution of DCC (3.09 g, 15.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and CS₂ (6 mL, 99.00 mmol, 6.6 equiv.) in Et₂O (50 mL, 0.3 M) at -10 °C (NaCl/ice) was added 3-phenylpropyl amine (2.03 g, 15.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.). The reaction was allowed to reach room temperature and stirred overnight. After filtering off the precipitate the filtrate was concentrated under reduced pressure and purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x3 cm, 90:10 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 2.410 g (13.60 mmol, 91 %) of a colourless oil.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.345

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.36 – 7.28 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.25 – 7.21 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 7.21 – 7.15 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 3.50 (t, J = 6.5 Hz, 2H, C7H₂), 2.76 (t, J = 7.4 Hz, 2H, C5H₂), 2.02 (dq, J = 8.4, 6.6 Hz, 2H, C6H₂) ppm.

tert-butyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-((3-(3-phenylpropyl)thioureido)methyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2carboxylate **42**



A solution of bicyclic amine **37** (0.226 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and (3-isothiocyanatopropyl)benzene (0.190 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in $CHCl_3$ (4 mL, 0.25 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.165 g (0.88 mmol, 88%) of an slightly yellowish oil.

Alternatively, a solution of bicyclic isocyanate **38** (268 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 3-phenylpropan-1-amine (140 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CHCl₃ (5 mL, 0.2 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography yielding 355 mg (0.59 mmol, 59 %) of slightly yellowish oil. Spectroscopic data of both products matched.

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.26 (s, 1H, NH), 7.34 – 7.26 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.25 – 7.12 (m, 3H, 2x PhH, *p*PhH), 6.05 (s, 1H, NH), 4.08 (s, 1H, C3H), 3.78 (s, 1H, CH), 3.50 (s, 1H, CH), 3.38 (dd, *J* = 14.1, 7.9 Hz, 2H, CH₂), 3.28 (s, 1H, CH), 2.72 (dt, *J* = 8.3, 3.5 Hz, 2H, CH₂), 2.43 – 2.39 (m, 1H, CH), 1.97 (s, 3H, C7H_a, C11H₂), 1.77 – 1.70 (m, 1H, CH), 1.67 – 1.54 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.47 (s, 9H, 3x C19H₃), 1.44 (s, 1H, CH), 1.33 (d, *J* = 10.2 Hz, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 180.9 (C9), 138.3 (C17), 128.5 (4x PhC), 126.1 (*p*PhC)), 80.6 (C18), 63.2 (C3), 58.5, 57.7, 52.6 (C8), 45.9, 42.9, 40.9 (C4), 35.5 (C7), 33.2, 30.4, 30.0, 28.6 (3x C19), 27.6 ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₂H₃₃N₃O₂S [M+H]⁺ 404.2372; found 404.2366. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm⁻¹, film):** 3282, 2973, 1664, 1567, 1415, 1364, 1245, 1167, 1129, 1102, 879, 758. [*α*]_D²⁵: +23° (c = 0.16, CH₂Cl₂).

5.8 Deprotected 2-azabicycloalkanes thioureas and side products



1-((1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-ylmethyl)-3-phenylthiourea 43

N-Boc protected thiourea **40** (292 mg, 0.81 mmol) was dissolved in a mixture of TFA:CH₂Cl₂ (1:1, 2 mL, 3 mL for each 1.2 mmol) and the reaction was stirred at rt until TLC indicated a complete consumption of starting material. The reaction mixture was rendered basic with aq. NH₃ (30 %) and extracted by CH₂Cl₂ (3x 3 mL) before the combined organic layers were dried over Na₂SO₄ and crude product was concentrated under vacuum. Purification by chromatography was conducted on an CombiFlash companion (SiO₂, 20g, 83.3:16.7 to 20:80 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 67 mg (0.26 mmol, 32%) of yellowish wax like product. A side product (**44**) could be isolated: 50 mg (0.22 mmol, 27%). During the extraction the characteristic smell of hydrogen sulfide was perceptible.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.28 (s, 1H, bicyclic-NH), 7.42 (d, *J* = 8.1 Hz, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.38 – 7.30 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.22 – 7.14 (m, 1H, *p*PhH), 4.01 – 3.83 (m, 1H, C3H), 3.81 – 3.71 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 3.51 (s, 1H, C8H_b), 3.34 – 3.20 (m, 1H, C1H), 2.32 (s, 1H), 2.01 – 1.87 (m, 1H, C4H), 1.72 – 1.55 (m, 3H), 1.57 – 1.35 (m, 3H) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 181.8 (C9), 138.0 (C10), 129.2 (2x PhC), 126.1 (*p*PhC), 124.5 (2x PHC), 64.1 (C1), 56.6 (3), 46.6 (C8), 38.9 (C4), 35.6 (7), 28.2, 27.2 ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESIC-TOF) calculated for C₁₄H₁₉N₃S [M+H]⁺ 262.1378; found 262.1372. **IR** (ϑ _{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 2965, 1675, 1539, 1497, 1351, 1319, 1257, 1201, 1172, 1129, 1027, 697. [*α*]_D²⁵: +80° (c = 0.52, CH₂Cl₂).

N-(((1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-yl)methyl)-N-phenylmethanediimine 44

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 12.04 (d, *J* = 422.3 Hz, 1H, NH), 7.40 – 7.29 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.20 – 7.09 (m, 1H, *p*PhH), 3.95 – 3.85 (m, 2H, C8H₂), 3.79 (br s, 1H, C3H), 3.31 - 3.20 (m, 1H, C1H), 2.50 (d, *J* = 4.3 Hz, 1H, C4H), 1.76 – 1.59 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.59 – 1.45 (m, 3H, 3x CH), 1.43 – 1.34 (m, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 162.1 (C9), 136.5 (C10), 129.6 (2x PhC), 125.6 (*p*PhC), 121.3 (2x PhC), 65.9 (C1), 61.8 (C3), 48.5 (C8), 41.4 (C4), 35.6 (C7), 27.6, 27.2 ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₄H₁₆N₃ [M+H]⁺ 228.1501; found 228.1292.

1-((1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptan-3-ylmethyl)-3-(3-phenylpropyl)thiourea 45



N-Boc protected thiourea **42** (316 mg, 0.78 mmol) was dissolved in a mixture of TFA/CH₂Cl₂ (1/1, 2 mL, 3 mL for each 1.2 mmol) and the reaction was stirred at rt until TLC indicated a complete consumption of starting material. The reaction mixture was rendered basic with aq. NH₃ (30 %) and extracted by CH₂Cl₂ (3x 3 mL) before the combined organic layers were dried over Na₂SO₄ and crude product was concentrated under vacuum. Purification by chromatography was conducted on an CombiFlash companion (SiO₂, 20g, 1:99 to 5:95 MeOH:CH₂Cl₂) yielding 140 mg (0.45 mmol, 58%) of yellowish wax like product. During the extraction the characteristic smell of hydrogen sulfide was perceptible. Despite the smell no side product was isolated.

¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 9.34 (d, *J* = 87.4 Hz, 1H, NH), 7.97 (d, *J* = 181.6 Hz, 1H, NH), 7.29 – 7.24 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.21 – 7.12 (m, 3H, 2x PhH, *p*PhH), 4.24 – 4.11 (m, 1H, C3H), 4.01 (s, 1H, CH), 3.56 (s, 1H, CH), 3.42 (s, 3H, CH, CH₂), 2.68 – 2.60 (m, 2H, C12H₂), 2.44 (s, 1H, CH), 2.17 (s, 1H, CH), 1.98 – 1.91 (m, 1H, CH), 1.91 – 1.82 (m, 2H, CH₂), 1.65 (s, 2H, 2x CH), 1.60 (d, *J* = 11.0 Hz, 1H, CH), 1.54 (d, *J* = 11.5 Hz, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 171.4 (C9), 141.5 (C13), 128.6 (2x PhC), 128.5 (2x PHC), 126.1 (*p*PhC), 66.1 (C1), 58.1 (C3), 45.1 (C8), 38.5 (C4, CH₂), 35.6 (C7), 33.1 (CH₂), 30.8 (CH₂), 27.5, 25.7 ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₇H₂₅N₃S [M+H]⁺ 304.1848; found 304.1846. IR (*θ*_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3283, 3006, 2973, 2880, 1664, 1567, 1415, 1245, 1167, 1129, 1102, 879, 698. [*α*]²⁵_{*D*}: +13° (c = 0.83, CH₂Cl₂).

5.9 Various *N*-Cbz protected 2-azabicycloalkanes.

benzyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-(hydroxymethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 46



In a modified literature procedure,^{93,309} ester **34** (1.848 g, 10.92 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and K₂CO₃ (4.50 g, 32.80 mmol, 3.00 equiv.) were stirred in THF (80 mL, 0.14 M). Benzyl chloroformate (1.9 mL, 13.1 mmol, 1.20 equiv.) was dropped in by syringe at room temperature. The reaction was kept stirring for 1 hour at that temperature, before water was added (15 mL) and the mixture was stirred for another hour. Upon addition of water (100 mL) the reaction mixture was extracted by EtOAc (3x 50 mL). Combined organic phases were dried over Na₂SO₄ and concentrated under vacuum. Crude product was then directly proceeded (some spectral data were collected). The protected ester intermediate was dropped into a stirred solution of LiAlH₄ (0.62 g, 16.3 mmol, 1.37 equiv.) in THF (40 mL, 0.5 M solution of LiAlH₄) at 0 °C and stirred for 3 hours, before the reaction was quenched by the addition of aq. NaOH (10 % wt). Upon filtration the organic phase was dried over Na₂SO₄, concentrated and purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x3 cm, 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 1.995 g (7.6 mmol, 70 %, over two steps) of a colourless oil.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.37 – 7.26 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 5.11 (d, *J* = 1.8 Hz, 2H, C10H₂), 4.19 (s, 1H, OH), 4.11 (t, *J* = 5.2 Hz, 1H, C3H), 3.63 – 3.53 (m, 2H, C8H₂), 3.54 – 3.44 (m, 1H, C1H), 2.35 – 2.28 (m, 1H, C4H), 1.75 – 1.62 (m, 3H, C5H_a, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.59 (dt, *J* = 6.7, 1.4 Hz, 1H, CH), 1.47 – 1.38 (m, 1H, CH), 1.28 – 1.23 (m, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz,CDCl₃) δ = 157.6 (C11), 136.6 (C9), 128.6, 128.2 (C14), 127.9, 67.4, 67.3, 67.1, 57.9, 39.8, 35.9, 30.1, 28.0 ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₅H₁₉NO₃ [M+Na]⁺ 284.1263; found 284.1268. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , film): 3419, 3032, 2953, 2874, 1699, 1498, 1455, 1417, 1358, 1317, 1101, 1046, 698. [α]²⁵_D: +69 (c = 0.82, CH₂Cl₂).

2-benzyl 3-ethyl (1S,3R,4R)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2,3-dicarboxylate intermediate-46

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.40 – 7.26 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 5.21 – 4.98 (m, 2H, C12H₂), 4.44 – 4.32 (m, 1H, C3H), 4.24 – 4.13 (m, 1H, C9H_a), 4.17 – 3.96 (m, 1H, C9H_b), 3.85 (d, *J* = 23.4 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.74 – 2.67 (m, 1H, C4H), 1.95 (d, *J* = 9.9, 1H, C7H_a), 1.75 (ddd, *J* = 13.9, 7.8, 4.4 Hz, 2H, 2x CH), 1.68 – 1.58 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.51 (dtd, *J* = 13.9, 7.3, 3.6 Hz, 1H, CH), 1.32 – 1.23 (m, 3H, C7H_b, 2x H of C17H₃), 1.15 (t, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 1H, 1x H of C17H₃) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 171.0 and 170.8 (C8), 154.8 and 153.9 (C13), 136.9 and 136.8 (C11), 128.6 and 128.5, 128.1 and 127.9, 128.0 and 127.7, 67.1 and 66.8, 64.7 and 64.5, 61.2 and 61.1, 57.5 and 57.1, 42.7 and 42.0, 35.5 and 34.8, 30.8 and 30.3, 28.0 and 27.8, 14.3 and 14.2 (C10) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for $C_{17}H_{21}NO_4$ [M+H]⁺ 304.1549, [M+Na]⁺ 326.1368; found 304.1540, 326.1340.

benzyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-(azidomethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 47



According to literature,^{100,102,103,300,301} alcohol **46** (0.371 g, 1.42 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and triphenylphosphine (0.485 g, 1.85 mmol, 1.30 equiv.) were dissolved in toluene (7 mL, 0.2 M) at 0 °C, followed by addition of hydrazoic acid (1 M in toluene, 1.85 mL, 1.85 mmol, 1.3 equiv.) in one portion and the dropwise addition of DIAD (0.42 mL, 2.13 mmol, 1.5 equiv.) in toluene (7 mL). The reaction was allowed to reach room temperature and stirred overnight, before it was quenched by the addition of aq. NaOH (10 wt%) to basify the solution. Upon extraction by $CH_2Cl_2(3x 7 mL)$ the organic phase was dried by Na_2SO_4 and concentrated under reduced pressure. To remove the majority of triphenylphosphine oxide side product the crude mixture was dissolved in 1:1 hexane:Et₂O and the undissolved side product was filtered off. Purification was achieved by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 355 mg (1.24 mmol, 87%) of a slightly yellowish oil.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.47 – 7.28 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 5.13 (s, 2H, C10H₂), 4.21 (d, J = 14.4 Hz, 1H, C3H), 3.59 (ddd, J = 57.6, 12.1, 3.7 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 3.41 (ddd, J = 31.3, 9.4, 3.8 Hz, 1H, C8H_b), 3.06 (ddd, J = 32.9, 12.4, 9.2 Hz, 1H, C4H), 2.53 (d, J = 4.6 Hz, 1H, C1H), 1.84 – 1.64 (m, 3H, C5H_a, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.61 (d, J = 7.0 Hz, 1H, CH), 1.48 – 1.37 (m, 1H, CH), 1.31 (d, J = 10.4 Hz, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 155.6 and 155.0 (C11), 136.9 and 136.7 (C9), 128.7 and 128.6, 128.4, 128.2, 128.1, 128.0, 67.0 and 66.9, 63.4 and 63.0, 57.8 and 57.6, 52.7 and 51.8, 40.1 and 39.4, 34.8 and 34.0, 30.5 and 29.8, 27.6 and 27.5 ppm. Mixture of two rotamers. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₅H₁₈N₄O₂ [M+H]⁺ 287.1508, [M+Na]⁺ 309.1328; found 287.1515, 309.1329.

benzyl (1S,3R,4R)-3-(aminomethyl)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane-2-carboxylate 48



In an adapted literature method,¹⁰² azide **47** (0.630 mg, 2.20 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was dissolved in methanol (24 mL, 0.1 M). Upon addition of triphenylphosphine (0.757 g, 2.90 mmol, 1.31 equiv.) the reaction mixture was stirred under reflux overnight. To remove the majority of triphenylphosphine oxide side product the crude mixture was dissolved in 1:1 hexane:Et₂O and the undissolved side product was filtered off. Purification was achieved by column chromatography (SiO₂, 10x2 cm, 90:10 CH₂Cl₂:MeOH) yielding 382 mg (1.47 mmol, 67 %) of a slightly yellowish oil.

 = 7.5, 1.8 Hz, 1H, CH), 1.49 – 1.33 (m, 1H, CH), 1.33 – 1.23 (m, 1H, C7H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 156.6 and 155.4 (C11), 137.0 and 136.9 (9), 128.6, 128.1, 127.9, 67.1 and 67.0, 66.8 and 66.8, 57.9 and 57.5, 45.2 and 45.0, 39.7 and 39.6, 35.1 and 34.1, 30.4 and 29.9 and 27.7 ppm. Mix of two rotamers. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for $C_{15}H_{20}N_2O_2$ [M+H]⁺ 261.1603; found 261.1608. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , film): 3356, 3031, 2953, 1694, 1455, 1412, 1356, 1316, 1113, 777, 739, 698. [α]²⁵_D: +0.57 (c = 0.48, CH₂Cl₂).

5.10 2-azabicyclo[3.2.1] octane substrates for the thiourea synthesis

2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-amine 50



In contrast to literature procedure reducing the azide applying triphenylphosphine,¹⁰² a general procedure of reduction was conducted by stirring a solution of azide **4** in absolute ethanol (0.2 - 1.5 M) and Pd/C (10 wt%) under hydrogen atmosphere (3.0 bar). Amines **50** were generally received quantitatively as colourless to slightly yellowish oils.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

(1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-amine 50

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.34 – 7.23 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.24 – 7.15 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.55 (t, *J* = 4.9 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.33 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 1H, C9H), 2.57 (q, *J* = 3.8 Hz, 1H, C5H), 2.24 (d, *J* = 2.9 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.14 (dt, *J* = 6.1, 4.3 Hz, 1H, C4H), 2.02 (d, *J* = 11.8 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 1.75 – 1.66 (m, 3H, C6H_a, C7H_a, C8H_a), 1.341.37 – 1.32 (m, 1H, CH_b), 1.31 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.30 – 1.26 (m, 1H, CH_b), 1.26 – 1.21 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. NH₂ protons were not visible.

(1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-amine 50

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.36 – 7.26 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.25 – 7.16 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.33 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 1H, C9H), 3.08 (dd, *J* = 13.4, 3.8 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.94 (q, *J* = 4.9 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.79 – 2.73 (m, 1H, C5H), 2.47 (d, *J* = 13.3 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.41 (dd, *J* = 11.5, 3.7 Hz, 1H, C4H), 2.22 – 2.06 (m, 2H, NH₂), 1.87 (dt, *J* = 11.8, 2.4 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.79 – 1.57 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.36 – 1.12 (m, 2H, C6H_b, C7H_b), 1.22 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C10H₃), 1.06 – 0.98 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm.

(1S,4S,5R)-4-isothiocyanato-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane 51



In accordance with literature procedure,³⁰² to a solution of DCC (1.40 g, 6.77 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and CS_2 (2.6 mL, 43.3 mmol, 6.4 equiv.) in Et_2O (70 mL, 0.1 M) at -10 °C (NaCl/ice) the bicyclic amine **(15,45,5R)-50** was added (1.56 g, 6.77 mmol, 1.00 equiv.). The reaction was allowed to reach room

temperature and kept stirred overnight. After filtering off the precipitate the filtrate was concentrated under reduced pressure and purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x3 cm, 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 1.510 g (5.54 mmol, 82%) of a slightly reddish oil solidifying in the refrigerator. ¹H-NMR (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.35 – 7.30 (m, 2H, 2x C13H), 7.30 – 7.26 (m, 2H, 2x C14H), 7.22 – 7.17 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 3.59 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.37 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C10H), 3.35 (t, *J* = 3.9 Hz, 1H, C4H), 2.63 (d, *J* = 13.0 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.46 – 2.40 (m, 1H, C5H), 2.25 (dd, *J* = 13.0, 3.6 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.13 (dd, *J* = 11.9, 2.6 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.73 – 1.64 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.45 – 1.38 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.38 – 1.33 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.29 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C11H₃), 1.28 – 1.23 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 145.3 (C12), 131.2 (C9), 128.6 (2x C14), 127.4 (2x C13), 127.0 (C15), 62.1 (C10), 57.3 (C4), 55.7 (C1), 49.7 (C3), 40.1 (C5), 34.5 (C8), 27.0 (C6), 22.3 (C7), 21.7 (C11) ppm. HRMS (ESI-TOF): *m/z* [M+H]⁺ calcd for (C₁₆H₂₀N₂S)⁺ 273.1425; found 273.1429. IR (KBr): cm⁻¹ 3053, 2928, 2111, 1685, 1628, 1453, 1342, 1135, 957, 701. [*α*]²⁵₂: +124° (c 0.82, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 47.3 °C.

(1S,4R,5R)-4-isothiocyanato-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane 51



In accordance with literature procedure,³⁰² to a solution of DCC (206 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and CS_2 (0.4 mL, 6.6 mmol, 6.6 equiv.) in Et₂O (10 mL, 0.1 M) at -10 °C (NaCl/ice) the bicyclic amine **(1***R***,4***R***,5***S***)-50** was added (230 mg, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.). The reaction kept stirring and led to reach room temperature and kept stirred overnight. After filtering off the precipitate the filtrate was concentrated under reduced pressure and purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x3 cm, 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 130 mg (0.48 mmol, 48%) of a colourless oil.

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.39 – 7.34 (m, 2H, 2x C13H), 7.35 – 7.26 (m, 2H,2x C14H), 7.26 – 7.19 (m, 1H, C15H), 3.54 (tt, *J* = 3.7, 1.5 Hz, 1H, C4H), 3.46 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 1H, C10H), 3.10 (s, 1H, C1H), 3.09 – 3.03 (m, 1H, C3H_a), 2.49 (dd, *J* = 12.5, 3.6 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.47 (q, *J* = 4.6 Hz, 1H, C5), 2.04 (ddt, *J* = 11.9, 2.1, 1.2 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.77 – 1.73 (m, 1H, C7H_a), 1.73 – 1.68 (m, 1H, C6H_a), 1.35 – 1.32 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.31 – 1.29 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.26 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C11H₃), 1.22 – 1.14 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 146.0 (C12), 131.6 (C9), 128.5 (2x C14), 127.6 (2x C13), 126.9 (C15), 61.6 (10), 57.5 (C4), 57.2 (C1), 48.2 (C3), 40.2 (C5), 33.9 (C8), 26.9 (C6), 22.5 (C7), 22.0 (C11) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₆H₂₀N₂S [M+H]⁺ 273.1425; found 273.1425. **IR** (*ϑ*_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3025, 2931, 2856, 2118, 1691, 1451, 1339, 1141, 954, 767, 702 ppm. [*α*]²⁵: + 30° (c 0.43, CH₂Cl₂).

5.11 (1S,4S,5R)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1] octane thioureas

1-(3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)phenyl)-3-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4yl)thiourea **52**



A solution of bicyclic amine **50** (0.691 g, 3.0 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 1-isothiocyanato-3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)benzene (0.814 g, 3.0 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CH_2Cl_2 (6 mL, 0.5 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 1.140 g (2.30 mmol, 76%) of an off-white solid.

Alternatively, a solution of bicyclic isothiocyanate **51** (0.314 g, 1.36 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 1-amino-3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)benzene (0.25 mL, 1.36 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CHCl₃ (15 mL, 0.1 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography yielding 0.195 g (0.39 mmol, 29%) of an off-white solid. Spectroscopic data of both products matched.

¹H NMR (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.66 – 8.16 (br, 1H, NH), 7.80 (s, 3H, 2x C11H, C13H), 7.20 – 7.12 (m, 1H, C20H), 7.12 – 7.05 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 6.95 (s, 2H, 2x Ph*H*), 6.88 – 6.52 (br, 1H, NH), 4.11 (s, 1H, C4H), 3.61 (dd, *J* = 14.5, 3.9 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.32 (s, 1H, C15H), 2.70 (s, 1H, C5H), 2.39 (d, *J* = 11.4 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.21 (s, 1H, C3H_b), 1.81 – 1.58 (m, 3H, C6H_a, C7H_a, C8H_a), 1.52 – 1.35 (m, 3H, C6H_b, C7H_b, C8H_b), 1.33 – 1.20 (m, 3H, C16H₃) ppm. ¹³C NMR (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 178.8 (C9), 145.0 (C17), 138.4 (C10), 132.9 (2x C12), 128.4 (2x Ph*C*), 127.2 (C20), 127.0 (2x Ph*C*), 124.2 (2x C11), 122.9 (q, *J* = 273, 2x C14), 119.5 (17), 61.3 (C15), 56.4 (C1), 54.4 (C4), 49.4 (C3), 37.3 (C5), 35.2 (C8), 27.0 (C6), 22.1 (C7), 20.7 (C16) ppm. **HRMS** (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₄H₂₅N₃F₆S [M+H]⁺ 502.1752; found 502.1753. **IR** (ϑ _{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3280, 3030, 2956, 2870, 1526, 1473, 1384, 1278, 1179, 1134, 701. [α]²³_D: +44° (c 0,44, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 74.2 – 76.3 °C

1-phenyl-3-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)thiourea 53



A solution of bicyclic isothiocyanate **51** (0.250 g, 0.92 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and aniline (0.08 mL, 0.92 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CHCl₃ (10 mL, 0.1 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 20x2 cm, 50:50 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.054g (0.15 mmol, 16%) of an off-white solid.

¹H NMR (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.60 (s, 1H, NH), 7.49 (t, *J* = 7.9 Hz, 2H, 2x Ph*H*), 7.36 (t, *J* = 7.4 Hz, 1H, *p*Ph*H*), 7.17 (d, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 2H, 2x Ph*H*), 7.13 – 7.05 (m, 3H, 2x Ph*H*, *p*Ph*H*), 6.91 – 6.87 (m, 2H, 2x Ph*H*), 6.58 (s, 1H, NH), 4.01 (s, 1H, C4H), 3.42 (t, *J* = 5.2 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.18 (q, *J* = 6.4 Hz, 1H, C14H), 2.67 (q, *J* = 4.6 Hz, 1H, C5H), 2.28 (dd, *J* = 12.7, 3.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.12 – 2.06 (m, 1H, C3H_b), 1.68 – 1.60 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.48 (d, *J* = 8.8 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.37 – 1.29 (m, 2H, C6H_b, C7H_b), 1.25 – 1.18 (m, 1H, C8H_b), 1.17 – 1.09 (m, 3H, C15H₃) ppm. ¹³C-NMR (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 178.4 (C9), 145.4 (*q*Ph*C*), 136.2 (*q*Ph*C*), 130.2 (2x Ph*C*), 128.3 (2x Ph*C*), 127.4 (*p*Ph*C*), 126.9 ((2x Ph*C*, *p*Ph*C*), 125.4 (2x Ph*C*), 62.0 (C14), 55.8 (C1), 54.2 (C4), 49.3 (C3), 37.4 (C5), 35.2 (C8), 27.1 (C6), 22.0 (C7), 21.0 (C15) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₂H₂₇N₃S [M+H]⁺ 366.2004; found 366.1999. IR (ϑ_{max} /cm⁻¹, KBr): 3370, 3194, 3026, 2951, 2864, 1596, 1525, 1496, 1451, 1297, 1245, 700. [α]²³: +74° (c 0,35, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 60.3 - 62.8 °C

1-benzyl-3-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)thiourea 54



A solution of bicyclic isothiocyanate **51** (0.250 g, 0.92 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and benzylamine (0.10 mL, 0.92 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CHCl₃ (10 mL, 0.1 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 20x2 cm, 50:50 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.078g (0.21 mmol, 23%) of an off-white solid.

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.37 – 7.22 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 7.21 – 7.00 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 6.32 (d, *J* = 86.9 Hz, 2H, 2x NH), 4.67 – 4.20 (m, 2H, C10H₂), 4.17 – 3.69 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.53 – 3.38 (m, 1H, C1H), 3.34 – 3.17 (m, 1H, C15H), 2.53 – 2.42 (m, 1H, C3H_a), 2.34 – 2.26 (m, 1H, C5H), 2.26 – 2.14 (m, 1H, C3H_b), 1.65 – 1.56 (m, 2H, C8H_a, CH), 1.48 – 1.34 (m, 1H, CH), 1.35 – 1.26 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.25 – 1.17 (m, 3H, C16H₃), 1.17 – 1.09 (m, 1H, C8H) ppm. All signals are broad and coupling patterns cannot be confidently identified. ¹³**C-NMR** (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 180.3 (C9), 144.2 (*q*PhC), 136.3 (*q*PhC), 129.1 (2x PhC), 128.6 (2x PhC), 128.1 (*p*PhC), 127.6 (2x PhC), 127.4 (2x PhC, *p*PhC), 62.5 (C15), 56.5 (C1), 53.9 (C4), 49.1 (C10), 48.1 (C3), 37.9 (C5), 34.6 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 22.2 (C7), 20.9 (C16) ppm. **HRMS (m/z)**: (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₃H₂₉N₃S [M+H]⁺ 380.2160; found 380.2160. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3257, 3059, 3027, 2931, 2864, 1535, 1494, 1452, 1344, 1296, 1217, 1110, 1028. [α]²³: +28° (c 0,37, CH₂Cl₂). **mp:** 65.4 - 67.3 °C

1-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-3-(3-phenylpropyl)thiourea 55



A solution of bicyclic amine **50** (0.703 g, 3.1 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 1-isothiocyanato-3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)benzene (0.814 g, 3.0 mmol, 0.97 equiv.) in CH_2Cl_2 (6 mL, 0.5 M) was stirred

overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.612 g (1.50 mmol, 50%) of an off-white solid.

Alternatively, a solution of bicyclic isothiocyanate **51** (0.250 g, 0.92 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 3-phenyl-1-propylamine (1.02 mL, 0.92 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CHCl₃ (10 mL, 0.1 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography yielding 0.180 g (0.44 mmol, 48%) of an off-white solid. Spectroscopic data of both products matched. ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.23 (t, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 2H, 2x Ph*H*), 7.19 – 7.08 (m, 8H, 8x Ph*H*), 6.16 (s, 1H, NH), 6.04 (s, 1H,NH), 4.28 – 3.59 (br, 1H, C4H), 3.52 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.39 – 3.12 (m, 3H, C16H, CH₂), 2.64 (t, *J* = 7.6 Hz, 2H, CH₂), 2.50 (s, 1H, C5H), 2.29 (dd, *J* = 12.9, 3.7 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.20 (d, *J* = 12.5 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 1.87 (p, *J* = 7.1 Hz, 2H, C11H₂), 1.72 (d, *J* = 11.5 Hz, 1H, C8H_a), 1.62 (m, 2H, C6H_a, C7H_a), 1.33 (m, 2H, C6H_b, C7H_b), 1.24 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 3H, C18H₃), 1.22 – 1.14 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 180.4 (C9), 144.8 (*q*Ph*C*), 140.0 (*q*Ph*C*), 128.7 (2x Ph*C*), 128.6 (2x Ph*C*), 128.5 (2x Ph*C*), 127.3 (2x Ph*C*, *p*Ph*C*), 126.3 (*p*Ph*C*), 62.4 (C17), 56.4 (C1), 53.6 (C4), 49.2 (C3), 43.2 (C10), 37.9 (C5), 34.9 (C8), 33.3, 30.4, 27.2 (C6), 22.1 (C7), 21.1 (C18) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₅H₃₃N₃S [M+H]⁺ 408.2473; found 408.2476. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3305, 3210, 3054, 2938, 2833, 1562, 1526, 1452, 1346, 1304, 1216, 1128, 1033, 951, 737. [α]^{D³}₂: +38° (c 0,40, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 96.7-98.1°C.

1,3-bis((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)thiourea 56



A solution of bicyclic amine **50** (0.230 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and bicyclic isothiocyanate **51** (0.272 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CH_2Cl_2 (2 mL, 0.5 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 83.3:16.7 to 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.360 g (0.72 mmol, 72%) of a solidifying oil.

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.23 (s, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.19 (s, 2H, 2x PhH), 6.08 (s, 2H, 2x NH), 3.83 (br s, 2H, 2x C4H), 3.57 (s, 2H, 2x C1H), 3.32 (s, 2H, 2x C17H), 2.61 (s, 2H, 2x CH), 2.42 – 2.31 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 2.18 (s, 2H, 2x CH), 1.72 (s, 6H, 2x C6H_a, 2x C7H_a, 2x C8H_a), 1.41 (s, 4H, 2x C6H_b, 2x C7H_b), 1.37 – 1.25 (m, 6H, 2x C18H₃), 1.25 – 1.09 (m, 2H, 2x C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 178.5 (C9), 144.5 (C19), 128.6 (2x PhC), 126.2 (2x PhC, *p*PhC), 62.3 (C17), 57.1 (C1), 53.2 (C4), 49.2 (C3), 37.9 (C5), 35.0 (C8), 27.1 (C7), 22.2 (C6), 20.9 (C18) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₃₁H₄₂N₄S [M+H]⁺ 503.3208; found 503.3201. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3058, 3026, 2949, 2864, 1526, 1474, 1452, 1372, 1255, 1216, 1134, 1090, 1043, 953. [*α*]_{*p*}²⁵: +77° (c = 0.40, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 91.3-93.0 °C.

2,3,4,6-tetra-O-acetyl-8-D-glucopyranosyl isothiocyanate



According to literature procedure,^{346,347} a solution of sugar bromide (1.00g, 2.43 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was dissolved in acetonitrile (50 mL, 0.05 M) together with potassium isothiocyanate (0.47 g, 4.86 mmol, 2.00 equiv.), tetra(*n*-butyl)ammonium bromide (0.78 g, 2.43 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and molecular sieves (4 Å, 1.50 g). The reaction mixture was then refluxed for 3 hours, before it was allowed to reach room temperature and stirred for another 2 hours. Upon addition of water (30 mL) and extraction with CH_2Cl_2 (3x 20 mL) the combined organic phases were dried with NaSO₄ and concentrated under vacuum. Purification by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 60:40 hexane:EtOAc) gave 370 mg (0.95 mmol, 39%) of a white solid.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 5.25 – 5.16 (m, 1H, C3H), 5.15 – 5.05 (m, 2H, C2H, C4H), 5.02 (d, *J* = 8.4 Hz, 1H, C1H), 4.24 (dd, *J* = 12.5, 4.9 Hz, 1H, C6H_a), 4.14 (dd, *J* = 12.4, 2.3 Hz, 1H, C6H_b), 3.74 (ddd, *J* = 10.2, 4.8, 2.3 Hz, 1H, C5H), 2.10 (d, *J* = 1.1 Hz, 6H, 2x CH₃CO), 2.03 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.02 (s, 3H, CH₃CO) ppm.

2,3,4,6-tetra-O-acetyl-1-(3-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)thioureido) 6-D-glucopyranose **57**



A solution of bicyclic amine **50** (0.115 g, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 2,3,4,6-tetra-O-acetyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl isothiocyanate (0.195 g, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in CH₂Cl₂ (1 mL, 0.5 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x2 cm, 95:5 CH₂Cl₂:MeOH) yielding 0.100 g (0.16 mmol, 39%) of a white solid. ¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.35 – 7.17 (m, 5H, 5x PhH), 6.69 (s, 1H, NH), 6.48 (d, *J* = 7.3 Hz, 1H, NH), 5.86 – 5.58 (m, 1H, *sugar*-CH), 5.35 (t, *J* = 9.4 Hz, 1H, *sugar*-CH), 5.14 – 5.05 (m, 1H, *sugar*-CH), 4.98 (t, *J* = 9.6 Hz, 1H, *sugar*-CH), 4.40 – 4.32 (m, 1H, *sugar*-CH), 4.18 (s, 1H, C4H), 4.13 – 4.07 (m, 1H, *sugar*-CH), 3.85 (ddd, *J* = 10.1, 4.3, 2.3 Hz, 1H, *sugar*-CH), 3.59 (t, *J* = 4.7 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.36 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C16H), 2.56 (s, 1H, C5H), 2.40 – 2.32 (m, 1H, C3H_a), 2.33 – 2.25 (m, 1H, C3H_b), 2.10 – 1.92 (m, 12H, 4x *Ac*-CH₃), 1.79 – 1.63 (m, 3H, C6H_a, C7H_a, C8H_a), 1.46 – 1.27 (m, 3H, C6H_a, C7H_a, C8H_a), 1.32 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C17H₃) ppm. ¹³C-NMR (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 181.9 (C9), 171.5 (C=O), 170.8 (C=O), 170.0 (C=O), 169.9 (C=O), 144.9 (C18), 128.6 (2x PhC), 127.4 (2x PhC), 127.1 (C21), 82.7 (*sugar*-C), 73.3 (*sugar*-C), 72.9 (*sugar*-C), 70.9 (*sugar*-C), 68.4 (*sugar*-C), 62.4 (C16), 61.7 (*sugar*-C), 56.4 (C1), 53.8 (C4), 49.2 (C3), 37.5 (C5), 35.0 (C8), 27.2 (C6), 22.0 (C7), 21.1 (C17), 20.9 (Ac-CH₃), 20.8 (Ac-CH₃), 20.7 (Ac-CH₃), 20.7 (Ac-CH₃) ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₃₀H₄₁N₃O₉S [M+H]⁺ 620.2642; found

620.2635. **IR** (ϑ_{max} /cm⁻¹, KBr): 3331, 3108, 2956, 1752, 1539, 1366, 1277, 1069, 1038, 702. $[\alpha]_D^{25}$: +25° (c = 0.38, CH₂Cl₂). **mp**: 104.5–105.7 °C.

5.12 (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane thioureas

1-(3,5-bis(trifluoromethyl)phenyl)-3-((1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4yl)thiourea **58**



A solution of bicyclic amine (1R,4R,5S)-**50** (0.123 g, 0.53 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and 1-isothiocyanato-3,5bis(trifluoromethyl)benzene (0.189 g, 0.70 mmol, 1.32 equiv.) in CH₂Cl₂ (1 mL, 0.5 M) was stirredovernight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 15x2 cm, 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.201 g (0.40 mmol, 80%) of a white solid.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CD₃OD) δ 8.29 (s, 2H, 2x C11H), 7.64 (s, 1H, C13H), 7.36 – 7.29 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.25 – 7.18 (m, 1H, *p*-PhH), 4.32 (s, 1H, C4H), 3.43 (q, *J* = 6.8 Hz, 1H, C15H), 3.07 (t, *J* = 5.2 Hz, 1H, C1H), 3.03 (d, *J* = 12.4 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.61 (dd, *J* = 12.5, 4.1 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 2.56 (q, *J* = 5.3 Hz, 1H, C5H), 1.93 – 1.82 (m, 1H, CH), 1.82 – 1.75 (m, 1H, C8H_a), 1.75 – 1.66 (m, 1H, CH), 1.51 – 1.40 (m, 1H, CH), 1.28 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C16H₃), 1.26 – 1.15 (m, 2H, C8H_b, CH) ppm. Both NH protons are invisible due to the solvent. ¹³C-NMR (101 MHz, CD₃OD) δ = 181.3 (C9), 146.8 (C17), 143.3 (2x C12), 132.7 (q, *J* = 33.3 Hz, 2x C14), 129.5 (2x PhC), 128.5 (2x PhC), 128.0 (C20), 126.1 (C10), 123.2 (2x C11), 117.6 (C13), 63.3 (C15), 58.5, 54.8, 38.9, 34.9, 28.1, 22.4, 22.2 ppm. One carbon peak is overlapping with the solvent peaks. **HRMS** (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₄H₂₅F₆N₃S [M+H]⁺ 502.1752; found 502.1758. **IR** (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3005, 2922, 2852, 1663, 1519, 1470, 1384, 1279, 1179, 1130. [*α*]²⁵_D: +56° (c = 0.70, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 69.6–71.3 °C.

1-phenyl-3-((1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)thiourea 59



A solution of bicyclic amine (1R,4R,5S)-**50** (0.115 g, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and isothiocyanatobenzene (0.081 g, 0.60 mmol, 1.20 equiv.) in CH₂Cl₂ (1 mL, 0.5 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 15x2 cm, 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.122 g (0.33 mmol, 66%) of a white solid.

¹**H-NMR** (601 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.78 (s, 1H, NH), 7.52 (t, J = 7.9 Hz, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.39 (d, J = 7.5 Hz, 1H, PhH), 7.32 (d, J = 7.8 Hz, 2H, 2x PhH), 7.21 (dt, J = 14.4, 6.8 Hz, 3H, 3x PhH), 7.05 (d, J = 7.6 Hz, 2H, 2x

PhH), 6.91 (d, J = 14.6 Hz, 1H, NH), 4.28 (s, 1H, C4H), 3.36 (q, J = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C14H), 2.93 (t, J = 5.1 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.74 (d, J = 13.4 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.65 (q, J = 4.6 Hz, 1H, C5H), 2.58 (dd, J = 12.2, 3.6 Hz, 1H, C3H_b), 1.76 – 1.63 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.47 – 1.35 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.29 – 1.23 (m, 1H, CH), 1.12 (d, J = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C15H₃), 1.07 (dt, J = 12.1, 4.6 Hz, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³C-NMR (151 MHz, CDCl₃) $\delta = 179.1$ (C9), 146.0 (C16), 136.7 (C10), 130.3 (2x PhC), 128.4 (2x PhC), 127.3 (*p*PhC), 127.3 (2x PhC), 126.9 (*p*PhC), 125.5 (2x PhC), 61.5 (C14), 57.9 (C1), 54.3 (C4), 47.7 (C3), 37.7 (C5), 34.9 (C8), 27.1 (C6), 22.5, 21.8 ppm. HRMS (m/z): (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₂H₂₇N₃S [M+H]⁺ 366.2004; found 366.2003. IR (ϑ_{max}/cm^{-1} , KBr): 3026, 2954, 2866, 1597, 1526, 1497, 1451, 1317, 1245, 700. [α]²⁵_D: +64° (c = 0.35, CH₂Cl₂). mp: 68.3–70.1 °C.

1-benzyl-3-((1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)thiourea 60



A solution of bicyclic amine (1R,4R,5S)-**50** (0.115 g, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and (thiocyanatomethyl)benzene (90 mg, 0.60 mmol, 1.20 equiv.) in CH₂Cl₂ (1 mL, 0.5 M) was stirred overnight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 15x2 cm, 83.3:16.7 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.089 g (0.23 mmol, 46%) of an off-white solid.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.42 – 7.38 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.32 – 7.22 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 7.19 – 7.13 (m, 2H, 2x PhH), 6.80 (s, 1H, NH), 6.46 (s, 1H, NH), 4.59 (br s, 2H, C10H₂), 4.25 – 3.98 (br s, 1H, C4H), 3.31 (q, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 1H, C15H), 2.92 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.72 (s, 1H, C3H_a), 2.56 – 2.44 (m, 2H, C5H, C3H_b), 1.75 – 1.56 (m, 2H, 2x CH), 1.39 – 1.31 (m, 1H, CH), 1.28 – 1.23 (m, 1H, CH), 1.22 – 1.16 (m, 1H, CH), 1.12 (d, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 3H, C16H₃), 1.06 – 0.94 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ = 180.3 (C9), 145.6 (C17), 136.7 (C11), 129.2 (2x PhC), 128.5 (2x PhC), 128.1 (*p*PhC), 127.4 (4x PhC), 127.0 (*p*PhC), 61.7 (C15), 57.4 (C1), 54.2 (C4), 47.9 (C3, C10), 37.9 (C5), 34.2 (C8), 27.1 (C6), 21.8, 21.8 ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₃H₂₉N₃S [M+H]⁺ 380.2160; found 380.2169. **IR (\varthetamax/cm⁻¹, KBr**): 3060, 2928, 2864, 1538, 1452, 1253, 1221, 1135, 700. [α]_D²⁵: +22° (c = 0.84, CH₂Cl₂). **mp:** 73.4–74.5 °C.

1-((1R,4R,5S)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-3-(3-phenylpropyl)thiourea 61



A solution of bicyclic amine (1R,4R,5S)-**50** (0.115 g, 0.50 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and (3isothiocyanatopropyl)benzene (0.106 g, 0.60 mmol, 1.20 equiv.) in CH₂Cl₂ (1 mL, 0.5 M) was stirredovernight at room temperature. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (SiO₂, 15x2 cm, 83.3:16.7 to 75:25 hexane:EtOAc) yielding 0.156 g (0.38 mmol, 76%) of a colourless oil.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.34 – 7.26 (m, 6H, 6x PhH), 7.24 – 7.19 (m, 4H, 4x PhH), 6.36 (s, 1H, NH), 6.18 – 5.80 (m, 1H, NH), 3.40 (q, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 1H, C17H), 3.50 – 3.36 (m, 1H, C4H), 3.04 (t, *J* = 5.0 Hz, 1H, C1H), 2.80 (d, *J* = 12.3 Hz, 1H, C3H_a), 2.75 (t, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 2H, C12H₂), 2.58 – 2.50 (m, 1H, C3H_b), 2.52 – 2.40 (m, 1H, C5H), 2.00 (p, *J* = 7.2 Hz, 2H, C11H₂), 1.72 – 1.58 (m, 3H, C6H_a, C7H_a, C8H_a), 1.42 – 1.35 (m, 1H, C7H_b), 1.33 – 1.28 (m, 1H, C6H_b), 1.27 – 1.25 (m, 2H, C10H₂), 1.23 (d, *J* = 6.5 Hz, 3H, C18H₃), 1.16 – 1.07 (m, 1H, C8H_b) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 180.1 (C9), 145.5 (C19), 140.9 (C13), 128.8 (2x PhC), 128.6 (2x PhC), 128.5 (2x PhC), 127.4 (2x PhC), 127.1 (*p*PhC), 126.4 (*p*PhC), 61.9 (C17), 57.7 (C1), 53.8 (C4), 47.8 (C3), 38.0 (C5), 34.6 (C8), 33.4 (C12), 30.6 (C11), 29.8 (C10), 27.1 (C7), 22.0 (C6), 21.5 (C18) ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₂₅H₃₃N₃S [M+H]⁺ 408.2473; found 408.2473. **IR** (*ϑ*_{max}/cm⁻¹, KBr): 3024, 2928, 2861, 1533, 1495, 1452, 1334, 1235, 11300, 1029, 749, 700. [*α*]²⁵_{*i*} + 6 (c = 2.02, CH₂Cl₂).

5.13 Calix[4] arene derivatives

25,26,27,28-Tetraallyloxycalix[4]arene 62



According to literature,³²¹ calix[4]arene (2.122 g, 5.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was dissolved in dry DMF (20 mL, 0.25 M) and sodium hydride (60 wt% in mineral oil, 1.600 g, 40.00 mmol, 8.00 equiv.) was added slowly under temperature control before allyl bromide (2.59 mL, 30.00 mmol, 6.00 equiv.) was added dropwise and the reaction mixture was kept stirring for three hours, before the reaction was quenched by the addition of a few drops of methanol. Addition of water (50 mL) and extraction by diethyl ether (3x 100 mL) was followed by drying of the combined organic phase and concentration under vacuum. Trituration by methanol (3 times) yielded 2.193 g (3.90 mmol, 76%) of a white solid. All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 6.68 – 6.62 (m, 8H, 8x C2H), 6.62 – 6.55 (m, 4H, 4x C1H), 6.35 (ddt, J = 17.3, 10.3, 6.3 Hz, 4H, 4x C7H), 5.25 (dq, J = 17.2, 1.5 Hz, 4H, 4x C8H_{trans}), 5.18 (ddt, J = 10.3, 1.9, 1.0 Hz, 4H, 4x C8H_{cis}), 4.47 (dt, J = 6.4, 1.2 Hz, 8H, 4x C8H₂), 4.42 (d, J = 13.3 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 3.16 (d, J = 13.4 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_b) ppm.

25,26,27,28-Tetrakis(3-hydroxypropoxy)calix[4]arene 63



According to literature,³¹³ 25,26,27,28-tetraallyloxycalix[4]arene **62** (0.585 g, 1.00 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was dissolved in THF (5 mL, 0.2 M) and a solution of 9-BBN (0.5 M in THF, 24 mL, 12.00 mmol, 12.00 equiv.) was added dropwise at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was allowed to reach room temperature and was stirred for 1.5 h before the solution was again cooled to 0 °C and aq. NaOH (10 M, 0.75 mL) was added slowly followed by aq. hydrogen peroxide (35%, 1.9 mL). The ice bath was removed and the reaction mixture was stirred for 30 min before being heated to 60 °C for another 1.5 h. After being cooled to room temperature the reaction mixture was diluted by phosphate buffer (pH = 7, 1 M, 25 mL) the organic solvent was removed under reduced pressure and the residue extracted by CH_2Cl_2 (2x 50 mL). No further purification was needed.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CD₃OD) δ 6.60 (d, J = 8.0 Hz, 8H, 8x C2H), 6.57 – 6.51 (m, 4H, 4x C1H), 4.46 (d, J = 13.2 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 4.02 (t, J = 7.1 Hz, 8H, 4x C6H₂), 3.79 (t, J = 6.4 Hz, 8H, 4x C8H₂), 3.16 (d, J = 13.4 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_b), 2.23 – 2.12 (m, 8H, 4x C7H₂) ppm.

25,26,27,28-Tetrakis(3-azidopropoxy)calix[4]arene 64



According to literature,³¹³ alcohol **63** (280 mg, 0.43 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and sodium azide (233 mg, 3.44 mmol, 8.00 equiv.) were dissolved in DMF (4 mL, 0.1 M) and DPPA (0.55 mL, 2.58 mmol, 6.00 equiv.) and DBU (0.26 mL, 1.72 mL, 4.00 equiv.) were added successively and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at 120 °C. After being cooled to room temperature the solvent was evaporated, diluted by diethyl ether (100 mL) washed by water (2x 10 mL) and the organic phase was dried over MgSO₄, before being concentrated. The crude product was recrystallized from methanol yielding 218 mg (0.29 mmol, 67%) of off-white crystals.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 6.64 – 6.57 (m, 12H, 12x PhH), 4.33 (d, *J* = 13.5 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 3.97 (t, *J* = 7.0 Hz, 8H, 4x C6H₂), 3.52 (t, *J* = 6.7 Hz, 8H, 4x C8H₂), 3.21 (d, *J* = 13.5 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_b), 2.16 (p, *J* = 6.9 Hz, 8H, C7H₂) ppm.

25,26,27,28-Tetrakis(3-aminopropoxy)calix[4]arene 65



According to literature,³¹⁴ a solution of azide **64** (185 mg, 0.24 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and Pd(OH)₂/C (95 mg, 50 wt%) in EtOAc (4 mL, 0.25 M) was 3 times degassed under vacuum and refilled by hydrogen before being left for 4 hours under hydrogen atmosphere (H₂ filled balloon). The reaction mixture was filtered through a pad of cotton, washed by methanol and the solvent was removed under reduced pressure yielding quantitatively 156 mg (0.24 mmol, 100%) of a white solid.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 6.69 – 6.58 (m, 12H, 12x PhH), 4.36 (d, *J* = 13.4 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 4.00 (t, *J* = 7.0 Hz, 8H, 4x C6H₂), 3.63 – 3.47 (m, 8H, 4x C8H₂), 3.24 (d, *J* = 13.5 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_b), 2.20 (q, *J* = 6.9 Hz, 8H, 4x C7H₂) ppm. NH₂ protons are not visible.

5,11,17,23-Tetraallyl-25,26,27,28-tetrahydroxycalix[4]arene 66



According to literature,³²³ calixarene derivative **62** (585 mg, 1.00 mmol) was dissolved in DEA (10 mL, 0.1 M) and refluxed for 2 hours under argon atmosphere. The reaction mixture was cooled to room temperature, before being poured into ice water (80 mL); addition of concentrated hydrochloric acid (80 mL) precipitated the product. The solid was triturated by hot ethanol and gave 405 mg (0.69 mmol, 69 %) of a slightly brownish solid.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 10.16 (s, 4H, 4x OH), 6.85 (s, 8H, 8x PhH), 5.87 (ddt, *J* = 16.9, 10.2, 6.7 Hz, 4H, 4x C7H), 5.09 – 4.99 (m, 8H, 4x C8H_a, 4x C8H_b), 4.21 (s, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 3.46 (s, 4H, 4x C5H_b), 3.19 (dt, *J* = 6.8, 1.5 Hz, 8H, 4x C6H₂) ppm.

5,11,17,23-Tetrakis(3-hydroxypropyl)-25,26,27,28-tetra-propoxy-calix[4]arene 67



According to literature,³¹¹ to a solution of calixarene derivative **66** (400 mg, 0.68 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) in DMF (7 mL, 0.1 M) sodium hydride (60 wt% in mineral oil, 219 mg, 5.47 mmol, 8.00 equiv.) was added slowly under temperature control (keeping the reaction mixture below 40 °C) before bromopropane (0.5 mL, 5.47 mmol, 8.00 equiv.) was added dropwise. The reaction mixture was stirred overnight at room temperature before it was quenched by the addition of phosphate buffer (pH = 7, 1 M, 25 mL) and extracted by CH_2Cl_2 (2x 50 mL). Combined organic phases were dried using MgSO₄ and the crude product was concentrated under reduced pressure. Purification by flash column chromatography (SiO₂, 15x3 cm, 90:10 cyclohexane:EtOAc) gave 507 mg (0.67 mmol, 99%) of a white solid.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 6.47 (s, 8H, 8x PhH), 5.81 (ddt, J = 16.7, 10.1, 6.5 Hz, 4H, 4x C10H), 4.96 (ddd, J = 10.1, 2.3, 1.1 Hz, 4H, 4x C11H_{cis}), 4.91 (dq, J = 17.0, 1.7 Hz, 4H, 4x C11H_{trans}), 4.40 (d, J = 13.0 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 3.86 – 3.72 (m, 8H, 4x C6H₂), 3.14 – 3.03 (m, 12H, 4x C5H_b, 4x C9H₂), 2.01 – 1.87 (m, 8H, 4x C7H₂), 0.99 (t, J = 7.5 Hz, 12H, 4x C8H₃) ppm.

5,11,17,23-Tetrakis(3-hydroxypropyl)-25,26,27,28-tetra- propoxy-calix[4]arene 68



According to literature,³¹¹ the calix[4]arene derivative **67** (507 mg, 0.67mmol, 1.00 equiv.) was dissolved in THF (4 mL, 0.17 M) and a solution of 9-BBN (0.5 M in THF, 16.1 mL, 8.04 mmol, 12.00 equiv.) was added dropwise at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was allowed to reach room temperature and was stirred for 1.5 h before the solution was again cooled to 0 °C and aq. NaOH (10 M, 0.51 mL) was added slowly followed by aq. hydrogen peroxide (35%, 1.3 mL). The ice bath was removed and the reaction mixture was stirred for 30 min before being heated to 60 °C for another 1.5 h. After being cooled to room temperature the reaction mixture was diluted by phosphate buffer (pH = 7, 1 M, 25 mL) the organic solvent was removed under reduced pressure and the residue was extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3x 15 mL). The crude product was washed with cyclohexane and recrystallized from MeCN yielding 340 mg (0.41 mmol, 62%) of white crystals.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CD₃OD) δ 6.49 (s, 8H, 8x PhH), 4.41 (d, J = 12.9 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 3.82 (t, J = 7.4 Hz, 8H, 4x C11H₂), 3.48 (t, J = 6.5 Hz, 8H, 4x C6H₂), 3.06 (d, J = 13.0 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_b), 2.34 (t, J = 7.7 Hz, 8H,

4x C9H₂), 1.97 (p, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 8H, 4x C7H₂), 1.67 – 1.59 (m, 8H, 4x C10H₂), 1.02 (t, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 12H, 4x C8H₃) ppm.

5,11,17,23-Tetrakis(3-azidopropyl)-25,26,27,28-tetrapropoxy- calix[4]arene 69



According to literature,³¹² tetrol **68** (334 mg, 0.41 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and sodium azide (210 mg, 3.24 mmol, 8.00 equiv.) were dissolved in DMF (4 mL, 0.1 M) DPPA (0.52 mL, 2.43 mmol, 6.00 equiv.) and DBU (0.24 mL, 1.62 mL, 4.00 equiv.) were added successively and the reaction mixture was stirred at 120 °C overnight. After being cooled to room temperature the solvent was evaporated, diluted by diethyl ether (100 mL), washed by water (2x 10 mL) and the organic phase was dried over MgSO₄, before being concentrated. The crude product was recrystallized from methanol yielding 218 mg (0.29 mmol, 67%) of off-white crystals.

All recorded spectroscopic data matched previously reported ones.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 6.45 (s, 8H, 8x PhH), 4.39 (d, *J* = 13.0 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 3.86 – 3.77 (m, 8H, 4x C6H₂), 3.16 (t, *J* = 6.8 Hz, 8H, 4x C11H₂), 3.06 (d, *J* = 13.1 Hz, 4H, 3x C5H_b), 2.37 (dd, *J* = 8.2, 6.7 Hz, 8H, 4x C9H₂), 1.99 – 1.88 (m, 8H, 4x C7H₂), 1.71 (dq, *J* = 8.4, 6.8 Hz, 8H, C10H₂), 0.98 (t, *J* = 7.5 Hz, 12H, 3x C8H₃) ppm.

5,11,17,23-Tetrakis(3-aminopropyl)-25,26,27,28-tetrapropoxy- calix[4]arene 70



In a modified literature procedure,³¹⁴ a solution of azide **69** (248 mg, 0.26 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and $Pd(OH)_2/C$ (130 mg, 50 wt%) in EtOAc (4 mL, 0.25 M) was 3 times degassed under vacuum and refilled by hydrogen before being left for 4 hours under hydrogen atmosphere (H₂ filled balloon). The reaction mixture was filtered through a pad of cotton and through Florisil[®], before being washed by methanol. The solvent was removed under reduced pressure yielding quantitatively 135 mg (0.16 mmol, 62%) of a white solid.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CD₃OD) δ 6.49 (s, 8H, 8x PhH), 4.42 (d, J = 13.0 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_a), 3.82 (t, J = 7.4 Hz, 8H, 4x C6H₂), 3.06 (d, J = 13.0 Hz, 4H, 4x C5H_b), 2.55 (t, J = 7.1 Hz, 8H, 2x C11H₂), 2.31 (t, J = 7.6 Hz, 8H, 4x C9H₂), 1.95 (q, J = 7.5 Hz, 8H, 2x C7H₂), 1.59 (p, J = 7.5 Hz, 8H, 2x C10H₂), 1.02 (t, J = 7.5 Hz, 12H, 4x C8H₃) ppm. NH₂-protons are not visible in the chosen solvent. ¹³**C-NMR** (101 MHz, MeOD) $\delta = 154.5$

(C), 134.9 (C), 134.5 (C), 127.8 (CH), 76.5 (CH₂), 40.7 (CH₂), 34.4 (CH₂), 32.4 (CH₂), 30.6 (CH₂), 23.1 (CH₂), 9.5 (CH₃). **MS (m/z):** (ESI-micrOTOF-Q) calculated for $C_{52}H_{76}N_4O_4$ [M+H]⁺ 821.59, [M+2H]²⁺ 411.30, [M+3H]³⁺ 274.20; found 821.60, 411.30, 274.54.

25,26,27,28-Tetrakis{3-{(S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)thioureido}propoxy}calix[4]arene **71**



A solution of tetraamine **70** (41 mg, 0.062 mmol, 1.00 equiv.) and bicyclic isothiocyanate (1*S*,5*S*,5*R*)-**51** (81 mg, 0.298 mmol, 4.81 equiv.) was stirred in CH_2Cl_2 (0.8 mL, 0.37 M with respect to isothiocyanate) at room temperature overnight. After concentrating under vacuum the crude was purified by column chromatography (Sephadex[®] LH-20, 45x2 cm, 50:50 CH_2Cl_2 :MeOH) yielding 58 mg (0.066 mmol, 54%) of a slightly reddish solid.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, DMSO-*D*₆) δ 7.69 (s, 4H), 7.32 (d, *J* = 6.6 Hz, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.25 (s, 8H, 8x PhH), 7.16 (s, 4H, 4x *p*PhH), 6.58 (s, 12H, 12x *calix*-PhH), 4.31 (s, 4H), 4.01 (s, 4H), 3.89 (s, 8H), 3.56 (s, 4H), 3.49 (s, 4H), 3.38 (d, *J* = 6.1 Hz, 4H), 3.32 (s, 8H), 3.15 (d, *J* = 13.3 Hz, 4H), 2.33 (s, 4H), 2.25 (s, 4H), 2.13 (s, 8H), 1.79 (d, *J* = 10.5 Hz, 4H, 4x C8H_a), 1.59 (s, 8H, 4x C6H_a, 4x C7H_a), 1.23 (d, *J* = 6.1 Hz, 24H, 4x C6H_b, 4x C7H_b, 4x C8H_b, 4x C19H₃) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (126 MHz, cryo-probe, DMSO-*D*₆) δ = 181.9 (C9), 156.6 (C20), 147.6, 134.7, 128.5, 128.2, 127.9, 122.2, 71.2, 63.2 (C18), 57.9 (C1), 53.6 (C4), 49.2 (C3), 41.9, 37.8 (C5), 34.1 (C8), 30.4, 29.9, 26.2 (C7), 22.0 (C6), 21.4 (C19) ppm. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₁₀₄H₁₃₂N₁₂O₄S₄ [M+H]⁺ 1742.9486, [M+2H]²⁺ 871.9782; found 1742.9470, 871.9741, (MALDI-TOF, DHB matrix) found 1742.9. **IR (\vartheta_{max}/cm^{-1}):** Literature usually does not present IR-spectra of calixarenes. [α]²⁵_{*D*}: +26° (c = 0.41, CH₂Cl₂).**mp:** As for previous literature the melting point of the product could not be determined, being above the instrument's maximum temperature

5.14 Synthesis of complexes

[N,N,N-tri((1-((1S,4S,5R)-2-((S)-1-phenylethyl)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octan-4-yl)-1H-1,2,3-triazol-4-yl)methyl) amine]palladium(II)chloride **77**



According to literature,³²⁸ to a stirred solution of bis(acetonitrile)palladium dichloride (52 mg, 0.2 mmol, 1 equiv.) in THF (2 mL, 0.1 M) at room temperature under argon atmosphere triazole **20** (180 mg, 0.2 mml, 1 equiv.) was added and the reaction mixture was kept stirring overnight. Upon evaporation of the solvent column chromatography (SiO₂, 25x1.5 cm, 95:5 CH₂Cl₂:MeOH) yielded 109 mg (0.10 mmol, 50%) of a yellowish solid.

¹**H-NMR** (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 9.14 (s, 1H, C9H), 8.99 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.86 (s, 1H, C9H), 7.55 – 7.45 (m, 2H), 7.40 – 7.29 (m, 8H), 7.24 (s, 4H), 7.18 – 7.08 (m, 1H), 4.88 (d, *J* = 13.1 Hz, 2H), 4.62 (d, *J* = 16.3 Hz, 1H), 4.40 (s, 2H), 4.36 – 4.26 (m, 2H), 4.11 (d, *J* = 13.3 Hz, 1H), 3.91 (s, 1H), 3.87 – 3.78 (m, 1H), 3.72 (s, 1H), 3.62 (s, 1H), 3.31 (d, *J* = 7.0 Hz, 2H), 3.12 (d, *J* = 13.9 Hz, 1H), 2.83 – 2.67 (m, 3H), 2.65 – 2.54 (m, 2H), 2.54 – 2.40 (m, 3H), 1.90 – 1.74 (m, 6H), 1.65 (s, 3H), 1.60 – 1.51 (m, 3H), 1.50 – 1.43 (m, 9H), 1.39 – 1.34 (m, 3H), 1.30 – 1.22 (m, 3H) ppm. ¹³**C-NMR** (151 MHz, CDCl₃) δ (147.6, 145.2, 143.9), (143.2, 139.6, 139.1), (129.0, 128.9), (127.9, 127.6, 127.4), 127.2, 120.6, (63.1, 63.0), (61.5, 60.3, 60.1), 59.9, 57.5, 56.8, 56.4, 56.0, 55.4, 52.6, (48.0, 47.0, 46.1), (40.7, 40.5, 40.3), (34.3, 33.9, 33.6), (27.5, 27.2, 27.0), 23.1, 21.5, 21.3, 20.9, 20.0 ppm. Wherever possible groupings were assigned. **HRMS (m/z):** (ESI-TOF) calculated for C₅₄H₆₈N₁₃PdCl [M+H]⁺ 1040.4537; found 104.4534.

References

- (1) All Nobel Prizes. https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/lists/all-nobel-prizes/ (accessed 2023-01-17).
- Poppe, L.; Nógrádi, M. Stereochemistry and Stereoselective Synthesis An Introduction; Wiley VCH: Weinheim, 2016.
 "Gold Book." *IUPAC. Compendium of Chemical Terminology, 2nd ed.*; McNaught, A. D., Wilkinson, A., Eds.; Blackwell
- Scientific Publications: Oxford, 1997. https://doi.org/10.1351/goldbook.
 Tokunaga, E.; Yamamoto, T.; Ito, E.; Shibata, N. Understanding the Thalidomide Chirality in Biological Processes by
- the Self-Disproportionation of Enantiomers. Sci Rep 2018, 8, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-35457-6.
- (5) *Chiral Building Blocks in Asymmetric Synthesis*; Wojaczyńska, E., Wojaczyński, J., Eds.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527834204.
- (6) Carreiro, E. P.; Burke, A. J. Amino Acids as Chiral Building Blocks. In Chiral Building Blocks in Asymmetric Synthesis; Wojaczyńska, E., Wojaczyński, J., Eds.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2022; pp 161–196. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527834204.CH6.
- (7) Baś, S.; Buda, S.; Młynarski, J. Carbohydrate-Based Catalysts and Auxiliaries in Organic Synthesis. In *Chiral Building Blocks in Asymmetric Synthesis*; Wojaczyńska, E., Wojaczyński, J., Eds.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2022; pp 197–234. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527834204.CH7.
- (8) Kacprzak, K.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Trochimczuk, A.; Steppeler, F.; Wojaczyński, J. Alkaloids as Chiral Building Blocks, Auxiliaries, Ligands, and Molecular Diversity. In *Chiral Building Blocks in Asymmetric Synthesis: Synthesis and Application*; Wojaczyńska, E., Wojaczyński, J., Eds.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2022; pp 297–366. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527834204.CH10.
- (9) Diaz-Muñoz, G.; Miranda, I. L.; Sartori, S. K.; de Rezende, D. C.; Alves Nogueira Diaz, M. Use of Chiral Auxiliaries in the Asymmetric Synthesis of Biologically Active Compounds: A Review. *Chirality* 2019, 31, 776–812. https://doi.org/10.1002/CHIR.23103.
- (10) Vitaku, E.; Smith, D. T.; Njardarson, J. T. Analysis of the Structural Diversity, Substitution Patterns, and Frequency of Nitrogen Heterocycles among U.S. FDA Approved Pharmaceuticals. J Med Chem 2014, 57, 10257–10274. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm501100b.
- Mulzer, J. 2.6 Chiral Pool Synthesis: From α-Amino Acids and Derivatives. In *Comprehensive Chirality*; Elsevier, 2012;
 Vol. 2, pp 122–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-095167-6.00201-9.
- (12) Paek, S.-M.; Jeong, M.; Jo, J.; Heo, Y.; Han, Y.; Yun, H. Recent Advances in Substrate-Controlled Asymmetric Induction Derived from Chiral Pool α-Amino Acids for Natural Product Synthesis. *Molecules* 2016, 21, 951. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules21070951.
- (13) Yin, Z.; Hu, W.; Zhang, W.; Konno, H.; Moriwaki, H.; Izawa, K.; Han, J.; Soloshonok, V. A. Tailor-Made Amino Acid-Derived Pharmaceuticals Approved by the FDA in 2019. Amino Acids 2020, 52, 1227–1261. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00726-020-02887-4.
- (14) Singh, P.; Manda, S. L. K.; Samanta, K.; Panda, G. α-Amino Acids with Electrically Charged and Polar Uncharged Side Chains as Chiral Synthon: Application to the Synthesis of Bioactive Alkaloids (1996-Dec, 2013). *Tetrahedron* 2017, 73, 1911–2008. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tet.2017.02.029.
- (15) Gnas, Y.; Glorius, F. Chiral Auxiliaries Principles and Recent Applications. *Synthesis* **2006**, *2006*, 1899–1930. https://doi.org/10.1055/S-2006-942399.
- (16) Gawley, R. E.; Aubé, Jeffrey. *Principles of Asymmetric Synthesis*; Elsevier, 2012.
- (17) Dalko, P. I.; Moisan, L. In the Golden Age of Organocatalysis. *Angew Chem Int Ed* **2004**, *43*, 5138–5175. https://doi.org/10.1002/ANIE.200400650.
- (18) Oksman-Caldentey, K.-M. Tropane and Nicotine Alkaloid Biosynthesis-Novel Approaches Towards Biotechnological Production of Plant-Derived Pharmaceuticals. *Curr Pharm Biotechnol* **2007**, *8*, 203–210. https://doi.org/10.2174/138920107781387401.
- (19) Alsamarrai, A. S. H. Synthesis of Tropane Derivatives. In *Alkaloids Their Importance in Nature and Human Life*; Kurek, J., Ed.; IntechOpen, 2019. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.83382.
- (20) Lichman, B. R. The Scaffold-Forming Steps of Plant Alkaloid Biosynthesis. *Nat Prod Rep* **2021**, *38*, 103–129. https://doi.org/10.1039/D0NP00031K.
- (21) Kumar, R.; Tewari, A. K. Isolation of Medicinally Important Constituents from Rare and Exotic Medicinal Plants. In *Synthesis of Medicinal Agents from Plants*; Elsevier, 2018; pp 229–256. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-102071-5.00010-6.
- (22) Robinson, R. LXIII.—A Synthesis of Tropinone. J. Chem. Soc., Trans. **1917**, 111, 762–768. https://doi.org/10.1039/CT9171100762.
- (23) Mikami, K.; Ohmura, H. One-Pot Synthesis of Tropinone by Tandem (Domino) Ene-Type Reactions of Acetone Silyl Enol Ethers. *Chemical Communications* **2002**, *2*, 2626–2627. https://doi.org/10.1039/b208066d.
- (24) Hu, F.; Ng, J.; Chiu, P. Pyrroles as Dienes in (4+3) Cycloadditions. *Synthesis (Stuttg)* **2019**, *51*, 1073–1086. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0037-1611660.
- (25) Noyori, R.; Baba, Y.; Hayakawa, Y. A New, General Synthesis of Tropane Alkaloids. J Am Chem Soc **1974**, 96, 3336– 3338. https://doi.org/10.1021/JA00817A063.
- (26) Hayakawa, Y.; Baba, Y.; Makino, S.; Noyori, R. General Synthesis of Tropane Alkaloids via the Polybromo Ketone-Iron Carbonyl Reaction. *J Am Chem Soc* **1978**, *100*, 1786–1791. https://doi.org/10.1021/JA00474A021.
- (27) Mann, J.; de Almeida Barbosa, L.-C. An Efficient Route to the Tropane Alkaloids. *J Chem Soc Perkin 1* **1992**, No. 7, 787–790. https://doi.org/10.1039/p19920000787.
- (28) Kulkarni, K.; Zhao, A.; Purcell, A.; Perlmutter, P. The Enantioselective Total Synthesis and Unambiguous Proof of the Absolute Stereochemistry of Pervilleine C. *Synlett* **2008**, 2009–2212. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2008-1078255.
- (29) Trenti, F.; Yamamoto, K.; Hong, B.; Paetz, C.; Nakamura, Y.; O'Connor, S. E. Early and Late Steps of Quinine Biosynthesis. *Org Lett* **2021**, *23*, 1793–1797. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.orglett.1c00206.
- (30) Woodward, R. B.; Doering, W. E. The Total Synthesis of Quinine. J Am Chem Soc 1945, 67, 860–874. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja01221a051.
- (31) Uskokovic, M. R.; Gutzwiller, J.; Henderson, T. Total Synthesis of Quinine and Quinidine. I. J Am Chem Soc 1970, 92, 203–204. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00704a036.
- (32) Stork, G.; Niu, D.; Fujimoto, A.; Koft, E. R.; Balkovec, J. M.; Tata, J. R.; Dake, G. R. The First Stereoselective Total Synthesis of Quinine. *J Am Chem Soc* **2001**, *123*, 3239–3242. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja004325r.
- (33) Stork, G.; Niu, D.; Fujimoto, R. A.; Koft, E. R.; Balkovec, J. M.; Tata, J. R.; Dake, G. R.; Muresan, S.; Diamant, H.; Yee, K. A.; Lee, C. Addition/Correction: The First Stereoselective Total Synthesis of Quinine [J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123 (14), 3239–3242]. J Am Chem Soc 2001, 123, 8644. https://doi.org/10.1021/JA015138B.
- (34) Igarashi, J.; Katsukawa, M.; Wang, Y. G.; Acharya, H. P.; Kobayashi, Y. Stereocontrolled Synthesis of Quinine and Quinidine. *Tetrahedron Lett* **2004**, *45*, 3783–3786. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TETLET.2004.03.085.
- (35) Raheem, I. T.; Goodman, S. N.; Jacobsen, E. N. Catalytic Asymmetric Total Syntheses of Quinine and Quinidine. *J Am Chem Soc* 2004, *126*, 706–707. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja039550y.
- (36) Illa, O.; Arshad, M.; Ros, A.; McGarrigle, E. M.; Aggarwal, V. K. Practical and Highly Selective Sulfur Ylide Mediated Asymmetric Epoxidations and Aziridinations Using an Inexpensive, Readily Available Chiral Sulfide. Applications to the Synthesis of Quinine and Quinidine. J Am Chem Soc 2010, 132, 1828–1830. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja9100276.
- (37) O'Donovan, D. H.; Aillard, P.; Berger, M.; de la Torre, A.; Petkova, D.; Knittl-Frank, C.; Geerdink, D.; Kaiser, M.; Maulide, N. C-H Activation Enables a Concise Total Synthesis of Quinine and Analogues with Enhanced Antimalarial Activity. Angew Chem Int Ed 2018, 57, 10737–10741. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.201804551.
- (38) Shiomi, S.; Misaka, R.; Kaneko, M.; Ishikawa, H. Enantioselective Total Synthesis of the Unnatural Enantiomer of Quinine. *Chem Sci* **2019**, *10*, 9433–9437. https://doi.org/10.1039/C9SC03879E.
- (39) Williams, R. M.; Burnett, C. M. New Tricks in Amino Acid Synthesis: Applications to Complex Natural Products. ACS Symposium Series **2009**, 1009, 420–442. https://doi.org/10.1021/BK-2009-1009.CH026.
- (40) Liu, J.; Han, J.; Izawa, K.; Sato, T.; White, S.; Meanwell, N. A.; Soloshonok, V. A. Cyclic Tailor-Made Amino Acids in the Design of Modern Pharmaceuticals. *Eur J Med Chem* **2020**, *208*, 112736. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2020.112736.
- (41) Yang, Z.; Tan, Q.; Jiang, Y.; Yang, J.; Su, X.; Qiao, Z.; Zhou, W.; He, L.; Qiu, H.; Zhang, M. Asymmetric Total Synthesis of Sarpagine and Koumine Alkaloids. *Angew Chem Int Ed* 2021, 60, 13105–13111. https://doi.org/10.1002/ANIE.202102416.
- (42) Wojaczyńska, E.; Wojaczyński, J.; Kleniewska, K.; Dorsz, M.; Olszewski, T. K. 2-Azanorbornane a Versatile Chiral Aza-Diels–Alder Cycloadduct: Preparation, Applications in Stereoselective Synthesis and Biological Activity. Org Biomol Chem 2015, 13, 6116–6148. https://doi.org/10.1039/C5OB00173K.
- (43) Cai, M.; Ma, J.; Wu, Q.; Lin, A.; Yao, H. Enantioselective Syntheses of 2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptanes via Brønsted Acid Catalyzed Ring-Opening of *Meso* -Epoxides. *Org Lett* 2022, 24, 8791–8795. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.orglett.2c03529.
- (44) Cycloaddition Reactions in Organic Chemistry; Kobayashi, S., Jørgensen, K. A., Eds.; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2001; Vol.
 3.
- (45) Yokoshima, S. Synthesis of Natural Products with Polycyclic Systems. *Chem Pharm Bull (Tokyo)* **2013**, *61*, 251–257. https://doi.org/10.1248/CPB.C12-01031.
- (46) *Modern Applications of Cycloaddition Chemistry*; Quadrelli, P., Ed.; Elsevier, 2019.
- (47) Diels, O.; Alder, K. Synthesen in Der Hydroaromatischen Reihe. *Liebigs Ann Chem* **1928**, 460, 98–122. https://doi.org/10.1002/jlac.19284600106.
- (48) Corey, E. J. Catalytic Enantioselective Diels-Alder Reactions: Methods, Mechanistic Fundamentals, Pathways, and Applications. *Angew Chem Int Ed* **2002**, *41*, 1650–1667. https://doi.org/10.1002/1521-3773(20020517)41:10<1650::AID-ANIE1650>3.0.CO;2-B.
- (49) Nicolaou, K. C.; Snyder, S. A.; Montagnon, T.; Vassilikogiannakis, G. The Diels-Alder Reaction in Total Synthesis. Angew Chem Int Ed 2002, 41, 1668–1698. https://doi.org/10.1002/1521-3773(20020517)41:10<1668::AID-ANIE1668>3.0.CO;2-Z.
- (50) Fringuelli, Francesco.; Taticchi, Aldo. The Diels Alder Reaction : Selected Practical Methods; Wiley: Chichester, 2002.
- (51) Juhl, M.; Tanner, D. Recent Applications of Intramolecular Diels–Alder Reactions to Natural Product Synthesis. *Chem* Soc Rev 2009, 38, 2983–2992. https://doi.org/10.1039/b816703f.
- (52) Cycloadditions in Bioorthogonal Chemistry; Vrabel, M., Carell, T., Eds.; Springer, 2016.
- (53) Sarmah, M. M.; Prajapati, D. Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction: An Efficient Approach for Construction of Heterocycles. *Curr Org Chem* **2014**, *18*, 1586–1620. https://doi.org/10.2174/1385272819666140529000155.
- (54) Cao, M.-H.; Green, N. J.; Xu, S.-Z. Application of the Aza-Diels–Alder Reaction in the Synthesis of Natural Products. *Org Biomol Chem* **2017**, *15*, 3105–3129. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6OB02761J.
- (55) Vinogradov, M. G.; Turova, O. v.; Zlotin, S. G. Catalytic Asymmetric Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction: Pivotal Milestones and Recent Applications to Synthesis of Nitrogen-Containing Heterocycles. *Adv Synth Catal* **2021**, *363*, 1466–1526. https://doi.org/10.1002/adsc.202001307.
- (56) Alder, K. Neuere Methoden Der Präparativen Organischen Chemie. 16. Die Methode Der Diensynthese. *Die Chemie* **1942**, *55*, 53–58. https://doi.org/10.1002/ange.19420550702.

- (57) Lora-Tamayo, M.; Madroñero, R. Imino Compounds as Dienophiles. In *1,4-Cycloaddition Reactions: The Diels-Alder reaction in heterocyclic syntheses*; Hamer, J., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 1967; pp 127–142.
- (58) Buonora, P.; Olsen, J. C.; Oh, T. Recent Developments in Imino Diels–Alder Reactions. *Tetrahedron* **2001**, *57*, 6099–6138. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(01)00438-0.
- (59) Kresze, G.; Albrecht, R. Heterocyclen Durch Diensynthese. Dienophile Azomethine Und Deren Dienaddukte. *Chem Ber* **1964**, *97*, 490–493. https://doi.org/10.1002/CBER.19640970225.
- (60) Albrecht, R.; Kresze, G.; Mlakar, B. Arylsulfonylimine: Darstellung, Eigenschaften Und Reaktivität. *Chem Ber* **1964**, *97*, 483–489. https://doi.org/10.1002/CBER.19640970224.
- (61) Larsen, S. D.; Grieco, P. A. Aza Diels-Alder Reactions in Aqueous Solution: Cyclocondensation of Dienes with Simple Iminium Salts Generated under Mannich Conditions. J Am Chem Soc 1985, 107, 1768–1769. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00292a057.
- (62) Grieco, P. A.; Larsen, S. D.; Fobare, W. F. Aza Diels-Alder Reactions in Water: Cyclocondensation of C-Acyl Iminium Ions with Cyclopentadiene. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1986**, *27*, 1975–1978. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(00)84425-1.
- (63) Grieco, P. A.; Larsen, S. D. Iminium Ion-Based Diels-Alder Reactions: N-Benzyl-2-Azanorbornene. *Org Synth* **1990**, *68*, 206. https://doi.org/10.15227/orgsyn.068.0206.
- (64) Stella, L.; Abraham, H.; Feneau-Dupont, J.; Tinant, B.; Declercq, J. P. Asymmetric Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction Using the Chiral 1-Phenyl Ethyl Imine of Methyl Glyoxylate. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1990**, *31*, 2603–2606. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-4039(90)80136-A.
- (65) Abraham, H.; Stella, L. Reaction d'aza-Diels-Alder Diastereoselective : Utilisation de La 1-Phenylethyl Imine de Glyoxylated d'alkyle Pour La Synthese de Derives d'α-Amino Acides Cycliques. *Tetrahedron* **1992**, *48*, 9707–9718. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(01)81187-X.
- (66) Waldmann, H.; Braun, M. Asymmetric Synthesis of Bicyclic Amino Acid Derivatives by Aza-Diels-Alder Reactions in Aqueous Solution. *Liebigs Ann Chem* **1991**, 1045–1048. https://doi.org/10.1002/jlac.1991199101180.
- (67) Bailey, P. D.; Wilsona, R. D.; Brownb, G. R. Enantio-and Diastereo-Selective Synthesis of Pipecolic Acid Derivatives Using the Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction of Imines with Dienes. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1991, 1337–1340. https://doi.org/10.1039/P19910001337
- (68) Bailey, P. D.; Brown, G. R.; Korber, P.; Reed, A.; Wilson, R. D. Asymmetric Synthesis of Pipecolic Acid Derivatives Using the Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **1991**, *2*, 1263–1282. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0957-4166(00)80025-7.
- (69) Ekegren, J. K.; Modin, S. A.; Alonso, D. A.; Andersson, P. G. Multigram Scale Synthesis of a Useful Aza-Diels-Alder Adduct in a One-Step Procedure. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **2002**, *13*, 447–449. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0957-4166(02)00127-1.
- (70) Linkert, F.; Laschat, S.; Kotila, S.; Fox, T. Evidence for a Stepwise Mechanism in Formal Hetero-Diels-Alder Reactions of N-Arylimines. *Tetrahedron* **1996**, *52*, 955–970. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-4020(95)00947-7.
- (71) Whiting, A.; Windsor, C. M. What Makes a Neutral Imino Dieneophile Undergo a Thermal, Non-Catalysed, Diels-Alder Reaction? *Tetrahedron* **1998**, *54*, 6035–6050. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(98)00284-1.
- (72) Hermitage, S.; Jay, D. A.; Whiting, A. Evidence for the Non-Concerted [4+2]-Cycloaddition of N-Aryl Imines When Acting as Both Dienophiles and Dienes under Lewis Acid-Catalysed Conditions. *Tetrahedron Lett* 2002, 43, 9633– 9636. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(02)02392-4.
- (73) Hermitage, S.; Howard, J. A. K.; Jay, D.; Pritchard, R. G.; Probert, M. R.; Whiting, A. Mechanistic Studies on the Formal Aza-Diels–Alder Reactions of N-Aryl Imines: Evidence for the Non-Concertedness under Lewis-Acid Catalysed Conditions. Org Biomol Chem 2004, 2, 2451–2460. https://doi.org/10.1039/B407293F.
- (74) Hashimoto, N.; Yasuda, H.; Hayashi, M.; Tanabe, Y. Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction of Methyl 2-[(R)-1-Phenylethyl]Iminoethanoate with Cyclopentadiene Using Practical and Environmentally Friendly Biphasic Solvent System. Org Process Res Dev 2005, 9, 105–109. https://doi.org/10.1021/op049828m.
- (75) Bailey, P. D.; Wilson, R. D.; Brown, G. R. Stereoselective Synthesis of Pipecolic Acid Derivatives Using Aza-Diels-Alder Reactions. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1989**, *30*, 6781–6784. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(00)70675-7.
- (76) Hamley, P.; Helmchen, G.; Holmes, A. B.; Marshall, D. R.; MacKinnon, J. W. M.; Smith, D. F.; Ziller, J. W. Diastereoselective Imino Ester Cycloadditions. Enantioselective Synthesis of Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptenes. J Chem Soc Chem Commun 1992, 9, 786–788. https://doi.org/10.1039/C39920000786.
- (77) Södergren, M. J.; Andersson, P. G. Chiral, Bicyclic Proline Derivatives and Their Application as Ligands for Copper in the Catalytic Asymmetric Allylic Oxidation of Olefins. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1996**, *37*, 7577–7580. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-4039(96)01664-4.
- (78) Blanco, J. M.; Caamaño, O.; Fernández, F.; García-Mera, X.; López, C.; Rodríguez, G.; Rodríguez-Borges, J. E.; Rodríguez-Hergueta, A. Enantioselective Synthesis of 3-Functionalized 2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Hept-5-Enes by Hetero Diels-Alder Addition to Cyclopentadiene. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1998**, *39*, 5663–5666. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(98)01102-2.
- Hedberg, C.; Pinho, P.; Roth, P.; Andersson, P. G. Diels–Alder Reaction of Heterocyclic Imine Dienophiles. J Org Chem 2000, 65, 2810–2812. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo9916683.
- (80) Modin, S. A.; Andersson, P. G. Rapid Access to Enantiopure Bicyclic Diamines via Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction of Iminoamides. *J Org Chem* **2000**, *65*, 6736–6738. https://doi.org/10.1021/JO005508Z.
- (81) Trifonova, A.; Andersson, P. G. The Use of Nonactivated Iminodienophiles in the Stereoselective Aza-Diels–Alder Reaction. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **2004**, *15*, 445–452. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TETASY.2003.12.011.

- (82) Loh, T. P.; Koh, K. S. V.; Sim, K. Y.; Leong, W. K. Competitive Fine-Tuning of Heteroaromatic Imines as Dienophiles or Dienes in the Lewis Acid-Mediated Diels-Alder Reaction with Cyclopentadiene. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1999**, *40*, 8447– 8451. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(99)01770-0.
- (83) Bailey, P. D.; Londesbrough, D. J.; Hancox, T. C.; Heffernan, J. D.; Holmes, A. B. Highly Enantioselective Synthesis of Pipecolic Acid Derivatives via an Asymmetric Aza-Diels–Alder Reaction. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 2543– 2544. https://doi.org/10.1039/C39940002543.
- Bauer, T.; Szymański, S.; Jezewski, A.; Gluziński, P.; Jurczak, J. Asymmetric [4+2] Cycloaddition of Cyclopentadiene to N'-Tosylimine of N-Glyoxyloyl-(2R)-Bornane-10,2-Sultam. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* 1997, *8*, 2619–2625. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0957-4166(97)00305-4.
- (85) Szymański, S.; Chapuis, C.; Jurczak, J. Diastereoselectivity in the Hetero [4+2] Cycloaddition of Cyclopentadiene to N-Benzyliminoacetyl Derivatives of (2R)-Bornane-10,2-Sultam and Other Chiral Secondary Alcohols. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* 2001, *12*, 1939–1945. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0957-4166(01)00356-1.
- (86) Fernández, F.; García-Mera, X.; Vale, M. L.; Rodríguez-Borges, J. E. Enantioselective Synthesis of [(1 R, 3- Exo)-2-Benzyl-2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Hept-5-En-3-YI]Methanol via Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction. Synlett 2005, 2005, 319–321. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2004-836068.
- (87) Cardoso do Vale, M. L.; Rodríguez-Borges, J. E.; Caamaño, O.; Fernández, F.; García-Mera, X. The Use of (–)-8-Phenylisoneomenthol and (–)-8-Phenylmenthol in the Enantioselective Synthesis of 3-Functionalized 2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptane Derivatives via Aza-Diels–Alder Reaction. *Tetrahedron* 2006, 62, 9475–9482. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TET.2006.06.118.
- (88) García-Mera, X.; Rodríguez-Borges, J. E.; Vale, M. L. C.; Alves, M. J. Highly Diastereoselective Synthesis of 2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Hept-5-Ene Derivatives: Bronsted Acid Catalyzed Aza-Diels–Alder Reaction between Cyclopentadiene and Imino-Acetates with Two Chiral Auxiliaries. *Tetrahedron* 2011, 67, 7162–7172. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TET.2011.06.097.
- (89) Bassani, M.; Scarso, A.; Drago, M.; Zambon, A.; Fabris, F. Endo-1-Phenylborneol as a Novel, Alternative Chiral Auxiliary for the Aza-Diels-Alder Reaction. *Tetrahedron Lett* **2020**, *61*, 152165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetlet.2020.152165.
- (90) Yao, S.; Saaby, S.; Hazell, R. G.; Jørgensen, K. A. Catalytic Enantioselective Aza-Diels-Alder Reactions of Imines-An Approach to Optically Active Nonproteinogenicα-Amino Acids. *Chem Eur J* 2000, *6*, 2435–2448. https://doi.org/10.1002/1521-3765(20000703)6:13<2435::AID-CHEM2435>3.0.CO;2-Z.
- (91) Prenzel, A. H. G. P.; Deppermann, N.; Maison, W. Azabicycloalkenes as Synthetic Intermediates: Application to the Preparation of Diazabicycloalkane Scaffolds. *Org Lett* **2006**, *8*, 1681–1684. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol060287q.
- (92) Maison, W. Azabicycloalkenes as Synthetic Intermediates Synthesis of Conformationally Constrained Glutamate Analogues. *Eur J Org Chem* **2007**, 2007, 2276–2284. https://doi.org/10.1002/EJOC.200700104.
- (93) Nakano, H.; Kumagai, N.; Matsuzaki, H.; Kabuto, C.; Hongo, H. Enantioselective Addition of Diethylzinc to Aldehydes Using 2-Azanorbornylmethanols and 2-Azanorbornylmethanethiol as a Catalyst. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **1997**, *8*, 1391–1401. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0957-4166(97)00118-3.
- (94) Alonso, D. A.; Bertilsson, S. K.; Johnsson, S. Y.; Nordin, S. J. M.; Södergren, M. J.; Andersson, P. G. New Expedient Route to Both Enantiomers of Nonproteinogenic R-Amino Acid Derivatives from the Unsaturated 2-Aza-Bicyclo Moiety. J Org Chem 1999, 64, 2276–2280. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo981838w.
- (95) Guijarro, D.; Pinho, P.; Andersson, P. G. Enantioselective Addition of Dialkylzinc Reagents to N-(Diphenylphosphinoyl) Imines Promoted by 2-Azanorbornylmethanols. *J Org Chem* **1998**, *63*, 2530–2535. https://doi.org/10.1021/JO9718096.
- (96) Cossy, J.; Gomez Pardo, D.; Dumas, C.; Mirguet, O.; Déchamps, I.; Métro, T. X.; Burger, B.; Roudeau, R.; Appenzeller, J.; Cochi, A. Rearrangement of β-Amino Alcohols and Application to the Synthesis of Biologically Active Compounds. *Chirality* 2009, *21*, 850–856. https://doi.org/10.1002/CHIR.20716.
- (97) Sampaio-Dias, I. E.; Sousa, C. A. D.; García-Mera, X.; Ferreira Da Costa, J.; Caamaño, O.; Rodríguez-Borges, J. E. Novel L-Prolyl-l-Leucylglycinamide (PLG) Tripeptidomimetics Based on a 2-Azanorbornane Scaffold as Positive Allosteric Modulators of the D2R. Org Biomol Chem 2016, 14, 11065–11069. https://doi.org/10.1039/c6ob02248k.
- (98) Ekegren, J. K.; Roth, P.; Källström, K.; Tarnai, T.; Andersson, P. G. Synthesis and Evaluation of N,S-Compounds as Chiral Ligands for Transfer Hydrogenation of Acetophenone. Org Biomol Chem 2003, 1, 358–366. https://doi.org/10.1039/b208907f.
- (99) Perrin, V.; Riveron, V.; Balme, G.; Gore, J. 2-Aza [2,2,1] Bicyclo Heptane Derivatives: Ring Expansion, Fragmentation and Synthesis of a Potential TxA 2 Antagonist. *J Chem Res* **2000**, 2000, 60–61. https://doi.org/10.3184/030823400103166553.
- (100) Wojaczyńska, E. New 2-Azanorbornyl Derivatives: Chiral (N,N)-Donating Ligands for Asymmetric Catalysis. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **2011**, *22*, 161–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2010.12.011.
- (101) Wojaczyńska, E.; Skarżewski, J. Chelating 2-Azanorbornyl Derivatives as Effective Nitrogen-Nitrogen and Nitrogen-Chalcogen Donating Ligands in Palladium-Catalyzed Asymmetric Allylic Alkylation. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* 2008, 19, 2252–2257. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2008.09.025.
- (102) Wojaczyńska, E.; Turowska-Tyrk, I.; Skarzewski, J. Novel Chiral Bridged Azepanes: Stereoselective Ring Expansion of 2-Azanorbornan-3-Yl Methanols. *Tetrahedron* **2012**, *68*, 7848–7854. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tet.2012.07.028.
- (103) Jin, H.; Lazer-With, S. E.; Martin, T. A. T.; Bacon, E. M.; Cottell, J. J.; Cai, Z. R.; Pyun, H.-J.; Morganelli, P. A.; Ji, M.; Taylor, J. G.; Chen, X.; Mish, M. R.; Desai, M. C. Polycyclic-Carbamoylpyridone Compounds and Their Pharmaceutical Use. WO 2014/100323 A1, 2014.

- (104) Yamada, S. ichi; Hiroi, K.; Achiwa, K. Asymmetric Synthesis with Amino Acid I Asymmetric Induction in the Alkylation of Keto-Enamine. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1969**, *10*, 4233–4236. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(01)88662-7.
- (105) Yamada, S. ichi; Otani, G. Asymmetric Synthesis with Amino Acid II Asymmetric Synthesis of Optically Active 4,4-Disubstituted-Cyclohexenone. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1969**, *10*, 4237–4240. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(01)88663-9.
- (106) Yamada, S. ichi; Otani, G. Total Synthesis of (+)-Mesembrine by Asymmetric Synthesis with Amino Acid. *Tetrahedron* Lett **1971**, *12*, 1133–1136. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(01)96647-X.
- (107) Enders, D.; Eichenauer, H. Asymmetric Synthesis of α-Substituted Ketones by Metalation and Alkylation of Chiral Hydrazones. Angew Chem Int Ed 1976, 15, 549–551. https://doi.org/10.1002/ANIE.197605492.
- (108) Corey, E. J.; Enders, D. Applications of N,N-Dimethylhydrazones to Synthesis. Use in Efficient, Positionally and Stereochemically Selective C=C Bond Formation; Oxidative Hydrolysis to Carbonyl Compounds. *Tetrahedron Lett* 1976, 17, 3–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(00)71307-4.
- (109) Enders, D.; Eichenauer, H. Enantioselective Alkylation of Aldehydes via Metalated Chiral Hydrazones. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1977**, *18*, 191–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(01)92585-7.
- (110) Enders, D. Alkylation of Chiral Hydrazones. In *Asymmetrie Synthesis*; Morrison, J. D., Ed.; Academic Press: Orlando, 1985; Vol. 3, pp 275–339.
- (111) Fey, P. Alkylation of Azenolates from Hydrazones. In *Stereoselective Synthesis, Houben-Weyl Methoden der* organischen Chemie; Helmchen, G., Hoffmann, R., Schaumann, E., Eds.; Thieme: Stuttgart, 1995; Vol. E21a, pp 994–1015.
- (112) Job, A.; Janeck, C. F.; Bettray, W.; Peters, R.; Enders, D. The SAMP-/RAMP-Hydrazone Methodology in Asymmetric Synthesis. *Tetrahedron* **2002**, *58*, 2253–2329. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(02)00080-7.
- (113) Heravi, M.; Zadsirjan, V.; Daraie, M. Recent Advances in the Applications of SAMP/RAMP as Chiral Auxiliaries in Asymmetric Synthesis. *Curr Org Synth* **2017**, *14*, 61–111. https://doi.org/10.2174/1570179413666160624112433.
- (114) Enders, D.; Prokopenko, O. F. Diastereo- and Enantioselective Synthesis of the 18-Membered Lichen Macrolide (+)-Aspicilin. *Liebigs Annalen* **1995**, *1995*, 1185–1191. https://doi.org/10.1002/jlac.1995199507161.
- (115) Enders, D.; Vicario, J. L.; Job, A.; Wolberg, M.; Müller, M. Asymmetric Total Synthesis of (–)-Callystatin A and (–)-20-Epi-Callystatin A Employing Chemical and Biological Methods. Chem Eur J 2002, 8, 4272–4284. https://doi.org/10.1002/1521-3765(20020916)8:18<4272::AID-CHEM4272>3.0.CO;2-K.
- (116) Sabitha, G.; Reddy, S.; Raju, A.; Yadav, J. A Concise Stereoselective Total Synthesis of Synargentolide A from 3,4,6-Tri-O-Acetyl-d-Glucal. *Synthesis (Stuttg)* **2011**, *2011*, 1279–1282. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0030-1258458.
- (117) Enders, D.; Reichenbach, L. F. Asymmetric Synthesis of Synargentolide A and Its 3-Epimer Using the RAMP-Hydrazone Methodology. *Synthesis (Stuttg)* **2013**, *45*, 959–965. https://doi.org/10.1055/S-0032-1316865.
- (118) Jones, S. Stoichiometric Asymmetric Processes. J Chem Soc Perkin 1 **2002**, 2, 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1039/b009236n.
- (119) Heravi, M. M.; Zadsirjan, V.; Farajpour, B. Applications of Oxazolidinones as Chiral Auxiliaries in the Asymmetric Alkylation Reaction Applied to Total Synthesis. *RSC Adv* **2016**, *6*, 30498–30551. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6RA00653A.
- (120) Velazquez, F.; Olivo, H. The Application of Chiral Oxazolidinethiones and Thiazolidinethiones in Asymmetric Synthesis. *Curr Org Chem* **2002**, *6*, 303–340. https://doi.org/10.2174/1385272024605023.
- (121) Evans, D. A.; Bartroli, J.; Shih, T. L. Enantioselective Aldol Condensations. 2. Erythro-Selective Chiral Aldol Condensations via Boron Enolates. *J Am Chem Soc* **1981**, *103*, 2127–2129. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00398a058.
- (122) Hiersemann, M. Modern Aldol Reactions. Synthesis (Stuttg) 2004, 483–483. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2007-970123.
- (123) Cowden, C. J.; Paterson, I. Asymmetric Aldol Reactions Using Boron Enolates. In *Organic Reactions*; John Wiley & Sons, Inc.: Hoboken, NJ, USA, 1997; pp 1–200. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471264180.or051.01.
- (124) Kim, M. ah; Kim, J. Y.; Song, K. S.; Kim, J.; Lee, J. Convenient Total Synthesis of Taranabant (MK-0364), a Novel Cannabinoid-1 Receptor Inverse Agonist as an Anti-Obesity Agent. *Tetrahedron* 2007, 63, 12845–12852. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TET.2007.10.056.
- (125) Guchhait, S.; Chatterjee, S.; Ampapathi, R. S.; Goswami, R. K. Total Synthesis of Reported Structure of Baulamycin A and Its Congeners. *J Org Chem* **2017**, *82*, 2414–2435. https://doi.org/10.1021/ACS.JOC.6B02838.
- (126) Crimmins, M. T.; Chaudhary, K. Titanium Enolates of Thiazolidinethione Chiral Auxiliaries: Versatile Tools for Asymmetric Aldol Additions. Org Lett 2000, 2, 775–777. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol9913901.
- (127) Crimmins, M. T.; King, B. W.; Tabet, E. A.; Chaudhary, K. Asymmetric Aldol Additions: Use of Titanium Tetrachloride and (-)-Sparteine for the Soft Enolization of N-Acyl Oxazolidinones, Oxazolidinethiones, and Thiazolidinethiones. J Org Chem 2001, 66, 894–902. https://doi.org/10.1021/JO001387R.
- (128) Zhang, Y.; Sammakia, T. Synthesis of a New *N* -Acetyl Thiazolidinethione Reagent and Its Application to a Highly Selective Asymmetric Acetate Aldol Reaction. *Org Lett* **2004**, *6*, 3139–3141. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol048810t.
- (129) Oppolzer, W. Camphor as a Natural Source of Chirality in Asymmetric Synthesis. *Pure Appl Chem* **1990**, *62*, 1241–1250. https://doi.org/10.1351/PAC199062071241.
- (130) Tsai, W. J.; Lin, Y. T.; Uang, B. J. Asymmetric Michael Addition of Thiols to (1R,2R,4R)-(-)-2,10-N-Enoylcamphorsultam. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **1994**, *5*, 1195–1198. https://doi.org/10.1016/0957-4166(94)80155-X.
- (131) Romanski, J.; Nowak, P.; Maksymiuk, A.; Chapuis, C.; Jurczak, J. Diastereoselective 1,3-Dipolar Cycloadditions of Both Electronically Modified Phenyl-Nitrile Oxides and Stilbenes. RSC Adv 2013, 3, 23105–23118. https://doi.org/10.1039/C3RA41718B.
- (132) Heravi, M. M.; Zadsirjan, V. Recent Advances in the Application of the Oppolzer Camphorsultam as a Chiral Auxiliary. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **2014**, *25*, 1061–1090. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TETASY.2014.07.001.

- (133) Zhang, L.; Zhu, L.; Yang, J.; Luo, J.; Hong, R. Stereoselective α-Hydroxylation of Amides Using Oppolzer's Sultam as Chiral Auxiliary. J Org Chem 2016, 81, 3890–3900. https://doi.org/10.1021/ACS.JOC.6B00068.
- (134) Takao, K.; Sakamoto, S.; Touati, M.; Kusakawa, Y.; Tadano, K. Asymmetric Construction of All-Carbon Quaternary Stereocenters by Chiral-Auxiliary-Mediated Claisen Rearrangement and Total Synthesis of (+)-Bakuchiol. *Molecules* 2012, 17, 13330–13344. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules171113330.
- (135) Cruz, A.; Padilla-Martínez, I. I.; Bautista-Ramirez, M. E. Ephedrines as Chiral Auxiliaries in Enantioselective Alkylation Reactions of Acyl Ephedrine Amides and Esters: A Review. Curr Org Synth 2017, 15, 38–83. https://doi.org/10.2174/1570179414666170830125915.
- (136) Gladiali, S.; Alberico, E. Asymmetric Transfer Hydrogenation: Chiral Ligands and Applications. *Chem Soc Rev* 2006, 35, 226–236. https://doi.org/10.1039/B513396C.
- (137) Everacre, K.; Mortreux, A.; Carpentier, J. F. Ruthenium(II)-Catalyzed Asymmetric Transfer Hydrogenation of Carbonyl Compounds with 2-Propanol and Ephedrine-Type Ligands. *Adv Synth Catal* 2003, 345, 67–77. https://doi.org/10.1002/ADSC.200390030.
- (138) Alonso, D. A.; Guijarro, D.; Pinho, P.; Temme, O.; Andersson, P. G. (1S,3R,4R)-2-Azanorbornylmethanol, an Efficient Ligand for Ruthenium-Catalyzed Asymmetric Transfer Hydrogenation of Ketones. *J Org Chem* **1998**, *63*, 2749–2751. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo9720820.
- (139) Alonso, D. A.; Brandt, P.; Nordin, S. J. M.; Andersson, P. G. Ru(Arene)(Amino Alcohol)-Catalyzed Transfer Hydrogenation of Ketones: Mechanism and Origin of Enantioselectivity. J Am Chem Soc 1999, 121, 9580–9588. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja9906610.
- (140) Brandt, P.; Roth, P.; Andersson, P. G. Origin of Enantioselectivity in the Ru(Arene)(Amino Alcohol)-Catalyzed Transfer Hydrogenation of Ketones. *J Org Chem* **2004**, *69*, 4885–4890. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo030378q.
- (141) Pinho, P.; Guijarro, D.; Andersson, P. G. (1S, 3R, 4R)-2-Azanorbornyl-3-Methanol Oxazaborolidines in the Asymmetric Reduction of Ketones. *Tetrahedron* **1998**, *54*, 7897–7906. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(98)00424-4.
- (142) Alonso, D. A.; Nordin, S. J. M.; Roth, P.; Tarnai, T.; Andersson, P. G.; Thommen, M.; Pittelkow, U. 2-Azanorbornyl Alcohols: Very Efficient Ligands for Ruthenium-Catalyzed Asymmetric Transfer Hydrogenation of Aromatic Ketones. J Org Chem 2000, 65, 3116–3122. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo991914a.
- (143) Nordin, S. J. M.; Roth, P.; Tarnai, T.; Alonso, D. A.; Brandt, P.; Andersson, P. G. Remote Dipole Effects as a Means to Accelerate [Ru(Amino Alcohol)]-Catalyzed Transfer Hydrogenation of Ketones. *Chemistry* 2001, 7, 1431–1436. https://doi.org/10.1002/1521-3765(20010401)7:7<1431::AID-CHEM1431>3.0.CO;2-L.
- (144) Roth, P.; Andersson, P. G.; Somfai, P. Asymmetric Reduction of Azirines; a New Route to Chiral Aziridines. *Chemical Communications* **2002**, *16*, 1752–1753. https://doi.org/10.1039/b203932j.
- (145) Trifonova, A.; Diesen, J. S.; Chapman, C. J.; Andersson, P. G. Application of Phosphine-Oxazoline Ligands in Ir-Catalyzed Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Acyclic Aromatic N-Arylimines. Org Lett 2004, 6, 3825–3827. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol048399+.
- (146) Verendel, J. J.; Pàmies, O.; Diéguez, M.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Olefins Using Chiral Crabtree-Type Catalysts: Scope and Limitations. *Chem Rev* **2014**, *114*, 2130–2169. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr400037u.
- (147) Pfaltz, A.; Blankenstein, J.; Hilgraf, R.; Hörmann, E.; McIntyre, S.; Menges, F.; Schönleber, M.; Smidt, S. P.; Wüstenberg, B.; Zimmermann, N. Iridium-Catalyzed Enantioselective Hydrogenation of Olefins. *Adv Synth Catal* 2003, 345, 33–43. https://doi.org/10.1002/adsc.200390027.
- (148) Iridium Catalysis; Andersson, P. G., Ed.; Topics in Organometallic Chemistry; Springer: Berlin, Heidelberg, 2011; Vol. 34. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-15334-1.
- (149) Cadu, A.; Andersson, P. G. Development of Iridium-Catalyzed Asymmetric Hydrogenation: New Catalysts, New Substrate Scope. J Organomet Chem 2012, 714, 3–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jorganchem.2012.04.002.
- Innovative Catalysis in Organic Synthesis: Oxidation, Hydrogenation, and C-X Bond Forming Reactions; Andersson, P. G., Ed.; Wiley-VCH, 2012. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527646586.
- (151) Cadu, A.; Andersson, P. G. Iridium Catalysis: Application of Asymmetric Reductive Hydrogenation. *Dalton Transactions* **2013**, *42*, 14345–14356. https://doi.org/10.1039/c3dt51163d.
- (152) Margarita, C.; Andersson, P. G. Evolution and Prospects of the Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Unfunctionalized Olefins. *J Am Chem Soc* **2017**, *139*, 1346–1356. https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.6b10690.
- (153) Massaro, L.; Zheng, J.; Margarita, C.; Andersson, P. G. Enantioconvergent and Enantiodivergent Catalytic Hydrogenation of Isomeric Olefins. *Chem Soc Rev* **2020**, *49*, 2504–2522. https://doi.org/10.1039/C9CS00138G.
- (154) Peters, B. B. C.; Andersson, P. G. The Implications of the Brønsted Acidic Properties of Crabtree-Type Catalysts in the Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Olefins. J Am Chem Soc 2022, 144, 16252–16261. https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.2c07023.
- (155) Palomo, C.; Oiarbide, M.; López, R. Asymmetric Organocatalysis by Chiral Brønsted Bases: Implications and Applications. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2009**, *38*, 632–653. https://doi.org/10.1039/B708453F.
- (156) Trifonova, A.; Källström, K. E.; Andersson, P. G. Development of a New Class of (1S,3R,4R)-2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptane-Oxazoline Ligands and Their Application in Asymmetric Transfer Hydrogenation. *Tetrahedron* **2004**, *60*, 3393–3403. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tet.2004.01.102.
- (157) Trifonova, A.; Diesen, J. S.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Imines and Olefins Using Phosphine-Oxazoline Iridium Complexes as Catalysts. *Chem Eur J* 2006, 12, 2318–2328. https://doi.org/10.1002/chem.200500942.
- (158) Cheruku, P.; Church, T. L.; Trifonova, A.; Wartmann, T.; Andersson, P. G. Access to Chiral Tertiary Amines via the Iridium-Catalyzed Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Enamines. *Tetrahedron Lett* **2008**, *49*, 7290–7293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetlet.2008.10.035.

- (159) Peters, B. B. C.; Zheng, J.; Krajangsri, S.; Andersson, P. G. Stereoselective Iridium-N,P-Catalyzed Double Hydrogenation of Conjugated Enones to Saturated Alcohols. *J Am Chem Soc* **2022**, *144*, 8734–8740. https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.2c02422.
- (160) Li, J.-Q.; Quan, X.; Andersson, P. G. Highly Enantioselective Iridium-Catalyzed Hydrogenation of α,β-Unsaturated Esters. *Chem Eur J* 2012, *18*, 10609–10616. https://doi.org/10.1002/chem.201200907.
- (161) Li, J.-Q.; Liu, J.; Krajangsri, S.; Chumnanvej, N.; Singh, T.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Allylic Alcohols Using Ir–N,P-Complexes. *ACS Catal* **2016**, *6*, 8342–8349. https://doi.org/10.1021/acscatal.6b02456.
- (162) Peters, B. B. C.; Jongcharoenkamol, J.; Krajangsri, S.; Andersson, P. G. Highly Enantioselective Iridium-Catalyzed Hydrogenation of Conjugated Trisubstituted Enones. *Org Lett* **2021**, *23*, 242–246. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.orglett.0c04012.
- Yang, J.; Massaro, L.; Krajangsri, S.; Singh, T.; Su, H.; Silvi, E.; Ponra, S.; Eriksson, L.; Ahlquist, M. S. G.; Andersson, P. G. Combined Theoretical and Experimental Studies Unravel Multiple Pathways to Convergent Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Enamides. *J Am Chem Soc* 2021, *143*, 21594–21603. https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.1c09573.
- (164) Wu, H.; Su, H.; Schulze, E. J.; Peters, B. B. C.; Nolan, M. D.; Yang, J.; Singh, T.; Ahlquist, M. S. G.; Andersson, P. G. Siteand Enantioselective Iridium-Catalyzed Desymmetric Mono-Hydrogenation of 1,4-Dienes. *Angew Chem Int Ed* 2021, 60, 19428–19434. https://doi.org/10.1002/ANIE.202107267.
- (165) Zhou, T.; Peters, B.; Maldonado, M. F.; Govender, T.; Andersson, P. G. Enantioselective Synthesis of Chiral Sulfones by Ir-Catalyzed Asymmetric Hydrogenation: A Facile Approach to the Preparation of Chiral Allylic and Homoallylic Compounds. J Am Chem Soc 2012, 134, 13592–13595. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja306731u.
- (166) Peters, B. K.; Zhou, T.; Rujirawanich, J.; Cadu, A.; Singh, T.; Rabten, W.; Kerdphon, S.; Andersson, P. G. An Enantioselective Approach to the Preparation of Chiral Sulfones by Ir-Catalyzed Asymmetric Hydrogenation. J Am Chem Soc 2014, 136, 16557–16562. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja5079877.
- (167) Cheruku, P.; Gohil, S.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Enol Phosphinates by Iridium Catalysts Having N,P Ligands. *Org Lett* **2007**, *9*, 1659–1661. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol070325I.
- (168) Cheruku, P.; Diesen, J.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Di and Trisubstituted Enol Phosphinates with N,P-Ligated Iridium Complexes. *J Am Chem Soc* **2008**, *130*, 5595–5599. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja711372c.
- (169) Engman, M.; Diesen, J. S.; Paptchikhine, A.; Andersson, P. G. Iridium-Catalyzed Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Fluorinated Olefins Using N,P-Ligands: A Struggle with Hydrogenolysis and Selectivity. J Am Chem Soc 2007, 129, 4536–4537. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja0686763.
- (170) Ponra, S.; Rabten, W.; Yang, J.; Wu, H.; Kerdphon, S.; Andersson, P. G. Diastereo- and Enantioselective Synthesis of Fluorine Motifs with Two Contiguous Stereogenic Centers. J Am Chem Soc 2018, 140, 13878–13883. https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.8b08778.
- (171) Ponra, S.; Yang, J.; Kerdphon, S.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Synthesis of Alkyl Fluorides: Hydrogenation of Fluorinated Olefins. *Angew Chem* **2019**, *131*, 9383–9388. https://doi.org/10.1002/ange.201903954.
- (172) Ponra, S.; Yang, J.; Wu, H.; Rabten, W.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Synthesis of 1,2-Fluorohydrin: Iridium Catalyzed Hydrogenation of Fluorinated Allylic Alcohol. *Chem Sci* **2020**, *11*, 11189–11194. https://doi.org/10.1039/D0SC04032K.
- (173) Church, T. L.; Rasmussen, T.; Andersson, P. G. Enantioselectivity in the Iridium-Catalyzed Hydrogenation of Unfunctionalized Olefins. *Organometallics* **2010**, *29*, 6769–6781. https://doi.org/10.1021/om100899u.
- (174) Li, J.-Q.; Paptchikhine, A.; Govender, T.; Andersson, P. G. Bicyclic Phosphine-Thiazole Ligands for the Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Olefins. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **2010**, *21*, 1328–1333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2010.03.023.
- (175) Verendel, J. J.; Zhou, T.; Li, J.-Q.; Paptchikhine, A.; Lebedev, O.; Andersson, P. G. Highly Flexible Synthesis of Chiral Azacycles via Iridium-Catalyzed Hydrogenation. J Am Chem Soc 2010, 132, 8880–8881. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja103901e.
- (176) Verendel, J. J.; Li, J. Q.; Quan, X.; Peters, B.; Zhou, T.; Gautun, O. R.; Govender, T.; Andersson, P. G. Chiral Hetero- and Carbocyclic Compounds from the Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Cyclic Alkenes. *Chem Eur J* 2012, *18*, 6507–6513. https://doi.org/10.1002/CHEM.201104073.
- (177) Biosca, M.; Paptchikhine, A.; Pàmies, O.; Andersson, P. G.; Diéguez, M. Extending the Substrate Scope of Bicyclic P-Oxazoline/Thiazole Ligands for Ir-Catalyzed Hydrogenation of Unfunctionalized Olefins by Introducing a Biaryl Phosphoroamidite Group. Chem Eur J 2015, 21, 3455–3464. https://doi.org/10.1002/CHEM.201405361.
- (178) Peters, B. B. C.; Zheng, J.; Birke, N.; Singh, T.; Andersson, P. G. Iridium-Catalyzed Enantioconvergent Hydrogenation of Trisubstituted Olefins. *Nat Commun* **2022**, *13*, 361. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-28003-6.
- (179) Källström, K.; Munslow, I. J.; Hedberg, C.; Andersson, P. G. Iridium-Catalysed Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Vinylsilanes as a Route to Optically Active Silanes. Adv Synth Catal 2006, 348, 2575–2578. https://doi.org/10.1002/adsc.200600279.
- (180) Cheruku, P.; Paptchikhine, A.; Church, T. L.; Andersson, P. G. Iridium-N,P-Ligand-Catalyzed Enantioselective Hydrogenation of Diphenylvinylphosphine Oxides and Vinylphosphonates. *J Am Chem Soc* **2009**, *131*, 8285–8289. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja901437t.
- (181) Engman, M.; Cheruku, P.; Tolstoy, P.; Bergquist, J.; Völker, S. F.; Andersson, P. G. Highly Selective Iridium-Catalyzed Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Trifluoromethyl Olefins: A New Route to Trifluoromethyl- Bearing Stereocenters. *Adv Synth Catal* **2009**, *351*, 375–378. https://doi.org/10.1002/adsc.200800645.
- (182) Yang, J.; Ponra, S.; Li, X.; Peters, B. B. C.; Massaro, L.; Zhou, T.; Andersson, P. G. Catalytic Enantioselective Synthesis of Fluoromethylated Stereocenters by Asymmetric Hydrogenation. *Chem Sci* **2022**, *13*, 8590–8596. https://doi.org/10.1039/D2SC02685F.

- (183) Paptchikhine, A.; Cheruku, P.; Engman, M.; Andersson, P. G. Iridium-Catalyzed Enantioselective Hydrogenation of Vinyl Boronates. *Chemical Communications* **2009**, 5996. https://doi.org/10.1039/b912590f.
- (184) Liu, J.; Krajangsri, S.; Yang, J.; Li, J.-Q.; Andersson, P. G. Iridium-Catalysed Asymmetric Hydrogenation of Allylic Alcohols via Dynamic Kinetic Resolution. *Nat Catal* **2018**, *1*, 438–443. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41929-018-0070-0.
- (185) Zheng, J.; Jongcharoenkamol, J.; Peters, B. B. C.; Guhl, J.; Ponra, S.; Ahlquist, M. S. G.; Andersson, P. G. Iridium-Catalysed Enantioselective Formal Deoxygenation of Racemic Alcohols via Asymmetric Hydrogenation. *Nat Catal* 2019, 2, 1093–1100. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41929-019-0375-7.
- (186) Ziegler, F. E.; Cain, W. T.; Kneisley, A.; Stirchak, E. P.; Wester, R. T. Applications of the 3-Methyl-.Gamma.-Butyrolactone Strategy to the Synthesis of Polypropionates: The Prelog-Djerassi Lactonic Ester, Ent-Invictolide, and the C19-C27 Fragment of Rifamycin S. J Am Chem Soc 1988, 110, 5442–5452. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00224a032.
- (187) Aoyagi, S.; Hirashima, S.; Saito, K.; Kibayashi, C. Convergent Approach to Pumiliotoxin Alkaloids. Asymmetric Total Synthesis of (+)-Pumiliotoxins A, B, and 225F. J Org Chem 2002, 67, 5517–5526. https://doi.org/10.1021/JO0200466.
- (188) Nozaki, H.; Aratani, T.; Toraya, T. Asymmetric Carbinol Synthesis by Means of (–)-Sparteine-Modified Organometallic Reagents. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1968**, *9*, 4097–4098. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(00)72871-1.
- (189) Nozaki, H.; Aratani, T.; Toraya, T.; Noyori, R. Asymmetric Syntheses by Means of (-)-Sparteine Modified Organometallic Reagents. *Tetrahedron* **1971**, *27*, 905–913. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(01)92490-1.
- (190) Beak, P.; Basu, A.; Gallagher, D. J.; Park, Y. S.; Thayumanavan, S. Regioselective, Diastereoselective, and Enantioselective Lithiation–Substitution Sequences: Reaction Pathways and Synthetic Applications. Acc Chem Res 1996, 29, 552–560. https://doi.org/10.1021/ar950142b.
- (191) Strohmann, C.; Seibel, T.; Strohfeldt, K. [TBuLi·(-)-Sparteine]: Molecular Structure of the First Monomeric Butyllithium Compound. Angew Chem Int Ed 2003, 42, 4531–4533. https://doi.org/10.1002/ANIE.200351308.
- (192) Strohmann, C.; Strohfeldt, K.; Schildbach, D. The Crystal Structures of the Chiral Alkyllithium Bases [n -BuLi·(-)-Sparteine] 2 and [Et 2 O·(i -PrLi) 2 ·(-)-Sparteine]. J Am Chem Soc 2003, 125, 13672–13673. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja0374372.
- (193) Gessner, V. H.; Däschlein, C.; Strohmann, C. Structure Formation Principles and Reactivity of Organolithium Compounds. *Chem Eur J* 2009, *15*, 3320–3334. https://doi.org/10.1002/CHEM.200900041.
- (194) Gallagher, D. J.; Kerrick, S. T.; Beak, P. Enantioselective Deprotonation: The Structure and Reactivity of an Unsymmetrically Complexed IsopropyUithium/Sparteine/Et2O Dimer. J Am Chem Soc 1992, 114, 5872–5873. https://doi.org/10.1021/JA00040A066.
- (195) Kerrick, S. T.; Beak, P. Asymmetric Deprotonations: Enantioselective Syntheses of 2-Substituted (Tert-Butoxycarbonyl)Pyrrolidines. *J Am Chem Soc* **1991**, *113*, 9708–9710. https://doi.org/10.1021/JA00025A066.
- (196) Wu, S.; Lee, S.; Beak, P. Asymmetric Deprotonation by BuLi/(–)-Sparteine: Convenient and Highly Enantioselective Syntheses of (S)-2-Aryl-Boc-Pyrrolidines. J Am Chem Soc 1996, 118, 715–721. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja9524661.
- (197) Aiken, S. G.; Bateman, J. M.; Aggarwal, V. K. Boron "Ate" Complexes for Asymmetric Synthesis. *Science of Synthesis* 2019, 393–458. https://doi.org/10.1055/SOS-SD-230-00232.
- (198) Tomioka, K.; Yamamoto, Y.; Yamada, K. I. 3.20 Stoichiometric Auxiliary Ligands for Metals and Main Group Elements: Ligands for Lithium. *Comprehensive Chirality* **2012**, *3*, 626–654. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-095167-6.00320-7.
- (199) Beak, P.; Kerrick, S. T.; Wu, S.; Chu, J. Complex Induced Proximity Effects: Enantioselective Syntheses Based on Asymmetric Deprotonations of N-Boc-Pyrrolidines. J Am Chem Soc 1994, 116, 3231–3239. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00087a008.
- (200) Södergren, M. J.; Bertilsson, S. K.; Andersson, P. G. Allylic Alcohols via Catalytic Asymmetric Epoxide Rearrangement. J Am Chem Soc 2000, 122, 6610–6618. https://doi.org/10.1021/JA000545T.
- (201) Magnus, A.; Bertilsson, S. K.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Base-Mediated Epoxide Isomerisation. Chem Soc Rev 2002, 31, 223–229. https://doi.org/10.1039/b104372m.
- (202) Brandt, P.; Norrby, P.-O.; Andersson, P. G. A DFT Exploration of the Enantioselective Rearrangement of Cyclohexene Oxide to Cyclohexenol. *Tetrahedron* **2003**, *59*, 9695–9700. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tet.2003.10.013.
- (203) Södergren, M. J.; Andersson, P. G. New and Highly Enantioselective Catalysts for the Rearrangement of Meso -Epoxides into Chiral Allylic Alcohols. J Am Chem Soc 1998, 120, 10760–10761. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja982381a.
- (204) Gayet, A.; Bertilsson, S.; Andersson, P. G. Novel Catalytic Kinetic Resolution of Racemic Epoxides to Allylic Alcohols. Org Lett 2002, 4, 3777–3779. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol025983e.
- (205) Bertilsson, S. K.; Södergren, M. J.; Andersson, P. G. New Catalysts for the Base-Promoted Isomerization of Epoxides to Allylic Alcohols. Broadened Scope and near-Perfect Asymmetric Induction. J Org Chem 2002, 67, 1567–1573. https://doi.org/10.1021/JO010934L.
- (206) Gayet, A.; Andersson, P. G. Kinetic Resolution of Racemic Epoxides Using a Chiral Diamine Catalyst. *Tetrahedron Lett* 2005, 46, 4805–4807. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetlet.2005.05.017.
- (207) Nakano, H.; Kumagai, N.; Kabuto, C.; Matsuzaki, H.; Hongo, H. Synthesis of New Chiral Catalysts, N-Alkyl-2-Azanorbornyl-Methanols, for the Enantioselective Addition of Diethylzinc to Arylaldehydes. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **1995**, *6*, 1233–1236. https://doi.org/10.1016/0957-4166(95)00151-E.
- (208) Brandt, P.; Hedberg, C.; Lawonn, K.; Pinho, P.; Andersson, P. G. A Theoretical and Experimental Study of the Asymmetric Addition of Dialkylzinc ToN-(Diphenylphosphinoyl)Benzalimine. *Chem Eur J* 1999, *5*, 1692–1699. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1521-3765(19990604)5:6<1692::AID-CHEM1692>3.0.CO;2-M.
- (209) Pinho, P.; Andersson, P. G. Asymmetric Addition of Diethylzinc to N-(Diphenylphosphinoyl) Imines. *Tetrahedron* **2001**, *57*, 1615–1618. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(00)01142-X.

- (210) Wojaczyńska, E.; Skarżewski, J.; Sidorowicz, Ł.; Wieczorek, R.; Wojaczyński, J. Zinc Complexes Formed by 2,2'-Bipyridine and 1,10-Phenanthroline Moieties Combined with 2-Azanorbornane: Modular Chiral Catalysts for Aldol Reactions. New J Chem 2016, 40, 9795–9805. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6NJ02251K.
- (211) Catalytic Methods in Asymmetric Synthesis : Advanced Materials, Techniques, and Applications; Gruttadauria, M., Giacalone, F., Eds.; John Wiley & Sons: Palermo, 2011.
- (212) Berkessel, A.; Gröger, H. Asymmetric Organocatalysis From Biomimetic Concepts to Applications in Asymmetric Synthesis; Wiley-VCH: Weinheim, 2005.
- (213) List, B. Asymmetric Aminocatalysis. Synlett 2001, 1675–1686. https://doi.org/10.1055/S-2001-18074.
- (214) Hajos, Z. G.; Parrish, D. R. Asymmetric Synthesis of Bicyclic Intermediates of Natural Product Chemistry. J Org Chem 1974, 39, 1615–1621. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo00925a003.
- (215) Hajos, Z. G.; Parriish, D. R. Asymmetrische Synthese Polycyclischer Organischer Verbindungen. DE 2102623, 1971.
- (216) Eder, U.; Wiechert, R.; Sauer, G. Verfahren Zur Herstellung Optisch Aktiver Bicycloalkan-Derivate. DE 2014757, 1971.
- (217) Eder, U.; Sauer, G.; Wiechert, R. New Type of Asymmetric Cyclization to Optically Active Steroid CD Partial Structures. Angew Chem Int Ed **1971**, *10*, 496–497. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.197104961.
- (218) Hiemstra, H.; Wynberg, H. Addition of Aromatic Thiols to Conjugated Cycloalkenones, Catalyzed by Chiral .Beta.-Hydroxy Amines. A Mechanistic Study of Homogeneous Catalytic Asymmetric Synthesis. J Am Chem Soc 1981, 103, 417–430. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00392a029.
- (219) List, B. Introduction: Organocatalysis. Chem Rev 2007, 107, 5413–5415. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr078412e.
- (220) List, B.; Lerner, R. A.; Barbas, C. F. Proline-Catalyzed Direct Asymmetric Aldol Reactions. J Am Chem Soc 2000, 122, 2395–2396. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja994280y.
- (221) Steppeler, F.; Iwan, D.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Wojaczyński, J. Chiral Thioureas Preparation and Significance in Asymmetric Synthesis and Medicinal Chemistry. *Molecules* 2020, 25, 401. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules25020401.
- (222) Marcelli, T.; Hiemstra, H. Cinchona Alkaloids in Asymmetric Organocatalysis. *Synthesis (Stuttg)* **2010**, 1229–1279. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0029-1218699.
- (223) Cinchona Alkaloids in Synthesis and Catalysis; Song, C. E., Ed.; Wiley: Weinheim, 2009. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527628179.
- (224) Kacprzak, K.; Gawroński, J. Cinchona Alkaloids and Their Derivatives: Versatile Catalysts and Ligands in Asymmetric Synthesis. *Synthesis (Stuttg)* **2001**, 961–998. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2001-14560.
- (225) Vakulya, B.; Varga, S.; Csámpai, A.; Soós, T. Highly Enantioselective Conjugate Addition of Nitromethane to Chalcones Using Bifunctional Cinchona Organocatalysts. *Org Lett* **2005**, *7*, 1967–1969. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol050431s.
- (226) Cao, C.-L. L.; Ye, M.-C. C.; Sun, X.-L. L.; Tang, Y. Pyrrolidine-Thiourea as a Bifunctional Organocatalyst: Highly Enantioselective Michael Addition of Cyclohexanone to Nitroolefins. Org Lett 2006, 8, 2901–2904. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol060481c.
- (227) Wojaczyńska, E.; Steppeler, F.; Iwan, D.; Scherrmann, M.-C.; Marra, A. Synthesis and Applications of Carbohydrate-Based Organocatalysts. *Molecules* **2021**, *26*, 7291. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26237291.
- (228) Sohtome, Y.; Tanatani, A.; Hashimoto, Y.; Nagasawa, K. Development of Bis-Thiourea-Type Organocatalyst for Asymmetric Baylis-Hillman Reaction. *Tetrahedron Lett* **2004**, *45*, 5589–5592. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetlet.2004.05.137.
- (229) Okino, T.; Hoashi, Y.; Takemoto, Y. Enantioselective Michael Reaction of Malonates to Nitroolefins Catalyzed by Bifunctional Organocatalysts. *J Am Chem Soc* **2003**, *125*, 12672–12673. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja036972z.
- (230) Wang, J.; Li, H.; Yu, X.; Zu, L.; Wang, W. Chiral Binaphthyl-Derived Amine-Thiourea Organocatalyst-Promoted Asymmetric Morita-Baylis-Hillman Reaction. Org Lett 2005, 7, 4293–4296. https://doi.org/10.1021/OL051822+.
- (231) MacMillan, D. W. C. The Advent and Development of Organocatalysis. *Nature* **2008**, *455*, 304–308. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature07367.
- (232) List, B. Proline-Catalyzed Asymmetric Reactions. *Tetrahedron* **2002**, *58*, 5573–5590. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(02)00516-1.
- (233) Mukherjee, S.; Yang, J. W.; Hoffmann, S.; List, B. Asymmetric Enamine Catalysis. *Chem Rev* 2007, *107*, 5471–5569. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr0684016.
- (234) Doyle, A. G.; Jacobsen, E. N. Small-Molecule H-Bond Donors in Asymmetric Catalysis. Chem Rev 2007, 107, 5713– 5743. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr068373r.
- (235) Miyabe, H. Hydrogen-Bonding Activation in Chiral Organocatalysts. In *Recent Advances in Organocatalysis*; InTech, 2016. https://doi.org/10.5772/62459.
- (236) Franconetti, A.; de Gonzalo, G. Recent Developments on Supported Hydrogen-Bond Organocatalysts. *ChemCatChem* **2018**, *10*, 5554–5572. https://doi.org/10.1002/cctc.201801459.
- (237) Erkkilä, A.; Majander, I.; Pihko, P. M. Iminium Catalysis. *Chem Rev* **2007**, *107*, 5416–5470. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr068388p.
- (238) Beeson, T. D.; Mastracchio, A.; Hong, J.-B.; Ashton, K.; MacMillan, D. W. C. Enantioselective Organocatalysis Using SOMO Activation. *Science* 2007, *316*, 582–585. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1142696.
- (239) Raheem, I. T.; Thiara, P. S.; Peterson, E. A.; Jacobsen, E. N. Enantioselective Pictet–Spengler-Type Cyclizations of Hydroxylactams: H-Bond Donor Catalysis by Anion Binding. J Am Chem Soc 2007, 129, 13404–13405. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja076179w.
- (240) Reisman, S. E.; Doyle, A. G.; Jacobsen, E. N. Enantioselective Thiourea-Catalyzed Additions to Oxocarbenium Ions. *J* Am Chem Soc **2008**, 130, 7198–7199. https://doi.org/10.1021/JA801514M.

- (241) Serdyuk, O. v.; Heckel, C. M.; Tsogoeva, S. B. Bifunctional Primary Amine-Thioureas in Asymmetric Organocatalysis. *Org Biomol Chem* **2013**, *11*, 7051–7071. https://doi.org/10.1039/c3ob41403e.
- (242) Sigman, M. S.; Jacobsen, E. N. Schiff Base Catalysts for the Asymmetric Strecker Reaction Identified and Optimized from Parallel Synthetic Libraries. *J Am Chem Soc* **1998**, *120*, 4901–4902. https://doi.org/10.1021/JA980139Y.
- (243) McCooey, S. H.; Connon, S. J. Urea- and Thiourea-Substituted Cinchona Alkaloid Derivatives as Highly Efficient Bifunctional Organocatalysts for the Asymmetric Addition of Malonate to Nitroalkenes: Inversion of Configuration at C9 Dramatically Improves Catalyst Performance. Angew Chem Int Ed 2005, 44, 6367–6370. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.200501721.
- (244) Parvin, T.; Yadav, R.; Choudhury, L. H. Recent Applications of Thiourea-Based Organocatalysts in Asymmetric Multicomponent Reactions (AMCRs). Org Biomol Chem 2020, 18, 5513–5532. https://doi.org/10.1039/D00B00595A.
- (245) Bai, S.; Liang, X.; Song, B.; Bhadury, P. S.; Hu, D.; Yang, S. Asymmetric Mannich Reactions Catalyzed by Cinchona Alkaloid Thiourea: Enantioselective One-Pot Synthesis of Novel β-Amino Ester Derivatives. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* 2011, 22, 518–523. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2011.02.029.
- (246) Lu, J.; Liu, F.; Zhou, W.-J.; Loh, T.-P. Enantioselective Direct Vinylogous Michael Addition Reaction Catalyzed by Organic Molecules. *Tetrahedron Lett* **2008**, *49*, 5389–5392. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetlet.2008.07.016.
- (247) Lu, J.; Xu, Y. H.; Liu, F.; Loh, T. P. Enantioselective Epoxidation of α,β-Enones Promoted by (1R,3S,4S)-2-Azanorbornyl-3-Methanol as an Organocatalyst. *Tetrahedron Lett* 2008, 49, 6007–6008. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TETLET.2008.07.175.
- (248) Ogasawara, A.; Subba Reddy, U. V.; Seki, C.; Okuyama, Y.; Uwai, K.; Tokiwa, M.; Takeshita, M.; Nakano, H. 2-Azanorbornane-Based Amine Organocatalyst for Enantioselective Aldol Reaction of Isatins with Ketones. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **2016**, *27*, 1062–1068. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2016.08.013.
- (249) Togashi, R.; Chennapuram, M.; Seki, C.; Okuyama, Y.; Kwon, E.; Uwai, K.; Tokiwa, M.; Takeshita, M.; Nakano, H. 2-Azanorbornane-Based Amino Alcohol Organocatalysts for Asymmetric Michael Reaction of β-Keto Esters with Nitroolefins. *Eur J Org Chem* **2019**, 3882–3889. https://doi.org/10.1002/EJOC.201900308.
- (250) Kamińska, K.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Skarżewski, J.; Kochel, A.; Wojaczyński, J. Application of Sulfonyl Chlorides and Chiral Amines in the Efficient Synthesis of Nonracemic Sulfinamides. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* 2017, 28, 561–566. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2017.03.004.
- (251) Iwan, D.; Kamińska, K.; Wojaczyńska, E. Application of Polyamines and Amino Acid Derivatives Based on 2-Azabicycloalkane Backbone in Enantioselective Aldol Reaction. *Molecules* 2021, 26, 5166. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26175166.
- (252) Bergman, G. J. The History and Importance of Cinchona Bark as an Anti-Malarial Febrifuge. Sci Educ 1948, 32, 93– 103. https://doi.org/10.1002/SCE.3730320205.
- (253) Bhasin, V. Medical Anthropology: A Review. Stud Ethno-Med 2007, 1, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/09735070.2007.11886296.
- (254) Gurung, P.; De, P. Spectrum of Biological Properties of Cinchona Alkaloids: A Brief Review. *J Pharmacogn Phytochem* **2017**, *6*, 162–166.
- (255) Portoghese, P. S.; Mikhail, A. A.; Kupferberg, H. J. Stereochemical Studies on Medicinal Agents. VI. Bicyclic Bases. Synthesis and Pharmacology of Epimeric Bridged Analogs of Meperidine, 2-Methyl-5-Carbethoxy-2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptanes. J Med Chem 1968, 11, 219–225. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm00308a006.
- (256) Pombo-Villar, E.; Supavilai, P.; Weber, H. P.; Boddeke, H. W. G. M. 6-Carboxymethyl-2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptane Enantiomers: Muscarinic Activities of Rigid Analogues of Arecoline. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* **1992**, *2*, 501–504. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0960-894X(00)80178-X.
- (257) Dyatkin, A. B.; Hoekstra, W. J.; Hlasta, D. J.; Andrade-Gordon, P.; de Garavilla, L.; Demarest, K. T.; Gunnet, J. W.; Hageman, W.; Look, R.; Maryanoff, B. E. Bridged Bicyclic Vasopressin Receptor Antagonists with V2-Selective or Dual V1a/V2 Activity. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* **2002**, *12*, 3081–3084. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0960-894X(02)00649-2.
- (258) Sampaio-Dias, I. E.; Santejo, M.; Silva-Reis, S. C.; Liz, M. A.; Alcoholado, C.; Algarra, M.; García-Mera, X.; Rodríguez-Borges, J. E. Design, Synthesis, and Biological Evaluation of Hybrid Glypromate Analogues Using 2-Azanorbornane as a Prolyl and Pipecolyl Surrogate. ACS Chem Neurosci 2021, 12, 3615–3624. https://doi.org/10.1021/acschemneuro.1c00339.
- (259) Garrigou, M.; Sauvagnat, B.; Duggal, R.; Boo, N.; Gopal, P.; Johnston, J. M.; Partridge, A.; Sawyer, T.; Biswas, K.; Boyer, N. Accelerated Identification of Cell Active KRAS Inhibitory Macrocyclic Peptides Using Mixture Libraries and Automated Ligand Identification System (ALIS) Technology. J Med Chem 2022, 65, 8961–8974. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem.2c00154.
- (260) Devraj, R.; Kumaravel, G.; Parker, M. F.; Beaumont, E.; Bowles, L.; Brombridge, S.; Cooper, S.; Gadouleau, E.; Gleave, L.; Kerry, P.; Kotey, A.; Krulle, T.; Lecci, C.; Loke, P.; Meniconi, M.; Monck, N.; North, C.; Palfrey, J.; Parrott, S.; Ridgill, M.; Tye, H. Bicyclic Inhibitors of Pad4. WO2017100594A1, 2016.
- (261) Byun, D. H.; Canales, E. Y.; Debien, L. P.; Jansa, P.; Lee, R. A.; Loyer-Drew, J. A.; Perreault, S.; Pyun, H.-J.; Saito, R. D.; Sangi, M. S.; Schrier, A. J.; Shatskikh, M. E.; Taylor, J. G.; Treiberg, J. A.; van Veldhuizen, J. J.; Xu, L. Inhibitors of Peptidylarginine Deiminases. WO2022140428A2, 2021.
- Brown, M. F.; Casimiro-Garcia, A.; Che, Y.; Coe, J. W.; Flanagan, M. E.; Gilbert, A. M.; Hayward, M. M.; Langille, J. D.; Montgomery, J. I.; Telliez, J.-B.; Thorarensen, A.; Unwalla, R. J.; Trujillo, J. I. Pyrrolo[2,3-D]Pyrimidinyl-, Pyrrolo[2,3-B]Pyrazinyl- and Pyrrolo[2,3-D]Pyridinyl Acrylamides. EP3318565A1, 2014.
- (263) Maslov, I. O.; Zinevich, T. v.; Kirichenko, O. G.; Trukhan, M. v.; Shorshnev, S. v.; Tuaeva, N. O.; Gureev, M. A.; Dahlén, A. D.; Porozov, Y. B.; Schiöth, H. B.; Trukhan, V. M. Design, Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Neogliptin, a Novel

2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptane-Based Inhibitor of Dipeptidyl Peptidase-4 (DPP-4). *Pharmaceuticals* **2022**, *15*, 273. https://doi.org/10.3390/ph15030273.

- (264) Link, J. O.; Taylor, J. G.; Xu, L.; Mitchell, M.; Guo, H.; Liu, H.; Kato, D.; Kirschberg, T.; Sun, J.; Squires, N.; Parrish, J.; Keller, T.; Yang, Z.-Y.; Yang, C.; Matles, M.; Wang, Y.; Wang, K.; Cheng, G.; Tian, Y.; Mogalian, E.; Mondou, E.; Cornpropst, M.; Perry, J.; Desai, M. C. Discovery of Ledipasvir (GS-5885): A Potent, Once-Daily Oral NS5A Inhibitor for the Treatment of Hepatitis C Virus Infection. *J Med Chem* 2014, 57, 2033–2046. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm401499g.
- (265) Pirzada, R. H.; Haseeb, M.; Batool, M.; Kim, M.; Choi, S. Remdesivir and Ledipasvir among the FDA-Approved Antiviral Drugs Have Potential to Inhibit SARS-CoV-2 Replication. *Cells* **2021**, *10*, 1052. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells10051052.
- (266) Fatouh, A. M.; Elshafeey, A. H.; Abdelbary, A. Galactosylated Chitosan Coated Liposomes of Ledipasvir for Liver Targeting: Chemical Synthesis, Statistical Optimization, In-Vitro and In-Vivo Evaluation. *J Pharm Sci* **2021**, *110*, 1148– 1159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xphs.2020.10.002.
- (267) Tong, L.; Yu, W.; Coburn, C. A.; Chen, L.; Selyutin, O.; Zeng, Q.; Dwyer, M. P.; Nair, A. G.; Shankar, B. B.; Kim, S. H.; Yang, D. Y.; Rosenblum, S. B.; Ruck, R. T.; Davies, I. W.; Hu, B.; Zhong, B.; Hao, J.; Ji, T.; Zan, S.; Liu, R.; Agrawal, S.; Carr, D.; Curry, S.; McMonagle, P.; Bystol, K.; Lahser, F.; Ingravallo, P.; Chen, S.; Asante-Appiah, E.; Kozlowski, J. A. Structure–Activity Relationships of Proline Modifications around the Tetracyclic-Indole Class of NS5A Inhibitors. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* **2016**, *26*, 5354–5360. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BMCL.2016.08.097.
- (268) Ramdas, V.; Talwar, R.; Banerjee, M.; Joshi, A. A.; Das, A. K.; Walke, D. S.; Borhade, P.; Dhayagude, U.; Loriya, R.; Gote, G.; Bommakanti, A.; Sivaram, A.; Agarwal, G.; Goswami, A.; Nigade, P.; Mehta, M.; Patil, V.; Modi, D.; Kumar, H.; Mallurwar, S.; Dash, A.; Modi, F.; Kuldharan, S.; Srivastava, P.; Singh, M.; Narasimham, L.; Gundu, J.; Sharma, S.; Kamboj, R. K.; Palle, V. P. Discovery and Characterization of Potent Pan-Genotypic HCV NS5A Inhibitors Containing Novel Tricyclic Central Core Leading to Clinical Candidate. J Med Chem 2019, 62, 10563–10582. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem.9b01562.
- (269) Kamioka, S.; Shimada, N.; Hirose, W.; Ban, H.; Yokoyama, A. Optically Active Crosslinked Cyclic Secondary Amine Derivative. WO2019189732A1, 2018.
- (270) Grether, U.; Hornsperger, B.; Kroll, C.; Kuhn, B.; Lutz, M. D. R.; O'Hara, F.; Richter, H. 4,4a,5,7,8,8a-Hexapyrido[4,3b][1,4]Oxazin-3-One Compounds as MAGL Inhibitors. WO2021048036A1, 2021.
- (271) Kamińska, K.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Wietrzyk, J.; Turlej, E.; Błażejczyk, A.; Wieczorek, R. Synthesis, Structure and Antiproliferative Activity of Chiral Polyamines Based on a 2-Azanorbornane Skeleton. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* 2016, 27, 753–758. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2016.06.009.
- (272) Samadaei, M.; Pinter, M.; Senfter, D.; Madlener, S.; Rohr-Udilova, N.; Iwan, D.; Kamińska, K.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Wojaczyński, J.; Kochel, A. Synthesis and Cytotoxic Activity of Chiral Sulfonamides Based on the 2-Azabicycloalkane Skeleton. *Molecules* **2020**, *25*, 2355. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules25102355.
- (273) Iwan, D.; Kamińska, K.; Denel-Bobrowska, M.; Olejniczak, A. B.; Wojaczyńska, E. Chiral Sulfonamides with Various N-Heterocyclic and Aromatic Units – Synthesis and Antiviral Activity Evaluation. *Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapy* 2022, 153, 113473. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BIOPHA.2022.113473.
- (274) Valverde, I. E.; Mindt, T. L. 1,2,3-Triazoles as Amide-Bond Surrogates in Peptidomimetics. *Chimia (Aarau)* **2013**, *67*, 262–266. https://doi.org/10.2533/chimia.2013.262.
- (275) Sathish Kumar, S.; P. Kavitha, H. Synthesis and Biological Applications of Triazole Derivatives A Review. *Mini Rev* Org Chem **2013**, 10, 40–65. https://doi.org/10.2174/1570193X11310010004.
- Bonandi, E.; Christodoulou, M. S.; Fumagalli, G.; Perdicchia, D.; Rastelli, G.; Passarella, D. The 1,2,3-Triazole Ring as a Bioisostere in Medicinal Chemistry. *Drug Discov Today* 2017, 22, 1572–1581. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.DRUDIS.2017.05.014.
- (277) Wojaczyńska, E.; Wojaczyński, J. Synthesis and Applications of 1,2,3-Triazoles. In *Advances in Organic Synthesis*; Attaur-Rahman, F. R. S., Ed.; Bentham Science Publications: Sharjah, UAE, 2018; Vol. 11, pp 156–232.
- (278) Shioiri, T.; Ninomiya, K.; Yamada, S. Diphenylphosphoryl Azide. New Convenient Reagent for a Modified Curtius Reaction and for Peptide Synthesis. *J Am Chem Soc* **1972**, *94*, 6203–6205. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00772a052.
- (279) Wang, Z.; Campagna, S.; Xu, G.; Pierce, M. E.; Fortunak, J. M.; Confalone, P. N. A New and Practical Synthesis of Vinyl Dichlorides via a Non-Wittig-Type Approach. *Tetrahedron Lett* **2000**, *41*, 4007–4009. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(00)00547-5.
- (280) Steppeler, F.; Górecki, M.; Wojaczyńska, E. Synthesis of Terminal Alkynes Based on (1S,3R,4R)- and (1S,3S,4R)-2-Azabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptane. *Arkivoc* **2021**, *ii*, 25–36. https://doi.org/10.24820/ark.5550190.p011.258.
- (281) Corey, E. J.; Fuchs, P. L. A Synthetic Method for Formyl→ethynyl Conversion (RCHO→RCCH or RCCR'). *Tetrahedron Lett* **1972**, *13*, 3769–3772. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(01)94157-7.
- (282) Sahu, B.; Muruganantham, R.; Namboothiri, I. N. N. Synthetic and Mechanistic Investigations on the Rearrangement of 2,3-Unsaturated 1,4-Bis(Alkylidene)Carbenes to Enediynes. *Eur J Org Chem* **2007**, 2007, 2477–2489. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejoc.200601137.
- (283) Elliott, R. L.; Ryther, K. B.; Holladay, M. W.; Wasicak, J. T.; Daanen, J. F. Furopyridine, Thienopyridine, Pyrrolopyridine and Related Pyrimidine, Pyridazine, and Triazine Compounds Useful in Controlling Chemical Synaptic Transmission. WO9705139A1, 1997.
- (284) Genov, M.; Scherer, G.; Studer, M.; Pfaltz, A. A Short, Convenient Synthesis of Enantiomerically Pure N Protected 2-Azanorbornane-3-Carboxaldehydes and Related Amino Alcohols. *Synthesis* **2002**, *2002*, 2037–2042. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2002-34365.

- (285) Omura, K.; Swern, D. Oxidation of Alcohols by "Activated" Dimethyl Sulfoxide. a Preparative, Steric and Mechanistic Study. *Tetrahedron* **1978**, *34*, 1651–1660. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-4020(78)80197-5.
- (286) Corey, E. J.; Link, J. O.; Shao, Y. Two Effective Procedures for the Synthesis of Trichloromethyl Ketones, Useful Precursors of Chiral α-Amino and α-Hydroxy Acids. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1992**, *33*, 3435–3438. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(00)92656-X.
- (287) Steppeler, F.; Kłopotowska, D.; Wietrzyk, J.; Wojaczyńska, E. Synthesis and Antiproliferative Activity of Triazoles Based on 2-Azabicycloalkanes. *Materials* **2021**, *14*, 2039. https://doi.org/10.3390/ma14082039.
- (288) Wojaczyńska, E.; Steppeler, F. (1S,4S, 5R)-2-((S)-1-Phenylethyl)-4-(1H-1,2,3-Triazol-1-Yl)-2-Azabicyclo[3.2.1]Octane or (1S,4R,5R)-2-((S)-1-Phenylethyl)-4-(1H-1,2,3-Triazol-1-Yl)-2-Azabicyclo [3.2.1] Octane and Their Preparation. PL241225B1, 2022.
- (289) Steppeler, F.; Wojaczyńska, E. Triazoles with C2 and C3 Symmetry (1S, 4R, 5R)-2-((S)-1-Phenylethyl)-2-Azabicyclo[3.2.1]Octane Derivatives or (1S, 4S, 5R)-2 -((S)-1-Phenylethyl)-2-Azabicyclo[3.2.1]Octane and a Method of Their Preparation. PL241235B1, 2022.
- (290) Woznica, M.; Kowalska, P.; Lysek, R.; Masnyk, M.; Gorecki, M.; Kwit, M.; Furche, F.; Frelek, J. Stereochemical Assingment of Beta-Lactam Antibiotics and Their Analogues by Electronic Circular Dichroism Spectroscopy. *Curr Org Chem* 2010, 14, 1022–1036. https://doi.org/10.2174/138527210791130497.
- (291) Kołodziejska, R.; Górecki, M.; Frelek, J.; Dramiński, M. Enantioselective Enzymatic Desymmetrization of the Prochiral Pyrimidine Acyclonucleoside. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **2012**, *23*, 683–689. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2012.05.003.
- (292) Szwed, K.; Górecki, M.; Frelek, J.; Asztemborska, M. Enantioselective Extraction System Containing Binary Chiral Selectors and Chromatographic Enantioseparation Method for Determination of the Absolute Configuration of Enantiomers of Cyclopentolate. *Chromatographia* 2013, 76, 1603–1611. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10337-013-2538z.
- (293) Avula, S. K.; Hussain, H.; Csuk, R.; Sommerwerk, S.; Liebing, P.; Górecki, M.; Pescitelli, G.; Al-Rawahi, A.; Ur Rehman, N.; Green, I. R.; Al-Harrasi, A. 5-Epi-Incensole: Synthesis, X-Ray Crystal Structure and Absolute Configuration by Means of ECD and VCD Studies in Solution and Solid State. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **2016**, *27*, 829–833. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2016.07.007.
- Rehman, N. U.; Hussain, H.; Al-Shidhani, S.; Avula, S. K.; Abbas, G.; Anwar, M. U.; Górecki, M.; Pescitelli, G.; Al-Harrasi,
 A. Incensfuran: Isolation, X-Ray Crystal Structure and Absolute Configuration by Means of Chiroptical Studies in Solution and Solid State. *RSC Adv* 2017, *7*, 42357–42362. https://doi.org/10.1039/C7RA07351H.
- (295) Górecki, M.; Roszkowski, P.; Błachut, D.; Maurin, J. K.; Budzianowski, A.; Frelek, J.; Czarnocki, Z. Atropoisomerism in Mono- and Diaryl-Substituted 4-Amino-2,6-Lutidines. *Eur J Org Chem* 2016, 2016, 2966–2971. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejoc.201600456.
- (296) Górecki, M.; Groszek, G.; Frelek, J. Chirality Sensing of Bioactive Compounds with Amino Alcohol Unit via Circular Dichroism. *Chirality* **2017**, *29*, 589–598. https://doi.org/10.1002/chir.22736.
- (297) Mándi, A.; Kurtán, T. Applications of OR/ECD/VCD to the Structure Elucidation of Natural Products. *Nat Prod Rep* **2019**, *36*, 889–918. https://doi.org/10.1039/C9NP00002J.
- (298) Santoro, E.; Mazzeo, G.; Marsico, G.; Masi, M.; Longhi, G.; Superchi, S.; Evidente, A.; Abbate, S. Assignment Through Chiroptical Methods of The Absolute Configuration of Fungal Dihydropyranpyran-4-5-Diones Phytotoxins, Potential Herbicides for Buffelgrass (Cenchrus Ciliaris) Biocontrol. *Molecules* 2019, 24, 3022. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24173022.
- (299) Wuts, P. G. M.; Greene, T. W. *Greene's Protective Groups in Organic Synthesis*; John Wiley & Sons, Inc.: Hoboken, NJ, USA, 2006. https://doi.org/10.1002/0470053488.
- (300) Kamińska, K. Synteza i Zastosowanie Chiralnych Pochodnych Amin Zawierających Szkielet 2 -Azabicykloalkanowy. Doctoral Thesis, Wroclaw University of Science and Technology, 2018.
- (301) Iwan, D.; Kamińska, K.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Psurski, M.; Wietrzyk, J.; Daszkiewicz, M. Biaryl Sulfonamides Based on the 2-Azabicycloalkane Skeleton—Synthesis and Antiproliferative Activity. *Materials* 2020, 13, 5010. https://doi.org/10.3390/ma13215010.
- (302) Jochims, J. C.; Seeliger, A. Eine Neue Synthese Aliphatischer Isothiocyanate. *Angew Chem* **1967**, *79*, 151. https://doi.org/10.1002/ange.19670790313.
- Limburg, D. C.; Thomas, B. E.; Li, J.-H.; Fuller, M.; Spicer, D.; Chen, Y.; Guo, H.; Steiner, J. P.; Hamilton, G. S.; Wu, Y.-Q. Synthesis and Evaluation of Chiral Bicyclic Proline FKBP12 Ligands. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 2003, *13*, 3867–3870. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0960-894X(03)00758-3.
- (304) Wu, H.; Sun, Y.-F.; Zhang, C.; Miao, C.-B.; Yang, H.-T. A Facile Method for the Preparation of Carbodiimides from Thioureas and (Boc) 2 O. *Tetrahedron Lett* **2018**, *59*, 739–742. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetlet.2018.01.025.
- (305) Duangkamol, C.; Pattarawarapan, M.; Phakhodee, W. Ultrasonic-Assisted Synthesis of Carbodiimides from N,N'-Disubstituted Thioureas and Ureas. *Monatshefte für Chemie - Chemical Monthly* **2016**, *147*, 1945–1949. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00706-016-1761-3.
- (306) Chaudhari, P.; Dangate, P.; Akamanchi, K. O-Iodoxybenzoic Acid Mediated Oxidative Desulfurization of 1,3-Disubstituted Thioureas to Carbodiimides. *Synlett* 2010, 2010, 3065–3067. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0030-1259072.
- (307) Zaorska, E.; Hutsch, T.; Gawryś-Kopczyńska, M.; Ostaszewski, R.; Ufnal, M.; Koszelewski, D. Evaluation of Thioamides, Thiolactams and Thioureas as Hydrogen Sulfide (H2S) Donors for Lowering Blood Pressure. *Bioorg Chem* 2019, *88*, 102941. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioorg.2019.102941.

- (308) Zaorska, E.; Tomasova, L.; Koszelewski, D.; Ostaszewski, R.; Ufnal, M. Hydrogen Sulfide in Pharmacotherapy, Beyond the Hydrogen Sulfide-Donors. *Biomolecules* **2020**, *10*, 323. https://doi.org/10.3390/biom10020323.
- (309) Aitken, S. J.; Grogan, G.; Chow, C. S.-Y.; Turner, N. J.; Flitsch, S. L. Biohydroxylations of Cbz-Protected Alkyl Substituted Piperidines by Beauveria Bassiana ATCC 7159. *J Chem Soc Perkin* 1 **1998**, 3365–3370. https://doi.org/10.1039/a805800h.
- (310) Kamińska, K.; Wojaczyńska, E.; Santi, C.; Sancineto, L.; Francesca Pensa, M.; Kochel, A.; Wieczorek, R.; Wojaczyński, J.; Slupski, G. An Enantiopure Diselenide Based on a Chiral Bicyclic Backbone—Synthesis and Configuration Assignment. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* 2017, 28, 1367–1372. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TETASY.2017.08.008.
- (311) Dondoni, A.; Kleban, M.; Hu, X.; Marra, A.; Banks, H. D. Glycoside-Clustering Round Calixarenes toward the Development of Multivalent Carbohydrate Ligands. Synthesis and Conformational Analysis of Calix[4]Arene O- and C-Glycoconjugates. *J Org Chem* **2002**, *67*, 4722–4733. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo020178z.
- (312) Dondoni, A.; Marra, A. C -Glycoside Clustering on Calix[4]Arene, Adamantane, and Benzene Scaffolds through 1,2,3-Triazole Linkers. *J Org Chem* **2006**, *71*, 7546–7557. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo0607156.
- (313) Marra, A.; Moni, L.; Pazzi, D.; Corallini, A.; Bridi, D.; Dondoni, A. Synthesis of Sialoclusters Appended to Calix[4]Arene Platforms via Multiple Azide-Alkyne Cycloaddition. New Inhibitors of Hemagglutination and Cytopathic Effect Mediated by BK and Influenza A Viruses. Org Biomol Chem 2008, 6, 1396–1409. https://doi.org/10.1039/b800598b.
- (314) Zelli, R.; Tommasone, S.; Dumy, P.; Marra, A.; Dondoni, A. A Click Ligation Based on SuFEx for the Metal-Free Synthesis of Sugar and Iminosugar Clusters. *Eur J Org Chem* **2016**, No. 30, 5102–5116. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejoc.201600732.
- (315) Krawinkler, K. H.; Maier, N. M.; Ungaro, R.; Sansone, F.; Casnati, A.; Lindner, W. Novel Cinchona Carbamate Selectors with Complementary Enantioseparation Characteristics for N-Acylated Amino Acids. *Chirality* 2003, 15, S17–S29. https://doi.org/10.1002/chir.10257.
- (316) Durmaz, M.; Sirit, A. Calixarene-Based Chiral Primary Amine Thiourea Promoted Highly Enantioselective Asymmetric Michael Reactions of α,α-Disubstituted Aldehydes with Maleimides. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* 2013, 24, 1443–1448. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetasy.2013.09.010.
- (317) Durmaz, M.; Sirit, A. Calixarene-Based Highly Efficient Primary Amine–Thiourea Organocatalysts for Asymmetric Michael Addition of Aldehydes to Nitrostyrenes. *Supramol Chem* 2013, 25, 292–301. https://doi.org/10.1080/10610278.2013.773331.
- (318) Vural, U.; Durmaz, M.; Sirit, A. A Novel Calix[4]Arene-Based Bifunctional Squaramide Organocatalyst for Enantioselective Michael Addition of Acetylacetone to Nitroolefins. Org Chem Front 2016, 3, 730–736. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6Q000135A.
- (319) de Simone, N. A.; Meninno, S.; Talotta, C.; Gaeta, C.; Neri, P.; Lattanzi, A. Solvent-Free Enantioselective Michael Reactions Catalyzed by a Calixarene-Based Primary Amine Thiourea. J Org Chem 2018, 83, 10318–10325. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.joc.8b01454.
- (320) Wu, C.; Ikejiri, Y.; Zhao, J.-L.; Jiang, X.-K.; Ni, X.-L.; Zeng, X.; Redshaw, C.; Yamato, T. A Pyrene-Functionalized Triazole-Linked Hexahomotrioxacalix[3]Arene as a Fluorescent Chemosensor for Zn2+ Ions. *Sens Actuators B Chem* **2016**, *228*, 480–485. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.snb.2016.01.051.
- (321) Gutsche, C. D.; Dhawan, B.; Levine, J. A.; Hyun No, K.; Bauer, L. J. Calixarenes 9 Conformational Isomers of the Ether and Esters of Calix[4]Arene. *Tetrahedron* **1983**, *39*, 409–426. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(01)88541-0.
- (322) Gutsche, C. D.; Levine, J. A. Calixarenes. 6. Synthesis of a Functionalizable Calix[4]Arene in a Conformationally Rigid Cone Conformation. *J Am Chem Soc* **1982**, *104*, 2652–2653. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00373a060.
- (323) Gutsche, C. D.; Levine, J. A.; Sujeeth, P. K. Calixarenes. 17. Functionalized Calixarenes: The Claisen Rearrangement Route. *J Org Chem* **1985**, *50*, 5802–5806. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo00350a072.
- (324) Gutsche, C. D.; Bauer, L. J. Calixarenes. 13. The Conformational Properties of Calix[4]Arenes, Calix[6]Arenes, Calix[8]Arenes, and Oxacalixarenes. J Am Chem Soc **1985**, 107, 6052–6059. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00307a038.
- (325) Matthews, S. E.; Cecioni, S.; O'Brien, J. E.; MacDonald, C. J.; Hughes, D. L.; Jones, G. A.; Ashworth, S. H.; Vidal, S. Fixing the Conformation of Calix[4]Arenes: When Are Three Carbons Not Enough? *Chem Eur J* 2018, 24, 4436–4444. https://doi.org/10.1002/chem.201705955.
- (326) Mathews, C. J.; Smith, P. J.; Welton, T. Novel Palladium Imidazole Catalysts for Suzuki Cross-Coupling Reactions. J Mol Catal A Chem 2003, 206, 77–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1381-1169(03)00447-3.
- (327) Saleem, F.; Rao, G. K.; Kumar, A.; Kumar, S.; Singh, M. P.; Singh, A. K. Palladium(II) Complexes Bearing the 1,2,3-Triazole Based Organosulfur/ Selenium Ligand: Synthesis, Structure and Applications in Heck and Suzuki–Miyaura Coupling as a Catalyst via Palladium Nanoparticles. RSC Adv 2014, 4, 56102–56111. https://doi.org/10.1039/C4RA09574J.
- (328) Jindabot, S.; Teerachanan, K.; Thongkam, P.; Kiatisevi, S.; Khamnaen, T.; Phiriyawirut, P.; Charoenchaidet, S.; Sooksimuang, T.; Kongsaeree, P.; Sangtrirutnugul, P. Palladium(II) Complexes Featuring Bidentate Pyridine–Triazole Ligands: Synthesis, Structures, and Catalytic Activities for Suzuki–Miyaura Coupling Reactions. J Organomet Chem 2014, 750, 35–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jorganchem.2013.10.046.
- (329) Vakulya, B.; Varga, S.; Soós, T. Epi -Cinchona Based Thiourea Organocatalyst Family as an Efficient Ssymmetric Michael Addition Promoter: Enantioselective Conjugate Addition of Nitroalkanes to Chalcones and α,β-Unsaturated N -Acylpyrroles. J Org Chem 2008, 73, 3475–3480. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo702692a.
- (330) Tárkányi, G.; Király, P.; Varga, S.; Vakulya, B.; Soós, T. Edge-to-Face CH/π Aromatic Interaction and Molecular Self-Recognition in Epi-Cinchona-Based Bifunctional Thiourea Organocatalysis. *Chem Eur J* 2008, 14, 6078–6086. https://doi.org/10.1002/chem.200800197.

- (331) Lippert, K. M.; Hof, K.; Gerbig, D.; Ley, D.; Hausmann, H.; Guenther, S.; Schreiner, P. R. Hydrogen-Bonding Thiourea Organocatalysts: The Privileged 3,5-Bis(Trifluoromethyl)Phenyl Group. *Eur J Org Chem* **2012**, *2012*, 5919–5927. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejoc.201200739.
- (332) Li, X.-J.; Liu, K.; Ma, H.; Nie, J.; Ma, J.-A. Highly Enantioselective Michael Addition of Malonates to Nitroolefins Catalyzed by Chiral Bifunctional Tertiary Amine-Thioureas Based on Saccharides. Synlett 2008, 2008, 3242–3246. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0028-1087370.
- (333) Han, J.; Kitagawa, O.; Wzorek, A.; Klika, K. D.; Soloshonok, V. A. The Self-Disproportionation of Enantiomers (SDE): A Menace or an Opportunity? *Chem Sci* **2018**, *9*, 1718–1739. https://doi.org/10.1039/C7SC05138G.
- (334) Ávila-Ortiz, C. G.; López-Ortiz, M.; Vega-Peñaloza, A.; Regla, I.; Juaristi, E. Use of (R)-Mandelic Acid as Chiral Co-Catalyst in the Michael Addition Reaction Organocatalyzed by (15,45)-2-Tosyl-2,5-Diazabicyclo[2.2.1]Heptane under Solvent-Free Conditions. Asymmetric Catal 2015, 2. https://doi.org/10.1515/asorg-2015-0004.
- (335) Ivantcova, P. M.; Kudryavtsev, K. v. Chemoselectivity Issues of the Asymmetric Interaction between Cyclohexanone, β-nitrostyrene, and Benzoic Acid under 5-aryl Prolinate's Organocatalysis. *Chirality* 2020, 32, 833–841. https://doi.org/10.1002/chir.23212.
- (336) Barrulas, P.; Carreiro, E. P.; Veiros, L. F.; Amorim, A. C.; Gut, G.; Rosenthal, P. J.; López, Ó.; Puerta, A.; Padrón, J. M.; Fernández-Bolaños, J. G.; Burke, A. J. Novel 1,2,3-Triazole Epicinchonas: Transitioning from Organocatalysis to Biological Activities. Synth Commun 2021, 51, 2954–2974. https://doi.org/10.1080/00397911.2021.1948575.
- (337) Bozorov, K.; Zhao, J.; Aisa, H. A. 1,2,3-Triazole-Containing Hybrids as Leads in Medicinal Chemistry: A Recent Overview. *Bioorg Med Chem* **2019**, *27*, 3511–3531. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BMC.2019.07.005.
- (338) Rodríguez-Fernández, E.; Manzano, J. L.; Benito, J. J.; Hermosa, R.; Monte, E.; Criado, J. J. Thiourea, Triazole and Thiadiazine Compounds and Their Metal Complexes as Antifungal Agents. J Inorg Biochem 2005, 99, 1558–1572. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinorgbio.2005.05.004.
- (339) Lin, S.; Sharma, A. Recent Advances in the Synthesis and Synthetic Applications of 1,2,3-Triazoles (Microreview). *Chem Heterocycl Compd (N Y)* **2018**, *54*, 314–316. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10593-018-2265-3.
- (340) Ronchetti, R.; Moroni, G.; Carotti, A.; Gioiello, A.; Camaioni, E. Recent Advances in Urea- and Thiourea-Containing Compounds: Focus on Innovative Approaches in Medicinal Chemistry and Organic Synthesis. *RSC Med Chem* 2021, 12, 1046–1064. https://doi.org/10.1039/D1MD00058F.
- (341) Suffness, M.; Pezzuto, J. M. Assays Related to Cancer Drug Discovery. In *Methods in Plant Biochemistry: Assays for Bioactivity*; Hostettmann, K., Ed.; Academic Press: London, 1990; pp 71–133.
- (342) Bézivin, C.; Tomasi, S.; Lohezic-Le Devehat, F.; Boustie, J. Cytotoxic Activity of Some Lichen Extracts on Murine and Human Cancer Cell Lines. *Phytomedicine* **2003**, *10*, 499–503. https://doi.org/10.1078/094471103322331458.
- (343) Boratyński, P. J.; Kowalczyk, R. Click-Dimerized Cinchona Alkaloids. J Org Chem **2016**, *81*, 8029–8034. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.joc.6b01403.
- (344) Kim, S. H.; Nederberg, F.; Jakobs, R.; Tan, J. P. K.; Fukushima, K.; Nelson, A.; Meijer, E. W.; Yang, Y. Y.; Hedrick, J. L. A Supramolecularly Assisted Transformation of Block-Copolymer Micelles into Nanotubes. *Angew Chem Int Ed* 2009, 48, 4508–4512. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.200805414.
- (345) Yu, J.; Lin, J.-H.; Xiao, J.-C. Reaction of Thiocarbonyl Fluoride Generated from Difluorocarbene with Amines. *Angew Chem Int Ed* **2017**, *56*, 16669–16673. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.201710186.
- (346) Camarasa, M. J.; Fernández-Resa, P.; García-López, M. T.; de Las Heras, F. G.; Méndez-Castrillón, P. P.; San Felix, A. A New Procedure for the Synthesis of Glycosyl Isothiocyanates. Synthesis 1984, 1984, 509–510. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-1984-30885.
- (347) Pearson, M. S. M.; Robin, A.; Bourgougnon, N.; Meslin, J. C.; Deniaud, D. An Efficient Route to Pyrimidine Nucleoside Analogues by [4 + 2] Cycloaddition Reaction. *J Org Chem* **2003**, *68*, 8583–8587. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo034709a.

Appendix

A.1 Crystallographic data

Crystallographic data of (15,35,4R)-1



Molecular formula	$C_{17}H_{21}NO_2$
Molar mass	451.61
Temperature	283-303 K
Crystallographic system	Orthorhombic
Space group	P 2 ₁ 2 ₁ 2 ₁
Cell length	a 9.0572 Å
	b 11.9521 Å
	c 14.2289 Å
Cell angles	α 90°, β 90°, γ 90°
Cell volume	1540.31 ų
Z	4
R-factor	6.11 %
Packing coefficient	0.64993
Density	1.170 g/cm ³

Crystallographic data of (15,45,5R)-13



Molecular formula	$C_{23}H_{26}N_4$
Molar mass	451.61
Temperature	283-303 K
Crystallographic system	Orthorhombic
Space group	P 2 ₁ 2 ₁ 2 ₁
Cell length	a 6.0494 Å
	b 16.1424 Å
	c 19.8521 Å
Cell angles	$lpha$ 90°, eta 90°, γ 90°
Cell volume	1938.58 ų
Z	4
R-factor	3.78 %
Packing coefficient	0.67405
Density	1.228 g/cm ³



Molecular formula	$C_{23}H_{26}N_4$
Molar mass	451.61
Temperature	283-303 K
Crystallographic system	Orthorhombic
Space group	P 2 ₁ 2 ₁ 2 ₁
Cell length	a 9.2139 Å
	b 11.5802 Å
	c 19.1678 Å
Cell angles	α 90°, β 90°, γ 90°
Cell volume	2045.18 Å ³
Z	4
R-factor	3.79 %
Packing coefficient	0.639249
Density	1.164 g/cm ³

Crystallographic data of 32



Molecular formula	$C_{26}H_{37}N_5O_2$
Molar mass	451.61
Temperature	100 K
Crystallographic system	Monoclinic
Space group	12
Cell length	a 20.380 Å
	b 5.7379 Å
	c 21.825 Å
Cell angles	$lpha$ 90°, eta 104.53°, γ 90°
Cell volume	2470.55 Å ³
Z	4
R-factor	24.32 %
Packing coefficient	0.665831
Density	1.214 g/cm ³

The structure may be found on the Cambridge data base under CCDC-2020530

A.2 NMR spectra

¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of **5**



Mass spectrum (ESI-TOF) of 5



¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of (1*R*,4*S*,4*S*)-**6**



$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of 7







¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of (1*R*,3*S*,4*S*)-**9**



¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of (1*S*,3*R*,4*R*)-8



¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of (1*R*,3*S*,4*S*)-**8**









1 H-NMR (600 MHz, CDCl₃) of **13**



 1 H-NMR (600 MHz, CDCl₃) of **14**



$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of 15



¹H-NMR (400 MHz, $CDCI_3$) of **16**









145 140 135 130 125 120 115 110 105 100 95 90 85 80 75 70 65 60 55 50 45 40 35 30 25 20 15 10 5 0 ppm










¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of $\mathbf{24}$





$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of 25



¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of $\mathbf{26}$



145 140 135 130 125 120 115 110 105 100 95 90 85 80 75 70 65 60 55 50 45 40 35 30 25 20 15 10 5 0 ppm





145 140 135 130 125 120 115 110 105 100 95 90 85 80 75 70 65 60 55 50 45 40 35 30 25 20 15 10 5 0 ppm



$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of 30



$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (600 MHz, CDCl₃) of 32



$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of 33



$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (600 MHz, 283 K, CDCl₃) of 38





$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of 40







-// 0 , ppm











¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of intermediate-**46**









¹H-NMR (600 MHz, CDCl₃) of (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**51**





¹H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**51**



$^1\text{H-NMR}$ (600 MHz, CDCl₃) of 52





1 H-NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of **54**



¹H-NMR (400 MHz, $CDCI_3$) of **55**



 $^1\text{H-NMR}$ (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of $\mathbf{56}$















 $^1\text{H-NMR}$ (400 MHz, CDCl₃) of 60







¹H-NMR (400 MHz, DMSO-*D*6) of **71**



¹H-NMR (400 MHz, $CDCl_3$) of **77**



$^{13}\text{C-NMR}$ (100 MHz, CDCl₃) of **77**


A.3 High resolution mass spectra of triazole-palladium complexes

High-resolution mass spectrum of 74-1



High-resolution mass spectrum of 74-2



High-resolution mass spectrum of 74-3



High-resolution mass spectrum of 75-1



High-resolution mass spectrum of 75-2



High-resolution mass spectrum of 76



High-resolution mass spectrum of 77



A.4 Selected HPLC chromatograms

A.4.1 Asymmetric Michael addition of dimethyl malonate to β -nitrostyrene

Racemic mixtures

50 mol% TEA in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



50 mol% TEA in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



50 mol% TEA in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



50 mol% TEA in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] AD-H (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.





50 mol% TEA in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] AD-H (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.

Catalyst screening of (1*S*,3*S*,4*R*)-2-azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane and (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane catalysts.

Catalyst 43

10 mol% **43** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] AD-H (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Detector reached its maximum, however, the results could not be sufficient

10 mol% **45** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] AD-H (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Detector reached its maximum, however, the results could not be sufficient

Catalyst (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**51**

10 mol% (1*S*,4*S*,5*R*)-**51** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] AD-H (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



10 mol% **52** in CH₂Cl₂ at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 53

10 mol% **53** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Retention time	Height [mAU]	Area [mAU's]	Area %
8.119	19.06	893.23	29.13
11.419	33.00	2172.61	70.87

10 mol% **54** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] AD-H (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 55

10 mol% **55** in CH_2CI_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] AD-H(5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



10 mol% **56** in CH₂Cl₂ at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 57

10 mol% **57** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 71

5 mol% **54** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst screening of (1R,4R,5S)-2-azabicyclo[3.2.1]octane catalysts.

Catalyst (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**51**

10 mol% (1*R*,4*R*,5*S*)-**51** in CH₂Cl₂ at RT, Chiralpak[®] AD-H (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 58

10 mol% **58** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



10 mol% **60** in CH₂Cl₂ at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 61

10 mol% **61** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 52, 5 mol% catalyst loading

5 mol% **52** in CH₂Cl₂ at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 52, 20 mol% catalyst loading

20 mol% **52** in CH₂Cl₂ at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 52, 2 °C reaction temperature

10 mol% **52** in CH_2Cl_2 at 2 °C, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 52, -20 °C reaction temperature

10 mol% **52** in CH₂Cl₂ at -20 °C, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 52, in acetonitrile

10 mol% **52** in MeCN at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min,



Catalyst 52, in tetrahydrofuran

10 mol% **52** in THF at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 80:20 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



Catalyst 52, in toluene

10 mol% **52** in toluene at RT, Chiralpak[®] IA (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 95:5 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 210 nm.



A.4.2 Michael addition of cyclohexanone and β -nitrostyrene by (1*S*,3*S*,4*R*)-2azabicyclo[2.2.1]heptane catalysts

Racemic mixture

50 mol% piperidine in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IH (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 238 nm.



846.45

50.4

23.94

21.673

2	1	-
/		1
-	-	

10 mol% **45** in CH_2Cl_2 at RT, Chiralpak[®] IH (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 238 nm.



10 mol% **45** in CH_2Cl_2 at 2 °C, Chiralpak[®] IH (5 μ M, 4.6 x 250 mm), 90:10 *n*-hexane:isopropanol, 1 mL/min, 238 nm.

